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United States Government

NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD

OFFICE OF THE GENERAL COUNSEL

Washington, D.C. 20570
May 18, 2020

Catherine O’Hagan Wolfe
Clerk of the Court
United States Court of Appeals
for the Second Circuit
Thurgood Marshall U.S. Courthouse
40 Foley Square, Room 1802
New York, NY 10007

Re: International Brotherhood of Electrical Workers, Local Union 43 v.
NLRB
2nd Cir. No. 20-1163
Board Case Nos. 03-CA-184936, 03-CA-192545,

Dear Ms. Wolfe:

I am enclosing a certified copy of the agency record in this case.

/s/ David Habenstreit

David Habenstreit

Assistant General Counsel

NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD
1015 Half Street, SE

Washington, DC 20570-0001

(202) 273-0979

Enclosure
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UNITED STATES COURT OF APPEALS
FOR THE SECOND CIRCUIT

INTERNATIONAL BROTHERHOOD OF
ELECTRICAL WORKERS, LOCAL UNION 43

Petitioner No. 20-1163
Board Case Nos.
03-CA-184936

03-CA-192545

)
)
)
)
)
)
)
)
)
NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD )
)
)

Respondent

CERTIFIED AGENCY RECORD
Pursuant to authority delegated in Section 102.115 of the National Labor
Relations Board’s Rules and Regulations, 29 C.F.R. § 102.115, | certify that the
list below fully describes all papers and documents, which constitute the record
before the Board in ADT, LLC d/b/a ADT Security Services. Board Case Nos. 03-

CA-184936, 03-CA-192545

VOLUME | - Transcript of Hearing Pages
06/13/17 1-125

VOLUME Il - General Counsel’s Exhibits?
1 (a-t)
16-17

There are no General Counsel Exhibits 2 thru 15, in the record, nor were they
mentioned in the transcript.
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Joint Exhibits
1-15

VOLUME Il - Pleadings

Date

05/25/17

05/26/17

08/04/17

08/04/17

08/29/17

08/31/17

09/15/17

09/25/17

09/28/17

Documents

Respondent’s (ADT Security Services)
Motion to Reschedule Hearing

General Counsel’s Opposition to Respondent’s
Motion to Reschedule Hearing

Administrative Law Judge’s Decision

Order Transferring Proceeding to the National Labor
Relations Board

Respondent’s (ADT Security Services)
Request for Two Week Extension of Time

to File Exceptions to the Administrative Law
Judge’s Decision

Deputy Executive Secretary’s Letter Granting
Extension of Time to File Exceptions to the
Administrative Law Judge’s Decision

Respondent’s (ADT Security Services)
Exceptions to the Decision of the Administrative
Law Judge

Charging Party’s (International Brotherhood of
Electrical Workers, Local 43) Request for Extension

of Time to File Answering Brief and Cross Exceptions

Deputy Executive Secretary’s Letter Granting
Extension of Time to File Answering Briefs and
Cross Exceptions to the Administrative Law Judge’s
Decision

Pages
1-3

1-2

1-16

1-4
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10/12/17  Charging Party’s (International Brotherhood of 1-29
Electrical Workers, Local 43) Answering Brief
to Respondent’s Exceptions

10/13/17  General Counsel’s Cross- Exceptions to the 1-2
Administrative Law Judge’s Decision

10/13/17  General Counsel’s Answering Brief to 1-12
Respondent’s Exceptions to the Administrative
Law Judge’s Decision

10/27/17  Respondent’s (ADT Security Services) Reply 1-8
Brief to Exceptions and Response to General
Counsel’s Cross- Exceptions

11/02/17  General Counsel’s Reply Brief to Cross- Exceptions 1-6

02/27/20  Decision and Order (369 NLRB No. 31) 1-12

Roxanne L. Rothschild
Executive Secretary

National Labor Relations Board
1015 Half Street SE

Washington, DC 20570-0001 (202)
273-1940

May 18, 2020
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UNITED STATES COURT OF APPEALS
FOR THE SECOND CIRCUIT

INTERNATIONAL BROTHERHOOD OF
ELECTRICAL WORKERS, LOCAL UNION 43

Petitioner No. 20-1163

)
)
)
)
)
)
)
) Board Case Nos.
) 03-CA-184936
) 03-CA-192545
NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD )
)
)

Respondent

CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE

| hereby certify that on May 18, 2020, I electronically filed the foregoing
document with the Clerk of the Court for the United States Court of Appeals for
the Second Circuit by using the appellate CM/ECF system. | certify that the
foregoing document was served on all parties or their counsel of record through the
appellate CM/ECF system.

/s/ David Habenstreit

David Habenstreit

Assistant General Counsel

NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD
1015 Half Street, SE

Washington, DC 20570-0001

(202) 273-0979

Dated at Washington, DC
this 18th day of May 2020
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In The Matter Of;:
ADT, LLC d/b/a ADT SECURITY SERVICES, and
IBEW Local 43

June 13, 2017

Original File adt.txt
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June 13, 2017

Page 1 Page 3
BEFORE THE 1 I NDEX
2 VO R
NATI ONAL LABOR RELATI ONS BOARD 3 W TNESS DI RECT CROSS REDI RECT RECROSS DI RE
4 Patrick Costello 19 34 49 60
In the Matter of: 5 Mchael Sopok 70 81 84 76
6 David Madsen 85 93 99 104
ADT, LLC d/b/a ADT SECURI TY Case No. 03-CA-184936 | 7 james Nixdorf 111 114 121 122
SERVI CES, 03- CA- 192545
Respondent ,
And
| NTERNATI ONAL  BROTHERHOOD OF
ELECTRI CAL WORKERS, LOCAL UNI ON
43,
Charging Party.
The above-entitled matter came on for hearing pursuant to
Noti ce, before THE HONORABLE M CHAEL A. ROSAS, Adninistrative
Law Judge, at the Leo W O Brien Federal Building, Al bany, New
York in Hearing Room 352, on Tuesday, June 13, 2017, at
10: 00 a. m
Page 2 Page 4
1 On behalf of the General Counsel: 1 EXHI BI TS
2 EXH BI T NUMBER | DENTI FI ED RECEI VED
3 ALI CI A E. PENDER, ESQ 2 General Counsel's
4 The National Labor Rel ations Board, Region 3 3 GC-1(a) through (t) 6 6
5 Leo W O Brien Federal Building 4 @ 16 74 75
6 11A dinton Ave. 5 17 76 77
7 Al bany, Ny 12207 6 Joint exhibits
8 7 J-1 9 11
9 8 J-2 through 15 11 11
10 n Behalf of the Respondent: 9
11 0
12 JEREMY C. MORITZ, ESQ 1
13 Qgl etree, Deakins, Nash, Snpak & Stewart, PC
14 155 North Wacker Drive, Suite 4300
15 Chi cago, |L 60606
16 jereny. noritz@gl etreedeaki ns. com
17
18
19 On Behalf of the Charging Party:
20
21 BRYAN T. ARNAULT, ESQ
22 Blitman & King, LLP
23 Franklin Center, Suite 300
24 433 North Franklin St.
25 Syracuse, NY 13204
26 bt ar naul t @kl awyer s. com
27
28
Burke Court Reporting & Transcription (1) Pages1-4

(973) 692-0660
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PROCEEDINGS

(Time Noted: 10:35 am.)

JUDGE ROSAS: On the record.

Alright. Thisisaformal proceeding in the matter of
ADT, LLC d/b/aADT Security Services and International
Brotherhood of Electrical Workers, Local Union 43. Counsel for
the parties state your appearance. General Counsel ?

MS. PENDER: Alicia Pender for the General Counsel.

MR. ARNAULT: Bryan Arnault for the Charging Party.

JUDGE ROSAS: Respondent?

MR. MORTIZ: Jeremy Mortiz for Respondent.

JUDGE ROSAS: Okay. Counsel, | remind everyone you've
received my hearing rules and practices. Thisisaformal
proceeding in a Federal Administrative Court under The National
Labor Relations Act and The Administrative Procedures Act. |
run my hearingsin avery formal matter. Please keep your
witnesses and parties informed of the formality of the
proceedings.

Thisis not amediation or arbitration. | often times

have to remind counsel of that in these proceedings. | don’t
do business that way, as you might have otherwise been
previously accustomed.

If you have any questions with respect to any of my
procedures let me know. Alright. The formal papers, General
Counsel, | have them. Can you identify them?

© 00 NO U1 WN P
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Page 7

giving testimony regarding events to which they will be
expected to testify.

So if anyone has any questions as we proceed, essentially

| follow avery simple rule and that is that your
representative or designated persons who are expected to
testify may remain in the hearing room at all times, except
when you are calling someone on your case who's going to
testify to that same sequence of events that they are going to
testify to, because the people that are under your control
presumably you would have prepped them, know what they’re all
going to say. They don’'t need to be listening to each other,
especially with respect to any cross examination that they’re
going to be expected to confront. Okay. Counsel at that point
can substitute, if they have to step out, someone else to help
counsel understand the nature of the case or assist in any
regard.

Okay. So from this point on until the hearing isfinally
closed no witness may discuss with any potential witnesses
either the testimony they have given or they intend to give.
Under thisrule counsel for a party may not in any manner,
including the showing of transcripts, inform a witness about
the content of any testimony given by a preceding witness
without my permission. The exception isthat counsel for a
party may inform counsel’ s own witness of the content of
testimony, including the showing of transcripts given by a

© 0O ~NO U B~ WNPRP
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MS. PENDER: Yes, Your Honor. | offer into evidence the
formal papers. They have been marked for identification as
General Counsal’s exhibit 1(a) through 1(t) inclusive, exhibit
1(t) being an index and description of the entire exhibit.
This exhibit has been shown to al parties.

(General Counsel’s GC-1(a) through 1(t) identified)
JUDGE ROSAS: Counsel, have you seen the formal papers?
MR. MORTIZ: Yes.

JUDGE ROSAS: Okay. Any objection?

MR. MORTIZ: No.

JUDGE ROSAS: Alright. General Counsel’s 1(a) through
1(t) are received in evidence without objection. Alright.
There's a sequestration order request in this case | assume?
(General Counsel’s GC-1(a) through (t) received in evidence)

MS. PENDER: Yes, Your Honor.

JUDGE ROSAS: Okay. Alright. So at this point I’'m going
to order that all persons who are going to testify in this
proceeding, with specific exceptions, may only be present in
the hearing room when they are going to testify. Exceptions
are alleged discriminatees, natural persons who are parties,
representative parties or any person shown by a party to be
essential to the presentation of the party’s case. They may
remain in the hearing room, even if they’re going to testify or
have testified. However, these persons may not remain in the
hearing room when other persons called by their counsel are

© 00 NO O WN PP
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witness for opposing side to prepare for rebuttal testimony.
Okay. Itisthe obligation of counsel to police these
witnesses among themselves, and if there are any issues discuss
among yourselves and bring it to meif you can’t resolveit.
Okay? Any questions?

MR. ARNAULT: No, Your Honor.

MS. PENDER: Not at this point.

JUDGE ROSAS: Okay.

MR. MORTIZ: No.

JUDGE ROSAS: Identify who you' re going to have remain in
the hearing room at this point. Counsel for the General
Counsel, anyone?

MS. PENDER: The Union’s party representative.

JUDGE ROSAS: Sir, your name is?

MR. COSTELLO: Patrick Costello.

JUDGE ROSAS: Okay. Respondent?

MR. MORTIZ: James Nixdorf, ADT.

JUDGE ROSAS: Okay. Alright. Doesthe General Counsel
desire any opening statement?

MS. PENDER: Yes, Your Honor, athough I'm going to close
the door first. We've got awitness who's sitting outside.

JUDGE ROSAS: Okay.

MS. PENDER: Also, Your Honor, before -- would you rather
us do Joint exhibits before or after opening statement?

JUDGE ROSAS: However you prefer.

Burke Court Reporting & Transcription

(2) Pages5-8
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MS. PENDER: Okay. Let’sdo the Joint exhibitsfirst --

JUDGE ROSAS: Okay.

MS. PENDER: Joint exhibit 1 is an email dated Tuesday,
September 6th. It'stwo pages. There'stwo emails sent from
Michael Stewart to Michael Kirk. The second email isalso
September 6th sent from Michael Kirk.

(Joint exhibit J-1 identified)

JUDGE ROSAS: Okay. Well, go down thelist --

MS. PENDER: Okay.

JUDGE ROSAS: -- and we'll seeif there are any issues.

MS. PENDER: Okay. Joint exhibit 2 isthe current
collective bargaining agreement between Respondent and the
Union for the Syracuse office. Joint exhibit 3 isthe current
collective bargaining agreement between the Union and
Respondent for the Albany office. Joint exhibit 4 istwo
emails, one dated September 7th from Michael Stewart to Pat
Costello and the email being forwarded from Pat Costello to
Dave Madsen on the same day, Wednesday, September 7th of 2016.
Joint exhibit 5 is the September 19, 2016 information
request sent from Pat Costello to Michael Stewart. Joint
exhibit 6 istwo pages of emails. The second page first email
isfrom Pat Costello sending the information request by email.
Thefirst -- the bottom email on the first pageis Michael
Stewart’ s October 6th response to Pat Costello an the top email
is Pat Costello’s response the same day back to Mr. Stewart.
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sending to Michael Stewart the other letter from October 24th
on the information relating to the six day workweek.

Joint exhibit 14 is Pat Costello Thursday, December 15th

to Michael Stewart asking for all responses to the information
requests. And finally Joint exhibit 15 is Michael Stewart

Friday, December 16th responding to Pat Costello’s email,
providing aemail of two pages and then there' s there pages of
amemo that was attached to the email that’ s titled install and
service team manager talking points. Those are al of the

Joint exhibits.

(Joint exhibits J-2 through 15 identified)

JUDGE ROSAS: Alright. Joint exhibits 1 through 15, as
articulated by General Counsel, are these indeed stipulated to?

MR. MORTIZ: Yes.

JUDGE ROSAS: Okay. Alright. So Joint exhibits 1 through
15 arereceived.

(Joint exhibits J-1 through 15 received in evidence)

MS. PENDER: Thank you, Your Honor. The International
Brotherhood of Electrical Workers Local 43 or the Union
represents the service and installation technicians at
Respondent ADT Security Services Syracuse, New Y ork facility
and the service and installation technicians at Respondent’s
Albany, New Y ork facility among others. Those are the two that
at issue here.

Respondent and the Union have one current collective
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Joint exhibit 8 is aletter dated October 24th 2016 from

Pat Costello to Michael Stewart following up on the September
19th information request, specifically relating to customer
service targets. Joint exhibit 9 is aletter dated October 24,
2016 from Pat Costello to Michael Stewart, following up on the
September 19th information request, specifically relating to
the six day workweek. Joint exhibit 10 isan email from
Michael Stewart to Pat Costello Monday October 31, which was
then forwarded from Pat Costello to Bryan Arnault on the same
day.

I'm sorry, | skipped Joint exhibit 7. It was out of

order in my stack. Joint exhibit 7(a), (b) and (c). 7(a) isa
Thursday October 13th email from Michael Stewart to Pat
Costello responding to the September 19th information request.
Joint exhibit 7(b) is one spreadsheet that was sent in response
to that information request. And Joint exhibit 7(c) the second
spreadsheet that was sent in response to the information
request. Both were attached to the email that's 7(a).

Joint exhibit 11 is an email from Pat Costello to Michael
Stewart Friday November 18th, attaching aletter which isthe
second page, following up on the September 19th and October
24th information request letters. Joint exhibit 12 is Pat
Costello Friday, November 18th sending to Michael Stewart
resending the customer service targets letter from October
24th. Joint exhibit 13 is Pat Costello Friday, November 18th
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bargaining agreement for the Syracuse service and installation
technicians and another current collective bargaining agreement
for the Albany service and installation technicians. Both CBAs
specifically state the normal work schedule for the service and
installation departments. For Albany the CBA states that the
normal work schedule for the service department isfive
consecutive days at eight and a half hours aday or four
consecutive days at 10 and a half hours per day.

For Albany installation department the contract states

that employees can be scheduled for any eight hour period
between 7:00 to 5:30 in any given day between Monday and Friday
or through Tuesday through Saturday if customer needs make it
necessary. For both departments when scheduling overtime the
company will first seek qualified volunteers for the work. If
no volunteers come forward they then assign the work to the
least senior qualified person.

The Syracuse contract states the normal work schedule for
the service department is five consecutive days, eight and a
half hoursaday. And there will aso be afour day workweek
of 10 and a half hour shifts. In the Syracuse installation
department employees can be scheduled for any eight hour period
between 7:00 to 5:30 on any given day between Monday through
Friday.

Asin Albany, volunteers are sought for work outside the
normal schedule. If none are forthcoming the work is assigned

Burke Court Reporting & Transcription

(3) Pages9- 12
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to the least senior period. With regard specifically to the
Syracuse installation department, the contract states that
customer needs may periodically make it necessary for work to
be performed on Saturdays. It'simportant to note that this
provision only applies to the Syracuse installation department.
In September 16 Respondent announced that employeesin
Syracuse and Albany will begin to work six hour daysto get rid
of what it termed a backlog. Respondent informed employees of
the change to the schedule. The Syracuse employees would work
six days every other week, Albany employees would work six days
every week until Respondent determined that the backlog was
cleared.

Thiswas not the first time that employees had been
expected to work longer hours to clear out abacklog. However,
this was the first time that the employer didn’t go to the
Union and work together to come up with away to satisfy the
problem. Instead, Respondent announced the mandatory six day
workweek to employees first and then informed the Union by
email of what the change was going to be.

When the Union demanded that Respondent rescind the change
and bargain, Respondent refused. When the Union requested
information, based on Respondent’ s claim to need to implement
the policy, Respondent delayed responding and provided only a
partia response. Not only did Respondent announce and
implement a mandatory six day work week without the Union’s

Page 15

However, at no point during that back and forth did Respondent
contact the Union to bargain about exempting him from the six
day workweek requirement, instead dealt with him directly.
And finally the evidence will show that Respondent has
both delayed its response to the Union’s September 19th 2016
information request and failed to provide information
sufficient to satisfy that request in violation of the Act.
Assistant business manager Pat Costello sent hisinformation
request on September 19th, which included a second request to
rescind the unlawful six day workweek. After some
communication, Respondent provided Costello with two Microsoft
Excel spreadsheets on October 13th and an email updating him on
the status of the backlog.

Respondent’ s email also claimed that some of the
information requested by the Union was vague or seemed
irrelevant. Costello followed up with two letters clarifying
and reiterating his information request. Respondent told him
it was working on aresponse. He followed up with Respondent
three weeks |ater and again a month after that, each time
reiterating his request for information.

Finally, on December 16th, three months after the initial
request, Respondent sent Costello a three page memo and told
him it had provided all relevant information at that time. The
General Counsel asks that the Union find that by the conduct
described Respondent has violated the Act by engaging in
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Page 14

consent and without providing the Union notice or an
opportunity to bargain, it also carved out exceptionsto the
six day work week without talking to the Union. On top of that
when creating one of the exceptions, Respondent dealt directly
with an employee.

The evidence will show that the Respondent implemented its
mandatory six day work week without providing notice or an
opportunity to bargain to the Union and included exceptions to
that work week for certain employees also without providing the
Union notice or achance to bargain. Respondent unilaterally
changed terms and conditions of employment for the Syracuse and
Albany service and installation technicians in violation of the
Act. Further, Respondent made those changes during the term of
both contracts without the Union’ s consent.

The language in both contracts in unambiguous. Employees
in the Syracuse service department and the Albany service and
installation department worked four or five day schedules.
Respondent made unlawful midterm modifications to the
collective bargaining agreements in violation of the Act.
Respondent also violated the Act when it bypassed the
Union and dealt directly with employee Michael Sopok to carve
out an exception for him to the mandatory six day workweek.
Sopok approached Respondent with his concerns. There was some
back and forth between Respondent and Mr. Sopok. And finally
Respondent granted him an exception from working the six days.

Page 16

midterm modification of two collective bargaining agreements,
unilaterally changing employees' terms and conditions of
employment, dealing directly with an employee and delaying in
providing and failing to provide information. Thank you.

JUDGE ROSAS: Alright. Charging Party and Respondent, you
have the option of giving brief opening statements at this
time, waiving such statements or reserving them until the
commencement of your respective cases. Charging Party, what do
you desire?

MR. ARNAULT: I'll make a brief opening statement at this
time --

JUDGE ROSAS: Okay.

MR. ARNAULT: -- Your Honor. Good morning, Y our Honor.
The facts of this case are decidedly straightforward. Rather
than repeat the facts the General Counsel’s attorney has
already outlined for you, | will touch on the key points that
we believe are relevant. Now, over the course of this hearing
you will hear evidence that the Respondent ADT unilaterally
changed the duration of the scheduled workweek from four or
five days, as negotiated between the parties and clearly and
explicitly set forth in the parties CBA, to mandatory six day
work week for all employees. Thiswas not a case the least
senior employee being assigned to perform work. Thiswasa
flat change in work schedule to six days.

You will also hear evidence the Respondent failed to
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1 provide relevant requested documentsrelating tothesixday | 1 to bargain, by unreasonably delaying the providing of
2 workweek and the Respondent’s claims of anewly established | 2 information and by failing to provide the requested relevant
3 customer servicetarget. Moreover, you will hear evidencethat | 3 information. Thank you, Your Honor.
4 asaresult of Respondent’ s unilateral changesto theduration | 4  JUDGE ROSAS: Respondent?
5 of the workweek, employees |eft the employ of ADT. 5 MR.MORTIZ: WE'll reserve.
6 Now, asthe attorney for the General Counsel noted, inthe | 6 JUDGE ROSAS: Okay. Alright. General Counsd, call your
7 Syracuse installation department employees may be scheduledin | 7 first witness.
8 an eight hour shift in any period between Monday and Friday. | 8 MS. PENDER: Genera Counsel calls Patrick Costello.
9 And customer needs may periodically makeit necessary forwork | 9  JUDGE ROSAS: Sir, please raise your right hand.
10 to be performed on a second shift and/or Saturday. However, |10 Whereupon,
11 the contract also provides that the Respondent must first seek |11  PATRICK COSTELLO
12 qualified volunteers to perform such work for this Syracuse |12 Having been first duly sworn, was called as a witness and

NNNNMNNRRRRRR
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installation department. If there are no qualified volunteers
then the least senior qualified person will be assigned to
perform the work. That did not happen here.

Y ou will hear that on or about September 7th 2016 the
employer emailed all northeast region employees, including
those in Albany and Syracuse and advised in relevant part that
until the company meets customer service targetsit will be
implementing a mandatory six day work week. That'sthe
company’ s language; we are implementing a mandatory six day
workweek. And they advised that it will continue in each
market until it achieves the desired target, which the manager
will post locally for each market.

testified herein as follows:

JUDGE ROSAS: Alright. Please have aseat. State and
spell your name and provide us with an address.

THE WITNESS: Patrick Costello, C-O-S-T-E-L-L-0O, 11
Jessica Place, Whitesboro, New Y ork, 13492.

DIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MS. PENDER:
Q. Good morning, Mr. Costello.
A. Good morning.
Q. I"'mgoing to ask you some questions thismorning. | ask
that you speak so that everyone can hear you. There'sa
microphone in front of you. It’'snot going to amplify your

NMNNNNNRRRERRRBR
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25 Thesix day workweek wasimplemented in Syracuseona |25 Vvoice.
Page 18 Page 20

1 biweekly basis, in Albany on aweekly basis. Obviously, this | 1 A. Okay.
2 lacks some clarity in which the Union sought to follow upwith | 2 Q. | also ask that you allow me to get my entire question out
3 the company, asto the contours of this six day workweek as | 3 before you answer. I'll pay you the same courtesy, let you
4 well asthe customer service targets. At all timesthe Union | 4 answer fully before | ask the next question. If any question |
5 did not get sufficient responses and the company rebuttedand | 5 ask isunclear, or you don’t understand or you can’'t hear me,
6 refused to rescind the six day workweek. 6 pleaselet meknow. I'm happy to ask it again or rephrase it
7 Inaddition, you'll hear evidence that -- concerning the 7 sothat it makes senseto you. Okay?
8 impact of the change of the mandatory workweek on the 8 A. Okay.
9 bargaining unit employees. You will hear from oneemployee | 9 Q. Mr. Costello, are you currently employed?

10 that due to custody arrangements, the unilateral change 10 A. Yes.

11 impacted the bargaining unit employees. You will hear evidence |11 Q. Where do you work?

12 that one employee Mike Sopok could lose custody of hischild, |12 A. IBEW Loca 43.

13 if wewasrequired to regularly forgo weekends with his 13 Q. Andwhat'syour job there?

NDNDNMNNNNRPRPRRPRREPR R
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daughter. When this complaint was made known to Respondent,
Respondent negotiated an exemption from the six day workweek
directly with Mr. Sopok without notice to the Charging Party.
Finally, we will hear testimony from Mr. Sopok that in

lieu of working asix day workweek, the Respondent attempted to
extend the work hours of hisfive day workweek. Thistoo
interfered with his custody arrangement and as aresult Mr.
Sopok was forced to leave the employ of the employer. Based on
the forgoing the Charging Party contends that the evidence
presented will show that Respondent violated section 8(a)(1),
8(a)(5) and 8(d) of the Act by its midterm modification of the
CBAs, by the unilateral change without notice of an opportunity

14 A. I'massistant business manager and president of the Local

15 Union.

16 Q. How long have you been the president?

17 A. Nineyears, going on 10.

18 Q. And the assistant business manager?

19 A. 21 goingon 22.

20 Q. What are you job duties as the assistant business manager

21 and asthe president of the Local?

22 A. Handle grievances, negotiate contracts, day to day stuff
23 inthe office and handle complaints. That'sit.

24 Q. Canyou think of any other job duties that you have as
25 assistant business manager or president?

Burke Court Reporting & Transcription (5) Pages 17 - 20
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1 A. Wél, aspresident -- well, as assistant businessmanager | 1 A. Four 10's, consecutive four 10's.
2 | certainly sit on al negotiating committees, all committees | 2 Q. And four 10'sisfour days at 10 hours?
3 that handle the day to day operations of the Union hall, 3 A. Yes.
4 involving some referral of workers, visit the sites, talk to 4 Q. Andwhat about Albany? How many days per week did unit
5 the men. 5 employeeswork in Albany?
6 Q. Do you ever send out information requests? 6 A. Fiveeight hour days consecutively.
7 A. Yes, absolutely. 7 Q. Any other option?
8 Q. Andyou bargain on behalf of the Union, isthat correct? | 8 A. Four 10's consecutively.
9 A. Correct. 9 Q. Did any employeesin Syracuse, before September 2016,
10 Q. How doesthat happen? How doesthe Union bargain? |10 routinely work a six day schedule?
11 A. I’'mthelead bargaining person from the Union. We |11 A. No.
12 normally have our -- in this case we have our two stewards sit |12 Q. Did any employeesin Albany, before September 2016,
13 onthe committee. We form acommittee, we go through our |13 routinely work asix day schedule?
14 proposals and then we present the proposals to management and |14 A. No.
15 they present their proposals. We negotiate a contract. 15 Q. Did there come atime when you learned that ADT planned to
16 Q. Do stewards have the authority to bargain on behaf of the |16 implement at six day schedule at Albany and Syracuse?
17 Union themselves? 17 A. Yes.
18 A. No. 18 Q. Do you know when you heard that?
19 Q. If you could look at exhibit 2 in front of you? 19 A. | think September 7th.
20  JUDGE ROSAS: General Counsdl’s exhibit? 20 Q. Do you know how you heard that?
21 MS. PENDER: Yes. Or Joint exhibit rather. 21 A. 1 gota--anemail from Mike Stewart that was forwarded.
22 THE WITNESS: Yes. 22 | think it came from Mike Kirk. Mike Stewart sent it to me.
23 BY MS. PENDER: 23 Q. Canyoulook at Joint exhibit 4 in front of you?
24 Q. Do you recognize that? 24 A. Okay.
25 A. Yes, | do. 25 Q. Ifyoulook at that email, isthat the email that you got?
Page 22 Page 24
1 Q. Didyou participate in bargaining that collective 1 A. Yes
2 bargaining agreement? 2 Q. Andwhat did you do after you got this email?
3 A. |did. 3 A. | --well, | forwarded it on to the -- to my two stewards
4 Q. Istherean articlein that contract that covers the 4 in Albany and Syracuse. | called -- either | called or Mike
5 employees work schedule? 5 caled me. We had a discussion on the phone about it.
6 A. Yes Articlesix. 6 Q. When you say Mike, which Mike are you referring to?
7 Q. And to your recollection, when you were bargaining this | 7 A. Mike Stewart.
8 contract, were there any proposals to change the work schedule? | 8 Q. And what’s Mike Stewart’ stitle if you know?
9 A. No. 9 A. |think he'saregional HR. Regiona HR, yeah.
10 Q. If you could look at Joint exhibit 3, the next one. It's |10 Q. Do you recall when you talked to Mike Stewart? How soon
11 the Albany contract. 11 after you got the email?
12 A. Yes 12 A. Very soon &fter.
13 Q. Didyou participate in bargaining this contract? 13  JUDGE ROSAS: Counsdl --
14 A. |did. 14  THEWITNESS: Sameday --
15 Q. Andistherean article that covers employee work 15 JUDGE ROSAS: -- | just want to make something clear.
16 schedules? 16 We ve got documentsin front of witnesses. When we're asking
17 A. Yes articlesix | believeaso. Yes, article six. 17 him questions wherein we seek to elicit present recollection, |
18 Q. Andinthat latest round of bargaining for this contract, |18 don’t want it to be confused with their past recollection or
19 werethere any changes to that article? 19 having it refreshed from a document. Okay?
20 A. No. 20  MS. PENDER: Certainly.
21 Q. I’'mgoing to direct you attention to the time before 21 JUDGE ROSAS: These documents speak for themselves
22 September of 2016. How many days per week did unit enployees |22 obviously. So just want to keep you abreast of that.

23
24
25

at the Syracuse facility work?
A. Fivedays, five consecutive days.
Q. Any other schedule?

23 MS. PENDER: Okay.
24 BT MS. PENDER:
25 Q. You cannot look at any of that --
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Q. And did he respond to you?
A. Hisresponse was he would send it up the ladder, but he

7 Q. Andif you could look at 7(b) and 7(c)? Just take a
8 second to flip through and see if you recognize those.

A-13
June 13, 2017

Page 25 Page 27
1 A. Gotcha, gotcha. 1 Q. If you could look at Joint exhibit 7(a) in front of you?
2 Q. --forthetimebeing. Tell me about the conversation 2 It'sthetop page.
3 that you had with Mr. Stewart. 3 A. Yes.
4 A. | believeit went something like | thought it wasadirect | 4 Q. Isthat the email response that you received from
5 violation of our current collective bargaining agreementand| | 5 Respondent?
6 would -- | request that it be rescinded immediately. 6 A. Yes.
7
8
9

was pretty sure that it wasn't going to be rescinded.

Q. Do you recall anything else from that conversation?
A. No.

Q. Had anyone from ADT mentioned a six day workweek to you,
prior to you receiving that email on September 7th?

A. No.

Q. Do you know when employees received that email?

9 A. Yes.
10 Q. Arethose the two spreadsheets that were attached to the
11 email?
12 A. Correct.
13 Q. Didyou receive any other information on October 13th,
14 other than what’sin exhibit 7(a), (b), (c)?
15 A. | don'tthink so.

16 A. | believe September 7th. 16 Q. Andwastheinformation that you received in exhibit 7(a),
17 Q. How do you know that? 17 (b) and (c) sufficient to you?
18 A. Itwasconfirmed by the stewards that they know aboutit. |18 A. No.
19 They got an email that day, September 7th. 19 Q. What if anything did you do, after you received the
20 Q. Did you take any other action to communicate with ADT |20 information on October 13th?
21 about the proposed change to the work schedule? 21 A. Itwasobviousthat | didn’'t understand it or couldn’'t
22 A. Not that day, no. 22 comprehend what was sent. So | wrote another letter asking for
23 Q. Atany time after that? 23 clarification.
24 A. Yeah, we asked for -- requested information. 24 Q. If you could look at Joint exhibit 8 and Joint exhibit 9?
25 Q. Look at Joint exhibit 5 in front of you. 25 A. Yes.
Page 26 Page 28

1 A. Okay. 1 Q. Arethosethetwo letters that you sent asking for

2 A. Isthat the information request that you sent? 2 clarification?

3 A. Yes. 3 A. Correct.

4 Q. Youdon't need to look at that anymore. Did therecomea | 4 Q. Did you receive aresponse to your October 24th letters?

5 timewhen the six day workweek actually went into effect? | 5 A. Yes.

6 A. Yes 6 Q. If you'dlook at Joint exhibit 10?

7 Q. Do you recall when that was? 7 A. Yes

8 A. I think it wasthe pay week of September 22nd. September | 8 Q. Isthisthe response that you received?

9 22ndisn't the Saturday, but it’s the pay week of. 9 A. Yes.
10 Q. Didyou hear back from ADT after you sent theinformation |10 Q. And did you hear from Michael Stewart or anyone from ADT

[N
[N

request on September 19th?

That they were working on it | believe, yes.

Can you look at Joint exhibit 6 in front of you?

Yes.

Do you recognize those?

Yes.

Are those the emails that were sent back and forth between
18 you and Mr. Stewart.

19 A. Mr. Stewart, yes.

20 Q. You can set that aside. Did ADT ever respond to your
21 information request?

22 A. They did.

23 Q. Do you remember when their first response was?

24 A. Itwasacoupleweekslater | think. 1I’m not sure of the
25 date.
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11 after you got this email that’sin Joint exhibit 10?

12 A. Yes

13 Q. Do you recal when you heard from them?

14 A. Not exactly, no. | don’t know the date.

15 Q. Canyou look at Joint exhibit 11? Thisisan email with a
16 letter that you sent on November 18th, isthat right?

17 A. Dated November 18th, correct.

18 Q. Didyou hear from ADT between the time they sent you the
19 October 31st letter and the time you sent this November 18th
20 letter?

21 A. Yes. No. I'msorry, no, | did not. Asl recall, | did
22 not.

23 Q. Youcan set aside 11 and just take alook at Joint exhibit

24
25

12 and 13. You sent both of these emailsto Mr. Stewart on
November 18th, the same day as you sent the letter, isthat
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1 right? 1 childcare issues, was taken off the six day schedule.
2 A. Correct. 2 Q. How did you become aware of that?
3 Q. Why did you resend your two October 24th letters? 3 A. Dave Madsen the steward told me.
4 A. |didn't get aresponse yet, so | thought | would sendthe | 4 Q. Do you know when Mr. Madsen told you that?
5 letters again so we could have them. 5 A. | think it was before the program implemented. So it
6 Q. If youlook at exhibit 11? Just go back to 11 for a 6 would have been before the 22nd, because | don't think that
7 second. The second page, which isyour letter, inthesecond | 7 particular employee was ever -- ever worked a Saturday, | don't
8 paragraph you ask that they provide information by November | 8 think.
9 22nd-- 9 Q. Did Mr. Madsen tell you anything about Sopok and his
10 A. Yes. 10 schedule?
11 Q. --2016? Did you receive any information by November 22nd |11 A. Not intoo many details, just that it was a childcare
12 of 20167 12 issuethat he had to have -- he had to be home on Saturday to

13 A. No.

14 Q. Didyou take any action after you reached the 22nd and
15 didn’t have anything?

16 A. Sent out the following letters on the 24th.

17 Q. When you got to November 22nd?

18 A. | don'trecall what action | took then.

19 Q. Takealook at Joint exhibit 14. Do you send this email
20 on December 15th?

13 watch hisdaughter | believe.

14 Q. Mr. Madsen isasteward?

15 A. Heis.

16 Q. Does he have any authority to bargain on the Union’s
17 behalf?

18 A. No.

19 Q. And did anyone from ADT contact you to discuss Mr. Sopok’s
20 schedule?

21 A. Yes 21 A. No.
22 Q. And at that point had you receive any information from |22 MS. PENDER: I have no further questions for this witness
23 Respondent other than what they initially provided on October (23 at thistime.
24 13th? 24  JUDGE ROSAS: Charging Party, any follow up?
25 A. No. 25 MR. ARNAULT: A few brief questions, Y our Honor.
Page 30 Page 32
1 Q. If youwouldlook at Joint exhibit 15? The first two 1 DIRECT EXAMINATION
2 pagesarean email. The last three pages areamemo. Isthis | 2 BY MR. ARNAULT:
3 theemail that you got on December 16th from Michael Stewart? | 3 Q. Good morning.
4 A. Yes. 4 A. Good morning.
5 Q. And the memo was attached to the email? 5 Q. Soyou testified you're the assistant business manager and
6 A. Thememo? Thetalking points? Yes. 6 president?
7 Q. Yes. 7 A. Correct.
8 A. Yes 8 Q. Inthat capacity, what knowledge do you have of the size
9 Q. Anddid any -- did Respondent provide any other 9 of the bargaining unit in the Albany Local -- Albany unit?

10 information to you, other than this email and memo, as of
11 December 16th?

12 A. No.

13 Q. And have you gotten any further information from them
14 since this point -- since that point?

15 A. | havenot.

16 Q. Mr. Costello, at any time has anyone from ADT contacted
17 you to discuss exceptionsto the six day schedule?

18 A. No.

19 Q. I'msorry, canyou say that again?

20 A. No.

21 Q. Thank you. Areyou aware of whether ADT has made
22 exceptionsto the schedule?

23 A. Yes.

24 Q. What exceptions are you aware of?

25 A. One of the employeesin the Albany office, because of

10 A. I'venegotiated the past six or seven contracts, 21-22
11 years. So | have aknowledge of the size of the workforce.
12 Q. Andwhat about in Syracuse?

13 A. Same.

14 Q. Thesame? Okay. And how -- before September 22nd 2016,
15 how large was the bargaining unit in Albany, to the best of
16 your recollection?

17 A. Ithink itwasasmany as12. ADT had 12 employees.
18 Q. Okay. And how about the Syracuse office?

19 A. Syracuse had probably 16 at onetime.

20 Q. Okay. And on or about September 22nd 2016, do you know
21 how many members were in the Albany bargaining unit?
22 A. Threel believe.

23 Q. Andwhat about Syracuse?

24 A. 12.

25 Q. And currently are you aware of how many men arein the
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1 Albany bargaining unit?
2 A. Wadl, there' sthree. Threethat are active --
3 Q. Okay.
4 A. --working.
5 Q. Arethosethe same three that were there as of September
6 22nd?
7 A. Yes. One--wdl, no, oneisanew hire. Andonecame
8 back from medical, but | think he was -- | would count him asa
9 member who was out on medical leave.
10 Q. Okay. So hasthe number of -- has the size of the Albany
11 bargaining unit changed since September 22nd --
12 A. Yes
13 Q. --2016. And haveindividuals left the Albany bargaining
14 unit since September 22nd 20167

Page 35

1 bargaining unit. If | looked back at the Syracuse service unit
2 ayear, would | find all Saturdays worked?
3 A. Begyour pardon?
4 Q. All Saturdaysworked or not? Well, let me rephrase that.
5 Employees do work Saturdays, right?
6 A. Yes
7 Q. Okay. Including employees from Monday through Friday’s
8 schedule, correct?
9 A. Yes.
10 Q. And that’s because the contract gives the employer the
11 right to schedule work on a day off, correct?
12 A. Correct.
13 Q. Whichiswhat Saturday is for people on Monday through
14 Friday’s schedule?

15 A. Two. 15 A. Correct.
16 MR. ARNAULT: No further questions, Y our Honor. 16 Q. And that would be the sixth day, right?
17 JUDGE ROSAS: Respondent, cross? 17 A. Yes
18 MR. MORTIZ: Has the witness provided any withess |18 Q. And the employer has the right to schedule work on that
19 statements, affidavits or Jencks statements? 19 sixth day or day off?
20  MS. PENDER: Yes. 20 A. Yes.
21 MR. MORTIZ: We'd ask for disclosure of that at thistime. |21 Q. Okay. Now, the contract defines the normal workweek
22  JUDGE ROSAS: How many pages? 22 right?
23 MS. PENDER: Three, double-sided. 23 A. Correct.
24  JUDGE ROSAS: Would that be six? 24 Q. Okay. Isn'tittrue, sir, that this change to get rid of
25 MS. PENDER: Oneis blank. 25 thebacklog only lasted two or three months?
Page 34 Page 36
1 JUDGE ROSAS: Totd of? 1 A. Could have been two or three months, yes.
2 MS. PENDER: Total of five. 2 Q. Okay. Soif I wasan employee working for ADT, let's say
3 JUDGE ROSAS: Okay. SoI'll giveyou five-six minutes. | 3 for thelast two years, my normal schedule would have been the
4 Off the record. 4 five day workweek, right?
5  (Whereupon, abrief recess was taken) 5 A. Asinthe contract, correct.
6 JUDGE ROSAS: On therecord. 6 Q. Okay. But for those two or three months an exception was
7 Respondent, cross. 7 made to meet customer needs, right?
8  CROSSEXAMINATION 8 A. Not made by the Union.
9 BY MR. MORTIZ: 9 Q. Thecontract says, sir. If | looked at atwo year period
10 Q. Mr. Costello, how long again have you been the president |10 backwards and forward -- backwards from September 22nd and to

11 of theLocal?

12 A. Nineyears, going on 10.

13 Q. Haveyou had arelationship with ADT in Syracuse that
14 entiretime?

15 A. Longer than that.

16 Q. Samewith Albany?

17 A. Yes

18 Q. Thischange wasimplemented around September 22nd, is that
19 correct?

20 A. Theweek of, yes.

21 Q. Theweek of? How long did it last?

22 A. I'mnot quite sure of when it ended.

23 Q. Isitcurrently in effect?

24 A. |don't believe so.

25 Q. If | looked back -- let’s start with the Syracuse

[N
[N

the date this change ended, most of the time would have
involved afive day workweek, right?

A. Correct.

14 Q. Thevast mgority in fact, correct?

15 A. Correct.

16 Q. Itisonly anisolated two to three month period max where
17 thissix day schedule wasin effect, correct?

18 A. Correct.

19 Q. Okay. Which would have been an assignment for the five
20 day folkson their scheduled day off?

21 A. Correct.

22 Q. And do you have Joint exhibit 2 still in front of you,
23 dir?

24 A. Syracuse contract?

25 Q. Yes

[
w N
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1 A. Yes

2 Q. Articlesix, section three, the end of the first full

3 sentence talks about work on a scheduled day off, isn’t that
correct?

A. Article three (sic), the second sentence?

Q. First sentencein, the second line.

A. Taks about the compensation, yes.

Q. Compensation istime and a half on a scheduled day off,
Q

© 0N O U A

right?

A. Correct.

Which isthe sixth day, right?

A. Yes. Yeah.

Q. And the employer has the right to assign work on that day,
right?

A. Yes

Q. Andthat’saready contained in the contract, isn’t it,
sir?

A. Overtime provisions are in the contract, correct.

Q. Asiswork on ascheduled day off, correct?

A. Yes

Q. Okay. Andif you go up to section one, the beginning of
the first paragraph, that talks in terms of normal workweek,

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

Page 39

1 Q. Okay. Solong asthe normal workweek isfive days,

2 correct?

3 A. Yeah. Yes.

4 Q. Soyou'renot claiming that this was done for any sort of
aunion-related purpose, right? The company stated a business
need, correct?

A. Eventualy, yeah. Not -- yeah.

Q. You have no reason to doubt the legitimacy of the business
need to cure this backlog?

A. Il don’t know. The backlog -- | don’'t know.

Q. Waell, my question, sir, is do you have any reason to

12 believethat they’re operating on something other than

13 legitimate business needs and expectations?

14 A. | can't answer that.

15 Q. Haveany evidencethat it wasfor union animus or union

16 hatred purposes?

17 A. | can't answer that --

18 Q. Any evidencethat it was just to mess with people and

19 their schedule?

20 A. No.

21 Q. And the stated basis was customer needs, right?

22 A. Eventudly it wasthe stated basis.

5
6
7
8
9

10
11

23 right, or normal work schedule? Excuse me. 23 Q. And you've got no reason to believe those customer needs
24 A. Correct. 24 didn't actualy exist, right?
25 Q. Okay. And again for those who had been at the Syracuse |25 ~ JUDGE ROSAS: I'm sorry? Repeat the question.
Page 38 Page 40
1 bargaining unit for the three years prior to that changeand | 1 MR. MORTIZ: Y ou have no reason to believe those customer
2 aredtill with us, the vast mgjority of that timethey wereon | 2 needsdidn’t actually exist, right?
3 afiveday workweek, right? 3 THEWITNESS: | think I'll say no. | have no reason --
4 A. Correct. 4  BY MR. MORTIZ:
5 Q. Just this exceptional period of acouple monthshadthe | 5 Q. Okay.
6 six day, right? 6 A. --tobelieve.
7 A. There were some Saturdays worked prior to thisthreemonth | 7 Q. Now, this change was tied explicitly to the backlog,
8 period. 8 correct?
9 Q. Thebacklog schedule that you're here complaining about | 9 A. We weretold that, yeah.
10 lasted -- 10 Q. And no one ever said that it was going to be permanent,
11 A. Correct. 11 right?
12 Q. --two to three months, right? 12 A. | think could last until June was --
13 A. Thechange of the work schedule is what we're -- 13 Q. Okay. But atimeframe was put onit, right? It was made
14 Q. Okay. 14 clear thiswas temporary.
15 A. -- complaining -- 15 A. | think until rescinded. It was asix day workweek until
16 Q. Butthenormal schedule till remained afive day week, |16 rescinded.
17 right? 17 Q. Okay. Butyou just testified that someone indicated it
18 A. Absolutely. 18 might go as--
19 Q. Okay. The contract permits that, correct? 19 A. | heard --

A. Permits?

Q. A six day work week. Working on asixth day, so long as
22 the normal workweek if five days.

23 A. Thecontract allows for work Saturdays, correct.

24 Q. And allowsfor work on asixth day, correct?

25 A. Correct.

NN
= O

20 Q. --long asJune, right?

21 A. | heard June, yes.

22 Q. Andwhat had actually happened isit went two or three
23 months, right?

24 A. | can't say for sure.

25 Q. Andit only went a couple of weeksin one of the Albany
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1 installation categories, right? 1 evidencethat there' s additional information they withheld from
2 A. | don't know when it ended for sure. 2 you?
3 Q. Andtheneveryoneinall units, in al classifications 3 A. No.
4 went back to their normal schedule, correct? 4  MR.MORTIZ: Okay. Canwe have one minute, Y our Honor?
5 A. | believe so. 5 JUDGE ROSAS: Sure.
6 Q. Okay. Now, you were asked a series of questions, sir, | 6 MR. MORTIZ: Do we have our own room, or isthere an extra
7 about al this correspondence concerning information. Doyou | 7 room or no?
8 recdl that? 8 MS. PENDER: You can go -- there'sa--
9 A. Yes. 9 JUDGE ROSAS: Let’'s go off the record.
10 Q. Okay. The company did respond on October 13th, correct? |10 (Whereupon, a brief recess was taken)
11 A. Yes. 11 JUDGE ROSAS: Back on the record.
12 Q. And that attached a bunch of spreadsheetsregardingthe |12 MR. MORTIZ: Thank you.
13 backlogin variousregions and al that -- 13 BY MR. MORTIZ:
14 A. Correct. 14 Q. Mr. Costello, I'm talking about normal workdays now. The
15 Q. --information? Okay. They did give you that response, |15 company can hold an employee longer to complete ajob, correct?
16 correct? 16 A. Correct.
17 A. Correct. 17 Q. Peast eight hours, right?
18 Q. And then do you have Joint exhibit 15 in front of you, {18 A. Yes.
19 sir? And I’'munder -- 19 Q. Andfor al10 hour employee, past 10 hours, right?
20 A. Yes 20 A. Correct.
21 Q. I’'munder the redacted section. Do you seethesecond |21 Q. And that resultsin additional premium compensation,
22 sentencethere? 22 right?
23 A. “We have now provided”, that sentence? 23 A. Yes
24 Q. Yes, “wehave now provided”. It says“wehavenow |24 Q. Okay. And the company hasthe right to do that with every
25 provided all the information in our possession that is 25 employee, right?
Page 42 Page 44
1 responsive to your request”, correct? 1 A Yes
2 A. That'swhat it says. 2 Q. Okay. Now, you testified about aMr. Sopok. Do you
3 Q. Andyou have no evidence, sir, that that’s not true, do 3 recdl that testimony?
4 you? 4 A. Yes.
5 A. |don't. 5 Q. Okay. And| believeyou stated, but correct meif I'm
6 Q. Okay. Andyou've served asaunion businessagentand | 6 wrong, that Mr. Socop -- Sopok had to work extra on days not
7 president for how long? 7 Saturday, right?
8 A. Nineyearsaspresident, 21 years as assistant business | 8 A. | didn't say that.
9 manager. 9 Q. Okay. Canyou tell mewhat your understanding of what
10 Q. Would you agree with me, given that background, that the |10 happened to Mr. Sopok was?
11 company isonly required to present to the Union, assumingits |11 A. My understanding isthat he was removed from the mandatory
12 relevant and al that, that already exists? 12 six day workweek and placed on an extended Monday through
13 A. Yes. 13 Friday workday.
14 Q. Okay. Now, you testified, sir, that you were still 14 Q. Okay. Every day?
15 confused and didn’t understand or comprehend the information, |15 A. |’m not sure how many days.
16 correct? 16 Q. What do you base that understanding on, sir?
17 A. The spreadsheets? 17 A. A conversation with the steward, my steward.
18 Q. Yes. 18 Q. Evertak directly with Mr. Sopok?
19 A. Correct. 19 A. [didnot.
20 Q. Okay. Now, that's different than them failing to provide |20 Q. Did review Mr. Sopok’s time records?
21 you adocument that exists, right? 21 A. Havel what?
22 A. Correct. 22 Q. Reviewed Mr. Sopok’stime records.
23 Q. Youweretestifying that you couldn’t quite follow it? |23 A. | think that was part of our information request.
24 A. Exactly. 24 Q. Itwas. I'masking if you've reviewed them, sir?
25 Q. Okay. But there'sno evidence -- you're not aware of any |25 A. | have not.
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1 Q. Okay. Soyou don't know what Mr. Sopok worked?

2 A. ldonot.

3 Q. Okay. Andyou don't know if Mr. Sopok was held over any

4 more or less than what normally occurs Monday through Friday,

5 right?

A. 1 don't know, but | -- no, | don’t know.

Q. Okay. Now, the company has aright to hold Mr. Sopok over
on Monday through Friday, right?

A. Thereis--yes. There'saclause| think wherethey call
in, if they’re going to run overtime, they usualy get
manager’s approval.

12 Q. That'scorrect. But the contract already spells those

13 rights out for both the company and the employee, right?

14 A. Correct.

15 Q. Okay. Sothere'snothing new there, asfar as after

© 0N O

10
11

1 A. Whether he approached the steward first or the company, |
don’'t know. When it was rolled out there was alot of concerns
from alot of members.

Q. Okay. I'mjust starting with Mr. Sopok now.

A. Okay.

Q. Mr. Sopok was in fact exempted from some Saturdays, that's
your understanding?

A. ltis.

Q. Butnot all Saturdays, right? Do you know, sir?

A. Hewas not mandatory -- he did not fall into the mandatory
six day workweek.

Q. Do you know whether he had to work some Saturdaysis my
question?

A. Inhishistory with ADT?

Q. No, during this period September 22nd to the two or three

© 0O ~NO UL~ WwN
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16 September 22nd, isn’t that -- 16 months, whenever it ended, asfar as Albany goes.

17 A. Themandatory part of itis-- 17 A. It'smy belief hedidn't work any Saturdays.

18 Q. I'mnot talking about Saturdays, sir. There’snothingnew |18 Q. Not asingle one?

19 on holding a person over Monday through Friday, right? |19 A. Not that | know of.

20 A. Working late on Monday through Friday’s schedule, no. |20 Q. Do you know that for sure, sir, or --

21 Q. Soif Mr. Sopok worked alittle later Monday through |21 A. No, | haven't seen the pay.

22 Friday, there’ s nothing out of the ordinary with that. That's |22 Q. Okay.

23 awaysexisted, correct? 23 A. |don’t know.

24 A. That has always existed. 24 Q. Okay. Butyou--let's--

25 Q. Okay. So Mr. Sopok isnot giving anything up or anything |25 A. Hewastaken off the six day mandatory list. | know that.

Page 46 Page 48

1 extra, right? 1 Q. And heworked additional time that he's always been
2 A. Thechangeis hiswork schedule was changedto 12 hour | 2 required or susceptible too, right?
3 daysinstead of eight. 3 A. If asked he probably did, yes.
4 Q. Okay. That right already existed? 4 Q. Okay. Sohedidn't give up anything extrato get off the
5 A. Waél, that'swhy we're here. 5 Saturday schedule?
6 Q. Okay. Now, Mister -- yeah, | understand why we'rehere. | 6 A. Yeah, | think hedid.
7 Now, Mr. Sopok had a child custody issue, correct? 7 Q. What?
8 A. Correct. 8 A. | think hewas assigned a-- instead of a8:00 to 4:30
9 Q. And was getting threats from his ex-wife, right? 9 dot heassigned an 8:00 to 8:30 slot.

10 A. Correct.

11 Q. That she wasgoing to march himinto court and try to take
12 sole custody?

13 A. My understandingis, yes.

14 Q. Okay. You don't doubt the legitimacy of that issue, do
15 you?

16 A. No.

17 Q. Okay. Andyou don’t doubt Mr. Sopok’sright to raise that
18 with the company either, do you?

19 A. | doubt that | wasn't -- the Union wasn't involved in any
20 of those--

21 Q. Okay.

22 A. --taks.

23 Q. Mr. Sopok took theinitiative to raise that issue, right?
24 A. Yes

25 Q. He approached the company, right?

=
o

Q. But that could have happened anytime before September
22nd, correct?

A. Not mandatory.

Q. That'sapreexisting right already contained in the
agreement, Sir.

A. They -- well, day by day. They could not change his work
week.

Q. They didn't change hiswork week. He's still working the
same days, right? That’s the whole point. He's not working
19 Saturdays.

20 A. Hewas not working Saturdays, correct.

21 Q. Okay. He snot working any days different?

22 A. Monday through Friday.

23 Q. Right. He'snot working any days different than he always
24 has?

25 A. No, but the hours changed.
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1 Q. Okay. 1 six?
2 A. Mandatory -- 2 A. It'smy belief they did not.
3 Q. He'snot working any hours extra outside what the contract | 3 Q. Do you know what they did instead?
4 aready permits? That's my question. 4 A. Mandatory total workforce will be working six days and
5 A. Wadll, | would say he’ sworking four hoursaday extra. | 5 Saturdays.
6 Q. Whichispermitted by the contract already. 6 Q. And when the company started this policy, did they tell
7 A. It'sspelled out -- 7 the employees how long it would last?
8 MR. ARNAULT: Objection, asked and answered. 8 A. I'mnot sureif they did or not. | think until further
9 JUDGE ROSAS: I'm going to sustain. 9 notice kind of athing.
10 MR.MORTIZ: Okay. 10 Q. Canyoulook at Joint exhibit 5, please? That's your
11 JUDGE ROSAS: Asked and answered. 11 September 19th information request.
12 BY MR. MORTIZ: 12 A. Okay.
13 Q. Wasthat the only exception you' re here complaining about, |13 Q. Did you know, when you sent this information request, why

sir?
A. That'stheonly onel know of, yes.

14
15

14 ADT wasimplanting or why ADT said it was implementing the six
15 day week?

16 A. No. Not fully. Not fully, no.

17 Q. If youlook at Joint exhibit 1, the bottom email starts
18 “team”.

19 A. Yes.

20 Q. Thefirst line “we have been given new customer service
21 targets’.

22 A. Yeah. Yes

23 Q. Anddid you reguest information to verify that claim?

16 Q. Limitedto Mr. Sopok and his custody situation?
17 A. Uh-huh.
18 MR. MORTIZ: No more questions at this time, subject to
19 rebuttal.
20  JUDGE ROSAS: Any redirect?
21 MS. PENDER: Very brief, Y our Honor.
22 REDIRECT EXAMINATION
23  BY MS. PENDER:
24 Q. Mr. Costello, could you look at Joint exhibit 2, please?
25 It isthe Syracuse contract.
Page 50
1 A Yes
2 Q. Canyoulook at article six of that, please?
3 A. Articlesix?
4 Q. Yes
5 A. Okay.
6 Q. Look about five lines down toward the right side of the

7 page. It talks about, five lines down in the first full

8 paragraph under section one --

9 A. Sectionone? Okay.
10 Q. --the company will first seek qualified volunteersto
11 perform such work.
12 A. Yes.
13 Q. And thenin the next paragraph talking about the
14 ingtallation department the second line, customer needs may
15 makeit necessary for work on second shift and/or Saturdays,
16 the company will first seek qualified volunteers to perform
17 such work.
18 A. Correct.
19 Q. Do you know if the same language isin the Albany
20 contract?
21 A. Yes.
22 Q. Itis?
23 A. | believe o, yes.
24 Q. Okay. Do you know whether starting on September 22nd the
25 company sought qualified volunteersin accordance with article

24 A. 1did, becausel didn't quite understand it. It's
25 different than a historical backlog.
Page 52

1 Q. Anddidyou ever receiveinformation that was helpful to
2 you, in determining whether that was --
3 MR. MORTIZ: Objection, thetest is not whether it's
4 helpful. Thetest whether the company provided relevant
5 information --
6 JUDGE ROSAS: Rephrase.
7 MS. PENDER: Did you receive information on the employer’'s
8 customer needs?
9 THEWITNESS: Yes.

10 BY MS. PENDER:

11 Q. Didyou receive information that responded to all of your

12 information requests?

13 A. No.

14 Q. Canyou look at Joint exhibit 15, please? It'sthe

15 December 16th email plus memo.

16 A. Correct.

17 Q. Thememo isthe last three pages. Canyou just glance
18 through that? Arethere any years mentioned in this memo?
19 A. No.

20 Q. If youlook at thefirst page of the memo, the second
21 bullet point that's bolded.

22 A. Yes

23 Q. Itreads“nationally we are designating one Saturday and
24 one Monday in August and in September”.

25 A. Yeah
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1 Q. Isthat what happened in this situation, one Saturday and | 1 two guys getting stuck with all of it.
2 oneMonday in August and one Saturday and one Monday in | 2 Q. And why would the low senior guy get stuck with all of it?
3 September? 3 A. That'stheway it's spelled out in the contract, that if
4 A. No. 4 there’sno volunteersthe least senior qualified.
5 Q. You can set that aside now. 5 Q. Prior to September 22nd 2016, in the event of a backlog,
6 A. Okay. 6 wereall -- has all members ever been required to work on
7 Q. Thank you. You testified on cross examination that you | 7 Saturdays?
8 didn’t review Mr. Sopok’ stimerecords, is that right? 8 A. No.
9 A. Correct. 9 Q. Hasit been mandatory for all employeesto work a backlog,
10 Q. Why not? 10 prior to September 22nd 20167?
11 A. | didn't have them. 11 A. No.
12 Q. Had you requested time recordsin your information 12 Q. Hasit ever been requested that all employeeswork a
13 request? 13 backlog prior to September --
14 A. | believe so, yes. 14 A. Notthat | recall. We've historically worked it out. You
15 Q. Did you receive them? 15 know, | like to think we have a good relationship with both
16 A. No. 16 officesand we've worked it out. And when guys couldn’t work,
17 MS. PENDER: No further questions, Y our Honor. 17 they didn’'t work, when guys would step up to fill the void.
18  JUDGE ROSAS: Charging Party? 18 Q. Okay. I refer you to Joint exhibit 1.
19 MR. ARNAULT: Yes, Your Honor. 19 A. Okay.
20  DIRECT EXAMINATION 20 Q. Thefirst sentence of the Michael Kirk email on September
21 BY MR. ARNAULT: 21 6th 2016 “with the integration of ADT in Protection 1 we have
22 Q. You mentioned that backlogs had happened in the past, |22 been given new customer service targets.” |sacustomer
23 right? 23 servicetarget different than a backlog?
24 A. Correct. 24 A. WEéll, this particular service target is different than a
25 Q. Prior to September 22nd 2016, can you describe how a |25 backlog in my opinion, because --
Page 54 Page 56
1 backlog scenario would come about and how the Unionwould | 1 MR. MORTIZ: Objection, there's no foundation for this
2 resolveit? 2 answer.
3 A. Prior tothis particular incident, when backlogsoccurred, | 3~ JUDGE ROSAS: What was the question again?
4 they were determined by management, orders placed that were | 4 ~ MR. ARNAULT: What'sthe -- basically, what's the
5 backing up, hence backlog. So different managers| think were | 5 difference between a customer service target and a backlog, in
6 triggered by different amounts, but if therewas-- andthey | 6 your opinion?
7 were aweek -- maybe aweek or two weeks out, orderscamein | 7 MR. MORTIZ: There's no foundation that he understands the
8 that weren't done yet, that triggered a-- sort of an emergency | 8 lingo that's being used here. There's no foundation that he's
9 response that we had to get the -- you know, management would | 9 been involved in that distinction before.
10 normally call me about that. 10  JUDGE ROSAS: Well, that would be the purpose of the
11 They would follow the contract, ask for volunteers. |If 11 information --
12 they got the volunteers | usually wasn't in the loop, other |12 MR. ARNAULT: Okay.
13 than | knew that they were following the contract as written. |13 JUDGE ROSAS: -- request.
14 If there was no volunteersis when they would ask for help from |14 MR. ARNAULT: So --
15 the Union to reach out. 15 MR. MORTIZ: Well, you can’t ask an opinion question
16 Q. Andwhen the Union reached out, what does that mean? |16 without afoundation.
17 A. Wewould-- | would call the members and say listen, you |17 JUDGE ROSAS: Let'smakeit simple, let’s makeit simple.
18 know, it'scrunch time. It's acustomer-orientated business. |18 You can ask him -- well, you' ve pretty much -- you're
19 We haveto take care of the customer. These are new customers, |19 exhausting it at this point. What is abacklog, to his
20 aninstall anyway. Serviceisdifferent, but acustomer comes |20 knowledge, under the customer’s -- under the employer’s custom
21 first. 21 and practice --
22 Wehaveto suck it up. We haveto, you know, work the |22 MR. ARNAULT: Uh-huh.
23 Saturday. If you can’'t work it for different reasons, work |23~ JUDGE ROSAS: -- aswell asthe correlation to -- you were
24 together. What | didn’t want to happen and what fortunately |24 attempting to correlate thisto a customer service target?
25 didn’t happen very often isthe low senior -- seniority guy or |25 MR. ARNAULT: Yes.
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JUDGE ROSAS: You can ask him about a customer service
target as it was implemented and --

MR. ARNAULT: Okay.

JUDGE ROSAS: -- | can make adecision, in terms of any
comparisons or distinction. Okay?

MR. ARNAULT: Okay.

JUDGE ROSAS: Alright. We'll leave the legal conclusions
for me to make.

MR. ARNAULT: Sowhat is acustomer service target, asyou
understand it?

THE WITNESS: That's new language to me, but it certainly
shortens what | would consider a backlog period. As| stated
earlier, prior to this backlogs were kind of manager’s
discretion. There was times when there was two weeks -- an
order came in and it was two weeks before it got addressed.
And one manager told me there’s only a backlog if we're going
to lose a customer. So there was no timeframe attached. This
service target has a certain very small window of atimeframe.

CONTINUED REDIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. ARNAULT:

Q. Sol direct your attention to Joint exhibit 3, page 10.
And with specific reference to the install ation department.
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MR. ARNAULT: An additiona day scheduled.
MR. MORTIZ: I’ve held my tongue, but --
JUDGE ROSAS: Sustained.

MR. MORTIZ: -- objection, leading.

JUDGE ROSAS: Asked and answered.

BY MR. ARNAULT:

Q. Thelanguage relating to an additional shift for Tuesday
through Saturday for installation department, how does that
compare with the service department?

A. Theinstallation department it's spelled out they can
establish a Tuesday to Saturday shift and the service
department does not.

Q. Okay. Isthat the same between the Albany contract and
the Syracuse contract?

A. | believeitis, yes.

Q. Opposing counsel questioned you about a temporary change
in the normal work schedule. |I'm paraphrasing of course. That
was only two to three months. Isthere -- where in the
contract did you negotiate the employer ability to depart from
the terms of the agreement, if only for a short period of time?

A. Wedid not.

Q. Okay. Opposing counsel questioned you about the

23 It'sthethird paragraph down. 23 continuation of ajob. The employer’sright to have an
24 A. Okay. 24 individua -- or the employer’sright of an individual to
25 Q. Itsays*“customer needs may periodically makeit necessary |25 continue performing work that they were doing on a certain day.
Page 58 Page 60
1 toadd an additional shift for residential installers from 1 How doesthat compare to an additional shift?
2 Tuesday through Saturday.” 2 A. |thinkit'sway different. To finish ajob that you're
3 A. Correct. 3 on that would extend past your normal quitting timeis sort of
4 Q. Whatisan additiona shift? 4 crucial in our security business. You don't leave a customer
5 A. Second shift isany shift that starts after 12:00 noon. 5 without fire alarm, without access codes or -- you know, you
6 Q. And how do you know that that’s any shift that starts 6 don’t do that.
7 after 12:00 noon? 7 So our guys understand that on occasion they have to work
8 A. That'sthelast sentencein that section. 8 until thejobisdone. It'snot anew shift. It'sjust a
9 Q. Sowhat does this paragraph contemplateintheneed of | 9 responsibility that we all understand.
10 additional work? 10 Q. How doesit relate to finishing -- isthere a difference
11 A. Itdoesn'tredly addressovertime. There'sa 11 between finishing ajob and having to perform a new job?
12 compensation for the second shift, but it just says that 12 A. Yes.
13 business needs, if customer -- if there was business needsfor |13 Q. And what isthat difference?
14 asecond shift, they could implement one and they would start |14 A. Liketo assign ajob at 4:30 in the afternoon, obviously
15 after 12:00 sometime, you know, continue for eight hours. |15 that tech would get overtime. If you start ajob at 1:00
16 Q. Would that involve -- how would that work withthe {16 O’clock in the afternoon and it runs past your normal quitting
17 existing workforce? 17 time, our technician would stay and finish the job. But, you
18 A. Thetechnician would just report at adifferent reporting |18 know, we have had discussions and negotiations about assigning
19 time and would work eight hours five days aweek. Hewouldbe {19 work close to or after your normal quitting time.

N
o

21
22
23
24
25

on second shift.
Q. Okay. Soit'sachangein the scheduled shift?
A. Correct. It'sachange. Change of starting time.
Q. Okay. It doesn't mean the addition of new day?
MR. MORTIZ: Objection, leading.
JUDGE ROSAS: It doesn’t mean the addition of what?

20
21
22
23
24
25

Q. Okay. And what about assigning work on aday off, has
that been discussed at negotiations?
A. No. Likeamandatory day? No.
MR. ARNAULT: Nothing further.
JUDGE ROSAS: Respondent, any follow up?
RECROSS EXAMINATION
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1 BY MR.MORTIZ: 1 Q. Why not?

2 Q. Thecontract specifically statesthat work onascheduled | 2 A. | was hoping that they would just rescind it --

3 day off is permitted, right? 3 Q. Okay.

4 A. It'spermitted, correct. 4 A. --onfacevaue

5 Q. Okay. And| canalso hold people over onanormal day, | 5 Q. You testified you have a decent relationship with this

6 right? 6 company, right?

7 A. Yes. 7 A. ldo. I think | do.

8 Q. The contract sets no limit on the number of volunteersthe | 8 Q. Inthenormal course of things, agrievance isthe way to

9 company can seek for working on a scheduled day off, right? | 9 sort things out in house, isn't it?
10 A. Nolimit, least senior qualified. 10 A. Wehave had grievances, yes.
11 Q. | understand that. The company sets the number of 11 Q. Butyou didn't take that step in thisinstance, right?
12 volunteers, right? 12 A. Didnot.

13 A. Yesh.

N
w

Q. Youinformed the regional office that you were getting

14 Q. The company says al hands on deck, there's 12 -- yeah, we |14 threats of decertification, didn’t you?

15 need 12 volunteers. 15 A. Idid.

16 A. They never said that before. 16 Q. By theway, the assignment of mandatory overtimeis not

17 Q. | understand, but thiswas a different type of backlog. |17 done by seniority, right?

18 You did understand that, right? 18 A. Mandatory overtime?

19 A. Short window backlog, yes. 19 Q. Yeah.

20 Q. Right. Caused by unique circumstances, you also 20 A. |don't know what mandatory overtimeis. It'snot --

21 understood, didn’t you, sir? Which isthe Protective (sic) 1 |21 Q. Waell, the assignment --

22 ADT -- 22 A. -- addressed in the contract.

23 A. Wadll, that’s what the response said, yes. 23 Q. -- of overtimeis not necessarily by seniority, right?

24 Q. Yeah. They told you what the reason was, correct? 24 A. lthinkitis.

25 A. Correct. 25 Q. Expected overtime -- the extension of a shift, because the

Page 62 Page 64

1 Q. They told you it wasn’t permanent, correct? 1 jobtook toolong or anew job coming in, that’s not
2 A. Until rescinded. 2 necessarily by seniority order, right? That depends where
3 Q. Okay. Sothey told you it was not going to be apermanent | 3 people are, depends how much of the day they have left, other
4 situation, right? 4 factors, right?
5 A. Yeah, | guessso. Until rescinded. 5 A. Yes.
6 Q. Anditdidn’'t change the normal schedule percentagewise, | 6 Q. Okay. Soitistrue that a more senior person, even if
7 didit, sir? 7 inconvenient, could be forced to work overtime in some
8 A. Thenormal percentage -- 8 circumstances?
9 Q. If I look back an entire year from September 22nd, the | 9 A. Could. Could also refuseit.

10 magjority of the schedules would be the Monday through Friday, |10 Q. The contract could assign -- the company could assign

11 correct? 11 everyone overtime under the contract, right?

12 A. Correct. 12 A. Yes

13 Q. So Monday through Friday is still normal, right? 13 Q. Okay. | may need to go in seniority order sometimes,

=
N

A. It'swhat the contract says, yeah --

Q. That'sright. Well, the contract says the normal shift
shall be Monday through Friday and that occurred, didn't it,
sir?

A. Yes

Q. Okay. Theabnormal stretch was the two to three months to
get through the backlog, right?

Correct.

And then it went away?

Correct.

You file agrievance over thisissue, sir?

No.
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other times not, but there's no limitation on the assignment of
overtime, right?

A. No.

Q. And there's no limitation on the number of people assigned
to work a scheduled day off, is there?

A. A limitation?

Q. Yeah

A. They could refuse and then they would have to the least
senior.

Q. Okay. Butif | -- the company sets the number, right?
A. | would till think seniority would play -- if aguy
couldn’t make it for whatever reason, he would say no and then
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1 they would go to someone less senior than him. 1 A. Thecomplaintisthat you changed afive day workweek to
2 Q. Let’'stry this. The company hastheright to schedule 2 six days mandatory. That'sthe complaint.
3 work on what normally was a scheduled day off, right? 3 Q. Which | am permitted to do.
4  MR.ARNAULT: Objection. 4 A. |don't believe so.
5 MR. MORTIZ: They may need to ask -- 5 JUDGE ROSAS: We'regoing --
6 JUDGE ROSAS: Hold on, hold on. What's the basis? 6 MR. ARNAULT: Objection.
7 MR. ARNAULT: He's-- his questions are assuming factsnot | 7 JUDGE ROSAS: -- around and around | think.
8 inevidence, that the company hastheright to assumethat's | 8 MR. MORTIZ: Okay.
9 thereason -- they have the right to schedule overtime. That's | 9 JUDGE ROSAS: | think we're there.
10 -- 10 MR.MORTIZ: Okay.
11 MR. MORTIZ: Questioning -- 11 JUDGE ROSAS: | think --
12 MR. ARNAULT: -- why we're here. 12 BY MR. MORTIZ:
13 MR. MORTIZ: -- the Union’s president. 13 Q. By theway, it can be mandatory sometimes, based on
14 JUDGE ROSAS: Let'sask it one moretime. If you know. |14 seniority, right? In other words the least senior you need to
15 MR. MORTIZ: You're the Union president, right, sir? |15 just take it when the scheduled -- work on a scheduled day off
16 THE WITNESS: | am, yes. 16 --
17 BY MR. MORTIZ: 17 A. Istheleast senior mandated to work when everybody else
18 Q. And you bargained these agreements? 18 refuses?
19 A. Yesh 19 Q. Yeah.
20 Q. Sat atthetable? 20 A. Yes.
21 A. Yes. 21 Q. That'sforced non-voluntary action, right?
22 Q. Okay. Andyou administer them? 22 A. Based on the contract.
23 A. Correct. 23 MR. MORTIZ: Nothing further at thistime.
24 Q. Okay. Now, my question isthe company hastherightto |24  JUDGE ROSAS: Okay. Anything else?
25 establish the number of people needed to work ascheduled day |25 MS. PENDER: | just have one question, Y our Honor.
Page 66 Page 68
1 off, right? 1  REDIRECT EXAMINATION
2 A. Yes 2  BY MS. PENDER:
3 Q. Now, let’'ssay | have 10 employees, but | only need five | 3 Q. To your knowledge isthere a difference between going over
4 towork that day. The procedureisto ask for five volunteers, 4 your quit timeto finish ajob and having to be available after
5 right? 5 your normal quit time, in case a new job comes up?
6 A. Yes 6 A. Yes
7 Q. Okay. And then it goesin reverse seniority order, if | 7 MS. PENDER: Nothing further.
8 don't get my five, correct? 8 JUDGE ROSAS: Okay. | think we're already exhausted that
9 A. Correct. 9 pointaswell. Sosir, you're excused. Do not discuss --
10 Q. And maybe the Union stepsin and helps find those five, |10 MR. MORTIZ: | --
11 right? 11 JUDGE ROSAS: -- your testimony with anyone until you're
12 A. Onoccasion. 12 advised -- yeah?
13 Q. But nothing prohibits the company from saying you need 10 |13 MR. MORTIZ: | have one brief question.
14 volunteers on this day? In other words 100% of theworkforce. |14  JUDGE ROSAS: On that?
15 A. But the employees could refuse. 15 MR. MORTIZ: Yes.
16 Q. Andthenitwould goin reverse seniority order, right? |16 ~ JUDGE ROSAS: Okay.
17 A. Correct. 17 RECROSSEXAMINATION
18 Q. Until I get the 10th guy, who isthe most senior person, |18 BY MR. MORTIZ:

19 correct?

20 A. Right.

21 Q. Isthat what your complaint is here, sir, that we didn’t
22 go through avoluntary process that ends with 100% being
23 picked?

24 A. Areyou asking what the complaint is?

25 Q. Yesh.

19 Q. Sir, youwould agree with me that we're sort of al

20 discussing interpretations of the contract, right?

21 A. Correct.

22 Q. Would you agree that there' s reasonable disagreement at
23 timeswith the interpretation of the contract?

24 A. Isthere?

25 Q. There can be reasonable disagreement on what words mean,
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1 correct? 1 A. They were my representing union.
2 A. Correct. 2 Q. Directing your attention to before September of 2016, how
3 MR. MORTIZ: Okay. Nothing further. 3 many days aweek did you work?
4  JUDGE ROSAS: Okay. Sir, do not discussyour testimony | 4 A. Five.
5 with anyone until you' re advised otherwise by counsel andto | 5 Q. And how many hours aday did you work?
6 the extent that you need to consult with counsel withrespect | 6 A. Atleast eight.
7 tothe examination of other witnesses. Okay? 7 Q. Onwhich days of the week did you work?
8  THEWITNESS: Okay. 8 A. Monday through Friday.
9  JUDGE ROSAS: Alright. Your next witness, short, 9 Q. Didyou ever work Saturdays?
10 intermediate, long? 10 A. 1didonrequest.
11 MS. PENDER: Short. 11 Q. Do you know how many times, asafull time employee, you
12 MR. ARNAULT: Short. 12 worked a Saturday?
13  JUDGE ROSAS: Alright. Let'sdo the next witness. 13 A. | think twice.
14 MR. ARNAULT: Step out to use the restroom -- 14 Q. Did there come atime when you learned your work schedule
15  JUDGE ROSAS: Okay. 15 wasgoing to change?
16  (Whereupon, abrief recess was taken) 16 A. Yes.
17  JUDGE ROSAS: On the record. 17 Q. Do you remember when you learned that?
18 MS. PENDER: Genera Counsel calls Michael Sopok tothe |18 A. It was approximately September 7th.
19 stand. 19 Q. Andhow did you learn that?
20  JUDGE ROSAS: Sir, please raise your right hand. 20 A. Itwasamassemail. Anemail sent to myself and my
21 Whereupon, 21 fellow technicians.
22 MICHAEL SOPOK 22 Q. Would you look at Joint exhibit 1, please? Should bein
23 Having been first duly sworn, was called asawitnessand |23 the stack there. | don’t know if they’re till in order or
24 testified herein asfollows: 24 not.
25  JUDGE ROSAS: Alright. Please have aseat. Stateand |25 A. Okay.
Page 70 Page 72
1 spell your name. 1 Q. Do you see about three-quarters down the page it says
2  THE WITNESS: Michael Sopok, S-O-P-O-K. 2 ‘“team, with the integration of”?
3  JUDGE ROSAS: And provide us with an address. 3 A. Yes.
4  THE WITNESS: 3265 Pangburn Road, Duanesburg, New York, | 4 Q. Canyou just quickly glance over that and tell meif
5 12056. 5 that’sthe email that you received?
6 JUDGE ROSAS: Okay. 6 A. Asl remember, yes.
7 DIRECT EXAMINATION 7 Q. Youcan set that aside now. Thank you. And after
8 BY MS. PENDER: 8 learning of the six day workweek, did you ever actually work
9 Q. Mr. Sopok, are you familiar acompany called ADT Security | 9 that six day schedule?
10 Services? 10 A. No.
11 A. Yes. 11 Q. Why not?
12 Q. How areyou familiar with ADT? 12 A. | have prior obligationsto my daughter. 11 year old
13 A. | wasemployed by them. 13 daughter.
14 Q. How long did that employment last? 14 Q. Didyou tak to anyone from ADT about the six day
15 A. I wasafull time employee of them from October 2015 until |15 schedule?
16 December 24th 2016. 16 A. | talked to my shop steward Dave Madsen and then |
17 Q. What job position did you hold with ADT? 17 notified Peter Bernard.
18 A. My ending title was service technician. 18 Q. Do you know Peter Bernard' stitle?
19 Q. Areyou familiar with International Brotherhood of 19 A. Whenl| leftit wasinterim ITM, which ainstall team
20 Electrical Workers Local 43? 20 manager.
21 A. Yes 21 Q. Do you know when you spoke to Mr. Bernard?
22 Q. If I refer to them asthe Union or IBEW will you know what |22 A. It was very shortly after getting the email.
23 | mean? 23 Q. Do you remember how the communication took place?
24 A. Yes 24 A. | called him, because he was remote, not in our office.
25 Q. How areyou familiar with the Union? 25 Q. Andwhat did you tell him?
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1 A. | explained to him that | had a agreement with my

2 daughter’s mother and that | was not going to be able to work
3 the six day workweek, because | get my daughter on al weekends
4 throughout the year.

5 Q. Andyou said that there was at least one or two occasions
6 that you had worked Saturdays before, is that right?

7 A. Yes.

8 Q. Andyou were ableto do that, correct?

9 A. Yes.

10 Q. But not to work the six day workweek that included a
11 Saturday?

12 A. | wasableto set up timesthat | could negotiate with my
13 daughter’s mother, soif | didn’'t get her on Saturday, | could
14 have her for alittle bit of extratime on maybe another day.
15 But being that she was afull time employee also, it was up to
16 her when she could set that up.

17 Q. Whenyou talked to Mr. Bernard what did he tell you?
18 A. Hetold methat | would haveto put it in writing why |
19 couldn't do it and that he would passit up the ladder.

20 Q. Didyou provide Mr. Bernard with aletter?

16.
JUDGE ROSAS: Any objection? Voir dire?
MR. MORTIZ: No.
JUDGE ROSAS: Okay. General Counsel’s 16 isreceived.
(General Counsel’s GC-16 received in evidence)
BY MS. PENDER:
7 Q. Do you remember when you gave thisletter to Mr. Bernard?
8 A. | would have to say approximately 9/20 give or take aday.
9 Q. Do you remember the circumstances under which you gave it
10 tohim?

o g WN PP

11 A. Itwasinlieu of him requesting it in writing why |

12 couldn’t doit.

13 Q. 1 mean do you remember where you were when you gave it to
14 himor --

15 A. Oh, | emailedit.

16 Q. Anddidyou get aresponse from Mr. Bernard about the
17 letter you gave him?

18 A. Hehad called me and said that | would need to provide a
19 court document of such agreement or something saying that, you

20 know, | had custody of my child. Being that there was no court

21 A. |did. 21 document, it was an agreement between my me and my daughter’s
22 Q. I'll haveyou look -- there's -- 22 mother, she gave me a notarized document.
23 MS. PENDER: | apologize, Your Honor. It'snot marked. |23 Q. If you look at what’s exhibit 17? It'saso going to be a
24 Wethought it might be a Joint exhibit, but it sgoingtobea |24 General Counsel exhibit. Do you recognize this letter?
25 General Counsel exhibit. | wasn't sureif youwant meto start |25 A. | do.
Page 74 Page 76
1 with GC-2 or it dready has 16 on it. Just goforit. It's 1 Q. Whatisthis?
2 one of the sideways onesin the back. 2 A. Thiswastheletter from Nicky Sherman (ph), my daughter’'s
3 JUDGE ROSAS: So you've pre-marked it as General Counsel’s | 3 mother.
4 exhibit 27 4  (General Counsel’s GC-17 identified)
5 MS. PENDER: It's pre-marked as exhibit 16. | didn'tknow | 5 Q. And thisdocument is not notarized, isthat correct?
6 if it was going to be Joint -- 6 A. ltisnot notarized, yeah.
7  JUDGE ROSAS: Oh. 7 Q. Isthisthe pre-notarized letter?
8 MS. PENDER: -- in which caseit would have been Joint 16. | 8 A. ltis,itis.
9  JUDGE ROSAS: Doesn’t matter. 9 Q. And the notarized version of thisletter iswhat you
10 MS. PENDER: Okay. Sowe'll just keep it asGeneral |10 provided back to ADT, isthat right?
11 Counsdl’'s 16. 11 A. | gaveitto MikeKirk, yes.
12 JUDGE ROSAS: Okay. 12 MS. PENDER: | offer General Counsel exhibit 17.
13 MS. PENDER: Sodo you havethat in front of you, what's {13 ~ JUDGE ROSAS: Any objection?
14 marked as exhibit 16? 14 MR. MORTIZ: Voir dire on this one.
15 THE WITNESS: Y eah, on the bottom? Yes. 15 JUDGE ROSAS: Sure.
16  BY MS. PENDER: 16  VOIR DIRE EXAMINATION
17 Q. Do you recognize this document? 17 BY MR. MORTIZ:
18 A. | do. 18 Q. Wasthereasignature ontheorigina, sir? Orisit

19 Q. Whatisthis?

20 A. Thiswasthefirst letter | provided to Pete Bernard

21 dtating | couldn’t do it.

22 (General Counsel’s GC-16 identified)

23 Q. Isthat you signature at the bottom?

24 A. ltis.

25 MS. PENDER: Y our Honor, | offer General Counsel exhibit

N
©

covered, do you know?
A. On the notarized copy there was indeed a signature, yes.
Q. Oh, did your wife sign it -- well, do you know when your
wife signed it is the question?
A. I don't. It was between her and the notary.
Q. Okay. You're-- | think you're going to testify that
there was a subsequent document that had both the signature and
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Page 77

anotary onit. Isthat wherethisis going?
A. Thisdocument did get notarized and signed.
MR. MORTIZ: No further questions --
JUDGE ROSAS: Any objection?
MR. MORTIZ: -- and no objection.
JUDGE ROSAS: No objection?
MR. MORTIZ: No.
JUDGE ROSAS: Alright. General Counsel’s 17 isreceived.
(General Counsel’s GC-17 received in evidence)
CONTINUED DIRECT EXAMINATION
BY MS. PENDER:
And who did you give the notarized letter to?
Michael Kirk.
When did you give that to him?
At our tech meeting that he had called.
Where was that meeting?
ADT officein Clifton Park, New Y ork.
Is Clifton Park considered the Albany office?
Yes.
Do you remember when that meeting was?
A. | donot.
Q. Didanyonefrom ADT ever contact you after that meeting
about what your schedule would be?
A. Shortly after that meeting | received acall from Pete

Q.
A.
Q.
A.
Q.
A.
Q.
A.

Q.
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Page 79

would still impact my time picking up my daughter.

Q. Did you ever work the 12 hour Monday through Friday
schedule?

A. No.

MS. PENDER: Nothing further at thistime.

JUDGE ROSAS: Charging Party?

MR. ARNAULT: So to pick up there, acouple brief
questions.

DIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. ARNAULT:

Q. You testified your employment came to an end?

A. Yes.

Q. How didit cometo an end?

A. | -- well, after getting notified of the 12 hour workdays
it wasn't commenced right away after our conversation. So |
didn’t argue. | just said okay, well I'll deal with it when
that day comes.

Q. Uh-huh.

A. Later on past that, | don’'t know the date, but Mr. Bernard
called me up and said hey, just so you know your 12 hour
workdays are going to start December 1st. | got off the phone
with him and then | called him back shortly after, said thisis
my two week notice.

Q. Two week notice. So you resigned?

25 Bernard stating that in lieu of the document | would not have |25 A. Yes.
Page 78 Page 80

1 towork the six day workweek. 1 Q. What role did the change in schedule play in you

2 Q. Toyour knowledge are you aware if anyone from ADT reached 2 resigning?

3 out to the Union about your schedule? 3 A. | couldn’t do --

4 A. | wastold that Dave Madsen was in contact with Pat 4  MR. MORTIZ: Objection, relevance to the allegation in the

5 Costello. 5 complaint.

6 Q. Who told you that? 6 JUDGE ROSAS: We'vedready got the response. I’'m going

7 A. Dave Madsen. 7 tosustain the objection.

8 Q. Didanyonefrom ADT ever tell you anything about the | 8 BY MR. ARNAULT:

9 Union? 9 Q. But for the changein work schedule, would you have still
10 A. No. 10 --
11 Q. Did there acome atimethat you left employment at ADT? |11 MR. MORTIZ: Objection.
12 A. | did,yes. 12 MR. ARNAULT: -- worked --
13 Q. When wasthat? 13 MR. MORTIZ: Relevance to the allegation stated in the
14 A. | believe my last day was December 24th. 14 complaint, including the subsection of the Act stated in the
15 Q. And what were the circumstances under which you left? |15 complaint.
16 A. Approximately two to three weeks after the whole notarized |16 JUDGE ROSAS: Okay. I'm going to sustain the objection.
17 letter wasgiveninand | didn’t have to work the six day 17 MR. ARNAULT: Your Honor, the -- if | may offer aresponse
18 workweek, | was contacted by Peter Bernard. Mr. Bernardtold |18 to this point here? That the complaint allows for any relief
19 methat because | didn’t work the six day workweek that my |19 that’s made just and proper and thisis an 8(a)(5) and 8(d)

NN DNDNDNDN
g~ WNPFL O

schedule would have to be adjusted to 12 hour days Monday
through Friday.

Q. And what does that have to do with you leaving?

A. Yetagain, 12 hours days, being that | pick up my daughter
around late afternoon Friday and drop her off, you know, late
afternoon Sunday, the Friday 12 hours days, if not longer, lit

25

violation. And there's ample case law to support an 8(3)

remedy for an 8(5) and that’s what we' re looking into now.
JUDGE ROSAS: Y ou're shifting this to an 8(a)(3) now?
MR. ARNAULT: No, an 8(3) remedy for a 8(5) violation,

which we' re trying to explore with the witness at thistime.
JUDGE ROSAS: Sustained.
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BY MR. ARNAULT:

Q. What was your discussion like with Dave Madsen, the union
steward?

A. Hewas my shop steward. Chain of command. If | ever had
any, you know, union issues at all | wasto report to him.
Q. Okay. And did you have any conversations with the Union
assistant business manager/president Pat Costello about your --
the change in work schedule as it relates to you?

A. Notthat | recall. No, not about this, no.

MR. ARNAULT: Nothing further at thistime.
JUDGE ROSAS: Okay. Respondent?
MR. MORTIZ: Has the witness provided any witness

statements, affidavits, Jencks statements?

1
2
3

© 0N O U A

Page 83

A. Can-- | don’t understand.

Q. Youinitiated the discussions with the company, regarding
your particular and unique custody situation?

A. Yes, | did.

Q. No onefrom the company went out of their way to approach
you?

A. No.

Q. That includes Mr. Bernard and Mr. Kirk, correct?

A. Yes, Sir.

Q. Okay. Asaresult of that you ended up not working
Saturdays during this brief period, right?

A. Yes.

Q. Okay. Now, you weren't paid any more for not working

14 MS. PENDER: Yes. 14 Saturdays, right?

15 MR. MORTIZ: I'd request them at thistime. Thank you. |15 A. No.

16 JUDGE ROSAS: How many pages? 16 Q. Youweren't paid any lessfor not working Saturdays --

17 MS. PENDER: Thereis a one page statement and atwo page |17 A. No.

18 dffidavit. 18 Q. --right? Weren't given abetter truck?

19 JUDGE ROSAS: Okay. Alright. Let'sgo off therecord. |19 A. No.

20  (Whereupon, abrief recess was taken) 20 Q. Better tools?

21  JUDGE ROSAS: On the record. 21 A. No.

22 MR. MORTIZ: Ready when you are. 22 Q. Anything better or worse, as far as employment was

23 JUDGE ROSAS: You'reready? Okay. Respondent, cross. |23 concerned?

24  CROSSEXAMINATION 24 A. No.

25 BY MR. MORTIZ: 25 Q. Nor wereyou asked to receive anything better or worse,
Page 82 Page 84

1 Q. Mr. Sopok, where do you currently work? 1 right?

2 A. Tyco Simplex Grinnell. 2 A. Justtheextraday, that'sit.

3 Q. When did you start working there? 3 MR.MORTIZ: Nothing further.

4 A. ltwasshortly -- it was Wl.thln.aweek .of December 14th. 4  JUDGE ROSAS: Any follow up?

Z (ﬁ.gh?’)nd you aready had that job lined up in early December, 5 MS. PENDER: Just one question.

7 A. When | was-- put in my two week notice, | started 6 REDIRECT EXAMINATION

8 looking. 7  BY MS. PENDER:

9 Q. Well, you put in your two week notice viaemail, istt | 8 Q- Mr. Sopok, when you approached the company to discuss an
10 that correct, Sir? 9 exemption, what was your understanding of how long the six day
11 A. Well, my two week notice was given verbally. 10 workweek would be in effect?

12 Q. Okay. When? 11 A. Weweretold until further notice.

13 A. ItwasDecember -- or November 30th, December 1st, |12 ~ MS. PENDER: Nothing further.

14 somewherein that timeframe. 13 JUDGE ROSAS: Any follow up?

15 Q. Okay. Didyou aready havethe offer fromSimplex /14 MR. ARNAULT: Nothing further.

16 Grinnell at that time? 15 JUDGE ROSAS: Okay. Anything? Thank you. Alright. Sir,
17 A. No. . ) . o 16 you're excused. Please do not discuss your testimony with
12 g VHVuhg did you secure -- did you interview 17 anyoneuntil you're advised by counsel or otherwise the caseis
20 Q. Hadyou interviewed? 18 closed. Okay?

21 A. No. 19  MR.MORTIZ: Thank you, Y our Honor.

22 Q. How did you secure that position? 20 JUDGE ROSAS: Thank you. Have agood day. Alright.
23 A. A previous employee of ADT. 21 Let'sgo off the record.

24 Q. Now, you approached the company about your custody |22 (Whereupon, at 12:30 p.m. aluncheon recess was taken to
25 situation, right? 23 reconveneat 1:30 p.m.)
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1 AFTERNOON SESSION 1 A. | have been part of the Union since | started with ADT.
2 (L26P.M)) 2 Q. Doyou hold any position within the Union currently?
3  JUDGE ROSAS: On the record. 3 A. | amcurrently the shop steward.
4 Next witness. 4 Q. Inwhat shop?
5 MS. PENDER: General Counsel calls David Madsen. 5 A. The Albany branch.
6 JUDGE ROSAS: Please raise your right hand. 6 Q. What areyour duties as shop steward?
7 Whereupon, 7 A. Torelay any problems that may occur with the company and
8 DAVID MANSEN 8 the union contract. Relay those up to our supervisor or our
9 Having been first duly sworn, was called asawitnessand | 9 management in the Union to have them address any problems.
10 testified herein asfollows: 10 Q. And who was the person that you report to?
11 JUDGE ROSAS: Please have aseat. Andif youcouldstate |11 A. Pat Costello.
12 and spell your name? 12 Q. Do you participate in bargaining contracts?
13 THE WITNESS: My nameis David Madsen, D-A-V-D M-A-D-S-E- |13 A. | do not.
14 N. 14 Q. Areyou present for bargaining?
15  JUDGE ROSAS: And provide us with an address. 15 A. Yes.
16 THE WITNESS: 5 Franklin Street, Poestenkill, New York, [16 Q. Do you have any authority to bargain on behalf the Union?
17 12140. 17 A. 1donot.
18  JUDGE ROSAS: Okay. 18 Q. Who does have that authority?
19  DIRECT EXAMINATION 19 A. Pat Costello.
20 BY MS. PENDER: 20 Q. When you bring issuesto Mr. Costello’ s attention, do you
21 Q. Good afternoon, Mr. Madsen. Have afew questionsfor you. |21 also try to solve those issues with management yourself?

N
N

| am going to ask you to speak up. The microphoneinfrontof |22 A. Depending ontheissueat hand, | may try to resolveit,

23 you records, but it won’t amplify your voice. 23 but anything that’s out of the -- out of my scope of being a
24 A. Alright. 24 shop steward, | certainly relay all the stuff to Pat Costello.
25 Q. I will ask youto let me get afull question out before |25 Q. 1I’'m going to turn your attention to the time prior
Page 86 Page 88
1 you provide the answer. And | will let you get your full 1 September of 2016. Before September 2016 did you have a
2 answer out before | ask another question so therecord is 2 regular work schedule?
3 clear. Andif | ask aquestion that you don’t understandor | 3 A. Yes.
4 it'sunclear to you in any way, let meknow and I'mhappy to | 4 Q. Can you tell me what that schedule was?
5 rephraseit so that it makes sense. Okay? 5 A. 8:00to4:30, five days aweek, 40 hours.
6 A. Okay. 6 Q. Didyou ever work overtime?
7 Q. Mr. Madsen, are you currently employed? 7 A. Yes.
8 A. Yes 8 Q. And how would it come about that you would work overtime?
9 Q. Where do you work? 9 A. Avoluntary basis. It was not mandatory.
10 A. ADT Security. 10 Q. How did you know that it was voluntary, as opposed to
11 Q. What'syour job title? 11 mandatory?
12 A. Installation technician. 12 A. They would ask you if you could stay late or had told you
13 Q. How long have you worked for ADT? 13 if you wanted to stay late on a particular job, that you could
14 A. Since’99. 14 stay. They didn't have a problem.
15 Q. 19997 15 Q. Andwhat days of the week did you normally work?
16 A. 1999. 16 A. Monday through Friday.
17 Q. Haveyou been an installation technician that wholetime? |17 Q. Did you ever work on Saturdays?
18 A. Yes. 18 A. No.
19 Q. Areyou familiar with the International Brotherhood of {19 Q. Wereyou ever asked to work a Saturday?
20 Electrical Workers Local 43? 20 A. Yes.
21 A. Yes 21 Q. Andyou refused?
22 Q. If | caled them the Union will you know what I'm 22 A. Yes.
23 referring to? 23 Q. Wereyou disciplined for refusing to work a Saturday?
24 A. Yes 24 A. No.
25 Q. How areyou familiar with the Union? 25 Q. Did there come atime when you learned that your schedule
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1 would change? 1 Q. Doyou know how you learned about it?
2 A. Yes. 2 A. Yes
3 Q. Do you remember when that was? 3 Q. How did you learn about it?
4 A. In September at some point. 4 A. When| called in to the coordinators that coordinate our
5 Q. Of whichyear? 5 work schedule for the day, indicated to me that | seemed to be
6 A. 2016. 6 theonly one doing the Saturdays. And | didn’t realize that
7 Q. How did you find out about that change? 7 until that moment.
8 A. Itwaseither by an email or aprint out. | think it was 8 Q. And that was after the September 22nd 2016 implementation
9 email and someone had printed out that email with the scope-- | 9 date?
10 theroll out of the six day workweek, when that was goingto {10 A. Yes.
11 happen. 11 MS. PENDER: No further questions at thistime.
12 Q. Canyou look at Joint exhibit 1? It should beinfrontof |12 ~ JUDGE ROSAS: Charging Party?
13 you. It says JX-1 on the bottom. 13 MR. ARNAULT: Yes, Your Honor.
14 A. Yes. 14  DIRECT EXAMINATION
15 Q. Would you look at the middle of the email, down whereit |15 BY MR. ARNAULT:
16 say team? Canyou just glance at that and tell meif that |16 Q. Soyou said you act asarelay for information and issues
17 lookslike the email that you saw? 17 the bargaining may have and pass them along to Pat Costello.
18 A. Yes. 18 Haveyou ever filed a grievance in connection with that?
19 Q. Thank you. You can set that aside now. Didyou actually |19 A. | have not, no.
20 work the six day schedule? 20 Q. Do you make decisions on filing grievances?
21 A. Yes. 21 A. |donot.
22 Q. Do you remember for how long you worked it? 22 Q. Sodo you know approximately when you stopped working the
23 A. ldon't. 23 six day workweek?
24 Q. How often did you work that six day schedule? 24 A. January. Theend of December, January.
25 A. | didat least four or four of the six maybe Saturdays. |25 Q. So between September and the end -- God blessyou. End of
Page 90 Page 92
1 Q. Didyou become aware of any issues that other bargaining | 1 December and January you worked those Saturdays?
2 unit employees may have had with the six day schedule? 2 A. Wereyou aware of any exceptions to get out of not working
3 A. Yes. 3 Saturdays?
4 Q. What did you do when you heard those issues? 4 A. Yes.
5 A. Wall, assoon astherollout came out in my hand therewas | 5 Q. And what were those exceptions?
6 discussion and most of the employees had an issuewithworking | 6 A. Schooling wasin the clause of exceptions.
7 the six day workweek. And being the shop steward, knowthe | 7 Q. What do you mean schooling?
8 agreement that we had in place didn’t have that included. And | 8 A. If you were attending higher education, you were exempt
9 itwasaproblem. Sol relayed theinformation to Pat Costello | 9 from working the Saturdays.
10

[N
o

11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

of thisrollout.
Q. Did Michael Sopok talk to you about the six day schedule?
A. Yes
Q. Do you recal when hefirst talked to you about it?
A. Itwasthat -- | think it was that morning that we all
found out we were going to be doing a six day workweek.
Q. Did Mr. Sopok ask you to talk to ADT for him?
A. Hedid not.

Q. Did anyone from ADT management approach you to talk about
Mr. Sopok’s schedule?
A. They did not.

Q. Didyou ever become aware that Mr. Sopok was not working
the six day schedule?
A. Yes

Q. Do you recal when that -- when you became aware of that?
A. | don't recall exactly when.

Q. Did the company raise that exemption with you?

11 A. No.

12 Q. How did you find out about that exemption?

13 A. Itwasintheemail that -- in the roll out email with the
14 implementation of the six day workweek.

15 Q. Haveyou ever handled an information request on behalf of
16 the Union?

17 A. | havenot.

18 MR. ARNAULT: No further questions at thistime.

19  JUDGE ROSAS: Respondent, cross.

20 MR. MORTIZ: The witness provide any witness statements,
21 affidavits, Jencks statements?

22 MS.PENDER: Yes.

23 MR. MORTIZ: If so we request them.

24  JUDGE ROSAS: Let’s go off the record.

25 (Whereupon, a brief recess was taken)
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1 JUDGE ROSAS: On the record. 1 you'rejust giving your opinion, right?
2 Respondent, cross. 2 A. Canyou say that again?
3 CROSS EXAMINATION 3 Q. Yes. Youdon't have authority, | believe you testified,
4 BY MR. MORTIZ: 4 to bethe bargainer or to bargain with the company, correct?
5 Q. Madsen? Mr. Madsen, isthat correct? 5 A. Correct.
6 A. Yes. 6 Q. Okay. That'shandled by Mr. Costello, right?
7 Q. Beenworking for this company since 19997 7 A. Correct.
8 A. Yes 8 Q. Perhaps others?
9 Q. Okay. Where doesthat place you on the seniority list, | 9 A. Correct.
10 sir? 10 Q. Okay. Sowhen you testified about what a contract clause
11 A. Atthetop. 11 means, you were just giving sort of your layman’s opinion,
12 Q. Thevery top? 12 right?
13 A. Yes. 13 A. What the contract stated iswhat | --
14 Q. Anyoneclose? 14 Q. Okay. You'rejust giving usyour reading, right?
15 A. No. 15 A. Yes.
16 Q. You're pretty much the longest there, right? 16 Q. You weren't the bargainer, right?
17 A. Yes. 17 A. No.
18 Q. Okay. Longest tenure? 18 Q. If | asked you about bargaining history and the exchange
19 A. Yes. 19 of proposalsyou wouldn’t know?
20 Q. Okay. The company can require overtime, right? 20 A. No.
21 A. Yes. 21 Q. Thank you. And | may have gotten thiswrong, sir, but |
22 Q. Okay. It'sgot to bedonein acertain order, correct? |22 thought you said that you talked to the dispatcher or scheduler
23 A. Yes 23 and there was acomment you’ re the only one doing Saturday.
24 Q. Okay. And there’s no limit on how many people the company |24 Did | get that wrong? Do you recall saying that?
25 canrequire for overtime, isthere? 25 A. Yeah. | said that.
Page 94 Page 96
1 A. Notto my knowledge. 1 Q. What wasthat conversation again, sir?
2 Q. Okay. Okay. Butif they wereto for instance require 2 A. When| had caled in to our coordinating team to find out
3 everyoneto work overtime, you' d be the last one chosen, right? | 3 if there was anybody else working, to find out if somebody
4 A. Yes 4 needed help, because | had finished my task for that Saturday,
5 Q. Okay. Sowhen you'retestifying, sir, about voluntary and | 5 the comment came back that | was the only one working.
6 involuntary, you're describing afunction of your advanced | 6 Q. Isityour understanding, sir, that Saturday was required
7 seniority, correct? 7 of al employeesin Syracuse and Albany except for Mr. Sopok?
8 A. Canyou repeat that? 8 A. | wasnot aware.
9 Q. Yeah. You'redescribing your experience with overtime. | 9 Q. Do you have any basis to know whether it was required of
10 It'susualy voluntary, correct? 10 all or something short of all?
11 A. Yes. 11 A. Itwasrequired of al, asit stipulated in the rollout,
12 Q. Okay. But you're the top man on the totem pole, correct? |12 except for higher education.
13 A. That's correct. 13 Q. And Mr. Sopok’s situation, correct?
14 Q. Andthereforeif everyone declinesyou arethelastone |14 A. Asl found out later.
15 hit with the mandatory overtime requirement, right? 15 Q. By theway, higher education that’s a company provided
16 A. Yes. 16 benefit, isn't it?
17 Q. Okay. But you could be hit with it, if overtime was 17 A. lcan't say.
18 required by all, from top to bottom of thelist, right? 18 Q. Areyou aware that the company provides the benefit of
19 A. Yes. 19 higher education to technicians, and as aresult of that pays

20 Q. That just rarely happens, correct?

21 A. Yes.

22 Q. Okay. You say you have no authority to bargain the
23 contract? To you recall saying that?

24 A. Not to my knowledge.

25 Q. Alright. Sowhen you testified what the contract says,

N
o

the institute of higher learning in advance?

A. |did not know that.

Q. Okay. You don't have any reason to believe it’'s not true
that that exemption is because the company has aready paid for
that schooling and it occurs on Saturday?

A. No, | don't know that.

NN NN
A WN P

25
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1 Q. You have no information about that do you? 1 MR.MORTIZ: No further questions.
2 A. No. 2  JUDGE ROSAS: Okay. Any follow up?
3 Q. You haveno reason to believe that’s untrue through do | 3 MS. PENDER: Just very briefly, Y our Honor.
4 you? 4  REDIRECT EXAMINATION
5 A. | have-- no. 5 BY MS. PENDER:
6 Q. Areyou familiar with the company ancillary benefit book? | 6 Q. Mr. Madsen, how do you know week to week what your work
7 A. No. 7 scheduleis?
8 Q. Inyour opinion, that's agood benefit, correct? That's | 8 A. It'saready established Monday through Friday 8:00 to
9 advantageous -- 9  4:30 per the Union contract.
10 MS. PENDER: Objection. 10 Q. Andsoif you are asked to perform overtime, is that noted
11 MR.MORTIZ: -- for employees? 11 onyour normal weekly schedule?
12 JUDGE ROSAS: Sustained. There'sfacts, there’sopinion, |12 A. If it’san out of town type thing, you know, there'sa

13
14
15

there's alternate facts. | mean however you want to put it.
It'swhatever he knows that’sin the contract. Whatever isin
the contract.

13 protocol to follow to let us know or ask usif we can
14 accommodate that. If we can't they do the -- find out who
15 could do it and assign them that job.

16 MR. MORTIZ: Let’'snot go down that road, Your Honor. |16 Q. And if you -- even though you're at the top of the
17 BY MR. MORTIZ: 17 seniority list, if there’s a situation where you had to work
18 Q. Mr. Sopok has a unique custody situation, right? 18 overtime, how would that be denoted on your schedule?
19 A. | don’'t know. 19 A. There'saplace on the timesheet for end of day time to
20 Q. But hedid approach you about his situation, didn't he? |20 putin for the overtime, as we have completed. If we can work
21 A. Notindetail. 21 theovertime, generally speaking, we are allowed to work. If
22 Q. Okay. Youlearned at some point he approached the company |22 for some reason you cannat, it's not mandatory that you do. It
23 aso and said what his problem was with Saturdays -- 23 would be niceif you could.
24 A. Yes 24 Q. So after September 22nd 2016, when the six day workweek
25 Q. --isthat correct? 25 wasin effect, how were you apprised of your schedule at that
Page 98 Page 100
1 A. Yeah 1 point?
2 Q. Okay. And heaso natified you? 2 A. Say that again.
3 A. Notified me? 3 Q. How did you know what your weekly schedule was?
4 Q. Mr. Sopok shared his situation, at least generally -- 4 A. I'mnot sure where we're at here.
5 A. Yeah. 5 Q. My question | guessiswere the Saturdays after September
6 Q. --withyoualso? 6 22nd scheduled the same way as overtime would have been before
7 A. Yes, generaly. 7 September of 20167
8 Q. Youdidn't approach the company, right? 8 A. No, the Saturdays became aregular work day that you would
9 A. ldidnot. 9 -- Monday through Friday and not it's Monday through Saturday.
10 Q. No onefrom the company refused to talk to you about it? |10 That'syour work week. It would be set. And they would book
11 A. No one approached me, no. 11 jobs accordingly to those days.
12 Q. Okay. No-- you didn’t file agrievance over it? 12 MS. PENDER: Nothing further.
13 A. |didnot, no. 13  JUDGE ROSAS: Charging Party?
14 Q. Youdidn't request ameeting? 14  MR.ARNAULT: Yes.
15 A. |didnot. 15  DIRECT EXAMINATION
16 Q. Okay. You have no evidence, do you, sir, that the 16 BY MR. ARNAULT:
17 company’streatment of Mr. Sopok was designed to undermineyour |17 Q. So you just mentioned that you would -- the company would

=
[ee]

role as a steward, do you?
A. Say that again.
Q. You have no evidence that the company’ s dealings with Mr.
Sopok was somehow an attempt to undermine you status as a union
steward?
A. Not that I’'m aware of.
Q. Or an attempt to undermine the Union generally?
A. | wouldn’t know that.

NDNDNDDNNDN PP
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book jobs on Saturday. How did you learn about your booked
jobs?

A. Wewould get our scope of work through our laptops. The
jobs would be presented through they call it MASterMind.
Q. Okay. So on Monday morning you come in, you open you --
A. Turn onthelaptop and look to see what the scheduleis
for that day. The jobs would populate on a certain page, and
we would see al the jobs, the addresses and scope of work for
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1 each of thejabs. 1 comeswhere ajob, it runs overtime -- runsinto overtime
2 Q. Okay. Sothenyou said you workday was 8:00t04:30, | 2 naturally because of things that happen on the job at which
3 Monday through Friday? 3 timeyou have the option, in my understanding is to stay and
4 A. Typicadlly, yes. 4 work if the customer will alow it or the jobsite can maintain
5 Q. S08:00 O'clock on Monday you would -- you'd openthisup, | 5 Yyou being there after hours or it has to be rescheduled to go
6 and you'd got to your first job and just work your way through | 6 back another day.
7 thelist? 7 Q. Okay. Alright. You were asked about the potential
8 A. Yes 8 undermining of the Union and the dealing with Mike Sopok. Have
9 Q. What if you didn’t finish the jobs on the list for that 9 you ever heard any comments from management about the Union?
10 day? 10 MR. MORTIZ: Objection, relevance, and no foundation and
11 A. Youwould have to reschedule those to go back onalater |11 no timeframe.

=
N

date to complete those jobs.
Q. Okay. Couldyou look forward for the -- look forward to

=
w

=
N

JUDGE ROSAS: Both questions are irrelevant, but I'm going
to allow counsel to bring it out. Go ahead. Tit for tat.

N
w

14 the entire week, asto what jobs you had scheduled on Tuesday, |14  THE WITNESS: Can you repeat the question?
15 Wednesday? 15 MR. ARNAULT: Yes. Have you heard any comments from any
16 A. Usually not. 16 of the management personnel about the Union and the Union -- or
17 Q. Usually not? Okay. On Saturday when you went in, what |17 the Union’'s abilities?
18 timewould you go to work on these Saturdays? 18  THEWITNESS: | want to say | haven't.
19 A. Regular 8:00 to 4:30 shift. 19 BY MR.ARNAULT:
20 Q. 8:00to 4:30 after September 22nd 2016 was your daily work |20 Q. Okay. Did they talk about the Union when they rolled out
21 schedule on Saturdays? 21 thesix day workweek?
22 A. Yes. 22 MR. MORTIZ: Objection, no --
23 Q. Okay. And the exact -- you would open up your laptop -- |23 JUDGE ROSAS: It's starting to get alittle vague and it’s
24 A. Yeah. 24 starting to get alittle afield. I’'m going to put acap onit.
25 Q. --andit'd havealist of jobs? 25 I'll give you one more question in this --
Page 102 Page 104
1 A. Correct. 1 MR. ARNAULT: Alright.
2 Q. How largein the -- after September 22nd 2016, how many | 2 JUDGE ROSAS: -- domain.
3 employeeswerein the Albany bargaining unit? 3 MR. MORTIZ: Alright. So I'll stick with that one.
4 A. Four. 4  BY MR.ARNAULT:
5 Q. Four? Could you name them? 5 Q. The-- when the six day workweek was rolled out, was there
6 A. Myself, Joe Reed -- 6 any discussion about the Union’ s ability to address the six day
7 Q. Okay. 7 workweek?
8 A. -- John Brady and Adam Montgomery. 8 A. | think there was a comment made in reference to that,
9 Q. And Mike Sopok? 9 you're not going to be able to do anything about it. We're
10 A. Mike Sopok. 10 just going to haveto doit.
11 Q. Okay. Sofive? 11 MR. ARNAULT: No further questions.
12 A. Five. 12 JUDGE ROSAS: Any follow up?
13 Q. Wereany of those on disability? 13  RECROSSEXAMINATION
14 A. Adam Montgomery. And Joe Reed was soon to be going out |14 BY MR. MORTIZ:
15 for heart surgery. 15 Q. Themagjority of your shifts for 2012 remained Monday
16 Q. Okay. Sothere sthree people on that list? 16 through Friday, right?
17 A. Yeah. 17 A. Yes.
18 Q. Okay. Andthen Mike Sopok did not work onthe-- on (18 Q. Monday through Saturday would be the minority of the time,
19 Saturdays? 19 right?
20 A. Right. 20 A. Yes.

21 Q. Soyou had two people working on Saturdays?

22 A. Yes

23 Q. Okay. Sohow was overtime schedules? Sorry, can you
24 clarify that for me?

25 A. Overtimeisn't scheduled on aregular basis. Overtime

21 Q. For adefined segment of the year, correct?

22 A. Correct.

23 Q. Dueto aspecific customer backlog. Isthat your

24 understanding?

25 A. Ididn't know if we had one or if this was something other
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1 than that. 1 only straight time 100%, right?

2 Q. You understood that was the company’s position, correct? | 2 A. It would seem.

3 A. Yes. 3 Q. For economicsonly, setting aside quality of lifeand all

4 Q. Thatitwasal handson deck to meet a specific customer | 4 that, straight timeis better if you’ re the company?

5 need for a specified time? 5 MS. PENDER: | mean I’'m going to object, because he can't

6 A. Yes. 6 speak on behalf -- what the company might want --

7 Q. Andthen it went avay and you went back to Monday-Friday, | 7 MR. MORTIZ: I'm asking your understanding.

8 right? 8  JUDGE ROSAS: If you know. He might have a different

9 A. The Saturday went away and they implemented overtimeon | 9 answer --

10 Mondays and Tuesdays. 10 MR.MORTIZ: Asking your understanding.

11 Q. Okay. Butyou're not -- the complaint doesn't address |11~ JUDGE ROSAS: -- than one might expect, but go ahead.

12 that. The complaint hereisabout Saturday work, right? |12 MR. MORTIZ: Pure economics, it's better for an employer

13 A. Right. So the answer to your question -- 13 to pay straight time. Y ou understand that, right?

14 Q. Yeah. There's nothing improper about the current overtime | 14 THE WITNESS: It's cheaper.

15 distribution, right? 15 BY MR. MORTIZ:

16 A. |think thereis. 16 Q. Cheaper?

17 Q. That'snot why we're here today, right? 17 A. Yes.

18 A. Right. 18 MR. MORTIZ: Yes. No further questions.

19 Q. Alright. Now, you talked about inthe normal courseof |19  JUDGE ROSAS: Okay. Any follow up?

20 things when extrawork or overtime work isto berequired (20  MS. PENDER: Just briefly.

21 everyonetriestowork it out, right? 21 REDIRECT EXAMINATION

22 A. Correct. 22 BY MS. PENDER:

23 Q. Okay. Andif fewer than lessthan the full complimentis |23 Q. Mr. Madsen, when you -- like during -- you know, from

24 required you take volunteers, right? 24 September 22nd of 2016 until when the mandatory six day

25 A. Yes. 25 workweek was taken out of effect, when you weren't -- went to
Page 106 Page 108

1 Q. Andwekind of work with both the employees and the Union | 1 work on a Saturday, were you finishing up old jobs that hadn’t

2 tofigure out who's most willing to work? 2 been completed throughout the week?

3 A. That'susualy the case. 3 A. Yes.

4 Q. Trytodoitinthe most employee friendly manner, right? | 4 Q. Wereyou also assigned new jobs for Saturday?

5 A. I'mawaysthefirst oneto volunteer for the overtime. | 5 A. Yes.

6 Q. Okay. Because you make more money, right? 6 Q. Andwastheretypically enough work to fill up the entire

7 A. No, because|’'m aleader and | want to lead -- 7 8:00to 4:30 period of the day?

8 Q. Okay. 8 A. Yes.

9 A. --toshow -- 9 Q. When you found out about the six day workweek in
10 Q. Inthenormal coursethough it’s less than the full 10 September, were you told when it would come to an end?
11 compliment, right? 11 A. No.

12 A. Say that again. 12 MS. PENDER: Nothing further.

13 Q. Inthenorma courseit’sless than 100% of the employees |13 MR. ARNAULT: Nothing further.

14 working the overtime, right? 14  JUDGE ROSAS: You good or you got something?

15 A. Yes. 15  MR.MORTIZ: No.

16 Q. Okay. Becausethat'sno necessary normally, right? (16 ~ JUDGE ROSAS: Okay. Thank you, sir. You're excused.
17 A. Notin my opinion, no. 17 Please do not discuss your testimony with anyone until you find
18 Q. Okay. Thecompany pays morefor overtime, right? |18 out that the caseisclosed. Alright?

19 A. Yes. 19  THE WITNESS: Okay.

20 Q. And you make more? 20  JUDGE ROSAS: Thank you. Have agood day. Take atwo
21 A. Yes 21 minute break.

22 Q. Sothere's not much incentive for the company to getinto |22 (Whereupon, a brief recess was taken)

23 asituation where it pays overtimeif it can be avoided, right? |23 ~ JUDGE ROSAS: On the record.

24 A. Yeah. 24 Genera Counsel?

25

Q. If you're the company, the best thingto doisit'sall --

25

MS. PENDER: The General Counsel rests as thistime, you

Burke Court Reporting & Transcription

(27) Pages 105 - 108

(973) 692-0660



Case 20-1163, Document 89, 12/11/2020, 2992443, Page40 of 257
A-34
June 13, 2017
Page 109 Page 111
1 know, pursuant to need for rebuttal. 1 spell your name. Provide uswith an address.
2 JUDGE ROSAS: Okay. Doesthe Charging Party haveany | 2 THE WITNESS: Sure. It's James Nixdorf, N-1-X-D-O-R-F.
3 witnesses? 3 And 899 Southwest 19th Street, Boca Raton, Florida, 33486.
4 MR. ARNAULT: Wedo not, Your Honor. 4 DIRECT EXAMINATION
5 JUDGE ROSAS: Okay. Respondent? 5 BY MR.MORTIZ:
6 MR. MORTIZ: Five minutes, sir? 6 Q. Mr. Nixdorf, what isyour current position?
7  JUDGE ROSAS: Okay. Off the record. 7 A. I’'mdirector of labor relations for ADT.
8  (Whereupon, abrief recess was taken) 8 Q. How long have you held that position?
9  JUDGE ROSAS: On therecord. 9 A. Approximately eight years.
10 Respondent? 10 Q. Briefly, your responsibilitiesin that role, sir?
11 MR. MORTIZ: At best here, Your Honor, thisisacontract |11 A. Sol’m responsible for negotiating and administering all
12 interpretation dispute. It'sour position that the contract 12 of theunion contractsin the U.S. and Canada, dealing with
13 doesand has always called for work on scheduled days off, |13 employee disciplines of bargaining unit employees and other
14 which iswhat occurred here for adefined and short period. It |14 mattersinvolving collective bargaining agreements.
15 permits mandatory overtime, it permitsbeing held over. It |15 Q. You'rethelead spokesman typicaly, sir, isthat correct?
16 speaksto al of these things. 16 A. Yes, that's correct.
17 Whileit might not be the quote/unquote norm or normal, |17 Q. Do you know of an outfit named Protection 1?
18 which isthe word the contract explicitly uses, there'sno |18 A. Yes.
19 claim here that this became the norm. It wasbased onaunique |19 Q. Who arethey?
20 circumstance surrounding an integration of two companies. It |20 A. Protection 1, they’'re asubsidiary of our -- well, they’re
21 applied largely equally across the country, union and non-union |21 asubsidiary of Apollo. Apollo Group purchased ADT in 2016 and
22 spotsdike. 22 subsequently merged P-1, Protection 1 and ADT.
23 There’'sno evidence in the record of any union animus, 23 Q. Okay. You've sat though testimony, sir, about a six day
24 that thisis somehow an end run or an attempt to underminethe |24 workweek, correct?
25 Union. It may well be that not everyone likes to work 25 A. Yes
Page 110 Page 112
1 Saturdays, but that’s why the contract says normally schedules | 1 Q. What prompted the business need for that workweek, sir?
2 thehoursdefined. That doesn’t prohibit, where business 2 A. Sowhenwe were acquired by Apollo, one of the concerns
3 circumstances permit, other schedules at certain time. 3 that wasraised by that parent organization was our customer
4 Asfar as Mr. Sopok, there's no dispute he had a unique 4 retention. And Protection 1 actually had a better customer
5 situation, which he chose to raise directly with the company. | 5 retention rate. So we were adopting one of the policies, it's
6 No evidence thus far of evidence to underminethe Union. No | 6 called In Standard, that Protection 1 had. And essentialy In
7 suggestion that that was the company’sintent or thatithad | 7 Standard meansthat for service calls 75% of those calls would
8 that effect. No grievanceswill filed over this, which at best 8 beresponded to within 24 hours.
9 belongsin an arhitration, not a Board or federal statutory 9 Q. Areyou familiar with both the collective bargaining
10 hearing. 10 agreements we've discussing here today, sir?
11 With respect to the other allegation, which isthe 11 A. Yes.
12 exemption for paid time, that's a paid company benefit that had |12 Q. Does each agreement define a quote/unquote normal
13 been prescheduled before the need to induce Saturday. 1t |13 schedule?
14 wasn't some sort of gift to certain people or anything like |14 A. Yes.
15 that. For al those reasons the complaint should be dismissed |15 Q. Okay. Areyou familiar with the clause that permits work
16 initsentirety. Withthat I'll call Mr. Nixdorf. 16 onascheduled day off?
17  JUDGE ROSAS: Alright. | take that as amotion to 17 A. Yes.
18 dismiss, based on failure to provide aprimafaciecase. I'll |18 Q. Inyour opinion, sir, does the contract prohibit the
19 reserveonthat. And sir, can you comeon up? Pleaseraise |19 company from requiring work on Saturdays?
20 your right hand. 20 A. No.
21 Whereupon, 21 Q. Andyou base that on what?
22 JAMES NIXDORF 22 A. Wéll, number oneit’s contemplated in the overtime
23 Having been first duly sworn, was called asawitnessand |23 language that people are compensated for work on a scheduled
24 tedtified herein asfollows: 24 day off and there's no limitation to that.
25 JUDGE ROSAS: Alright. Please have aseat. Stateand |25 Q. And inyour experience on these contacts is mandatory
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1 overtime permitted?
2 A. Yes.
3 Q. Okay. Now, the contract talks about seniority, correct?
4 A. Correct.
5 Q. Andwhereit’slessthan 100% mandatory overtime, | assume
6 seniority playsarole?
7 A. Itdoes.
8 Q. Okay. Areyou familiar with arbitration awards discussing
9 the 40 hour normal work week and the normal work week
10 definition in other contexts?
11 A. Yes.
12 Q. Okay. You participated in the arbitration hearing in
13 those matters?
14 A. |did.
15 Q. Okay. Generally, how did those come out?
16 A. That the 40 hour language is more of a scheduling than a
17 guarantee or strict limitation.
18 Q. You familiar with any arbitration award calling that a
19 guarantee quote/unquote that it's always 40?
20 A. No.
21 Q. Okay. Anything that says that must be always the schedule
22 asopposed to normal schedule?
23 A. No, we couldn’t operate that way.
24 Q. Alright. Ever lost an arbitration concerning the

1 A. Sure. Whatit doesisit discusses how employees are paid

2 overtime. So on scheduled days off. And also if -- you know,
3 the excessof eight or 40 hoursin aweek.
4 Q. And theword mandatory is not used, is that correct?
5 A. I’'mnot surethat the word is used, no.
6 Q. Canyoutakealook at Joint exhibit 3, which isthe
7 Albany contract?
8 A. Sure.
9 Q. If you'dturnto page 10| believe isthe page with
10 articlesix. Canyou tell mewhereinthisarticleit states

=
[y

that mandatory overtime is permitted?

12 A. Soobviously the language contemplates work on a scheduled
13 workday off or in excess of eight or 10 hours.

14 Q. And -- but you can't point to the word mandatory in this
15 section, can you?

16 A. No.

17 MS. PENDER: Okay. Nothing further from General Counsel.
18  JUDGE ROSAS: Charging Party?

19 MR. ARNAULT: Yes.

20 DIRECT EXAMINATION

21 BY MR. ARNAULT:

22 Q. Good afternoon. Bryan Arnault with the -- representing
23 theUnion here. A couple questions here. Y ou talked about
24 thisADT and Protection 1 adopted In Standard policy. And you
25 said it wasfor service calls, correct?

25 guarantee, or normal or abnormal language?
Page 114

1 A. No.
2 Q. Alright. You reviewed the Union’sinformation request in
3 thiscase?
4 A. No.
5 MR.MORTIZ: Okay. No further questions.
6 JUDGE ROSAS: Cross?
7 MS. PENDER: Can we just have one minute, Y our Honor?
8 MR. ARNAULT: Yeah. We might need more than -- can we
9 takefiveor so?

10 JUDGE ROSAS: Let’s go off the record.

11 (Whereupon, abrief recess was taken)

12 JUDGE ROSAS: On the record.

13 Go ahead.

14  CROSSEXAMINATION

15 BY MS. PENDER:

16 Q. Good afternoon, Mr. Nixdorf. I’'m Alicia Pender, counsel

=
~

for the General Counsel. | just have some brief questions for
you today. If you'dtake alook at Joint exhibit 2? It'sin

the pilein front of you. It's the Syracuse contract.

A. Okay.

Q. Canyoulook at article six of that contract, which ison
page seven? Can you tell me wherein article six the contract
23 dstatesthat mandatory overtimeis permitted?

24 A. So--

25 Q. Just point meto the language.

NINDN P
N P O ©
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A. Correct.

Q. Sowhy did you have mandatory overtime it applied --
strike that. Mandatory overtime apply to service technicians
aswell asinstallation technicians, correct?

A. Correct.

Q. Okay. Isyour position that the company can mandate a
seven day workweek --

A. Again, there's no limitation on --

Q. Yes.

10 A. Correct.

11 Q. Sevenday workweek, 24 hours aday, that's entirely within

12 the company’s discretion?

13 A. Again, there's no contractual limitation.

14 Q. Okay. Now you mentioned some arbitration decisions or you

15 were questioned about arbitration decisions. None of those

16 werewith the Syracuse -- under the Syracuse contract, correct?

17 A. No.

18 Q. And none of those were under the Albany contract, correct?

19 A. Correct.

20 Q. Soasyour discussion about anormal workweek, none of the

21 arbitrations applied to either the Syracuse or Albany units,

22 correct?

23 A. Wéll, it'sthe same language. So --

24 Q. It'snot the--

25 A.

© 00 NO O WN PP
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Sorry. Isit the same contract?

It's not the same contract --

Okay.

-- no.

Who made the decision to implement the six day workweek?
Again, I'm not sure who the decision maker was.
Were you involved in the decision making process?
The only -- my involvement was whether there was a
reﬂrlctl onin any of the agreements across the U.S. where we
implemented this.

Q. Okay. And so you reviewed every agreement in the
contracts?

A. Yes

Q. Okay. And you decided the only exception was for those
technicians currently attending class and enrolled in higher
education?

A. No, I think that we could have required them to work.
Q. Okay. But that's the one that corporate decided was an
acceptable exception?

A. Correct.

Q. And that was not discussed with the Union?

A. No.

Q. Okay. Was-- inyour conversationsin theroll outs, did
you discuss implementing this with units with collective
bargaining agreements?

>O0>0P0>0

1
2
3
4

© 0N O U

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

Q. Okay. Direct your attention to Joint exhibit 1.

A. Yes.

Q. Wereyou involved in the drafting of the Michael Kirk
email?

A. No.

Q. SothisADT exemption for higher education, what if an
individual was enrolled in higher education on their own dime
and not ADT’ sdime, were they allowed to have that exemption?

A. | don't think that came up.

Q. Okay. And you said you were not involved in the
information request process?

A. No.

Q. Areyou-- I'm going to direct your attention to Joint
exhibit 15. Starting on page three.

Yes.

It'stheinstall and service team manager talking points.
Uh-huh.

Have you seen this document before?

It looks familiar.

Andit'saninternal ADT document, correct?

Yes.

And it discusses a nationwide mandatory workday on
Saturdays correct?

A. Yes

Q. And the dates referenced are August 22nd and 24th and

oPO>PO0PO>
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A. I'msorry?

Q. Did you discuss the implementation of this with any of the
units that were represented unions?

A. No. Oh.

MR. MORTIZ: Isthat nationwide question?

JUDGE ROSAS: Areyou referring to the Albany and Syracuse
units?

MR. ARNAULT: We'll start with the Albany and Syracuse
units.

THE WITNESS: Okay.

BY MR. ARNAULT:

Q. Prior to implementation, did you discuss thiswith the
Syracuse or Albany unit?

A. No.

Q. Soyoudidn't discuss with IBEW 43 prior to September 7th?

A. No.

Q. Alright. Did you discuss thiswith any of the unionsin
the country prior to September 7th?

A. No.

Q. Didthisrollout on September for al, across the country
nationwide?

A. Yes. Wherethere were -- again, where there was
identified a backlog where they weren't meeting In Standard.
And | believe it covered the -- almost every location in the
u.s.

© 00 NO O WN PP
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September 19th and 21st in the second bullet point, on the
first page of the memo, page three of the exhibit, correct?

A. Pardon me?

Q. Thedates referenced are August 22nd and 24th and
September 19th and 21st in the second bullet, right?

A. Yes, but I'm not sure thisis 2016.

Q. That was going to be the next question. Well done. Do
you know what year thisis? Do you know when this came out?

A. What happened is we' ve had multiple occasions where we' ve
required -- where we required a mandatory overtime. So again,
not being completely familiar with this document, | can't tell
you if it was 2016 or 20-7 -- or 2015 or 2016.

Q. Okay. But it would not be -- so strike that. It was
either 2015 or 2016 is your testimony that this document was
put together?

A. That would be my best guess.

Q. Okay. Sowould it also be your best guess that this
document existed prior to September 7th 2016?

A. It very well may, yes.

Q. Okay. And so thiswould have been available as of
September 19th, when the Union requested information, correct?

A. Yes.

Q. Okay. And it would have been available on September 13th,
when the company responded to the Union’ s information request?
Strike that. October 13th, when the Union -- or the company
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responded to the Union’s information request?

A. Yes

Q. Okay. Do you know to whom the talking points memo was
sent?

A. No.

Q. Did the education exemption apply only to people who were
in class on Saturdays or just people that were enrolled in the
plan?

A. Wadll, it obviously would only apply if there was a
conflict between your classes and the overtime.

Q. Okay. Arethe ADT classes only run on Saturdays?

A. No, they’'renot ADT classes.

Q. Okay. What are the classes through?

A. It'satuition reimbursement program.

Q. Tuition reimbursement program. So it would be any
university?

A. Correct.

MR. ARNAULT: Okay. No further questions at thistime.
JUDGE ROSAS: Any follow up?
REDIRECT EXAMINATION
BY MR. MORTIZ:
Q. The contract speaks about volunteers, is that correct? Is

© 00 NO U1 WN P
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disciplined for not reporting to work?
A. Yes.

MS. PENDER: Nothing further.

JUDGE ROSAS: Charging Party?

MR. ARNAULT: Nothing further.

JUDGE ROSAS: Any follow up?

MR. MORTIZ: No, sir.

JUDGE ROSAS: Okay. Thank you, sir. You're excused. Any
other witnesses?

MR. MORTIZ: I'd confer with my rep. | doubt it.

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken)

JUDGE ROSAS: On the record.

Alright. Any rebuttal?

MS. PENDER: Nothing from the General Counsel.

JUDGE ROSAS: Charging Party?

MR. ARNAULT: Nothing from the --

JUDGE ROSAS: Okay.

MR. ARNAULT: -- Charging Party.

JUDGE ROSAS: Alright. Well, that concludes the testimony
and the evidence in this case. I'm going to ask the partiesto
submit proposed findings in the briefs, submitting proposed
findings of fact and conclusions of law. | refer you to the
Board' s rules and regulations for the submission thereof.
Please, be cognizant as far the Charging Party and
Respondent that you' re filing these in the Division of Judges

© 0O ~NO U B~ WNPRP
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that you' re understanding, Mr. Nixdorf?

A. Yes

Q. Areyou aware of any limitation on the number of
Page 122

volunteers?

A. No.

Q. What was the percentage of volunteersin this stretch,
where the six day workweek applied? |I'm sorry, what was the
percentage of required overtime, amongst the units during this
stretch?
A. Right. We needed everybody.
MR. MORTIZ: Okay. No more questions.
JUDGE ROSAS: Any follow up on that?
MS. PENDER: Just two brief questions, Y our Honor.
RECROSS EXAMINATION
BY MS. PENDER:
Q. Prior to September of 2016, if volunteers were required
and not enough volunteers were forthcoming or people refused to
work overtime, were they disciplined?
A. Forwhat? For insubordination?
Q. For refusing to work.
MR. MORTIZ: Objection, relevance to this proceeding.
JUDGE ROSAS: If you know was anybody disciplined?
THE WITNESS: We required people to work.
BY MS. PENDER:
Q. Andif they didn’t show up what happened?
A. They would have been disciplined.
Q. And after the -- you know, the six day workweek was rolled
out, would employees who didn’t show up for Saturday also be

~NOoO 0o b~ wN PR
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Washington drop down menu on NexGen, not the Region’s. Okay?
Becauseif it doesn’t get to me I’'m not going to read it and
I’m not going to ask you either to send it. So just be
cognizant of that. Please submit those by July 18th 2017.
There being nothing further, we're off the record.
(Whereupon, at 2:33 p.m. the hearing in the above-entitled
matter was closed)
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A-55
FORM EXEMPT URTIER 44 US.C 512
GHTERINEY UNITED STATES OF AMERICA
romt e e ne DO NOT WRITE IN THIS SPACE
CHARGE AGAINST EMPLOYER Case Date Filed
INSTRUCTIONS: 03-CA-184536 9/26/2016
Flie on ortpinal with HLRE Reglonal Glsegtor for tha region in which Uio alleged untale labor practics sseunmtd or I sseurting.
1, EMPLOYER AGAINST WHOM GHARGE IS BROUGHT
a, Name of Employer b. Tel.No. gas 471 5602
ADT Security Sérvices s
© CoilNo. co6.261-6218
.. It Fax o,
@, Acdress (Sirel, ¢y, sfale, and Z1P coda) ¢, Employer Representative
75 Tawn Center Drive Michae! Stewart, Regienal HR | g. e-Mail
Rocbester, New York 14823 h. Number of workers amployed
g . . approximately 10
t. Type of Establishment (faclory, mine, wholasaler; eis) ). tdeniify principal producs or service
Conskruclion, Service .| instatiation and maintenance of securnily sisiems
ke ahm-nnmgd.ampbym'm: engaged |n and is engaging In unfalr laber praciices wilhin the meaning of secion 8fa), subsections (1) prtt fis!
subsactions) {5) ahd (d) of the Naional Lanot Ralatons ASL 300 these unisls labor

praclicas ame praciices affecing commerca wilhin tha mosning af.na Acl, o these uniair labor pracvices are onlair-practicas alecting commerce
wiltin Ihe meaning of ine Act 4ntt the Pastal Reorganization Adt.

2. Basis of the Charge {sel forff & cizer end concise statement of thy focts canstinuting fro sfieged unfalr fabor practices)

Since Seplernber 22, 2018, the employer, by Its officers, agenis, and represantatives, has falled-ic bargain in good faith
and refused to collectively bargain with JBEW Local 43, ihie collective bamyaining reprasentetive of the employer’s
emplayees in arappropriate collective bargaining unit, by abnegating the nrovisions of its colléctive bargaining agreement
regarding the duration of the work week by implementing 8'six-day work waek.

3, Full rame of parly Ring charge (i lebor ovgariization, give full neme, including focs! name end aumber)
inlemational Brotherhood af Eleclrica Workers

3. Address {Stroet and numbar, cly, stete, amd ZIP code) 4. Tel Ne: a4k 4om 0438

Palrick Gostello 4c. Goll Mo,

intemational Biotherhood of Electrical Workets, Locat Union 43 .

4568 Waterhouss Road 4d. FaxNo. 345 472.56823

Clay, New Yaork 13041, e
peosteilo@ibewd3d.arg

5, Full name of nationat or internationat labar crganization of which 1 s an afiale or cansliuent unit fia by fliad b whea charge is fieo by a labor
egenizaton) Intemational Brotherhood of Electrical Workers

6 OECLARATION Tel. Na.
| deciase thal 1 have tead tke above chatge ang thal (he sizlements are true (o the best of my kaowledge and bafief, 315422-.1111

 Office, if any, Cel No,

Bryan 7. Arnault, Esq.

By ———
{Priayiysa Aeme 8ad bAE or olice, ¥ any)

of rEgresenip{ive or passan meking shargo) FaxNa. 5 54712623

eMai
) ) 9/22116 bk
Atdvass TB0 & King LLP, 443 N. Franklin St., Syracuse, NY 13204  ———gm—— btarnault@bklawyers.com

WILLFUL FALSE STATEMENTS ON THIS CHARGE CAN BE PUNISHED BY FINE AND IMPRISONMENT (1.6, CODE, TETLE 16, SECTION 1001)
. PRIVACY ACT STATEMENT

Salicdatian of the information e Hhis lon i aulhotized by the Nalional Labar Relations Act(NLRA), 25 U.S.C, § 151 et seq. The principal usp of (ha infarmation /5 (o 35551
the Maienal Labor Retafions Boord (NLRD) in processing wnfait Iabar prasics and relaled procaedings of fitigalion, Tha tonctine uses for the infowraatios e fully sed ferth in
the Fedesa Registor, 71 Fed. Reg. 7494243 (Dec, 13, 2006} The NLRE will lurther explaln these uses opon request. Disclosurs of this infrmaiion t the NLRB is

vohunlary; however, failre So supply the inéeesptior wlt ciuse the NLRB 1o decling to inveie its processes. .
General Counsels Lxvbit 1( & )
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UNITED STATES OF AMERICA
BEFORE THE NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD

ADT SECURITY SERVICES
Charged Party

and | Case 03-CA-184936

INTERNATIONAL BROTHERHOOD OF
ELECTIRCAL WORKERS, LOCAL UNION 43

Charging Party

AFFIDAVIT OF SERVICE OF CHARGE AGAINST EMPLOYER

L, the undersigned emplovee of the National Labor Relations Board, state under oath that on
September 26, 2016, I served the above-entitled document(s) by post-paid regular mail upon the
following persons, addressed to them at the following addresses: '

Michael Stewart, Regional HR Mapager,
Northeast Region

ADT Security Services

75 Town Center Drive, Suite 200
Rochester, NY 14623

September 26, 2016 Jerry T. Tidd, Designated Agent of NLRB
Date ' Name ’

is/Jerry T. Tadd
Signature

enaral Gounsel's (xhibit 1( b
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A-57
FORM EXEMETUNDER 24 USSR
BATEINES UNITED BTATES OF AMERICA ]
N NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD DONOTWRITE M FHISSPACE__
CHARGE AGAINST EMPLOYER Case Date Flied
e — Amended 03-CA-184936 11/29/2016 -
Fiia 1 oriping with HLRB Regfonal Olreotar for dhe region in which 8o Mleged unfaly [xbor pastise 08curad of by otcutring, -
1. EMPLOYER AGAINST WHOM CHARGE |5 BROUGHT
v, Name of Employer b. Tel No. gac 4718602
ADY Security Services
& GORN0. o6 2815218
iz i FaxNo.
4. Audress (Swmed, oy, siate, td 21P cods) & Employer Reprosentelive P |
76 Town Cenler Drive Michaet stewaﬂ' Reﬂk’n?! HR 2 eMal
Suita 200 Manager, Northeast Ragion mistewar@edt com
Rochester, New York 14823 : T Number of woskers empioyed
spproximately 10
{. Typa of Extablishment (factory, mine, whcletsler, elc,) }. {dunify principal preduct o sarvics
Conaltuction, Setvice inslalfialion and maintenance of security systams
k. The heve-named cinployer has anghged Ih 8nd ks engeging n AT Jabor practicos within (he nesring of sacsian Bis), subsicllons (1) ast st
sutsecikas) (5} and {d) ofine Nationat Labor Retalions Act, an these unfol ety

practices are prasjices affecting commarce within ihe meaning of tha Act, or these unfair tabnr pracifces 2t unfie praclicos aftecting commerce
wilhin e meaning of thg Act and the Pectal Reorganizaiion A,

12" sty of e Charpe fsof lorth & civar and concise slalentant ¢f he fetls consiuting the eleged wtalraber pracicas)

Since September 22, 2016, the emplayer, by its officers, agents, and represantatives, hos failed Lo bavgaln in good faith
and rafused to collactively berpoln with IBEW Local 43, the caollective bamalning represeniative of the employers
employees In an ppropriste collective bargaining unil, by abnegaling the pravisions of is calleclive bargalning egreemant
reparding the duration of the work week by implementing a six-day ivork week. ;

Since on or about Seplember 18, 2016, the employer, by lls officers, agents, and repressnlatives, has failed 1o bargain in
good faith and refused to collactively bargain with IBEW Losal 43, tha collective bargaining representative of the employer’s
employeas in an appropriste collective bargeining unit, by failing 1o fumish Information requested by IBEWY Local 43
neoessary for, and relevent to, IBEW Local 43's performence of ils dufies as the exclusive collective-bargelning
representative af the unil.

3. Full pame of pity fing chiame @ faber orpanizalion, give full asme, felvoiag facal neme and number)
Intermeliong! Brothethood of Elestrical Workars

A8 Aqrss (Shoet and number, Cly, sfale, and TP cade) . Tel N 56 4200435

Patiick Gostello 4, Col N0,

Infeenational Brotherhaad of Electrical Workers, Local Union 43 .

45689 Waterhouss Road 4. Fexie. 395.472.5823

Clay, New York 13041 4a. e-Mak
pcosiaifo@ibewd3,org

5 Fufi o ol maana o7 Intzmaliona tabor org antzaion of which [ s an =ATals ar consthvend unt (2 bo &ded fn Whan charge s ed by 8 fabar
aogonlreden) 1o maflonal Brotherhood of Elecirical Warkers.

N ks 5154227114
1 declora Bual [ havo ted tha abova chame and ot ha statamenls 8 krue to e bas! of my knowdadge and beBel, 54221

Ofce, Hany, Cea o,
. i Bryen T, Amnault, Esq, B
o porvon MR Gy (PrinlAype #oe aief 0 or afhes, I any) Fax No. 545.471-2623

+1129/16 ok
acarnss Eliman & King LLP, 443 N. Franklin 8t Syracuse, NY 13204 P blamauil@bklawyem.tlnom
WILLFYE, FALGE STAYEMENYS ON THIS CHARGE GAN BE PUNISHED BY FINE AND HMPRISONMENT (U8, CODE, TITLE {8, SEGTION 1001)
PRIVAGY ACT STATEMENT

Selizftabion af o iformation on Sils form I8 auhorlzed by o Nations! Labxr Relaens Act ,23 UR,C. § 151 af saq. The printipal we of thafdormation s b assbi
e mm:&mwmsggam ;upmesslri:yunfah labot practice and nlahdp:‘:ce ings f Etigation, Tha routting uses far the Informaton ase ilty sel farth
(e Fedesal Reglsies, 1§ Fes. Reg. Nm (Dec. Wi;.8. zms}m ELGR :L:B dews&'l fzmhm‘io ! m&ﬂ? !nu; 15593 Upon tequest ure of [b!!s hflumm* Jor, fo the ]
g i i emaion e b s sk el reemesoryral Counsal's it 1 ¢ )
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A-58

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA
BEFORE THE NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD

ADT SECURITY SERVICES
Charged Perty

and

INTERNATIONAL BROTHERHOOD OF
ELECTIRCAL WORKERS, LOCAL UNION 43

Charging Party

Case 03-CA-184936

AFFIDAVIT OF SERVICE OF FIRST AMENDED CHARGE AGAINST EMPLOYER

I, the undersigned employee of the National Labor Relations Board, being duly sworn, say that
on November 29, 2016, 1 scrved the above-entitled document(s) by regular maijl upon the
following persons, addressed to them at the following uddresses:

Michael Stewart, Regional HR Manager,
Northeast Region

ADT Security Services

75 Town Center Drive, Suite 200
Rochester, NY 14623

Christopher R. Coxson, ESQ.

Ogietree, Deakins, Nash, Smoak & Stewart,
PC.

10 Madison Avenue, Suite 400
Morristown, NJ 07960

Brian D. Lee, Esquire

Ogletree, Deakins, Nash, Smoak & Stewart,
P.C.

10 Madison Avenue, Suite 400

Morristown, NJ 07960

November 29, 2016

Jerry T, Tidd, Designated Agent of NLRB

Date

Name

Isferry T. Tidd

Signature

General Counsel's Exhibit 1 4. )
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A-59
- . FOMERMPT UG U0
INTERNET UNITED STATES OF AMERICA
YORM P%um NATIONAL LABCR RELATIONS DOARD DO NOT WRITE IN THIS SPACE
GHARGE AGAINST EMPLOVER Cusa Dato Friee

I 3nd Amended 03-CA-184936 12/19/2016

Frie an orfainst with RLRB Reglens! Ditvstor for ha reglon ln witich the alieged untols labor practies oceursd of b aceuring.
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UNITED STATES OF AMERICA
BEFORE THE NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD

ADT SECURITY SERVICES
Charged Party

and Case 03-CA-184936

INTERNATIONAL BROTHERHOOD OF
ELECTIRCAL WORKERS, LOCAL UNION 43

Charging Party

ATFIDAVIT OF SERVICE OF SECOND AMENDED CHARGE AGAINST EMPLOYEk

!, the undersipned employee of the National Labor Relations Board, being duly swom, say that en
Detember 13, 2016, I served the above-catitied document(s) by regular mail upon the following persons, addressed
to them at the following addresses:

Michael Stewart, Regional HR Manager, Northeast
Region

ADT Security Services

75 Town Center Drive, Suite 200

Rochester, NY 14623

Cliristopher R. Caxson, ESQ.

Ogletree, Deaklns, Nash, Smork & Stewart, P.C.
10 Madison Avenue, Suite 400

Marristown, NJ 07964

Brign D. Lee, Esquira

Ogletree, Deakins, Nash, Smoak & Stewart, P.C,
10 Madison Avenue, Seite 400

Morristown, NJ 07960

JEREMY C. MORITZ, Anoruey

Ogietree Deakins Nash Smoak & Stewart, P.C.
155 N Watker Dy Ste 4300

Chicago, JL 60606-1731

_Decomber 19, 2016 Jerry T. Tidd, Desipnnted Agent of NLRB
Dawe Name

feflerry T. Tidd

Signature

General Counsel's Exhibit 1( + )
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1, EMPLOYER AGAINST WHOM CHARGE I BROUGHT,

Pila an griplol with NLRS Raglons! Direstar far the reglen In which the ellegsd unfaly dabor prasilca occurud or Iy secusmag

», Name of Employer
ADT Security Services

b. Tel No. ggg 4718602

& CeliNo. xhe 2815218

{, Fax o,

d. Address (Streer, iy, stele, and 2IP code} 8, Employar Reprepentativa

75 Town Gentet Drive Michae! Stewar, Regional HR g, a-Mal

Sulte 200 Manager, Northeasl Region mistewar@adl.com

Rochestar, New York 14623 . Npmbar of workers smployed
spproximately 10

t. Type of Establishrment (actory, mine. wholeseler, al.) §. identify princlpat product o7 service
Construction, Senvice installation and mainlenance of security systams

k. The above-named caivployer has engapad In and (s engaging In unfalr labor pracilzes withh the meaning of ection 8{a), subseclions {1) arg (st

subsections) {3) and {d} of the Nallonal Cabor, Ralalions Ach, and these untalr lobar

pracilces gre praciices affetling commeroe withla this meaning of the Act, or these Unlsir lzhor pracices are unfaic praglices affecling commerce
whhin the mesning of the Act snd the Posis! Regrganizetion Acl,

2. Besis of (he Ghurga (5ot fonth & claar andl concise sislerant of e focts constituling the alleged undalr fabor practicns)

Ses aitached,

3. Fufl neme ot parly fiing charge (¥ tabor organtzation, give fuk name, ngfuding facal name and numbiat).

Infernational Brotherhend of Electrical Wotkers

e e ——————— ——— -

4a, fiddrens (Streel and numiber, ey, Sitle, and ZIF cade) 4b. Teh M. 440 472.0435
Patsck Costello Az Cofl oo,
Intetnational Brothethood of Electrical Workers, Local Union 43
4568 Walerhouse Road 4d. FexNo. 9454755823
Clay, Naw York 13041
4e, e-Mall
peostelo@ibevwd d.org

§. Full name of naflonal or Inlenationa! kabor organization of which il I a0 a¥fiste of constiuent unil ffo be fiicd in when charge is flied by s labor
S0} jntematiohal Brctherhood of Electrical Workers

Tel. No.
315422.7111

tice, i any, Cell No.
Bryan T. Arpaul, Esq. ke, oty, Co Mo '

T [Protyoo name ond fie o Oe, i aby) Fax No. 315-471-2623

8. DECLARATION
| declary that L hava read the sbave chadge ard tha! e slatements are ke 10 the best of iy knowdexge and belist.

v 29 AN
r%pm o PO naking eliamge)

1211918 s
Attress Blitman & King LLP, 443 N. Frankfin St,, Syrecuse, NY 13204 —r— | biamault@bkiawyers.com

WILLFUL FALSE STATEMENTS ON THIS CHARGE CAN BE PUNISHED BY FINE AND IMPRISONMENT (U.S. CODE, TITLE 48, SECYION 1601)
FRIVAGY ALT STATEMENT
Bollilafion of e infemaiion or this farm is authorzed by the National Labor Refalions Ant {NLRA), 20 .5.C. § 151 ¢/ seq. The pincipal vse of be inidemation is 1o assist
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3" aAmended Unfair Labor Practice Charge Attachment - December 19, 2016
ADY Security Servicas and IBEW Lacal Unlon 43

(1) Since September 22, 2016, the emplayer, by its offlcers, agents, and representatives,
has failed to bargain in good faith and refused to collectively bargain with tBEW Local

A3, The collective bargaining representative of the EMpIOYer 5 employees in an
appropiiate callective bargaining unit, by abnegating the provisions of its collective
bargaining agreement regarding the duration of the work week by implamenting a six-
day work week. This conduct has resulted in employees leaving the emplay of the
emnployer to avaid working under the unlawfully imposed conditions.

(2) Since September 22, 2016, the employer, by its officers, agents, and representatives,
has failed to bargain in good faith and refused to coliectively bargain with IBEW Local
43, a labor organization rapresenting the employer’s employees in an appropriste
collective bargaining unit, by unilaterally changing terms and conditions of employment
regarding the duration of the work week by unilaterally implementing a six-day work
week. This conduct has resulted in employses leaving the employ of the employer to
avoid working under the unlawfully imposed canditions.

(3) Since on or about September 19, 2015, the employer, by its officers, agents, and
representatives, has failed to bargain in good faith-and refused to collectively bargain
with IBEW Local 43, the collective bargaining reprasentative of the employer’s
employees In an appropriate collective bargaining unit, by failing to furnish information
requested by IBEW Lacal 43 necessary for, and relevant to, IBEW Local 43°s performance
of its duties as the exclusive colfective-bargaining rapresentative of the unit.

Pagelof1
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UNITED STATES OF AMERICA
BEFORE THE NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD

ADT SECURITY SERVICES
Charged Party
and

INYERNATIONAL BROTHERHOOD OF
ELECTIRCAL WORKERS, LOCAL UNION 43

Charging Party

Case 03-C4A-184936

AFFIDAVIT OF SERVICE OF THIRD AMENDED CHARGE AGAINST EMPLOYER

I, the undersigned employee of the National Labor Relations Board, being duly swom, say that
on December 19,2016, T served the above-cntitled document(s) by regular mail upon the
following persons, addressed to tliem at the following addresses:

Michael Stewart, Regional HR Manager, Northeast

Region

ADT Security Services

75 Town Center Drive, Suite 200
Rochester, NY 14623

Christopher R, Coxson, ESQ,

COgletree, Deakims, Nash, Smoak & Stewart, P.C.

10 Madison Avenue, Suite 400
Morristown, N} 07960

Brian D. Lee, Esquire

Ogletree, Deakins, Nash, Smoak & Stewart, P.C.

10 Madison Avenue, Suite 400
Morristown, NJ 07960

JEREMY C. MORITZ, Attomney

Opletrus Deakins Nask Smoak & Stewart, P.C.
155 N Wacker Dr Ste 4300

Chicago, IL 60606-1731

December 19,2016

Jeny T. Tidd, Designated Agent of NLRB

Date

Name

fe/Jerry T. Tidd

Signature

teiioral Counsels Extbit 4( A )



Case 20-1163, Document 89, 12/11/2020, 2992443, Page70 of 257

A-64
o FORM EXENPT IDIDER &4 MEC 1512
roak s NATIONAL LA O a0 DO NOT WRITE IN THIS SPACE
CHARGE AGAINST EMPLOYER Case Dsle Fid
s 03-CA-192545 2712017
Fila an mummuuwmm fer e reglon thwhich Bw alleged unfaly inpor paclicn oecutrvd of In secuninmp.
— 1. EMFLOVER AGAINST WHOM CHARGE 18 BROUGHY
9. Namn of Empleyer b Tel No g45 4716802
ADT Securlty Senvices —
¢ CalNo. gac 9815218
1. Fax Na.
o, Addmsss [Streel, clly, slalp, and 2/P coda) e, Employer Represeniaiive
76 Town Center Drive Michael 5‘“3“ Raglma! ¥R g. apal
- Suita 200 - tanager, Northeast Region rtstawant@sdl.com
Rochaster, New York 14623 h. Number of warkedns omployed
appruximately 10
1 Tyne of Eclsblistunant factory, mine, aholesaiar, sh) i identfly principal product or sanvice
Censtruction, Service tnetalintion and maintenance of securily systems
& Tha above-named employer has engaged in and is engaging In unfar Labor pracices withen the meaning of section Ble), subsacions (1) prd Is!
sodeactiony) (5) — o 4lthe Natonl Lebor Relationt A<, and thae unfals lavor

practioes am pragices sliecting commeres wihin the meanhg of the Az, of thase unfsl labor pradiicos are unatr practicas Efecting tmmercs
withiethe mezning of (he Azt and the Posta! Reorganizatlon AcL

2, Basis of the Charge (sef fortr @ cloarand concise sloleman! of tha fects conslifuting the alagod unfols lsbor practioe )

Since Saptember 22, 201E, the employer, by its officars, agents, and representatives, has faited to bargain in good failh
and refused to collectively bargain with IBEW Locas 43, the colloctive bargalning rapresantative of the employers
employsss in an appropriate collsctive basgaining unit, by failing 1o bargaln aver exceptions to tha unilataratly implemented
six-day work week. Fet axample, the employer included examptions far thase in highar education and with child care
ssues.

Acditionally, aince on of about September 22, 2016, the emplover has falied to bargain in good falth with the chaiging party
by commumicaling diractly with unlon-represented emplayees with the purpose of establishing or changing hours and lerms
and conditions of employmant or undereitting the Unlon's role in bargaining, and such communication was made to the
exciiysion of the Union,

3. Full name of pany Bing chare {if (eiror orpaniation, give R nama, including (oea! same and nunther)
inlemational Brothethood of Electrical Workers

48, Addiess {Siwat ond numbdar, W.- sizte, Wz”’m} 4b, Tel. No. 315-422-0435

Patrick Costello 4c. Cen No.

Intermational Brotharhood of Electrica) Workers, Local Union 43

4558 Waterhauss Roed 44, FaxTlo. 396.472.6823

Clay, New York 13041 e
peostalioBibawdd.om

8, Full name of nationsl arinemaianal lher argantzatian af which 1) 1s 80 atfiale or cosvsiftueri (vt (o ber diizd In whon charge & Hiad by a ladar
L) o) smational Brotherhood of Electical Workers

6. DECLARATION =
| doclao thet hawe read e abows charge nd il 1o Sa1aMmnts bro tukfo o et oy emlecign and belie, 3s422.1m
Ofica, 147, Gell o,

Bryan Y. Amault, Esq.

By i —
1 n’mpmm ©F PErson MR Cherge) Pricrbtype neme amd 8¥e or s, 7 siy}

FaxNo. 315471.2623
20017 Mokt

actouse BilMaN & King LLP, 443 N. Fronkin 5t., Syracuse, NV 13204~y | bamau@bhlawyers.com

YILLRUL FALBE STATEMENTS ON THIS CRARGE CAN BE PUNISHED BY FINE AND IMPRISONMENT (U.S. CODA, TITLE 10, BECTION 106%)
PRIVACY AGT ﬂATEMEH;'s sC41 e il el o assi
Solictaton of B2 inkoamaton mmsimnaulhcmlwm National Eabor Relabons Act (NURAJ, 29 U, 155 ¢t 309. Tha peincinal we of the infornation is © ass
the Nationgl Laber Ralzions Boant (NLR: kg w7 laber peaciios ant ralated roveedings cr ikgation. Tha routiae wros for the infoamalion ere Ry set fofth in
the Federt Reghster, 71 Fed. Rq TAR 411 {Dee. ¥ mﬁiLTha NURS wik further explaln these uses upen request Disclaure of this Infoamation o the WLAB is

veluntary, howeves, (3ilura fo supply tha informalion will NLRB o éectnatninvoke ity processes.
Geteral Counsef's Exhibit 1( )
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UNITED STATES OF AMERICA
BEFORE THE NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD

ADT SECURITY SERVICES
Charged Party

and Case 03-CA-19254S

INTERNATIONAL BROTHERHOOD. OF
ELECTIRCAL WORKERS, LOCAL UNION 43

Charging Party

AFFIDAVIT OF SERVICE OF CHARGE AGAINST EMPLOYER

I, the undersigned employee of the National Labor Relations Board, state under oath that on
February 7, 2017, 1 served the above-entitled document(s) by post-paid regular mait upon the
following persons, addressed 1o them at the following addresses:

Michael Stewart, Regional HR Manager,
Northeast Region

ADT Security Scrvices

75 Town Center Drive, Suite 200
Rochester, NY 14623

February 7, 2017 Jerry T, Tidd, Designated Agent of NLRB
Date Name

fsi¥erry T, Tidd
Signature

(General Counsel's kxtmit i & )
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UNITED STATES OF AMERICA
BEFORE THE NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD
REGION 3
ADT LLC D/B/A ADT SECURITY SERVICES

and Case 03-CA-184936

INTERNATIONAL BROTHERHOOD OF
ELECTRICAL WORKERS, LOCAL UNION 43

COMPLAINT AND NOTICE OF HEARING

This Complaint and Notice of Hearing is based on a charge filed by International |
Brotherhood of Electrical Workers, T.ocal Union 43 (Unicn). 1L is issued porsuant to Seclion
10(b) of the National Labor Relations Act (the Act), 29 U.S.C. § 151 et seq., and Section 102.15
of the Rules and Regulatians of the National Labar Relations Board (the Board} and alleges that
ADT LLC d/b/a ADT Security Services (Respondent) has violated the Act as described below.

I

(@  The charge in this proceeding was filed by the Union on September 26, 2016, and
a copy was served on Respondent by U.S. mail on the same date. |

{b)  The first amended charpe in this proceeding was filed by the Union on November
29, 2016, and a copy was served on Respondent by US mail on the same date,

(¢)  Thesecond amended charge in this proceeding was filed by the Union on
December 19, 2016, and a copy was served on Respondent by U.S. mail on the same date.

(d)  The third amended charge in this proceeding was ﬁlecl by the Union on December

19, 2016, and a capy was served on Respondent by U.S. mail on the same date.

Geiteral Counsel's Exhibit 1{ K )
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1

(@)  Atall material times, Respondent has been & corporation with offices and places
of business in Albany, New York (Respondent’s Albany facility) and Syracuse, New York
(Respondent’s Syracuse facility), and has been engaged in the Installation and service of
residential and commercial security systems.

(b)  Annually, Respondent, in conducting its business aperations described above in
paragraph Il(a), derives pross revenues in excess of $500,000 from the sale and service of retail
alerm systems, and purchases and receives at its Albany and Syracuse, New York facilities gno&s
valued in excess of $5,000 directly from points owtside the State of New York.

IH

At all material times, Respondent has been an employer engaged in commerce within the

meaning of Section 2(2), (6), and (7) of the Act.
v

At all material times, the Union has been a labor organization within the meaning of
Section 2(5) of the Act.

v

At all material times, the following individuals held the positions sct forth opposite their
respective names and have been supervisors of Respondent within the mesning of Section 2(11)

of the Act and agents of Respondent within the meaning of Section 2(13) of the Act:

Michael Kirk . Area General Manager

Michael Stewart Regional HR Menager

4
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VI
(a)  The foilowing employees of Respondent (the Albany Unit) constitute a unit
appropriate for the purposes of collective bargaining within the meaning of Section 9(b) of the
Act:

Al full-time and regular part-time employees originally described in the
certification dated November 20, 1968 (Case Number 3-RC-4533) classified by
the Respondent as residential and small business installers, residential and small
business high volume commissioned installers, residential and small business
service technicians, employed by the Respondent at its facility in Albany, NY; but
excluding all alarm service investigators, relief supervisors, all office clerical
employees and professional employees, guards and supervisors, as defined in the
- Act; and excluding all commercial installers and commercial service uniess the
employees are employed by the Respondent and are located at, or are direcily
supervised by the Respondent’s supervisors located at its Albany, NY facility.

(b}  The following employees of Respondent {the Syracuse Unit) constitute a unit
appropriate for the purposes of cellective bargeining within the meaning of Section 9(b) of the
Acr:

All full-time and regular pari-time employees originally described in the

certification dated November 20, 1968 {Case Number 3-RC-4533) classified by

the Respondent as residential and small business installers, residential and small
business high volume commissioned installers, residential and small business
technicians, employed by the Respondent at its facility in Syracuse, NY, but
excluding all alarm service investigators, relief supervisors, all office clerical
employees and professional employees, guards and supervisors, as defined by the

Act; and excloding all commercial installers and comrercial service unless the

employees are employed by the Respondent and are located at, or are directly

supervised by the Respondent's supervisors located at, its Syracuse, NY facility.

(¢)  Atall material times, Respondent has recognized the Union as the exclusive
collective-bargaining representative of the Albesty Unit. This recognition has been embedied in
successive collective-bargaining agreements, the most recent of which is effective from June 11,
2015 to June 10, 2018,

(d)  Atall material times, Respondent has recognized the Union as the exclusive

collective-bargaining representative of the Syracuse Unit. This recognition has been embodied

3
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in successive collective-bargaining agreements, the most recent of which is effective from June
11, 2016 to June 10, 2019.

(e}  Atell material times, based on Section 9(a) of the Act, the Union has besn the
exclusive colective-bargaining represeniative of the Albany Unit and the Syracuse Unit,

VIX

(@)  Aboul September 22, 2016, Respondent failed to continue in effect all the terms
and conditions of the agreement described above in paragraph Vi(c) by imposing a mandatory
six-day workweek for all service and installation technicians in the Albany Unit,

()  The terms and conditions of employment described above in paragraph Vi{a) are
mandatory sabjects for the purpases of colleetive bargaining.

(&)  Respondent engaged in the conduct described above in paragraph VII{a) without
the Union’s consent.

(d)  Aliematively, Respondent engaged in the conduct described above in paragraph
Vil(a) without prior notice to the Union and without affording the Union au opportunity to
bargain with Respondent with respect to this conduct.

VI

(@)  About September 22, 2016, Respondent failed to continue in effect all the terms
and conditions of the agreernent described above in paragraph VI{d) by imposing a mandatory
biweeldy six-day wotkweck for all service techuicians in the Syracuse Unit.

{t)  The terms and conditions of employment described above in paragraph VIli(a)
are mandatory subjects for the purposes of collective bargaining.

(c)  Respondent engaged in the conduel described above in paragraph VIII(s) without

the Union's consent.
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{(d)  Altemmatively, Respondent engaged in the conduct described above in paragraph
Vill(a)} without prior notice to the Union and without affording the Union an opportunity to
bargain with Respondent with respect 10 this conduet.

X

{2)  About September 22, 2016, Respondant imposed a mandasory biweekly six-day
workweek for all installation technicians in the Syracuse Unit.

(b)  The subject set forth above in paragraph [X(a) relates to wages, hours, and other
terms and conditions of employment' of the Syracuss Unitand is a mandatory subject for the
purposes of collective bargaining.

(¢)  Respondent engaged in the conduct described above in paragraph IX(2) without
prior notice ta the Union and without afferding the Union an opportunity to bargain with
Respondent with respect to this conduct.

X

(8}  Since about September 19, 2016, the Union has requested in writing that
Respondent fumnish the Union with the information in attached Exhibit A.

()  The information requested by the Union, as described above in paragraph X(a) is
necessacy for, and relevant to, the Union’s performance of its duties as the exclusive collective-
bargaining representative of the Albany Unit and the Syracuse Unit.

e}  Since about October 13, 2016, Respondent has replied, in part, to the Union's
request far certain information by means of belated and incomplete communications and, thus,
has delayed in providing certain information and has failed and refused to furnish the Union with

certain information, as described above in paragraph X(a)
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X1
By the conduet described ebove in paragraphs VIi(a), (c) and (d), V1iI(a), {c) and (d),
IX(a) and (c), and X(c), Respondent has been failing and refusing to bargain collectively and in
good faith with the exclusive collective-bargaining representative of its employees within the
meaning of Section 8(d) of the Act in violation of Section 8(aX1) and (5) of the Act.
Xu
The unfair labor practices of Respondent described ebove affect commerce within the
meaning of Section 2(6) and (7) of the Act.
The General Counsel seeks all relief as may be just and proper to remedy the unfair labor
practices alleged,
ANSWER REQUIREMENT
Respondent is notified that, pursuant to Sections 102.20 and 102.21 of the Board’s Rules
and Regutations, it must file an answer to the complaint. The answer must be received by this

office on or before March 14. 2017 or postmarked on or before March 13, 2017, Respondent.

should file an original and four copies of the answer with this office and serve a copy of the
answert on each of the other parties.

An answer may aiso be filed electronically through the Agency’s website, To file
electronically, go to www.nlb.gov, click on E-File Documents, enter the NLRB Casc Number,
and follow the desailed instructions. The responsibility for the receipt and usabitity of the answer
rests exclusively upon the sender. Unless notification on the Agency’s website informs users
that the Agency’s E-Filing system is officially determined to be in technical faiture because it is
unable to receive docuwments for a continuous period of more than 2 hours after 12:00 noon

(Eastern Time) on the due date for filing, a failure to timely file the answer will not be excused
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on the basis that the transmission could not be accomplished because the Agency’s website was
off-line or unavaitablc for some other reason. The Board's Rules and Regulations require that an
answer be signed by counsel or non-attorney representative for represented parties or by the
party if not represented. See Section 102.21. If the answer being filed electronically is a pdf
documnent containing the required signature, no paper copies of the answer need to be transmitted
1o the Regional Office. However, if the electronic version of un answer 1o a complaint is not a
pdf file containing the required signature, then the E-filing rules require that snch answer
containing the required si@twe continue to be submitted fo the Regional Office by traditional
means within three (3) business days after the date of clectronic filing. Service of the answer on
each of the other parties must still be accomplished by means allowed under the Board’s Rules
and Regulations. The answer may not be filed by facsimile ransmission. [ no answer is filed,
or if an answer is filed untimely, the Board may find, pursuant to a Motion for Default Judgment,
that the allegations in the complaint are true.
NOTICE OF HEARING

PLEASE TAKE NOTICE THAY on June 13, 2017 at 10:00 a.m., at the Hearing
Room at the Nationail Labor Relations Board, Albany Resident Office, 11A Clinton Square,
Room 342, Albany, New York, and on consecutive days therealter uniil concluded, a hearing
will be conducted before an administrative law judge of the National Labor Relations Board. At
the hearing, Respondent and apy other party to this proceeding have the right to appear and
present testimony regarding the allegations in this complaint. The procedures to be followed at

the heasing are described in the attached Form
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NLRB-4668. The procedure to request a postponement of the hearing is described in the
attached Form NLRB-4138.

DATED 2t Buffalo, New York, this 28" day of February, 2017,

RELATIONS BOARD

130 3 Elmwood Ave Ste 630
Buffalg, NY 14202-2465

Attachments
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September 19, 2015

Michael Stewart, Regional HR Manager
ADT Security Services

75 Town Centre Drive

Rochester, NY 14623

Re:  ADT ~Six Day Work Week at Syracuse and Albany tocations
Dear Mr. Stewart:

Pursuant to our discussion, the Union demands that ADT immediately rescind the six-
day workweek diractive set 10 take effect on Thursday, September 22.* As | previously
explained, Article 6 of the CBA explicitly and unambiguously provides for only four or five-gay
workweeks. Al no point does the CBA authorize a six-day workweek or allow ADT to change
the agreed-upon schedule. Again, the Union does not cansent to the changes set forth in ADT's
directive. Accordingly, ADT vialates Section 8{d) of the National Lahor Relatlons Act ("Act”} by
implementing, maintahing, and enforcing a six-doy warkweek as it would change existing terms
and conditions of emplayment of unit employees embodied in the applicable collective
bargaining agreement, all without Loca! Union 43's consent. The directive is an unlawful mid-
term modification,

Under Section 8(d}, it is clear that once an agreement is struck, an employer may not
change terms and conditions of employment that are governed by a collective bargaining
agreement during the term of that agreement, absent the consent of the union representing
the employees. Ogkiand Physicians Medical Center, LLC, 362 NLRB No. 149 {2015) (changes
constituted mid-term contract modifications within the meaning of Section 8{d)}, Thus, if ADT
refuses 1o rescind the unlawful six-day warkweek directive, the Union will fle an unfair Jabor
practice charge with Region 3 of the National Labor Relatlons Board.

in addition, pursuant to the Natiana Labor Relations Act, the Union is requesting that
the following information be provided:

1. Please provide copies of any survey, study, investigation or surnmary related to
customer service targets for installatlon and service tickets referenced in ADY's
September 7, 2016 correspondence to bargaining unit members, together with any
internat or external communications related thereto.

! The Union's demand to rescind the unlawful mid-term modification does not waive the Union's right to engage in
bargaining over the effects of the Company's decision 1o implement 3 six-day workwerk,

EXHIBIT A
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Please provide copies of afl internal and external communications concerning studies,
projections, recommendations, or ather correspondence by Company personnel or
oulside personnel related to the need to change to a six-tay workweek and/or
recommendations an how to implement it operationally.

Piease provide copies of all internal and external communicatiohs concerning
application of the coliective bargaining agreements between Local 43 and ADT to ADT's
plan to implement a six-day workweek,

Please provide coples of all internal and external communications concerning
application of a collective bargaining agreement between any labor organization and
ADT to ADT's plan to implement a six-day workweek. This Is relevant as it relates to
ADT's knowledge concerning the bargaining process.

Please provide copies of all studies, investigations, or summaries and internal and
external communications concerning the decision to implement six day workweeks
twice a month for samne locations and every week for other locations, and the factors
ADT considered in setting those frequencies. Specifically, the Union seeks this
information to address AQT’s reasoning and accuracy of the facts, figurss, and theories
relied on, which may impact the Union's bargaining position.

Please provide copies of all internal and external communications concerning studies,
projections, recommendations, or other correspondence by Company personnal or
outside personne! relating to the decision to exclude only “those techniclans that are
currently attending classes and are enrclled in higher education® from having to work
the extended warkweek, This is relevant because it will impact any effects bargaining, if
necessary.

Please pravide copies of all internal and external communications concerning studies,
projections, recommendations, or other correspondence in calculating how and
whether each market will achieve the desired customer service target.

Please provide all internal and external communications concerning studies, projections,
recommendations, or ather correspondence detailing how the manager will post lacally
the desired target at each lacation, including the frequency of the pasting, location of
the pasting, and general operation of the posting.

Please provide copies of all documents, correspondence, and internal and external
communications relied on to support ADT's ability to establish a six-day workwaek
under any collective bargaining agreements between Local 43 and ADT &r ADT and
another labor organization.
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This infarmation is necessary for the Union o fulfill its representative duties to
administer and enforce the provisions af the collective bargaining agreement. Please provide
this Information no later than the close of business on Friday, October 7, 2015,

Very truly yours,
Pitvichs Coilelle
Patrick Costello
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UNITED STATES OF AMERICA
BEFORE THE NAYIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD
REGION 3

ADT LLC D/B/A ADT SECURITY SERVICES

and

INTERNATIONAL BROTHERBOOD OF

Case 03-CA-184936

ELECTRICAL WORKERS, LOCAL UNION 43

AFFIDAVIT OF SERVICE OF: Complaint and Notice of Hearing (with forms NLRB-

4338 and NLRB-4668 attached)

I, the undersigned employee of the National Labor Relations Board, being duly sworn, say that
on February 28, 2017, 1 served the above-entitled document(s) by certified or regular mail, as
noted below, upon the following persons, addressed to them at the following addresses:

Michael Stewart , Regional HR Manager.
Northeast Region

ADT Security Services

75 Town Center Drive, Suite 200

Rochester, NY 14623

Christopher R. Coxson , ESQ.

Ogletree, Deakins, Nash, Smoak & Stewart,
P'Cv

10 Madison Avenue, Suite 400

Morristown, NJ 07960

Brian D. Lee , Esquire

Oglewee, Deakins, Nash, Smoak & Stewart,
B.C

10 Madison Avenue, Suite 400

Morristown, NJ (07960

Jeremy C. Moritz , ESQ., Shareholder

Ogletree Deaking Nash Smoak & Stewart,
P.C.

155 N Wacker Dr Stc 4300

Chicago, IL 60606-1731

CERTIFIED MAIL
7011-3500-0000-8314-3473
RETURN RECEIPT REQUESTED

FIRST CLASS MAIL

FIRST CL.ASS MAIL

FIRST CLASS MAIL

wEilsral Counsel's Fxpibit )
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Patrick Costelio CERTIFIED MAIL
Internationel Brotherhood of Electrical 7011-3500-0000-8314-3480
Workers Local Union 43 RETURN RECEIPT REQUESTED
4568 Waterhouse Road
Clay, NY 13041-0110
. BryanT. Amault , ESQ. FIRST CLASS MAIL
Blitman & King LLP
Franklin Center, Suite 300
443 North Franklin Strect
Syracuse, NY 13204-5412
February 28, 2017 JULIO GONZALEZ Designated Agent of
NLRB
Date Name

/SIULIO GONZALEZ

Signature



Case 20-1163, Document 89, 12/11/2020, 2992443, Page86 of 257

A-80
FORM NLRE 4338
(6:90)
UNITED STATES GOVERNMENT
NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD
NOTICE

Case (3-CA-184936

The issuance of the notice of forma! hearing in this case does not mean that the matier
cannot be disposed of by agreement of the parties. On the contrary, it is the policy of this office
to encourage volunfary adjustments. The examiner or attomey assigned o the case will be
pleased to receive and to act promptly upon your suggestions or comments to this end.

An agreement between the parties, approved by the Regional Director, would serve to
cancel the hearing. However, unless otherwise specifically ordered, the hearing will be held at
the date, hour, and place indicated. Postponements will not be granted unless good and
sufficient grounds are shown and the following requirements are met:

(1) The request must be in writing. An original and two copies must be filed with the
Regional Director when appropriate under 29 CFR 102.14(2) or with the Division of
Judges when appropriate under 29 CFR 102.16(h),

(2) Grounds must be set forth in desail;
(3) Altemative dates for any rescheduled hearing must be given;

(4) The positions of all other parties must be ascertained in advance by the requesting
party and set forth in the request; and

{5) Copies must be simultanequsly served on all other partios (listed below), and that fact
must be noted on the request.

Except under the most extreme conditions, no request for postponement will be granted during
the three days immediately preceding the date of hearing.

>

.
Michael Stewart , Regional HR Manager,
Northeast Region
ADT Security Services
75 Town Center Drive, Suite 200
Rochester, NY 14623

Christopher R. Coxson , ESQ.

Ogletree, Deakins, Nash, Smoal & Stewart,
PC.

10 Madison Avenug, Suite 400

Mornistown, NJ 07960

Brian D. Lee , Esquire

Ogletree, Deakins, Nash, Smoak & Stewart,
P.C.

10 Madison Avenue, Suite 400

Morristown, NJ 07960
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Jeremy C. Moritz , ESQ., Shareholder

Ogletres Deakins Nash Smoak & Stewart,
PC.

135 N Wacker Dr Ste 4300

Chicago, IL 60606-1731

Patrick Coste]lo

International Brotherhood of Electrical
Workers Local Union 43

4568 Waterhouse Road

Clay, NY 13041-0t10

Bryan T. Amauft , ESQ.
Blitman & King LLP
Pranklin Center, Suite 300
443 North Franklin Street
Syracuse, NY 13204-5412

12/11/2

A-81

20, 2992443, Page87 of 257
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Form NLRB-4648
(6-2014)

Procedures in NLRB Unfair Labor Practice Hearings

The attached complaint has scheduled a hearing thet will be conducted by an administrative law judge (ALJ) of the
National Labor Relations Board who will be an independent, imnpartial finder of fucts and applicable law. Yoo may
be represented at this hesyring by an aitorney or other representative. If you are not currently represented by an
attomey, and wish to have one represent you at the fiearing, you should make yuch arrangements as soon as possible.
A more complete description of the hetring process and the ALY's rale may be found at Sections 102,34, 102.35,
and 102.45 of the Board's Rules and Regelations. ‘The Board's Rules and regulations are available at the following
fink: www.nleb.rov/sjtes/de; Iattachments/hasic.| <17 i/mles and re L

The NLRB aflows you te file certain documents electronicatly and you are encouraged to do so because it ensures
that your government resources are used efficiently. To e-file go to the NLRB"s websits at www.nirb.pov, click on
“e-file documents," enter the 10-digit case number on the comptaint (the first number if there is more than one), end
follow the prompts. You will recaive a confirmation number and en ¢-mail ootification that the documents were
successfully filed.

Although this matter is sel for trial, this doey not mean that this matter caenot be resolved through a
seftlement agreement. The NLRB recopnizes that adjustments or settlements consistent with the policies of the
National Labor Relattons Act reduce government expeadiures and promote amity in Isbor refations and encourages
the parties to engage in settlement efforts.

L BEFORE THE HEARING

The rules pertafuing to the Board's pre-hearing procedurss, including rules concerning filing an answer, requesting a
postponcment, filing other motions, and obtaining subpoenas o compe) the atiendance of witnesses and production
of documents from other pacties, may be found at Sections 102,20 through 102.32 of the Board's Rules and
Regulations. 1n addition, you should be sware of the following:

»  Snecial Needs: If you or any of the witnesses you wish to have testify at the hearing have special needs
and require auxiliary aids to participate in the hearing, you showld notify the Regional Divector as soon as
pustiple and request the necessary assistance, Assistancs will be provided to persons who have handicaps
falling within the provisions of Sectign 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, u3 amended, and 29 CF.R.

100.603.
¢ Pre-hearing Conference: Ons or meore weeks before the hearitg, the ALY may conduct a telephonic

prehearing conference with the parties. During the conference, the ALI will explare whether the case may
be settled, discuss the issues (o be litigated and any logistical issues refated to the hearing, and attempt (o
resolve or narmow outstending issues, such as disputes relating to subpoenaed witnesses snd documents.
This conference is usually not recorded, but during the hearing the ALJ or the parties sometimes refer lo
discussions at the pre-hearing confevence. You do not have {o wait until the prehesring conference to meet
with the other partics to discuss settling this case or any other issues.

1. DURING THE HEARING

The rules pertaining to the Board's hearing procedures are found af Sections 102.34 through 102.43 of the Board's
Rules and Regulations. Please note in particular the following;:

o  Witoesses snd Evidence: Al the hearing, you will have the right 1o call, examine, and cross-examine
witnesses and to introduce into the record documents and other evidsnce,

v  Exhibits: Each exhibit offered in cvidence must be provided in duplicate ¢o the court reporter and a
copy of each of cach exhibit should be supplicd to the ALJ and each party when the exhibit is offered

(OVER)
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UNITED STATES OF AMERICA
BEFORE THE NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD
REGION 3

ADT LLC D/B/A ADT SECURITY
SERVICES

and Cases 03-CA-184936
INTERNATIONAL BRCTHERHCGOD

OF ELECTRICAL WORKERS,

)
)
)
)
)
)
LOCAL UNION 43. }

ANSWER OF ADT, LLC TQ COMPLAINT
NOW COMES ADT, LLC (“ADT" or the “Respondent”), by its atiorneys, OGLETREE,

DEAXINS, NASH, SMOAR. & STEWART, P.C., pursuant to Section 102.20 of the National Labor
Relations Board's Rules and Regulations, as amended, and for its Answer to the Complaint.
states as follows:
I

(a)  The charge in this proceeding was filed by the Union on September 26, 2016, and
a copy was served on Respondent by U.S. mail on the same date,

ANSWER: Respondent denies knowledge or information sufficient to form 2 belicf
as to the truth of the allegation of Paragraph 1(g), cxcept that Respondent admits being served

with Lhe referenced charge.

(b)  The first amended charge in this praceeding was filed by the Union on
November 29, 2016, and a copy was served on Respondent by U.S. mail on the same date,

ANSWER: Respondent denics knowledge or information sufficient to form a belief
as to the truth of the atlegation of Paragraph I(b), except thut Respondent admits being served

with the referenced first amended charge.

Cenreral Counsel's Extiinit 4(m
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(¢)  The second mmended charge in this proceeding was filed by the Union on

Decomber 16, 2016, and a copy was served on Respondent by U.S. mail on the same date.

ANSWER: Responden: denies knowledge or information sufficient to form a belief as
to the truth of the allegation of Paragraph I(c). except that Respondent admits being served with

the referenced second amended charge.

(d) The third amended, charge in this proceeding was filed by the Union on
December 19, 2016, and a copy was served on Respondent by U.S. mail on the same date,

ANSWER: Respondent denies knowledge or information sufficient to form a befiefas
to the truth of the sllegation of Paragraph I(d), except that Respondent admits belng served with

the referenced third amended charge.

It
(a) At all material times, Respondent has been a corporation with offices and places of
business in Albany, New York (Respondent's Albany facility) and Syracuse, New York
(Respondent's Syracusc facility), and has been engaged in the instailation and service of residential

and commercial security systems,

ANSWER: Admitted,

{b)  Annually, Respondent, in conducting its business operations described above in
paragraph [i{a), derives gross revenues in excess of $500,000 from the sale and service of retail
alarm systems, and purchases and receives at its Albany and Syracuse, New Yark facilities goods

| valued in excess of $5,000 directly from points outside the State of New York,

ANSWER: Admitted.
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11
At all material times, Respondent has been an employer engaged in commerce within the

meaning of Section 2(2), (6), and (7) of the Act. .
ANSWER: Admitted.

v
At all material times, the Union has been a ]':I\bor organization within the meaning of
Section 2(5) of the Act.
ANSWER: Admitted.

v
At all material times, the following individuals held the positions set forth opposite their
respective names end have been supervisors of Respondent within the meaning of Section 2(11)
of the Act and agents of Respondent within the meaning of Sectian 2(13) of the Act:

Michael Kirk - Arca General Manager
Michae| Stewart - Regional HR Manager

ANSWER: Admitted,

Vi
{a) The following employees of Respondent (the Albany Unit) constitute & wnit
appropriate for the purposes of collective bargaining within the meaning of Section 9(b) of the
Act:

All full-time and regular part-time employees otiginally described in the
certification dated November 20, 1968 (Case Number 3-RC-4533) classified by
the Respondent as residential and small business installers, residential and small
business high volume commissioned instaliers, residential and small business
service technicians, employed by the Respondent at its facility in Albany, NY; but
excluding all alarm service iavestigators, relief supervisors, all office clerical
employees and professional employees, guards and supervisors, as defined in the
Act; and excluding all commercial installers and commercial service unless the

3
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employess are employed by the Respondent and arc located at, or are directly
supervised by the Respondent's supervisors located at its Albany, NY facility.

ANSWER: Denied. Answering further Respondent admits that the unit appropriate
for the purpose of collective bargaining within the meaning of Secticn 9(b) of the Act is as set

forth in the coilective bargeining agreement between the Respondent and the Charging Party,

()  The following employees of Respondent (the Syracuse Unit) constitute a unit
appropriate for the purposes of collective bargaining within the meaning of Section 9(b) of the
Act:

Al full-time end regular part-time employees originally described in the

certification dated November 20, 1958 (Case Nomber 3-RC-4533) classified by

the Respondent as residential and small business installers, residential and smali

business high volume commissioned installers, residential and small business

technicians, employed by the Respondent at its facility in Syracuse, NY, but
excluding all alarm service investigators, relief supervisors, all office clerical
employces and professional employees, guards and supervisers, as defined by the

Act; and excluding all commercial installers and commercial service unless the

employees” are employed by the Respondent and are located-at, or are directly
supervised by the Respondent's supervisors located at, jts Syrecuse, WY facllity.

ANSWER: Denied. Answering further Respondent admits that the unit appropriatc
for the purpose of callective bargaining within the meaning of Section (b} of the Act is as set

forth in the collective bargaining agreement between the Respondent and the Charging Party,

fc) At all material times, Respondent has recognized the Union as the exclusive
collective-bargaining representative of the Albany Unit. This recognition has been emboedied in
successive collective-bargaining agreements, the most recent of which is effective from June 11,
2015 to Jupe 10, 2018.

ANSWER: Denjed. Answering further, Respondent admits that it has recognized the

Charging Party as the exclusive collective bargaining representative of the Unit of employees of
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the Albany facility as set forth in the collective bargaining pgreement between the Respondent

and the Charging Party.

() At all material times, Respondent has recognized the Union as the exclusive
collective-bargaining representative of the Syracuse Unit. This recognition has been embodied in
successive collective-bargaining agreements, the most recent of which is effective from June 11,
2016 to June 10, 2018.

ANSWER!: Del;ied. Answering further, Respondent admits that it has recognized the
Charging Party as the exclusive collective bargaining represcntative of the Unit of employees of
the Syracuse facility as set forth in the collective bargaining egreement between the Respondent

and the Charging Party.

() At all material times, based on Section 9(a) of the Act, the Union has been the
exclusive collective-bargaining representative of the Albany Unit and the Syracuse Unit.

ANSWER: Denied.

v
(8)  About September 22, 2016, Respondent failed o continue in effect all the terms
and conditions of the agreement described above in paragraph Vi(c) by imposing 8 mandatory
six-day warkweek for 2l service and installation 1echnicians in the Albany Unit.

ANSWER: Denied.

(b}  The terms and conditions of employment described above in paragraph Vil{a) are
mandatory subjects for the purposes of collective bargaining.

ANSWER: Denied.

{c) Respondent engaged in the conduct described nbove in paragraph VIi{a) without

the Union's consent.
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ANSWER: Denied,

(d  Alenstively, Respondent engaged in the conduct described above In
paragraph VII(e) without prior notice to the Union and without affording the Union an
opportunity to bargain with Respondént with respect to this conduct.

ANSWER: Denied.

Vit
(a)  About September 22, 2016, Respondent failed to continue in effect all the teams
and conditions of the agreement described above in paragraph V1(d) by imposing a mandatory
biweekly six-day workweek for all service technicians in the Syracuse Unit.

ANSWER: Denied.

{)  The tenms and conditions of employment described above in paragraph VIII(a)
are mandatory subjects for the purposes of collective bargaining. .

ANSWER: Denied.

(¢)  Respondent engaped in the conduct described abave in paragraph VIHI{a) without

the Union's consent.

ANSWER: Denied.

{d)  Alternatively, Respondent engaged in the conduct described above in paragraph
VIiI(a) without prior notice to the Union and without affording the Union an apportunity to
bargain with Respondent with respect to this conduct.

ANSWER: Denied.
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™
(3)  About September 22, 2016, Respondent imposed a mandatory biweekly six-day
workweek for all installation technicians in the Syracuse Unit.

ANSWER: Denied.

(b) The sui:ject set forth above in paragraph 1X(a) relates to wages, hours, and other
terms and conditions of employment of the Syracuse Unit and is & mandatory subject for the
purposes of collective bargaining.

ANSWER: Denicd.

(c)  Respondent engaged in the conduct described above in paragraph 1X(a) without
prior notice to the Union and without effording the Union an opportunity to bargain with
Respondent with respect to this conduct.

ANSWER: Denied.

X
(@)  Since about September 19, 2016, the Union has requested in writing that
Respondent furnish the Union with the information in attached Exhibit A.
ANSWER: Denied,
(b)  The information requested by the Union, &s described ebove in paragraph X(a} is
necessary for, and relevant 4o, the Union's performance of its duties as the exclusivg collective-
bargeining representative of the Albany Unit and the Syracuss Unit.

ANSWER: Denied.

(c) Since about Qctober 13, 2016, Respondent has replied, in part, to the Union's

request for certain information by means of belated nnd incomplete communications and, thus, has
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delayed in providing certain information end has failed and refused to furnish the Union with
ceriain information, as described above in paragraph X(a).

ANSWER: Denied.

X1
By the conduct described above in paragraphs VII(a), (c) and (d), VIII(a), {c} and (d),
[X(a) and (c), and X(c), Respondent has been failing and refusing to bargain collectively and in
good faith with the exclusive collective-bargaining representative of its employees within the
meaning of Section 8(d) of the Act in violation of Section 8(8)(1) and (5) of the Act.

ANSWER: Denied.

p4 1)
The unfair labor practices of Respondent described above affect commerce within
the meening of Section 2(6) and (7} of the Act.

The General Counsel secks all relief as may be jost and proper to remedy the unfair labor

practices alleged.

ANSWER: Denied.

AFFIRMATIVE AND OTHER DEFENSES

FIRST AFFIRMATIVE DEFENSE

‘fhe Complaint fails to state a claim upon which relief may be granted.

CON T ENS

The Complaint is barred by the statuie of limitations.
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Dated: March 14, 2017.

A-91

Respectfully submitted,
OGLETREE, DEAKINS, NASH, SMOAK & STEWART, P.C.

s/ Jeremy C. Moritz

Jeremy C. Mortiz

Norma Manjarrez

155 North Wacker Drive - Suite 4300
Chicago, IL 60606

312.558.1429 (phone)

312.807.3619 {fax)

Attorneys for ADT, LIC
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CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE

1 centify that on March 14, 2017, 8 copy of the foregoing ANSWER OF ADT, LIC TO
COMPLAINT was Electronically Filed as a pdf document via the NLRB's e-filing system and
transmitted via {).S. First-Class Mail to:

Patrick Costello

INTERNATIONAL BROTHERHOOD OF ELECHRICAL
WORKERS LocaL Union 43

4568 Waterhouse Road

Clay, NY 1304-0110

Bryan T, Amault, Esq.
BLITMAN & KINGLLP
Franklin Center ~ Suite 300
443 North Franklin Street
Syracuse, NY 13204-5412

s/ Jereny C. Moritz

007116000288
289658902 1
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UNITED STATES OF AMERICA
BEFORE THE NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BCARD
REGION 3
ADT LLC D/B/A ADT SECURITY SERVICES

and Cases 03-CA-184916
03-CA-192545
INTERNATIONAL BROTHERHOOD OF
ELECTRICAL WORKERS, .LOCAIL UNION 43

ORDER CONSOLIDATING CASES, CONSOLIDATED
COMPLAINT AND NOTICE OF HEARING

Pursuant to Section 102.33 of the Rules and Regulations of the National Labor Relations
Board (the Board) and to avoid unnecessary costs or delay, [T IS ORDERED THAT Case 03-
CA-184936 filed by International Brotherhood of Electrical Workers, Local Union 43 {Union)
against ADT LLC d/b/a ADT Security Services (Respondent), in which a Complaint and Notice
of Hearing issued on February 28, 2017, is consolidated with Case 03-CA-192545 filed by the
Union against Respondent.

‘This Order Consolidating Cases, Consolidated Complaint and Notice of Hearing, which
is based on these charges, i issued pursuant to Section 10(b) of the National Labor Relations Act
(the Act), 29 U.S.C. § 151 et seq., and Section 102.15 of the Board’s Rules and Regulations, and
slleges Respondent has violated the Act as described below.

I

{8)  Thecharge in Case 03-CA~184936 was filed by the Union on September 26,
2016, end a copy was served on Respondent by U.S. mail on the same date.

(b)  The first amended chasge in Casc 03-CA-184936 wes filed by the Union on

November 29, 2016, and a copy was served on Respondent by U.S. mail on the same datc.

Ganaral Counsels Extibit 4y )
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{¢)  The second amended charge in Case 03-CA-184936 was filed by the Union on
Decesmber 19, 2016, and a copy was served on Respondent by U.S. mail on the same date.

(d}  The third amended charge in Case 03-CA-184936 was filed by the Union on
December 19, 2016, rad a copy was served on Respondent by U.S. mail on the same date.

(&)  The charge in Case (3-CA-192545 was filed by the Union on February 7, 2017,
and a copy was served on Respondent by U.S. mail on the same date,

n

(@)  Atall material times, Respondent has been a corporation with offices and places
of business in Albany, New York (Respondent's Albany facility), and Syracuse, New York
{Respendent’s Syracuse facility), and has been engaged in the instaliation and service of residential
and commercial security systems.

(b}  Annually, Respondent, in conducting its business operations described sbove in
paragraph [I{a), derives gross revenues in excess of $500,000 from the sale and service of resail
alarm systems, and purchases and receives at its Albany and Syracuse, New York facilities goods
valued in excess of $5,000 directly from points outside the State of New York.

m

At all material times, Respondent has been an employer engaged in commerce within the

meening of Section 2(2), (6), and (7) of the Act.
v

At afl material times, the Union has been & labor organization within the meaning of

Section 2(5) of the Act.
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Yy
At all material times, the following individuals held the positions set forth opposite their
respective names and have been supervisors of Respondent within the meaning of Section 2(11}

of the Act and agents of Respondent within the meaning of Section 2(13) of the Act:

Peter Bernard - Manager

Michael Kirk - Area General Manager

Michael Stewart - Regional HR Manager
Vi

(8)  The following employees of Respondent {the Albany Unit) constitute a umit
appropriate for the purposes of collective bargaining within the meaning of Section 9(b} of the
Act:

All full-time and regular part-time employees originally described in the
certification dated Wavember 20, 1968 (Case Number 3-RC-4533) classified by
the Respondent as residential and smal} business installers, residentiel and smell
business high volume commissioned installers, residential and small business
setvice technicians, employed by the Respondent at its facility in Albany, NY; but
excluding all alarm service investigators, relief supervisors, all office clerical
employees and professional employees, guards and supervisors, as defined in the
Act; and excluding all commercial installers and commercial service unless the
employees are employed by the Respondent and are locsted at, or are directly
supervised by the Respondent's supervisors located at its Albany, NY facility.

(t)  The following smployees of Respondent (the Syracuse Unit) constituie 2 unit
appropriate for the purposes of collective bargaining within the meaning of Section 9(b) of the
Act:

All fulltime and rcpular part-time employees originally described in the
certification dated November 20, 1968 (Case Number 3-RC-4533) classified by
the Respondent as residential and small business installers, residential and small
business high volume commissioned installers, residential and small business
technicians, employed by the Respondent at its fusility in Syracuse, NY, but
excluding all alarm service investigators, relief supervisors, all office clerical
employees and professionat employees, guards and supervisors, as defined by the

3
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Act; and exciuding ali commercial installers and commercial service unless the
employees are employed by the Respondent and are located at, or are directly
supervised by the Respondent’s supervisors located at, its Syracuse, NY facility.

{¢)  Atall material times, Respondent has recognized the Union as the exclusive
collective-bargrining representative of the Albany Unit. This recognition has been embodied in
successive collective-bargaining agreements, the most recent of which is effective from June 11,
2015 to June 10, 2018,

(d) At all material times, Respondent has recognized the Union as the exclusive
collecti\l:c-bargainmg representative of the Syracusel Unit. This recognition bas been embodied
in successive collective-bargaining agreements, the most recent of which is effective from June
11, 2016 to Juge 10, 2019,

(¢)  Atall material times, based on Section 9(a) of the Act, the Union has been the
exclusive collective-bargrining representative of the Albany Unit and the Syracuse Unit.

Vi

(a)  About September 22, 2016, Respondent failed to continue in effect all the ferms
and conditions of the agreement described above in paragraph Vi(c) by imposing 2 mandatory
six-day workweek for all service and installation technicians in the Albany Unit.

(b)  The terms and conditions of employment described above in paragraph Vli(a) are
mandatory subjects for the purposes of collective bargaining,

()  Respondent engaged in the conduct described above in paragraph V1i(a) without
the Union’s consent.

(d)  Altematively, Respondent engaged in the conduct described above in paragraph
VII{z) without prior notice to the Union and without rffording the Union an apportunity to

barpain with Respondent with respect to this conduct.
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Vit

(a)  About September 22, 2016, Respondent failed to continue in effect all the terms
and conditions of the agreement described above in paragraph VI(d) by imposing a mandatory
biweekly six-day workweek for all service technicians in the Syracuse Unit.

(b)  The terms and conditions of employment described above in paragraph Vill(a)
are mandatory subjects for the purposes of collective bargaining. '

(¢}  Respondent engaged in the conduct described above in paragraph VIIi(a) without
the Union’s consent.

(@) A[iematively; Respondent engaged in the conduct described above in paragraph
V1II{a) without prior notice to the Union and without affording the Union &n opportunity to
bargain with Respondent with respect to this conduct.

IX

(2)  About September 22, 2016, Respondent created exceptions to the mandatory six-
day workweek policy for all service and installation technicians in the Albany Unit.

(b)  The subject set forth above in paragraph IX(a) relates to wages, hours, and other
terms and conditions of employment of the Albany Unit and is a mandatory subject for the
purposes of collective bargaining.

{¢)  Respondent enguged in the conduct described above in paragraph IX(z) without
prior notice to the Union and without affording the Union an opportunity to bargain with

Respondent with respect to this conduct.
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X

{8)  About September 22, 2016, Reapondent imposed a mandatory biweekly six-day
workweek for all instaliation technicians in the Syracuse Unil.

(b)  The subject set forth above in paragraph X(é) relates 1o wages, hours, and other
terms and conditions of employment of the Syracuse Unit and is 2 mandatory subject for the
purposes of collective bargaining, L

(c)  Respondent engaged in the conduct described above in paragraph X(a) without
priot notice to the Union and without affording the Union an oppértur;ity to bargain with
Respondent with respect to this conduct.

XI

(a)  Since about September 19, 2016, the Union has requested in writing that
Respondent furnish the Unjon with the information in attached Exhibit A.

(b)  The information requested by the Union, as described above in paragraph Xi{a) is
necessary for, and relevant to, the Union’s performance of its duties as the exclusive eollective-
bargaining representative of the Albany Unit and the Syracuse Unit.

{¢)  Since about October 13, 2016, Respondent has replied, in part, to the Union’s
request for cettain information by means of belated and incomplete communications and, thus,
has delayed in providing certain information and has failed and refused to furnish the Union with
certain information, as described above in paragraph Xi(a).

X11

About September 22, 2016, Respondent, by Peter Bernard, at Respondent’s Albany

fzeility, bypassed the Union and dealt directly with its employees in the Albany Unit by

informing &n employee that he did not have to work the mandatory Saturdey shift.
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xXm

By the conduct described above in paragraphs VII(a), (¢) and (d), VII(a), {c) and {d),
[X{a) and (c), X(a) and (c}, XI(c} and XTI, Respondent has been failing and refusing to bargain
collectively and in good faith with the exclusive collective-bargaining represeptative of its
employees within the meaning of Section 8(d) of the Act in violation of Section 8(a)(}) and (5)
of the Act,

X1y

The unfair labor practices of Respondent described above affect commerce within the
meaning of Section 2(6) and (7) of the Act.

The General Counsel seeks all relief as may be just and proper to remedy the unfair labor
practices alleged.

ANSWER REQUIREMENT

Respondent is notified that, pursuant to Sections 102.20 and 102.2! of the Boerd’s Rules
and Regulations, i must file an answer to the consolidated complatnt. The answer must be
received by this office on or before May ¢, 2017, or postmarked on or before May 3, 2017.
Respondent should file an origingl and four copies of the answer with this office and serve a
" copy of the answet on cach of the other parties.

An avswer may also be filed electronically through the Agency’s website. To file
electronically, go 1o www.nlrb.gov, click on E-File Docoments, enter the NLRB Case Number,
and follow the detajled instructions. The responsibility for the receipt and usability of the answer
rests exclusively upon the sender. Unless notification on the Agency’s website informs users
that the Agency’s E-Filing system is officiaily determined to be in technical failure because it is

unable to receive documnents for a continuous period of more than 2 howrs after 12:00 noon
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{Eastern Time} on the due datg for filing, 2 failure to timely file the answer will not be excused
on the basis that the transmission could not be accomplished because the Agency’s website was
off-line or vnavailable for some other Teasen. The Board’s Rules und Regulations require that an
answer be signed by counsel or non-attorney representative for represented parties or by the
party if not represented. See Section 102.21. If the answer being filed electronically is a pdf
document containing the required signature, no paper copies of the answer need to be trapsmitted
to the Regional Office. However, if the electronic version of an answer to a complaint is nota
pdf file containing the required signature, then the E-filing rules require that such answer
containing the required signaiure continuc 1o be submitied to the Regionat Office by traditional
means within three (3) business days after the date of electronic filing. Service of the answer on
each of the other parties must stiil be accomplished by means allowed under the Board’s Rules
and Regulatiops. The answer may not be filed by facsimile transmission. If no answer is filed,
or if an answer is filed untimely, the Board may find, pursuant to a Motion for Default Judgment,
that the allegations in the consolidated complaint are true.
NOTICE OF HEARING

PLEASE TAKE NOTICE THAT on June 13, 2017 at 1(:00 a.m., af the Hearing
Room at the National Labor Relations Board, Albany Resident Office, 11A Clinton Square,
Room 342, Albany, New York, and on consecutive days thereafter unti{ concluded, a hearing
will be conducted before an administrative law judge of the National Labor Relations Board. At
the hearing, Respondent and any other party to this proceeding have the right to appear and
present testimony regarding the allegations in this consolidated complah_m The procedures to be
followed at the hearing are described in the attuched Form NLRB-4668. The procedure to

sequest a postponement of the hearing is descsibed in the aitached Form NLRB-4338.
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DATED at Buffalo, New York, this 21% day of April 2017.

JS/PAUL J. MURPHY
PAUL J. MURPRY
REGIONAL DIRECTOR
NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD
REGION 03
130 S Elmwood Ave Ste 630
Buffzio, NY 14202-2465

Attachroents
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UNITED STATES OF AMERICA.
BEFORE THE NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD
REGION 3

ADT LLC D/B/A ADT SECURITY SERVICES
and Cases §3-CA-184936

03-CA-192545
INTERNATIONAL BROTHERHOOQOD OF
ELECTRICAL WORKERS, LOCAL UNION 43

AFFIDAVIT OF SERVICE OF: Order Consolidatiug Cases, Consolidated Complaint
and Notice of Hearing (with forms NLRB-4338 and NLRB-4668 attached)

1, the undersigned employee of the National Labor Relations Board, being duly sworg, say that
on April 20,2017, 1 served the above-entitled document(s) by certified or regular mail, as
noted below, upon the following persons, addressed to them at the following addresses:

Christopher R. Coxson , ESQ. FIRST CL.4SS MAIL
Ogletree, Degkins, Nash, Smoak & Stewart,
P.C.
10 Madison Avenue, Suite 400
Morristown, NJ 07960

Brian D. Lee , Esquire FIRST CLASS MAIL
Ogtetree, Deakins, Nash, Smoak & Stewart,
P.C.
10 Madison Avenus, Suite 400
Morristown, NJ 07960

Norma Manjarrez , Attorney FIRST CLASS MAIL
Ogletree, Deakins, Nash, Smoak & Stewart,
P.C.
155 N. Wacker Drive, Suite 4300
Chicago, IL 60606-1731

Bryan T. Amault Esq. FIRST CLASS MAIL
Blitman & King, LLP
Franklin Center, Suite 300 443 N. Franklin
Street
.Syracuse, NY 13204-3412

General Counsel's Exhibitf{ o |

[
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Jeremy C. Moritz Esq., Sharcholder FIRST CLASS MAIL ’
Ogletree, Deakins, Nash, Smoak & Stewart,
P.C.
155 N. Wacker Drive, Suite 43¢0
Chicapo, IL 60606-1731
April 20, 2017 JULIO GONZALEZ, Designated Agent of
: NLRB
Date Name
/S/JULIO GONZALEZ

Signature
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FORM NLRB 4338
(6-50)
UNITED STATES GOVERNMENT
NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD
NOTICE

Cage 03-CA-184936

The isguance of the notice of formal hearing in this case does not mean that the matter
cannot be disposed of by agreement of the parties. On the contrary, it is the policy of this office
lo encourage voluntary adjustments, The examiner or attorney assigned to the case will be
pleased to receive and to act promptly upon your suggestions or comments to this end.

An agreement between the parties, approved by the Regional Director, would serve to
cancel the hearing. However, unless otherwise specificafly ordered, the hearing will:be held at
the date, hour, and place indicated. Postponements will not be granied unless good and
sufficient grounds are shown and the following requitements are met:

(1) The request must be in writing. An original and two copies must be filed with the
Regional Director when appropriate under 29 CFR 102.16(a) or with the Division of
Judges when appropriate under 29 CFR 102.16(b).

{2} Grounds must be set forth in detail;
(3) Alternative dates for any rescheduled hearing must be given;

{4) The positions of all other parties must be ascertained in advance by the requesting
party and set forth in the request; and

(5) Copies must be simultaneously served on all other parties (listed below), and that fact
must be noted on the request.

Except under the most extreme conditions, no request for postponersent will be granted during
the three days immediately preceding the date of hearing.

Christopher R. Coxson , ESQ.

Qgletree, Deakins, Nash, Srnoak & Stewart,
PICD

10 Madison Avenue, Suite 400

Morristown, NJ 07960

Brian D. Lee , Esquire

Ogletree, Deakins, Nash, Smoak & Stewar,
PC

10 Madison Avenue, Suite 400

Morristown, NJ 07960

Jeremy C. Moriiz, ESQ., Shareholder

Qgletree Deakins Nash Smoak & Stewan,
P.C.

155 N Wacker Dr Ste 4300

Chicago, IL. 60606-1731
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Bryan T. Amsult , ESQ.
Blitman & King LLP
Franklin Center, Suite 300
443 North Franklin Street
Syracuse, NY 13204-5412

Norma Manjarrez , Atiomey

Ogletree, Dexkins, Nash, Smoak & Stewart,
P.C.

155 N. Wacker Drive, Suite 4300

Chicago, IL 60606-1731
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Fortt NLRB.4658
{6-2014)

Procedures in NLRB Unfair Labor Practice Hearings

- The attached complaing has seheduled a heaving that will be conducted by an administrative law judge (ALJ) of the
National Labor Relations Board who will be en independent, impartial finder of facts and applicable Jaw. You may
be represented at this hesring by an attorney or ather representative. 1¥ you are ot currently represested by an
atorney, and wish 10 have one represent you: &t the hearing, you should make such arvangements 2s soen as possible.
A more complete description of the hearing process and the ALY's role may be found at Sections 102.34, 102.35,
and 10245 of the Hoard's Rules and Regulations. The Boand’s Rules and regulations are available at the folfowing

link: www.nirb.govisitss/defanit/files/attachmenty/basic-pageinode-171 7/ules and regs part {02.pdf

The NLRB allows you to file certain documents electronically and you are encouraged to do 9o becavse it ensures
that your government resources are used efficiently. To e-file go to the NLRB's website st wavw.nlrb.gov, click on
“g-(ile documents,” enter the 10-digit case number on the complaint (the first number if there i more than one), and
follow the prompts. You will receive a confirmation number and an e-mall natification that the docurnents were
successfully Gled.

Although ¢his matter is set for trial, this does not mesn that this mattcr cannot be resplved through a
settlement agreement. The NLRB recognizes that adjustments or settiements consistent with the policies of the
Nationa! Labor Relations Act reduce government expenditures and promote amity in labor relations and encourages
the parties to engage in settlement efforts.

I BEFORE THE HEARING

The rules pertaining to the Bourd’s pre-hearing procedures, including rules concerning filing an answer, requesting &
postpanement, filing other motions, and obtaining subpoenas to compel the attendance of witnesses and production
of documents from other parties, may be found af Sections 162,20 through 102.32 of the Board's Rules and
Regulations. In addition, you should be aware of the following:

o Special Neods: If you or any of the witmesses you wish to have testify at the hearing have special needs
and require auxiliary aids to panicipate in the hearing, you should notify the Regional Direcior as soon as
possible and request the necessary assistance. Assistance will be provided to persons who have handicaps
falling within the provisions of Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended, and 20 CF.R.
100.603.

¢ Pre-hearing Conference: One or more weeks before the hearing, the AL may conduct a telephonic
prehesring confergnce with the parties. During the conférence, the ALT will explore whether the czse may
be sertled, disenss the Issues to be Jirigated and any logistical lssues reluted to the hearing, and atempt to
resolve or nastow outstanding issues, such as disputes relating to subpoenaed witnesses snd documents.
This conference is usvally not recorded, but during the hearing the AL or the parties sometimes refer lo
discussions al the pre-hearing conference. You do not have to wait ualil the prehearing conference to meet
with the other parties to discuss scttling this case or any other Issues,

.  DURING THE HEARING

The rules pertaining to the Board's hearing procedores are found at Sections 102.34 through 102.43 of the Board's
Rules and Regulations. Please note in particular the folowing:

¢ Wiln and Evidence: Al the hearing, you will have the right to call, cxamine, and cross-gxamine
witnesses and to introduce inta the record documments and other evidence,

»  Exhibits: Ench exbibit offered in evidence must be provided in duplicate to the court reporier and a
copy of each of each exhibit should be supplied to the ALY and cach pariy when the exhibit Is offered

(OVER)
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Form NLRB-4668
{6-2014)

{n cvidence. If a copy of any exhibit is not available when the original is received, it will be the
responsibility of the party offering such exhibit to submit the copy to the ALJ before the cloge of hearing.
If a copy is nol submitted, and the filing has not Been walved by the AL), any ruling receiving the exhidit
msy be rescinded and the exhibit rejected.

* Transcripts: An official court reporter will make the only official wanseript of the proceadings, and s}
citations in briefs and erguments must refer (o the official record. The Board will not certify any transeript
other then the official transcript for use In any cowmt lirigation. Prepesed cormections of the tramseript
should be submitied, either by way of stipulation or motion, to the ALJ for approval. Everything said a1 the
hearing while the hearing is in session will be recorded by the official reporter unless the ALY specifically
directs of-the-record discussion. 1f any party wishes to make offithe-record statements, a request to go off
the record should be directed 10 the ALJ.

e Oral Argument: You are entitled, on requast, 1o 2 ressonable period of time at the close of the hearing for
oral argument, which shalt be inchided in the transcript of the hearing. Alematively, the AL) may ask for
oral argument if, al the close of the hearing, if it Is believed that such argument would be benefialal to the
undersianding of the contentions of the parties and the factual issues invoived.

*  Date for Filing Post-Hearing Brief: Befors the hearing closes, you may request to file a writen brisf or
proposed findings and conclusions, or both, with the ALJ, The ALJ has the discretion to grant this request
and to will set e deadine for filing, up to 35 days.

II.  AFTER THE HEARING

The Rules pertaining to filing post-hearing briefs aud the procedures after the ALY Issues a decision are found at
Sections 102.42 through 102.48 of the Board’s Rules and Regulations. Please note in particular the following;

o  Extension of Time for Filing Brief with the AL J: 1f you need an exiensicn of Lime to file a post-hearing

brief, you must follow Section 102.42 of the Board's Rules and Regutations, which requires you to file a
request with the appropriate chief or associate chicf administrative law judpe, depending on where the trial
occurmed,  You must immediately serve a copy of any request for an extension of time on all other
parties #nd furnish proof of that service with your request. You are encouraged to seek the agresment
of the ather parties and state their positions in your request.

»  ALJ's Depigion: In due course, the AL} will prepare and file with the Board a decision in this matter,
Upon receipt of 1bis decision, the Board will enter an order transferring the case (o the Board anid
specifying when exceptions are due to the ALDs decisian, The Board wil} serve caples of that order and
the AL)'s decision an all pasties.

«  Exceptions 10 the ALJT's Declgion: The procedure to he fotlowed with respect to appealing all or any pare
of the ALY's decision (by (iling exceptions with the Board), submitting briefs, requests for oral argument
before the Board, and related matters is set forth in the Board's Rules and Regulations, particularly in
Section 102,46 and following sections. A summary of the more pertinent of these provisions will be
provided ta the parties with the order transfetring tho matier 10 the Board,
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UNITED STATES OF AMERICA
BEFORE THE NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD
REGION 3

ADT LLC D/B/A ADT SECURITY
SERVICES

_ 03-CA-192545
INTERNATIONAL BROTHERHOOD
OF ELECTRICAL WORKERS,
LOCAL UNION 43,

ANSWER OF ADT, LLC TO CONSOLIDATED COMPLAINT

NOW COMES ADT, LLC (“ADT” or the “Respondent”), by its atiomeys, OGLETREE,

)
)
and ) Cases 03-CA-184936
}
)
)
)

DEAKINS, NASH, SMOAK & STEWART, P.C,, pursuant to Section 102,20 of the Rules and
Regulations of the National Labor Relations Bosrd, as amended, and for its Answer to the
Consolidated Complaint, states as follows:
I

(a)  The charge in Cesc 03-CA-184936 was filed by the Unjon on September 26,
2016, and a copy was served on Respondent by U.8. Mail on the same date.

ANSWER: Respondent denies knowledge or information sufficient to form & belief
a3 to the fruth of the allegation of Paragraph I(s), except that Respondent admits being served

with the referenced charge.

{b)  The first amended charge in Case 03-CA-184936 was filed by the Union on
November 29, 2016, and a copy was served on Respondent by U.S. mail on the same date,

ANSWER: Respondent denies knowledge or information sufficient to form e belief
as to the truth of the allegation of Paragraph I(b), except that Respondent admits being served

with the referenced first amended charge.

General Counsel's Exhibit 4( # )
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(©)  The second amended charge in Case 03-CA-184936 was filed by the Union on

December 19, 2016, and & copy was served on Respondent by U.S. mail on the same date.

ANSWER: Respondent denies knowledge or information sufficient to form a belief

as to the truth of the aliegation of Paragraph I(c), except that Respondent admits being setved

with the referenced second amended charge.

(d) The third amended charge in Case 03-CA-184936 was filed by the Union on

December 19, 2016, and a copy was served on Respondent by U.S. mail an the same date.

ANSWER: Respondent denies knowledge or information sufficient Lo form a belief as

1o the truth of the allegarion of Paragraph I(d), except that Respondent admits being served with

the referenced third amended charge.

{¢)  The charge in Case 03-CA-192545 wus filed by the Union on February 7, 2017,

and a copy was served on Respondent by U.S. mail on the same date,

ANSWER: Respondent denies knowledge or information sufficient to form a belief as

to the truth of the allegation of Paragraph I(e), exccpt that Respondent admits being served with

the referenced third amended charge,

H |

(8)  Atall material times, Respondent hes been a corporation with offices and places of

business in Albany, New York (Respondent’s Albany facility) and Syracuse, New Yaork

{Respondent's Syracuse facility), and has been engaged in the installation and service of residential

and commercis} security systems.

ANSWER: Admitted.

(b}  Annually, Respondent, in conducting its business operations described above in

paragraph 11{a), derives gross revenues in excess of $500,000 from the sale and service of retail

2
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alarm sysiems, and purchases and receives at its Albany and Syracuse, New York facilities goods

valued in excess of §5,000 directly from points outside the State of New York.

ANSWER: Admited,
bi(

At i material times, Respondent has been an employer engaged in commerce within the

meaning of Section 2(2), (6), and (7) of the Act.

ANSWER: Admiited.
Iv

At all material times, the Union has been a labor organization within the meaning of

Section 2(5) of the Act.

ANSWER:  Admitted.
v

At all material times, the following individuzls held the positions set forth opposite their

respective names and have been supervisors of Respondent within the meaning of Section 2(11)

of the Act and agents of Respondent within the meaning of Section 2(13) of the Act;

Peter Bernard Manager
Michael Kirk Ares Genera! Manager
Michael Stewart Regional HR Manager

ANSWER: Admitted.
Vi

(a) The following cmployees of Respondent (the Albany Unit) constitute a unit

appropriate for the purposes of coflective bargaining within the meaning of Section 9(b) of the

All full-time and regular part-time employees originally described in the
certification dated November 20, 1968 (Case Number 3-RC-4533) classified by

3
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the Respondent as residential and small business installers, residential and small
business high volume commissioned installers, residential and small business
service technicians, employed by the Respondent at its facility in Albany, NY; but
excluding all alarm service investigators, relief supervisors, all office clerical
employees and professional employees, guards and supervisors, as defined in the
Act; and excluding all commercial installers and commercial service unless the
employees are employed by the Respondent and are located at, or are directly
supervised by the Respondent's supervisors Jocated at its Albany, NY facility.

ANSWER: Denied. Answering further, Respondent admits that the unit appropriate

for the purpose of collective bargaining within the meaning of Section 9(b) of the Act is as sel

forth in the collective bargaining agreement between the Respondent and the Charging Party.

(b)  The following employees of Respondent (the Syracuse Unit) constitute & unit

appropriate for the purposes of collective bargaining within the meaning of Section 9(b) of the

Ack;

Al fulldime and regular part-lime employees originally described in the
certification dated November 20, 1968 (Case Number 3-RC-4533) classified by
the Respondent as residential and small business installers, vesidential and small
business high volume commissioned ingtaliers, residential and small business
technicians, employed by the Respondent at its facility in Syracuse, NY, but
excluding atl alarm service investigators, relief supervisors, all office clerical
employees and professional employees, guards and supervisors, as defined by the
Act; and excluding al! commercial installers and commercial service unless the
employees” are employed hy the Respondent and are located at, or are directly
supervised by the Respondent's supervisors located at, its Syracuse, NY facility.

ANSWER: Denied. Answering further, Respondent admits that the unit appropriate

for the purpose of collective bargaining within the meaning of Section %b) of the Act is a5 set

farth in the collective bargaining agreement between the Respondent and the Charging Party.

(&) At all material times, Respondent has recognized the Union as the exclusive

coilective-bargaining representative of the Albany Unit. This recogaition has been embedied in

successive collective-barpaining agreements, the mast recent of which is effective from June I,

2015 ta June 10, 20138,
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ANSWER: Denied. Answering further, Respondent admits that it has recognized the
Charging Party as the exclusive collective bargaining represeniative of the Unit of employees of
the Albany facility as set forth in the collective bargaining agreement between the Respandent

and the Charging Party.

(d) At all material times, Respondent has recognized the Union as the exclusive
collective-bargaining representative of the Syrscuse Unit. This recognition has been embodied in
successive collestive-bargaining agreements, the most recent of which is effective from June 1 1,
2016 to June 10, 2019.

ANSWER: Denied. Answering further, Respondent admits that it has recognized the
Charging Party as the exclusive collective bargaining representative of the Unit of employees of
the Syracusle facility as set forth in the collective bargaining agresment between the Respondent

and the Charging Party.

(e) At all material times, based on Section 9a) of the Act, the Union has been the
exclusive collective-bargrining representative of the Albany Unit and the Syracuse Unit,
ANSWER: Denied.
v
(a) About September 22, 2016, Respondemt failed to continue in effect all the terms
and conditions of the agreement described above in paragraph VI(c) by imposing a maadatory
stx-day workweek for all service and installation technicians in the Albany Unit.

ANSWER: Denied.

B The terms and conditions of employment described ahove in paregraph Vil(a) are
mandatory subjects for the purposes of collective bargaining.

ANSWER: Denied.



Case 20-1163, Document 89, 12/11/2020, 2992443, Pagel119 of 257
A-113

{c)  Respondent engaged in the conduct described above in paragraph V1(z) without

the Union's consent.

ANSWER: Denied.

(d)  Alternatively, Respondent engaged in the conduct deseribed above in

paragraph Vil{a) without prior notice to the Union and without affording the Union an

oppartunity io bargain with Respondent with respect to this conduct,

ANSWER: Denied.
vl

(8)  About September 22, 2016, Respondent failed to continue in effect all the terms

and conditions of the agreement described above in paragraph VI(d) by imposing a mandatory

biweekly six-dey workweek for all service technicians in the Syracuse Unit.

ANSWER: Denied.

(b)  The terms and condittons of employment described above in peragraph VIll(a)

are mandatory subjects for the purposes of ¢ollective bargaiming.

ANSWER: Denied.

(¢)  Respondent engaged in the conduct described above in paregraph VII{a) without

the Union's consent.

ANSWER: Denied.

{d)  Aliematively, Respondent ¢engaged in the conduct described above in paragraph

VIIi(a) without prior notice to the Union and without affording the Unien an opportunity to

bargain with Respondent with respect to this conduct.

ANSWER: Denied.
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X
(@)  About September 22, 2016, Respondent created exceptions to the mandatory
six-day workwecek policy for all service and installation technicians in the Albany Unit.

ANSWER: Denied.

()  The subject set forth above in paragraph 1X(a) refates to wages, hours, and other
terms and conditions of employment of the Albany Unit and is a mandatory subject for the
purposes of collective barpaining.

ANSWER: Denied.

(¢}  Respondent engaged in the conduct described above in paragraph IX({a) without
prior notice to the Union and without affording the Unicn an opportunity to bargain with
Respondent with respect to this conduct.

‘ANSWER: Denied.

X

()  About September 22, 2016, Respondent imposed 2 mandatory biweekly six-day

workweek for all installation technicians in the Syracuse Unit,

ANSWER: Denied.

{b)  The subject set forth sbove in paragraph X(a} relates to wages, hours, and other
terms and conditions of employment of the Syracuse Unit and is a mandatory subject for the
purposes of coliective 'bargmiping. :

ANSWER: Denied.

()  Respondent engaged in the canduct described above in paragraph X(a) without
prior notice to the Union and without affording the Union an opportunity to bargein with

Respondent with respect to this conduct
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ANSWER: Denied.
Xt
(a)  Since about September 19, 2016, the Union has requested in writing that
Respondent furnish the Union with the information in attached Exhibit A.

ANSWER: Denied.

(b)  The information requested by the Union, as deserfhed above in paragraph XI(e)
is necessary for, and relevant 10, the Union's performance of its duties as the exclusive
collective-bargaining representative of the Albany Unit and the Syracuse Unit.

ANSWER: Denied.

(c) Since about October 13, 2016, Respondent has replied, in part, to the Union's
request for certain information by means of belated and incomplete communicatians and, thus,
has delayed in providing certain information and has failed and refused to fumish the Union
with certain information, as described above in paragraph X1(a),

ANSWER: Respondent admits only that it has lawfully responded to the Union's
request for information and denies all remaining allegations in Paragraph Xl(c).

XIt

About September 22, 2016, Respondent, by Peter Bernard, at Respondent's Albany
facility, bypassed the Union and dealt directly with its employees in the Albany Unit by
informing an employee that he did not have to work the mandatory Satorday shift.

ANSWER: Denied.

X1
By the conduct described above in patagraphs V1I(2), (c) and {d), VIII(a), (c) and (d),

[X{=) and c), X{a) and (c). XI(¢) and X1, Respondent has been failing and refusing to bargain
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collectively and in goed faith with the exclusive collective-bargaining representative of its
employees within the meaning of Scction 8(d) of the Act in violation of Section 8(2)(1) and (%)
of the Act.
ANSWER: Denied.
X1v
The unfair labor practices of Respondent described above affect commerce within (he

meaning of Section 2(6) and (7) of the Act.

The General Counse] seeks all relief as may be just and proper to remedy the unfair labor
practices afleged.

ANSWER: Denied,

AFFIRMATIVE DEFENSES

FIRST AFTIRMATIVE BEFENSE

The Camplaint fails to state a claim upon which relief may be granted.

Fl TIVE DEFENS

The Complaint is barred by the statute of limitations.

Dated: May 4, 2017,
Respectiully submitted,
QGLETREE, DEAKINS, NASH, SMOAK & STEWART, P.C.

&/ Jeremy C,_Moritz
Teremy C. Mortiz
Norma Marjarrez
155 Narth Wacker Drive - Suite 4300
Chicago, IL 60605

312.558.1429 (phone)

312.807.3619 (fax)

Attorneys for ADT, LLC
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CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE

1 certify that on May 4, 2017, a copy of the foregoing ANSWER OF ADT, LIC TO
CONSOLIDATED COMPLAINT was Electronically Filed as 2 .pdf document via the NLRB's
e-filing system and transmitted via U.S. First-Class Mail to:

Bryan T. Amault, Esq.
BLITMAN & KING LLP
Franklin Center — Suite 300
443 North Franklin Street
Syracuse, NY 13204-5412

& Jevemy C. Moritz

007116-000288
296227522
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UNITED STATES OF AMERICA
BEFORE THE NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD
REGION 3

ADT LLC D/B/A ADT SECURITY SERVICES

and Cases 03-CA-184936
03-CA-192545
INTERNATIONAL BROTHEREQOD OF
ELECTRICAL WORKERS, LOCAL UNION 43

AMENDMENT TO ORDER CONSOLIDATING CASES, CONSOLIDATED
COMPLAINT AND NOTICE OF HEARING

Pursuant to Section 102.17 of the Rules and Regulations of the National Labor Relations
Board (the Board), the Order Consolidating Cases, Consolidated Complaint and Notice of
Hearing issued on April 21, 2017 is amended as follows:

Change paragraph XIiI to read as follows:

X

(8} By the conduct described above in paragraphs VH(a) and (c} and Vlli[a) and (c),
Respondent has been fiiling and refusing to bargain collectively aod in good faith with the
exclusive collective-bargaining representative of its employees within the mearing of Section
8(d) of the Act in violation of Section 8(a)(1) and {5) of the Act.

{b) By the conduct descri;cd above in paragraphs VII{a) and (d), VIil(a) and (d),
1X(2) and (c), X(a) and {¢), Xi(c) and X, Respondent has been failing and refusing to bargain
collectively and in good faith with the exclusive collective-bargaining representative of its
employees in viclation of Section 8(a)(1) and (5) of the Act.

RESPONDENT IS FURTHER NOTIFIED that, pursuant to Sections 102.20 and 102.21

of the Board's Rules and Regulations, Respondent must file an answer {o the above amendment

to consolidated complaint, The answer must be received by this affice on or before May 23,

Genaral Counsel's Extibit 1( 2 )



Case 20-1163, Document 89, 12/11/2020, 2992443, Pagel125 of 257
A-119

2017, or postmarked on or before May 22, 2017, Respondent should file an original and four

copies of the answer with this office and serve & copy of the answer on each of the other parties.
An answer may also be filed electronically through the Agency's website. To file
electronically, go to www.nlrb.gov, click on E-File Documents, enter the NLRB Case Number, -
and follow the detailed instructions. The responsibility for the receipt and usability of the answer
Tests exclusively upon the sander. Unless notification on the Agency’s website informs users
thet the Agency’s E-Filing system is officially determined to be in technical failurs becauss it is
unzble to receive doc;lments for & continuous period of more than 2 hours after 12:00 noon
(Eastem Time) on the due date for filing, a failure to timely file the answer will not be excused
on the basis that the transmission could not be accomplished becanse the Agercy’s website was
off-line or unavailable for sorne other reason. The Board’s Rules and Regulations require that an
answer be signed by counsel or non-attorney representative for represented parties or by the
party if not represented, See Section 102.21. 1f the answer being filed electronically is a pdf
document containing the required signature, no paper copies of the answer need to be transmitted
1o the Regional Office. However, if the electronic version of an answer {o @ complaint is not a
pdf file containing the required signature, then the E-filing rudes require that such answer
containing the required signature continue to be submitted to the Regional Office by traditional
means within three (3) business days afier the date of electronic filing, Service of the answer on
each of the other parties must still be accomplished by means allowed under the Board's Rules

and Regulations. The answer may not be filed by facsimile transmission. If no answer is filed,
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or if an answer is filed untimely, the Board may find, pursuant to a Motion for Default fudgment,
that (he allegations in the amsendment to consolidated complaint are true.

DATED at Buffalo, New York, this 9% day of May, 2017.

/S/PAUL J. MURPHY

PAUL J, MURPHY

REGIONAL DIRECTCR

NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD
REGION 63

130 S Elmweod Ave Ste 630

Buffalo, NY 14202-2465
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UNITED STATES OF AMERICA
BEFORE THE NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD
REGION 3

ADT LLC D/B/A ADT SECURITY SERVICES

and Cases 03-CA-184936
03-CA-192545
INTERNATIONAL BROTHERHOOD OF .
ELECTRICAL WORKERS, LOCAL UNION 43

AFFIDAVIT OF SERVICE OF ORDER AMENDMENT TO ORDER CONSOLIDATING
CASES, CONSGLIDATED COMPLAINT AND NOTICE OF HEARING

1, the undessigned employee of the Na'ﬁonal Labor Relations Board, being duly swom, say that
on May 9, 2017, 1 served the above-entitled document(s) by regular mail upon the following
persons, addressed to them at the following addresses:

Christopher R, Coxson , ESQ.

Ogletree, Deaking, Nash, Smaak & Stewart,
PC.

19 Madison Avenue, Suite 400

Moristown, NJ 07960

Brian D, Lee , Esquirs

Ogletree, Deakins, Nash, Smoak & Stewart,
RrC.

10 Madison Avenue, Suite 400

Morristown, NJ 07960

Jeremy C. Maritz , ESQ., Sharehoider

Ogletree Deakins Nash Smoak & Stewart,
P.C.

1553 N Wacker Dr Ste 4300

Chicago, IL 60606-1731

Bryan T. Amault, ESQ.
Biitman & Xing LLP
Franklin Center, Suite 300
443 North Franklin Street
Syracuse, NY 13204-5412

(eneral Counsel's Exhibit 1( ~ )
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Norma Manjarrez , Atforney )

Ogletree, Deakins, Nash, Smoak & Stewart,
B.C.

155 N. Wacker Drive, Suite 4300

Chicagn, IL 60606-1731

May 9,2017

A-122

JULIO GONZALEZ, Designated Agent of

NLRB

Date

Name
1S/TULIO GONZALEZ

Signature
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UNITED STATES OF AMERICA
BEFORE THE NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD
REGION 3

ADT LLC D/B/A ADT SECURITY
SERVICES,

Cases 03-CA-184936

)
)
)
and }
) 03-CA-192545
)
)
)

INTERNATIONAL BROTHERHCOD

OF ELECTRICAL WORKERS,
LOCAL UNION 43,

ANSWER OF ADT, LLC TO AMENDMENT OF CONSOLIDATED COMPLAINT
NOW COMES ADT, LLC (“ADT” or the “Respondent™), by s attorneys, OGLETREE,
DEAKnMS, NASH, SMOAK & STEWART, P.C., pursuant 1o Section 102.20 of the Rules and
Regulations of the National Labor Relations Board, as amended, and for its Answer to the

Amendment of Consofidated Complaint, states as follows:

XmI
(a) By the conduct described above in paragraphs VII(2) and (c) and VII(a) and (c),
Respondent has been failing and refusing to burgain collestively and in good faith with the
exclusive collactive-bargaining reprasentative of its employess within the meaning of Section
&(d) of the Act in violation of Section 8(a)(1) and (5) of the Act.

ANSWER: Denied.

(b} By the conduct described above in paragraphs VIi(a) and (d), VII(8) and (d),
TX(a) and {(c), X(a) and (c}, XI(c) and XII, Respondent has been failing and refusing to bargain
collectively and in good failh with the exclusive collective-bargaining representative of its
employees in violation of Section B(a)(1) and (5) of the Act.

ANSWER: Denied.

(eneral Counsel's Exhibit1{ 3 )
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AFFIRMATIVE DEFENSES

Fl TV

The Complaint fails to state a claim upon which relief may be granted.

SECOND AFFIRMATIVE DEFENSE

The Complaint is barred by the statute of limitations.

Dated: May 18,2017,
Respectfully submitted,
QGLETREE, DEAKIS, NASH, SMOAK & STewaRT, P.C.

& Jeremy itz

Jeremy C, Mortiz

Norma Manjarraz

155 North Wacker Drive - Suite 4300
Chicago, IL 60606

3)2.558.1429 (phone)

312,807.3619 {fax)

Altorneys for ADT, LIC
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RTIFICATE OF SERVIC

T certity that on May 18, 2017, a copy of the foregoing ANSWER OF ADT, LLC TO
AMENDMENT OF CONSOLIDATED COMPLAINT wss Electronically Filed as a pdf
document via the NLRB’s e-filing system and transmitted via U.S. First-Class Mal to:

Bryan T. Armault, Esq.
BLITMAN & KING LLP
Franklin Center — Suite 300
443 North Franklin Street
Syracuse, NY 13204-5412

s/ Jeremy C. Moritz

007118008268
29856680.1
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Board's Exhibit No. 1 (a) Original Charge 03-CA-184936 filed
dated September 26, 2016

1(b) Affidavit of Service of 1(g) above
dated Septernber 26, 2016

1(c) Original Charge filed, First Amended
dated November 29, 2016

1(d) Affidavit of Service of 1 (c) abave
dated November 29, 2016

1{e) Original Charge filed, Second Amended
dated December 19, 2016

1(f) Affidavit of Service of 1 (¢) above
dated December 19, 2016

1(g) COriginal Charge filed, Third Amended
dated December 19, 2016

1 (h) Affidavit of Service of 1 (g) above
dated December 19, 2017

1 () Original Charge 03-CA-192545 filed
dated February 7, 2017

1(}) Affidavit of Service of 1 (i) bove
dated February 7, 2017

1 (k) Complaint and Notice of Hearing
dated February 28, 2017

1() Affidavit of Service of 1 (k) above
dated February 28, 2017

I (m) Answer of ADT, LLC to Complaint
dated March 14, 2017

3-64- 18493¢
ChéE &c-{8-T)
= S Ganeral Counsels Exhibit 1( )
& /13 /17
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1(n) Order Consolidating Cascs, Consolidated
Complaint and Notice of Hearing
dated April 21, 2017

1(0) Affidavit of Service of 1 {n} above
dated Apri) 20, 2017

1(p) Answer of ADT, LLC to Consolidated
Complaint dated May 4, 2017

1(q) Amendment to Order Consolidating Cases,
Caonsolidated Complaint and Notice of Hearing
dated May 9, 2017

1{r) Affidavit of Service of 1 (q) above
dated May 9, 2017

1{s) Answerof ADT, LLC to Amendment of
Consolidated Complaint dated May 18, 2017

[ () Index and description of formal documents
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09/20/2016
To Whom It May Concern,

T'am the father of 11 year old Madison Rae Sopok. Approximately 6 years ago, Madison's
mother and I parted ways and Madison ended up residing with her mother in Glens Falls,
NY. I'reside in Duanesburg, NY which is approximately 1 hour to 1 hour and 15 minutes
away from Glens Falls. Both Madison’s mother and I remained civil with each other for
Madison's health, well being, and happiness. The agreement has been, Madison will live
with her Mother and go to scheol in Glens Falls. I receive Madison on Fridays after work
and return her Sunday afterncon which equals about 34 total hours from Friday to
Sunday. After sleep time the actual only time I get to spend time with her is 12 to 18 houss.
Saturdays are my only full day to spend with my daughter and 12 to 18 hours is not even a
full day.

My daughter is my world and being that I'lost my father at 14, I cherish every minute | get
with her. I did not plan on having the relationship with her mother end. It was nota
choice butl and we make do with what it is.

As stated above, Madison's mother and | were and are for the most part civil with each
other when it comes to Madison. I announced to her mother 2 weeks ago about having to
work "mandatory Saturdays”. The conversation did not go well and her mother promised
.to file for FULL custody if I choose to give up my Saturdays with Madison. I will not just go
to court and give up custody of my child and then will be forced to retain an attorney and
subject my daughter to the court process. Itisa process that I will try to prevent atall
cost.

[ feel that ! am a valuable employee. Ilearn from my mistakes, I try to learn about all
possible work details, I show up every day and don't abuse time off. 1 do my job to the best
of my ability every day. 1even passed up a VERY MUCH wanted service position because
the stipulation was Saturdays. I don't look at the work I do asajob. [ treat it as a career,

I hope after reading this, you can understand as a fellow parent what losing my Saturdays
with my child mean to me. 1don't give her hugs and kisses before bed every night,1 don't
see her off to school, I don’t get to make her school lunches and I don't get to help her with
her nightly hbomework. Iget her on Saturdays and as her father, I cherish that day more
than any other.

Sincerely, 2-cq-7 cF 44 6
- it H

Michael D. Sopgk EX'-IIBIT NUl;BEH G’C- /i é
- 10D =——REC'D___—

DA

/ /4
Employee# 160619/ Tech # 271292 / (3//7
Cell- 518-626-1753

oC EX I
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o Ty -

Fram:
Sent:
To:
Subject:

Hi Mike,

Stewart, Michael T {(West Henriatta)
Tuesday, Septernber 06, 2016 5:52 PM
Kirk, Michael D

Re: Mandatory 6 Day Workwaek

Justarrived and | see you got the letter and off and running. Let me know if you need anything else but looks like you
got this one all set.

Thanks,
Mike

Sent from my iPhane

On Sep 6, 2016, at 4:03 PM, Kirk, Michae! D <MKIrk@adt.com> wrote:

Team, get this in the hands of every technician no later than 9:00 AM tomorrow morning.... Thanks

From: Kirk, Michaei D

Sent: Tuesday, September 06, 2016 4:02 PM

To: Glass, Lisa ! <LGlass@adt.com>; Bernard, Peter J <pbernard@adt.com>; Hoffman, Danie! A
{Allentown) <daniglhoffman@adt.com>; Lewls, Katie <KLewis@adt.com>; Mead, Daniel
<dcmead@adt.com>; Moreno, Manny <mmareno@adt.com>; Shuman, Christine L
<cshuman@adt.com>; Starkey, Eliot <grstarkey@adt.com>; Varesio, Willlam (Pittsburgh)
<WVaresio@adt.com>; Wilson, Lisa M <Imwilson@adt.com>; Yoder, Michael A <myoder@adt.com>
Cc: Hawkins, Alessondra <ahawkins@adt.com>; Stewart, Michael <mastewart@adt.coms; Birchmeier,
Mark <mbirchimeier@adt com>; Lehman, Danie| A <dlohman@adt.com>

Subject: Mzndatory 6 Day Workweek

Team,

With the intepration of ADT and Protection 1 we have been given new customer service targets of 1.69
days on all new installations and service tickets created. This equates to being able to deliver, 24hour
customer service to our new and existing customers 75% of the time which Is 2 great objective to
meet, while understanding that 25% of our custemers may not be able to be available within 24 hours,
While | understand that each market is different, and we need to approach each market as a separate
entity and make decisions that are based salely on each location. Until we meet the present target, we
will be implanting 2 mandatory six day workweek in the following markets beginning on Thursday,
September 22™ and will continue until each market achleves the desired target which the manager will
post locally for each market. | understand that this is a burden on some of our technicians and the anly
exception at this time are those technicians that are currently attending classes and are enrolled in
higher education.
g, 3 CA(EA130

ENOWNF8  Csit myidag
Wiles-Barre Pa ExpjmT NUMBHEH \J = )

0D TR _F-TECTE’—:“':_I

DATE

(13 /17 361
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Bridgeville Pa
Albany NY

The follewing districls will implement a mandatory 6day worlkweek on Thursday, September 22 201€
for the second and fourth weel of every month until the target is achieved and can change to weekly if
needed with na zdditional notice.

Syracuse NY
Buffalo NY
EriePa
Altoona Pa
Lancast=r Pa

lapprecizte your understanding and dadication ta providing faster service ta our customer and | truly
appreciate your suppori, 1 am providing a two waek natice to all technizisns as | fruly believe that this
is the right thing to do! Please keep in constant communication with your manager and mys=if if you
are canfused as to why this critical inttiative Is impertant and why we need your iImmetiate assictance
and to see where we are to the target. Thank you for all that you do and keep those great customer
service emalls coming to me from your cuslamers as  love to recognize great Individuat
performances.... You guys and girls are awasome. Thank you

Mike
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LABOR AGREEMENT
Between
ADTLLC

SYRACUSE OFFICE
And
LOCAL UNION #43

INTERNATIONAL BROTHERHOOD

OF ELECTRICAL WORKERS

Effective: June 11, 2016 through June 10, 2019

3-o4 - (EW1%
e IT2

T oRECD T - {

e 1(3/17

Y Ex 2
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This agreement entered inte this 11th day of June 2086 by and between the ADT LLC horpinaftar called the
“Emplayer” and Local Unfor 43, Internationa! Brotherhood of Electrical Workars, herelnafiar called the “Ynier.”

The maszufine pranoun, whenever used herein, shali include the famirine and the words Intha singufar shall
include the plural unless the context indleates otharwise.

The ecenomic interest of the Emplover and e employess is beiter served through the expressed cooperatisn of
the Employer and the Unlon. Close contac? and mutual sympeihetic inlerest between the Empioyar and tha
employees will deveiob a better working sysies which will tend 1o canstaatly improve distribution, production and
service, while improving the relatienship between the emeloyer, the employeas, and the public.

ARTICLE 1

SECTION 1: ADTLLC (the “Employer’) haraby recogrizes the Union a5 the exclusive bargaining represeatativa with
respeci to rates of pay, wages, hours and other canditions of emplaymant for all fll-tme and regular part-time
employess originalty described in the certification dated Nevember 20, 1968 (Case Numbar 3-RC-4533) classifiec
by the Employer as residentia? and small business installers, restdential and small busicess high volume
commissioned Installers, residential and smes business servics techalcians, employes by the Employer at its facility
in Syracuse, NY, but excluding all alarm service Investigators, releef supenvsors, all office cierica! employees znd
professienal employees, guards and suparvisoss, a5 defred in the Act; ang sxdeding all commersial Installers and
commercial service unless the amployaes are enployed hy the Employer and are tocated at, or are directly
superiised by the Employar's sup=rvisars located at, its Syracuse, NY facitity., If during the erm of tiis Agrecment
the Employer relorztes the covered emplayess from the Syracuse, NY office to 2nother, this provision shall apoly
to the new ufflcs.

SECTION 2; The operalian of the Emplayer's business and the direction of the warking force including, bt net
limited to, the making and the enforcement of reasonable rules and regulations relating {0 tha operation of the
Empleyer's business, the astablishment or reporting time, the right to hire, transfer, lay off, promote, demota and
discharge for cause, assign or discipline employees, 1o refieve employees from duties beeause of lack of work or
uther legltimate reasons, to plan, direct snd control operations, to Hetermine the reasanable ameunt and quality
of work needed, 1o introduce new or inproved methos, to change existing business practices, and 1o transier
emplayees from ane focation or classification to another is vestad exclusively in the Employer, subject, however to
the provisions of this agreement.

SECTION 3; All present empioyees who aré now members of the Unlon or who hereafter become membars of the
Union an all new employees following 31days of employment wil be required as s conditlen of erployinznt Lo
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mazatain thelr menibershio i the Union during the duraticn of the ggreement by olfering to pay reguiar menthly
dues znd initiztien fees levied againss all members,

SECTION 4: The wark to be performed 25 coverad by the terms of this Agreement shall include installztion,
operation, inspect:on, maintenance and repair of all AT aqeioment Intluding tha running of exansed wirlng and
the pulling of all cakie, but on unlon cortroded Jobs it will net include the running of conguit except trim, he
wiriag of commercial lighting cireults, end the wiring of power ¢ircuits up to the high voltage {110 volis ar higher)
distriouticn pane,

ANTI-DISCRIMINATION

SECTION 1: Trs Empioyer recognizes sac will nog interfere with the fights of its empluyees to hecome members of
the Union and there shall be no discrimization, interference, restraint or coercion by the Employer o- any of its
agents becsuse of membership ta the Union

SECYION 2: The Employer recognizes and wilt not diseriminate or segregata Iis employaes ia respect 1o kiring,
tompensation or other terms and condliions of empioymert beczuse of the associate’s unian membership, race,
<oior, religion, sex, creed, nasional origin or ancestry, ape, «asital slatus, veteran or disabdity stalus, of any other
basis prozected by law.

e v

an opportunity for the Union Neprasentative 1o explain the Union benebits and responsibilitfes,

SECTION 4: Tne Employer agrees that the Business Rapresentative ¢f the Waton shall be allowed 308055 10 the
plant shop where workers are employed under the terrns of this a¢reament, This access shali be at 3 reasonable
tire and shall, In all cases, be clsared witn maragement prior to entering the plant shoo.

SECTION 5: An employee requestad by the Emplayer 1o transfar permanently 1o snother city shai have the optian
to accept or reject the requess. .

VOLUNTARY CHECK-OFF

SECTION 12 a) For the period af this Agreement, Lpon recelpt of a wrizten, personally signad authorization
from any empioyee subject to this Agreemant, the Employar will deduct iram sich employec's pay, the monthly
membarshlp ¢ues, provided however, that the Emoloyer shall not be obligated to deduct any deknquent Gues which
beceme delinguent prior o the effactive date of tre zuthorizstian, The Emplayer wilh transmit to the Financlal
Secretary of the Urian on or before the 15 day of each month, the satal deductions mede by the Empioyer, together
with a list of those employess for wham such dedictions have been made.

b} When eamings are insufficient to cover the sutharized deductions, Union dues shall be
deducted in the next payeoll in which sufficient puy is available.
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SECTION Z; The Unien will indemnity snd keep frdermified the Employer agairst any and ali liaklity and expense
of every kind and nature, withaut any limitation whatsoever, that shall arise a1t of any action taker by Lhe Empioyer
in making deductions of Union dues and initiztion feas and this indemeificntion snall Inciude, but shall nat be dmites
Lo, such raatlers a5 all costs of suits, areceecings, claims, demands ard expenses, attarney's faes and court expensas.

SECTION 3¢ Tie form of gues deduction sutharization shall be as Fallows:

“I merehy authorize my Employer, ADY, LLC to decuet my weokly membarsnip duas to Local Urion 43,
Internationsi Bratherhood of Elecirical Werkars, affiliated with the A.EL. - C.1.Q, sick benefit pay and
diszhility pensian payments due me weekly, and any delinquent dues owed as of ary current week, ‘The
emaunt of said dues shalt be detarmined by official action of said Unicn and cartified to my cmployer by
he Financtal Secretary of the Union. Such deductions shall be traasmitted to the Financial Secratsry of
such Unian, oh o- efore the 15" day after the l2st payday of rach month. | sgree that the Employar ane
& Union shall be under no Aability Lo me for the daduction of dues determtned in the abave manner.

“This Authorlretion shall be automatically renewed, izrevoceble for successive annual periods of ene (1}
year, unless wiitten notice of its ravocation is given by me 10 1he Empioyer by relszered mat, return receipt
requested, during the ten (10} days immediately praceding the exairation of aach sarm of one {1} year, ar
until the termination of the applicabte collective bargaining agreemant betwean the Employer and the
Union, whichever oceurs socner ”

tedat this __ _dayof_

ot 2 et et

SECTION 4: Nu provision of this Agreement shall be constreed as requiring any =imployee to execute 7 Union dues
check-0iT authorization.

ER ORI

GRIEVANGE PROCEURE

SECTION 1:

A gtievence within the meaning of this Agreement shall be defined as any employes aiieging a violation of = specific
provision of this Agreement. Theterm “grievance” shall mean a clair by 3n emoloyee that the Employer has vio'ated
an obligation ta such employes, expressly provided In this Agreement, or by the Union regarding such as obligation
of the emplayer to the Unlon.

Except ks mutually agreed o by the Union and the Emplover, the folloviing procedure shall be followed for the
purpose of adjusting arfevancas:

STEP 1: The employee shall discuss the grievance with: his immediate Supervisar within ten {0} working
days after the afeged viclation accirrad  The Employee shall, @t all times, have the right to have s Uinlon
represantative present in discussing grievances. Thae Employer will immediataly advise the Unien of asch
request. The supervisor shall stterps: to settie the matter within three (2) working days.
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STEP 2: If the grievance Is not settled satisfactorlty ir: STEP 1, It shell be appeated in writing by the Unicr 1o
the nexl fevel of management within five (S) working days after the supervisor has answarec. If not s¢
appealed, the grievance shall be deemed not te exist. Tha Local Manager shall attempt to settle tha matter
withir: five (51 working days subsequent to the dete of submisslon of the writian gitevance form:

STEP 3: If the gricvance Ts not adjusted sasisfactorlly in STEP 2, it shall bs appealea withia five {5) werking
days to the Human Resourees Azprasentative cf the Emplayer and the Business Reprasantative of the
Union. if not =0 zppealzd, the grievance shalt be deerned not to exist.

STEP 4: !f nat adjusted satisiactorlly in STEP 3 within ten (L0} working days, the grievanca sha ba subiect,
at the insisterice of sither party, to arbitration as provided in Article 5. The time fimit may be exlendad in
this st&p if extznuating ¢ircumstances require.

SECTION 2: The Union and the Employer shall keep aach otner ewrrendy informed of their raspective duly autharizes
representatives who will handle each of the steps of the gfevaiice procadure.

SECTION 3: Ernployees shall be compensated for tirre spant with the Employer's reprosentative on any grisvance
Imsolving e Employer,

SECTION & Any form of wrizten discipline will have a coay sent to the respective shap sseward, If the discialine i
50 severe 2s to warrgnt aither suspension or termination, the respeclive shop steward shall be nofifled befose such
discipline is adminictered,

SECTION 5 - Any grievance seitled prio-to arbitration shallnat set  precedens nar prejudice zny other mutters
unless specificaliy agreed toir writing by the Business Representative of 1he union and the Director of Lebor
Relations.

ARBITRATION

SECTION 1. In the event That an Agreement cannot be seachad between the Union and the Employer with respee:
to a grievance invalvisg and limited to the interpretation and application of any spediiic provision of the Apreament,
It may be submitied on the request of either party to arbiteation, pursuant Lo the Labur Arbitrstion Rules of the
American Arbitration Association, provided such request is made withia thirty {30) days after fingl ceciston has been
7endered. The desision ¢f the Arbitrator shall be binding on both parties for a pariod of time to be named in the
aritration declsion, but In no evens to antedate the period during which the Agreement It elfectiva. The Arbitrator
shall nat have the zuthority to #lies or oGy any of the exprass provisions of the Agreement. The axpenses,
including fees and other necessary expenses of the Arbitrazor, shall be shared equally by the tinior and the
Emplayer.

SECTION 2: Changes in business pracdce, matiers involving capital expenditures, the opering ané closing of new
urits, the choice of personnel {subject 10 senivrity provisions if applicable), the cholce of materiais, services,
products, processes and equipment, of other business guestions of a like nature, o7 any disputa which either directly
or Indirectly Involves the intarpretation of applicatian of the plans covering ampioyecs’ ﬁensions, disahilizy benefits
and death benefizs, shall not be arditrable.
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HGURS OF WORK AND OVERTIME

SECTION 3: The workweel shaft be forty (40} hours Suring any one workweek or eight (8] hours during any workdzy.

The warkweek for the purposes thereof shill be the same as the payroll week, vhich Hegins on \Waunesday and snds
on Tuesday.

The normal wark schadule for the Service Depavtment shalt be a shifi of eight and ong-half hours with 2 chirty-
minute lurch period comprising of five consecutive days, Monday thraugh Satrday betwaen the hours of B D0 a.m.
and 12:00 midaight. There will slse be a four-day workweek comprised o¥ Len and ene half nour shifls, with a thirty-
minute funch period, between the hours of 8:60 am. a=d £2 midnight, Monday through Friday, Customer reads
may perindically make It necessary for work to be performed beginnirg at 7:00 2.m, The Company will first seek
aualified volunzecrs fo parforn such worke If thare are o quaiified voluntaers then the least senior qualified person
will be assigned to perform the work, Second shift will be definad a5 those shifts beginning at 12:00 7000 and after,
Advance notice of schedule changes will be given whenever possibie, except in ¢ases of emergency, such schedules
shall Be establissed one weak in advance,

The Installation Department may be schaduled fer any sight-hour serlod Catween 7:0G a.m. and 5:30 p.av.n any
given day betwnen Monday and Friday. Custamer needs mav perodically make it necessary for work to ba
periormed on a second shift and/or Saturdays. I'he Company witf first szek gualiiied voluntesrs to perform such
work. i thers are mo gzalifled volunteers than the |e2st senior quailfied person will be assigned 1o pertorm tha
work. Such secund shifis will cccur between the hours of 7:00 &.m. and 12:00 micnight. Except in ceses of
emergency, such schecules shali be essablished one week in advance, Second shift will be defined zs thase shilts
beginning at 12:00 noon 2nd after.

SECTION 2; In gccordance with Section 1 of this articls, the Emplover will establish 12:00 noon to B:33 p.m. for
troubtle and maintenznce requirements. Voluntesrs ermang qualified personrel will be solicied. If no quekfied
volunteers exist, assighment will be base¢ on reversed seniority emong qualified personnsl.  Assignment ia
volunteer} will be for & minimum of 3ix (6) moniks. The Employer reserves all dights under Section 1 of this arkicle.

SECTION 3: All time worked dally in excess of cight (8] hours in a scheduled 5 x § hour warkweek, in excess of ten
(19 hows in a3 4 % 10 hour workweek, or weekly In excess of forty t40) hours, or on scheduled days off shall be
compenszted for at one and one-rall (14} limes the emplayee’s reaular straight time hourly rate. Xo time worked
except for work pecformiad on paid holidays, as hersinaier, listed in Article 8, shad under any srcumstences be
companszied for 5t more that one and { 1% ) times tha stralght tme hourly rate. There shall be no compounding,
duplicazing ar pyramiding of overtime payments of any description. In any cases when a= employes is not able to
complete an assigned job during normal schieduled work hours he il notify his Supenisor by 1:30 p.m. of that day,
Atsuch: point & decisian shalt be made 25 10 when the job will be completed if ihe job was scheduled to be complated
that dav.

SECTION 4; Emergency ovartime calls from hame shall be eompensated for at one and one-half | 1 % | timas the
employee’s regular hourly rale of pay from: the time the employes ieaves his home to the time reasonably recuired
for him toreturn home. Employees on-call will receive at least threa (3) hours 5t overtime rate each time they are
notilled, respond 10 3 call and retura home. If they are sent on another call before resurning home, the time is
added. (Exareple: Employée Is called out, responds te the site and fines the problem within twa (2) hours, He
receives a minimum of three {(3) hours pay 2t the overtime rate. If heis beeped prior to teturning hotme and responds

7
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1o another ¢all for an additionat heur he would be pald three (3) hours imisimum for the fits: cal and one (1} haur
for the second call. Total call-sur pay is four {3 hours overtime,)

SECTION 5: Service Technicians are to “call ie” wisk the oag hour pariod grior Lu the end of their regularly scheculed
werkday to obtain their first work ocdar for the next dey. If 3 naw system is Implemented, it shall allow for relsieval
of jeb 2ssignments during regularly seheduled work haurs.

SECTION 6; In order to assure continuity of service and productian standards, iz Is agreed that & supervisor may

perform installztion and maintenarice work when thers is an insufficiant number of Alarm Techaicians pvailable and
when such work will nol result in the layoff of any Alarm Technicians.

Supervisoss shall not handle emergeney cell-outs except whea Alzra Technicians 2ssigned 1o the particisar Central
Stetlon oifice ars net availablz or excapl in major emergency situaticns,

CALL-OUTS

The cull-out flist shall inciude @il qualifled amployees as so desmed by maragement with assignment hased on
seniority. Al Service Technicians and Installers will be assigred t0 the czli-out list na Jater than nne year fram date
of hire.

A rali-out shift is assigned for a period of one {1} week 10 coincide with the corrent payroll nariog of Wecnesday
through Tuesday. The call-out list wil! be schedulad months In ucvance, Scheduled changes are the respansibility
of the technician snd must oe submitted in writing to tha supendsar ana {1} week 'n advance, except in emargenzies.
On call schedula will start on Wadnesday at 4:30 pr and end tha fallewing Wednesday at 8.00 anw.

The Alarm Tachnician assigned to tha call-out shift shai be psid one-huadred asd fifty dolars ($150.00) for each
week assigne. During schaduled call-out the Technician must be accessible oy pager or telephons 81 a6 times €uring
the zssignmznt. The Alarm Technician assigned the call-out shift during a wesk containing 3 fixed halidzy listed in
Article § shall be shall be pald two-hundred and ten dollsrs (210,00} for such week,

A call-out, by definition, Is that situation when & tustomer cannot srm thelr system or amy system malfuncilon which
affects the systemis) in such 2 way that the customer's facility/fresidence is suseeplibie to damzge or lose dite to
unautherized entry, fire, temperzture, etc. or Is dermed 2n emargency by the custormer,

A reasanable time for call-outs will be for the Techwiciar to be In thelr veRicle en route Ta the customar’s location
wilthin thity {30} minutes of rezeiving the caihout. Whenever possible, the technidan can attempt to resolve the
problem over the teleghone, If they are successful, then they are authorized to submit a minimorn of thirty (30)
minutes per Incident &1 the appropriate overtime rate of pay on thelr weekiy time shizet,

H work extencs 10 twelva (12} or more continuous hours jwhile nat away from heme avesniight) with manager
approva, a dinner payment of up t 520.00 (with receipt) will be given,
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SECTION 1: The hoiiday schedule will be Lhe same as the ADY' holiday schedule for a total of aleven haligays. There
will be seven annual fixed holidays s follows;

New Year's Day Labor Day

Martin kcther King Day ~ Thanksgiving Day
Memaria! Day Christrmas Oay
Incepencence Cay

The remaining faur holidays will br fioating holidays, some, but net a8, may be assigned as a fixed holiday each year,
The ramaining floating helidays may be schedulad with two weeks rolice and susenvisory zpproval,

On thesa holidoys Identified by management, employees will de given the opticn of voluntariiy working the
scheduled day and, in return, be granted an aéditional day off that may be teken, with management approval, during
the remainder ot tie taleadar year. Ia the svent an ermployee terminates prior ta the day being used, the time will
be paid at termination.

SECTION 3: Employees wha are not required to work on these days shall be pald their regular rates when such
holidays fail on thelr regutar scheduled workdays,

For those individuals working a 4 x 10 hour schedule, roffdays ohserved on a regulsrly schedulec workday will recelve
ter {10) hours of noliday pay. Eor a holidey ok:served on an employess scheculed day off, he/she will recoive rither
the riext scheduied work day off ar a floating haligay 10 be used during the calendar year.

SECTION 3: Employees shall be peid one and one-halé {1 %) simes thair regular hourly rate In sddislon to their ichiday
pay for all work periormed on listed hoidays.

SECTION 4: When an employee s absent fram work on a scheduled workday immediately precading or succeeding
a listed legal hotiday, he shall not be paid for the holiday ursess he submiss a cartificate from 2 doctar of medigne
as proof of incapacity resulting from: an iliness or Injury, or unlass for ebsences as definedtin Aricie 9, Saction 1,

SECTION 5: If 2 guaranteed pald holiday falls on an empleyee's reguar day olf. ha shall be paid straight time for the
3ay, or at the discretion of the Employer, be alowed a dav off in lleu thereof,

VACATIGN

SECTION 1: Vacations snall be granted to employees accerding to the fallowing schedyle based upon lengzh of
continuouys service;
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LENGTH OF CONTINUOUS SERVICE  AMOUNT OF VACATION

Up io 5 years 2 waeks /B0 hours
Syoars to Y years S weeks / 120 hours
10 years and over A weexs £ 160 hours

Empleyees will earn vacation on a pro-rated besis subject to their length of service and if an employee Serminales
during the calardar year he will receive his accrued vacation, if any, un 2 pro-rated basis, Presstion of vacation time
daes NGT spply to those individuals retiring from the Company.

SECTION 2; Vacation eligibillty shalt be posted by lanuary 15' ot sach crtendor vaar. Vacation shall ba schediled
by March i with everyose being able t schadule the first iwa weeks of his or her vacation. Any confiics in
scheduling shatt be resaived through the principle of bargaining unit seniority by March 15, Any vacation not
scheduled by March 15 shall be schedulee on a first-come, firsi-serve basis, not subject to seniority. Any vacation
riot scheduled by October 1 shall be schedeled by management, No more than 20% of any denartment shall be
permitted to schedule vacztion af the ssme time.

IF there i 2ny unused vacation ramalning as of December 31* of each year dus ta the request of management, Sased
on businass condittans, such vacation shall be permitted to be taken by March 317 of the folowing vesr or be paid
I full for the unused time.

SECTEON 3: ¥ an empioyee takes his or her vacation during a perlod which facludes a Fsted legal holiday, the
smployec shall recetve anc axtra day’s vacation, or an extra day's pay at their straighs time rsze of pay.

SECTION 4: In the eventof tha death of an employee during the year, any unused vacation shal! be due end payable.

PAID ABSENCES
SECTION 1: ) An emplovee is el|gible to take up o five (5) wurkdays with pay to altend the fuseral anc talke
care of personal matzers related 10 the death of & member of your immediate family which includes your spouse,
child, parent, or sibiing. You:may take up ta thrae (3) workdays with pay for the death of any other member of vour
immeciate family. These family members are defined as vour spouse’s perent, spouse’s child by 2 former rartiage,
grandpgrents, or biood relatives residing in the same household,

b) In the event of a winter death where & spring burial Is required, the employae shall be aflawed
t0 us¢ one of his paid days off at the time of the burial.

10



Case 20-1163, Document 89, 12/11/2020, 2992443, Page148 of 257
A-142

SECTION 2. 1f you are calles for jury duty, you may take the necassary time aff with pay, Please give your sipernvisar
2 copy of the jury summons as soen 8s you tan but e larer than 48 hours of your receipt, On #ny day or half day
YOU are riol required 10 serve, pieese return tn work and give your superdsor 2 statemant of jury service. his
document should be issued by the court,

SECTION 3+ gmployees having completed one (1} or mare years of service shall be entitied to time off with pay a:
zhelr regutar hourly rate for sick leave I case of actual Iiness/off duty injury of the employae, which incapacitates
the employae for work not to exceed five (5] days / forty {40) hours i the <ziendar vear, Employeas will call In a;
least one {1) haur before the stari of the shift I the empioyee is sick. Commencing the end of the 1895 calendar
year, the Employer agraes 1o reimburse emoioyees with two (2} or more years of service for unused sick leave at»
rate of 50% pay back, Under no crcumstances are pzyments to exceed three {3} calendsr days @ year. Such
payments shall be made no later than january 30% of Lhe follawing calendar year. The Employer may raquice 2
cartificated from a docter of mediciae as proof of inczpacity resulting from illness or Injury,

SECTION 4: If za empleyer reparts to wori and he/she is sent home due to lack of work, he/che skall be paic two
(2} hours at the appropriate rate. | this eccurs the amployse will be given the opsion af leave without pay lexcept
tv0 (2) hours referenced hareinj or using acerued time {1.e. vacation, sick-time) hawever the sz of fivs time will nat
be required,
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PLANS FOR EMPLOYEE PENSIDNS, DISABILITY BENEFITS & DEATH BENEFIT:

SECTION 1: Tha Employes heraby agrees that the pravisions of the plans covering employee’s pensiors, disshility
benefits, and desih benefits, as amanded, subject o all the limltations 2nd gualifications therein contained, are
hereby incorporated in and made part of this Collectiva Bargaining Agrecment. The Emplayer shall not, during the
tesrn of this Agreement, terminate this ptan, The Employer, hawever, reserves the right ta alter or modify this plan.

SECTION 2: The Employer Benefit Plans shall be implemented. Eaclh amployes shal receive a written description of
benefits provided.

GROUP HOSPITALIZATION, SURGICAL AND DENTAL PLAN

1



Case 20-1163, Document 89, 12/11/2020, 2992443, Pagel149 of 257
A-143

The Empluyer shall provida group hospitalizatien, surgical and dental benefits 1o mantbers of the bargzining unit.
The Empioyer Benefit Plans shall be implemented, Each Employee shall receive a written deseription of the bengkits
provided,

Tha Unicr agrees that the Employer may elect to change carriers, sell-insure and/or change beneflts Guring the life
ot this agreament providing it first notify the Unlon and fully advise the Union of such changes.

SERIORITY

SECTION 1: For the purpose of this Agreement seniority shall be defined 25 Jength of continucus empioyment with
the Employer, for 2ll purpases except layoff and vacation scheduling. There shall be one seniority Est.

SECTION 2; Full-time employees shall nave no senlority rights until they hisve served the Employer for six (6) months.
Part-time employeas shall have na senlority until they have served the Emplayer for ane thousand 11,000) wark
heurs, butin no event fess than six (6) manths. Upar compietian of thiz probationary period the emgloyee shall be
consldered as a regular employec and shall have senicrity from the dace of hirz.

Ouring the probationary pericd the employee may be disciplined or terminated at the scle discretion of the
Employar, for whatever reason, aad such discipline or termination shall zot be subject to review through the
grievance or orbitratlon procedure,

SECTION 3: \Whes a lay-off {l.e. reduction in force due ta lack of wirk] oeeurs, bargaining unit sestarity sheli apply:
1. Partaime employess shall be laid-cff first,
2. Eull-time employecs without seniority shall be iaid-off next,

3. After &t employeas without seniority are laid-off, full-time empioyeas with serlorlty shall be Jaid-olf nex:
with the least senior employee lald-olf first; second lepst seqior is next, etc. progressing through the
appropriate list to tha most senior, full-time employee.

In the event of a lay-oft where the least sester persan is natemployed within the dassification being redued {hourly
v, HVCY, that empleyee may be bumped by aseniar employee from the other classification. This bumping Is at the
discretion of the senior mployee involved who will be given the oatian, of taking the lay-off rathee than change
classifications. An individual who uses seniosliy to bump inio a new classification must meat performance
expectatlens within ninety (30) days. i an HVCI Individual is Sumped into an hourly pasition, management will
determine the appropriate hourly raie based on skil and &nawledge. The unicn skall be notified prior tw such
decision and a representative of the union may perticipate in this deterrination at the discretinn of the unloa, IFan
heurly Individual Is bumped into an HVCI posizian, he/she will be compensated in accordance with the HYCI pay
schedule, 1315 understocd that f bumping occurs In a temporary lay-of, at the time of recall the mast senior parson
affectad has the right to return to Their prior postiion.

Belore a lay-off oceurs, the Company will consider alternative measuras, such as reduction of workweek hours,
before administering a lay-nif
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SECTION 4 The right of seniority In re-employmant shall be accorded to tald-off employees prior to new employess

bsing tired. Job oifers shall be mace as {otiows:

1. Tha senlority list of laid-off employees shall be used to determine the order of job offers with reest 2esior
employees offered re-ematoyment first, provided such lzic-off employee responds to a call ta report to
work ol more than ten (10) days afier such receipt of notice sent to him/her by registared mail, to his/her
last known post office address. If such iaid-oif employee fails to report after fiiteen (15 days, hefshe shall
lase i rights of serigrity, unless he/che is temporarily incapacitated, preventing himher from respording,
» in which case be/she must nozify the Employer in writing within three (3} days after receipt of notice, or
&5 soon as his/her health permits.

2. lnolzid-off employees are availzbte from the lay-off llst or such employees fait to meet the recall eritaria,
the Cornpany may tzansfer employees from other lgeations or hire new emplayees.

In all cases listed shove, jobs of ar emergency nature may be fiifed at once by those next in ling in senfority in the
classitication, perding return of iaid-off enployees havirg seniority who have been notliled to repart to work as
hereir: provided. Return to werk an this basis shaii be at the employee’s opzion without pensity for refusal.

Aay laid-off employee offered to retusn for a known assignment of twa {2) weeks or less shalf nat fordelt recal} Aghts
if they turn down such assignment.

SECTION 5: Avaluntary resignalion or discharge shall Lerminzte seniority. Semiasity shall terminate after six months
of unemployment (iavoif), absence on authotlzed furlough or because o! sickness or secidant disahility with respect
1o eriployees having less than three (3) years of nccumulated seniarity; a%er one {1} year of unemployment flayofe)
through any such cause with respect to employees having threa {3) but less than ten (10) years of accumulated
seniority and after the two [2) y2ars of unemplayenent (layolf} or absence through any such cause with respest o
amployees having ten (10} or more years of accumulated senlority.

SEVERANCE PAY

SECTION 1 In the event of permanent layoff, aach ermployee with more than two {2) years of eontinucus service
with Lhe Empioyer so faid off shail raceive severance pav at the rate af one week's pay for each full year of continuous
sarvice. Such payment shall be bases on the amployee’s authorized hourly wage “ate i effecr &t the time ha's lakd
off,

SECTION 2: if an employee wha has received severance pay is rehired and the period since the date of his layoff Is
less than the period for which he has receved severance pay, the amount paid to the employee In excess of the
period of his aciuat layoff snall ba cansidere as an advance to him by the Employer and repayment shall be made
through payroll deductions at the rate of ten percant (10%) of the besic waekly wige untl] the amouat is fully repald;
and s a copditlen of reemploymaet, the employee efther before, &1, or subsequent tc the time he returns to the
payrall, shall, upon the Employer’s dernand, execuie any and all documents that may be nocessary, desirable or
proper to effectuata this provision.

SECTION 3: In the event an employee fs rehired wishin 2 twe {2} year peripd, his severanca pay rights shall be
reesiablished on the basis of his record of continuous service, provided, however, that in the event of a subsequerit
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lsyoft, the severanc pay to whick he is entitled shall be subject to & deguction equal to the amount of any severance
pay peeviously receivad and for which the Emoloyer was not raimbursed,

SECTIOM 4: An employee who resigns, is retired with pension, or is discharged, or otherwize drapped for cause shath
net be entitted to severance pay.

PAY FOH USE OF EMPLOYEE-OWNED AUTOMOBILES, TRAVELING TIME AND EXPENSES

ECTION 1; a) The Employer shail not tavar or discriminate against any employee by season of the use of his
personally-owned car in the service of the Employer.

bj Employees, whan using thair own cars in the Employer’s service, aind the Employer's directian,
shail be compensated in accordance with IRS regusations with 2 minimum of Three Doliars and Fifty Cente {$3.50)
pEr day.

¢) Employee-cwned motor vehicies shall be esed in the service of the Emgiover only when
spproved by 2 Supervisor, Depsrtmest/Local Manager.

RECTION Z: When: the Employer deems it necessary to board emgloyses near a job such employees shall be paid
$35.00 per day for meals {reakfast, lunch and dinner} plus ressonable cost of the room wien an employee s
requived to be away from home overnighs. Exceptions mzy be requested and granted 2t managemant's discretion
for inusual cireumstznces or expense requirements. Recqlpls must accompany any expense over $25.60,

SECTION 3: Emplovees who report directly ta the jobsite from home are raspensibie far up o 45 minutes of unpaid
commuting time frem their home 1o their 775t job in the marning and up to 45 minutes of unpaid commuling time
from their last jab to their home each day.

In addition, the employees 3sgaad by management to the Binghamton, Ogcensburg and Litica tersitories wil be
compensatad far any travel beyond 43 minutes when instructed to reporz from hame (o the Syracuse 550 at the
starc of the day, or from ¢he Syracuse 550 to home at the ead of the day,

SECTION 4: Employees wiil receive a mirimum of one (1) week's natice {except in tha cases of emargencias) for
overnight assignments,

WA TES

SECTION 1: The wage scale s to he placed in effect are set forth In Scheduie “A* of this Agreement.

SECTION 2. Increases or decraases in the basle rates of pay shall not be made eHective while the employee is absent
due ta sickness, aceident or unawthorizes leave of asence,
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SECTION 3: When 2n employuee is absent, lor any reuson except for leave of absence for military service, where
credit for time for wage purposss is provided by law, for & tontinuous period of more than 30 {thirty) days, the
interval from his sast regidar increasa vatil the employee's next regular increase fellowing return to guty, is extended
one{1) monts for aach thirty (30) day period or a major poriion thareof bayond the first thirty [30} days absence,

SECTION d: 1t is understoed and agreed that new employees mmay be hired 21 ary of the rates indicated on the
progression tibles shown in Schocule "A" attached, consislent with their training, experieace and other
gualliications, With the exesption of during the first year of employment, subject to the provisions of Arsicla 15,
Section 3 hereof, suth emoloyees thereafter progress in conformity with Te periods and amounts shown on that
poction of Schediie “A” heyond the rates at which they are employed. Wage increases sutside the estahlished
arogression may be mada dzring the first year of erepioyment at maragement's discretion.

SECTION 3: The Employer shall furaish space on s Bulletin Board for posting of Unjon Bulletin, atc.

SECTION 2: The use of the builetin boards shall be ¢onfined te:

g} Factval Notices and announcements o the Unior pertsining to:
1. Union Maetings
2. Union Elections and nominations
3. Appointment of Union officers
4. Union sacial and recreationa! affairs.
by Regularly issued Fnancial staterments of the Unior.
<} Jointiy signed minutes af conferences between the Unior and the Employer,
g} Agreements conclutled &y the Union and the Employer,
2) Such other material s may be approved in writing priar to
posting, by the Emplaver,

LEAVE OF ARSENCE

SECTION 1: Aleave of absence withaut pry may be granted ta an employvee, work condicions permitting, under the
follewing conditions:

a) leave of absence will be granted, initiaily, for a paried not exceeding ninely (90) days.

b} leaveof absenca may be extended, upon writtan raguest, but in no casa for a peried of more than
an additional ninety (90 deys.

¢l Ematoyee will receive no wages during his absence.

¢} Employee will not accept employment of any kind or ergage in seif-employment.

) Empioyes’s sarvice sacord Is governad by the rules and raguiations of tha Benefit Flan,

f} Empioyee’s return to wark will be subject to employment conditions at tha! tims.

gl Forihz perfarmance of orderad military duty in the service of the Stute ar Fedara¢ Governmsnt,

n)  Forallinstances in actordanca with the FMIA.
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WORKING STOPPAGE

SECTION 1: Sinca the Employer's husiness is one of pratacting its customars against the hazaeds of fire ond burglary

ard it Is the mutuat desire of both the Employer and the Union tu provide painterrupted and continuoys ProLECTION
service, to promote industiial peace aad to provice for stebie labor relagions, the Employer agrees that thera shall
be ne fackouts and the Uplan agrees thet there shall be no sirikes or othar stoopage of work during the life of this
Agreamens,

SECTION 4: A safety commitige will be farmad consisting of two members of the management team znd twa
members of the unit, with Individuzl mambers buing rotated on an as needed basis, Tha goai of the commttee
wii! be 10 identlfy and recoimmend wark vractices to mininize accidents in the work place. Te commitiae shaii
meet at leas: four times (quartery) per vear,

SEPARABILITY/AGREEMENT OF PARTIES

If the enactinent of legislation, or a determination of a caurs of final jurisdiction (whether in a proceading between
the parties or In one baced on a similar statement of fact] Invalidates 2ny portion of this Agreement it shall not
affec; the validity of the rest of this Agreement, which shall remain in folt lorce according to Its terms In the came
marnner and with tha same effect as If such (nvalid portion, Rad not originally been included harein,

Any arovision invafidated under Lhe praceding peragrsph shell immediately 2ecome the subjeet of ne3ntiations
between the partias ir. an effort 1o bring the arovisions inte conlormance,

The provisions of this Agreement constitute the entirg agregment betwaan the parties. No wakvar or modificatian
of any provision of this Agrepment shall he effective unlets signed by the parties hereto, znd no such writing,
applicahls to any particwar instance or instances, shall b construed as any general waiver or modification, but
shall be strictly limited to extent and octasion specitied therein,

s - e e

e
ERLSC “""/.)‘;}‘.:

0 g

ANCILLARY BENEFIYS

The Company may unilaterally confer other benadiss not specifically listed in the cantract which are ofered 10 non-
bargaining unit erployees. These benafits will be sutjoct ta terms and canditions contained in the applicable plan
decuments. The Company reserves the sight to modify and/or tesminate thesa benafits at any time.
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TERMINATION DATE

This Agreement shall be effective f-om June 11, 2018 and shall remain in ofact through june 10, 2019, and
thereaiter, from year to year, unless prior notice in writing shall be given by sither party to the other of izs
tesminsticn or of any changes desired, sixty (E0) days prior to the end of tha contract yesr,
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IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have duly exectied this Agraement.

Lecal Union 43, Intemational ADT, LIC
Brotherhaod of Elactrical Workers Syracuse, NY
By: By
Donald Morgan Jim Nindorf
Busiress Manager Director Labor Relations
Date: Date:
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6/11/2016 | 6/11/2017 | 6/11/2018
Start $16.16 $16.57 $172.02
4 months 516.52 $16.94 $17.40
8 months $17.03 $17.45 $17.93
|12 months $17.48 $17.91 | %1841
18 months $17.91 $18.35 $18.86
24 months £18.45 $18.91 $15.43
30 manths $19.27 $19.75 $20.29
36 months $19.92 $20.41 $20.98
42 months $21.27 $21.80 522.40
48 months $23.79 $24.39 $25.06
Lead $24.85 $25.47 i $26.17
33 $25.37 $26.00 $26.72

Workers who are required to work 2™ shift shall receive a $0.50 per hour differentiaf added to their base rate,
Residential/Small Business Hourly Installer siay to be capped &t the thirty-six (36) month rate.

Wirepuller/Inspector payto be capped at the forty-two {42) monti: rate excapt those hired prior to 6/2/2013. All employess
hirsd prior to €/172013 would be grandfathered ar the 48 manth masimum rate. (Provided they have warked for the
company for atleast 48 months.)

Company ard Union sgree that the Company, using menagement discretion, will hava the ability of designating a Lead
Mechanic on those jobs where there are four (4) or mare technitians (neluding Lead) assigned to » job. Suheontactors velll
be cansldered iechnicians for the purposa of this section. The intent of providing the Lead Mechanic Incentive pagment is
far the designated sechnician to assist job profitability by bringing *he jub in on time ard working as 3 point person.

Lead Mechanic is Lo &e paid 5t $1.00 ovar scale from the point he/she is assigred a5 Lead Machanic untd the complation of
the Job [even if the number of total techniclans assignad ta the job falis below four (4)). If the fob is brougkt in at of under
the estimated totai hours, the technician will be paic an additional 51,00 per hour for sll hours hefshe works an the job.
The campany reserves the right to reliave 4 technician from the kead Mechacic position durirg 2 Jab I it Is Geemed tnaz the
technician Is not performing satistactarily,
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The partlos agree that, subject to ratification, the following will be in effact for the term of the labor
agreement {6/11/2015 ta 6/10/2016):

1.) Employees shall e guarsnteed fiv [S) hours of “down time™ after returning from the lzst call-out and before starting
the next regularly scheduied shift. Employees will only be paid for actual hours worked on that shift. The Company wil
make svery attempt to provice a full elght (&) hour work day whan the person staris a shift after the normat sart time
under these circumstances. When an employee starts his shift after iis regular stact time he will be responsibie to call and
notify his supervisor prier to the start of that shift. The above referanced “down time™ shall not apply if thare is only one
call and it begins lass then threc hours before the normal start time.  Furiner, rothing In this paragraph ralinguishes the
emplayee from their obigation te sccept multiple callouts.

2.)The cost of prescription safety glasses or safaty shoesfbaots shall be offser {witha 'ecelpt] for up to seveniy-five {$75)
dollars par year during the life of this contract.

Donald Mocgan James Nixdor
Businass manager Director - Eabar Relations
tBEVW Local #43 ADT Security Sesvices, Ine.

20



Case 20-1163, Document 89, 12/11/2020, 2992443, Pagel58 of 257
A-152




Case 20-1163, Document 89,12/11/2020, 2992443, Pagel59 of 257
A-153

“*

MBEUALITIEPESIS evreensiiriennsic ibisasssnrsresseessssessssonss sorasesssrs sassst sessensssesemseossrossses crntrrmrerid

Articlet Mutual recognition 6f Fights e mamse s

o

Article 2 ANH-diSCTMUNATON. oovssvrvresseessmseassssssosrssssresresssssessssrsesssssssessss s mossons
Article 3 VOIONEATY CETRo0f conrs v sesvans sasrsmnsssmnrssenssssensmen s emseesnssessarmesssssnens 3

Articled  Grievance ProCodil.. i o mmmireecusssemsasssomsismstssssmasssssisssn ?

Article 5 ATDIEEBUIOR vrv s e svar 100 1 somssonnrresentansssessssionssasasssassmoss st svesssense essressossossres 5

Artide 6 Houes of work and overtinie .o e rvraearesreies reeserieenentraeaes 10

Article 7 CalleOulse s resseerserees 12

Article 8 Holidas oo cccscaiicnnenn S r—— ST e ailon s 13
Article 9 VaCation e eeeeeos e cecee e S e e Y 1 L1 14

Article 16 Paid absences........ . i Shns it i e maste el rareen 13

Article 11 Plans for employee pensions,
disability benefits & death DENefits s vrmmsienismrcresnsc s 16

Article 12 Group hospitalization, surgical and demtal plen. . o cccvvvrrvcron 16
ASticde 13 SENIOTILY oo s ettt bttt s atenes s st sessoranssromnss 17

Agticie 14 Severance pay .o .. e cossneneen w 18

Article 15 Pay for use of employee-owned
antomabiles, travefing Lime and EXPENSES .uvrervireeseecsesrsmrrssaren s 19

Article 16 Wage taies o o cesnecsenseann S S — 20

Article 17 Bulletin board. e e . 20

Article 18 Leave of ahsanct.. oo ncerine 2]
Article 20 WOIKIng SLOPPALE ovvcecomrivemr i srasssessscansssssseens s ressrsssessessenssenes 22
Article 21 Separability / agreemet of Parties .. - e murseemmsssrssessssosnse 23
Article 22 ANCHITY BEnafits e s ssnssnies s et i 23
Article 23 TErmination dae. ... e sessmersssrsmsssiesesssermssreessrmees . 24
Schiedule A vvevvcvirneee e — S T S S St

2



Case 20-1163, Document 89, 12/11/2020, 2992443, Pagel160 of 257
A-154

This agreement enterad into this 11th dsy of June 2015 by and between the ADT,
LLC, bereinafter calied Lhe "Emplove” and Local Union 43, Internationa) Breth-
erhood of Electrical Workers, hereinafier called the “Union”

The mascline pronou, whenever used herein, shall include the terpinine and the
wards in. the singular shall include the plurat unless the context indicates other.
wise,

MUTUAL INTERESTS

The economic laterest of the Employer and the employees is better served
through the expressed cooperaiion of the Employer and the Unjon. Close con-
tact and mutual sympathetic interest between the Employer and the employees
will develop a better working system vhich will tend to constantly improve distei-
bution, production and service, while improving the refationship between the
employer, the employees, and the pablic.

ARTICLE]
MUTUAL RECOGNITION OF RIGHTS

SECTION ! ADT, LLC (the “Yniplover”) hereby vecognizes the Urion as the
exclusive bargaining representaiive with respect to rates of pay, wages, hours and
other conditions of employmen: for all full- tine and regular pari-time emiployees
orlginally described in the certification dated November 20, 1968 (Case Number
3-RC-4533) classified by the Ermployer as residential and small buslness installers,
residential and small business high volume commissioned installers, residential
and small business service technicians, employed by the Employer at its facility
in Albany, NY; bt excluding all aliem service Investigators, relief supervisors, ail
effice clerical employecs and protessional employees, guards and supervisars, as
defined in the Act; and excluding alt commercial installers and commerciai ser-
vice wnless Lhe employees ave employed by the Employer and are focaied at, ot
are direclly supervised by the Employer's supervisars located ab its Albany, NY
facility. ¥ during the term of this Agreement the Fmployer refocetes the covered
employees {rom the Albany, NY office to another, this provision shall apply to the
new office.

SECTION 2: The operation of lhe Employer’s business and the direction of the
working force including, but not limited to, the making and the enforcement
of reasonable rules and regulations relating to the operation of the Emplayer's
business, the establishment or reporting time, 1he righ: to hire, trensfer, lay uff
promote, demote and gischarge for cause, assign or discipline empioyees, 10 re:
lieve employees from duties because of lack of work or other legitimate reasons,
to plan, direcl and control operations, to derermine the reasonable amount and
quality of work needed, to intruduce new or improved metheds, to change existing
business practices, and to transfer enaployees from one location or classification te

n
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anotber is vested exclusively in the Employes, subject, however to the provisiens
of this agreement.

SECTION 3; All present emplovees who are now members of the Union or
who hereafter become members of the Unien and all new emygloyees follawing 31
days of employinent will he required 2s 2 condition «of employment to mainlain
their membership in the Union during the duration of the agreement by of
fering to pay regulur monthly dues and initiation fees fevied aguinst all members.

SECTION 4: Theworkto be performed as covered by the terms of this Agee-
ment shall inclode installation, operatior, inspection, maintenance and repair of
all ADT equipment inclucing the running of exposed wiring and the pulling of
all cable, but on union controfled jobs it will not include the running of conduit
except (rim, the wiring of cohunercial lighting circuiss, and the wiring of power
circuits up to the high voltage (139 volis or higher) distribution pane.
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ARTICLEZ
ANTLDISCRIMINATION
SECTION 1: 'The Employer recognizes amd will not interfere with the rights of
its employees 10 become menbers of the Unior snd there shali be ng discrim-
inutien, irlerference, restraint or coercion by the Employer or any of its agents
because of membership to the Union,

SECTION 2: The Employer recognizes and will not discriiminate or segregate its
employees in respect io hiving, compensanon or other terms snd conditioas of
employment because of the associne’s union membership, race, color, religion,
sex, creed, nationat origin or ancestry, age, niarital slatus, veleran or dmbzlstta-
tus, or any other hasis protecied by faw.

SECTION 3:  The Emplover agrees to notify the Union Kepeesentative at the
hiring of any new employee and aiford an oppoclunity for the Union Repre-
septalive to explain the Unlon benefils and responsibilitics.

SECTION 4;:  The Employer agrees that the Business Representative of ihe
Union shall be allowed access to the plant shop where warkers are employed undel
the terms of this agreement. This access shall be at a reasonable time and shall, in
all cases, be cieared with managemenl prior Lo entaring the plant shop.

SECTION 5: An employee requested by the Employer to transfer permanently to
another city shall have the aption (o accepl ot reject the request.

ARTICLE3
VOLUNTARY CHECK-OFF

SECTION):  a) For the ‘period of this Agreement, upon receipt ofa wril-
ien, persunally signed authorization from any employee subject to this Agree-
ment, ihe Emp!ever will deduct from such employee’s pay; the monthiy mem-
bersbip dues, provided however, that the Emplover shall not be ubligated to
deduct any definquent dues which became delfogquent prior to the Lﬂ'emw. 2 date
of the autherization. The Employer will transmit to the Financizl Secretary of the
Unian on or before the 15th day of each month, the total deductions made by the
Employer, together with a list of those employees for whom such deductions have
been made,

b) When e..mings are insuffictent to cover the rutherized deductions, Union
dues shall be deducted in the next payroll in which sufficient pay is evailable.

SECTION 2: ‘The Union will indemnify and keep indemnified the Empioyer
against any and all I:abxhty and expense of every kind and nature, without any
lisltation whatsoever, that shall arise out of any action taken by the ..mplr.we:
in making deductions of Union dues and iniliation fees and this indemnification
shall include, but shalt not be limited to, such matters as all costs of suits, proceed-
ings, ctaims, demands and expenses, attorney's fees and court expenses.

o
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SECTION 3: The form of dues deduction aathosization shall be as follows:

‘T heeehy authorize ny Employer, ADT, LLC 1o deduct my weekly meru-
bership dues 1w Local Union 43, Internationa) Bistherbood of Lilectrical
Workers, afiliated with the A FL. - C1.0, sick benefit pay and disabitiry
pension payments duz me wezkly, and any delinquent dues owed as of
any curvent week,  The amount of said dues shalf be determined by
official action of szid Union and certified to my Employer by the Finan-
cial Secretary of the Union. Such deductions shall be transmitted to the
Financial Secretary of such Unian, an or before the 15¢h dey after the kst
payday of each nenth. 1 agree that the Employe: and the Union shall
be under no hisbitity to me for the daduciion of dues detersiined in the
above manner.”

“This Authovization shall be sutomatically renewed, irrevocable for suc-
cessive annual periods of one (1) year, anless weitten rotice ofits revoca-
tion is given by me to the Employer by vegistered mail, return recsipt re-
quested, during the ten (10) days immedintely preceding the expiration
of each term ol one (1) year, or untit the termingion of the applicable
collective bargaining agreement hetween the Employer and the Union,
whichever nceurs sooner”

Dated a1 this dav of

S B A

employee t execate a Unjon dues check-ofl authorization,

SECTION 4 No provision of this Agreement shall be construed as requiring any
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ARTICIE 4
GRIBVANCE PROCEURE

SECTION; A grievance within the nteaning of this Agreement shail be dafined
as any employee alleging a violation of a specific provision ofthis Agreament. The
term “grievance” shail tcan a claim by an employee that the Employer has vio-
lated an obligation to such employee, expressly provided in this Agreement, or by
the Union regarding such an obligation of the employer to ihe Union.

xcept as murually agreed (o by the Union and the Emplover, the following proce-
dure shall be followed for the pucpose of adjusting gricvances:

STEP 1: The employee shall discuss the grievance with his Inunediate Sepervisor
within ten (10} working days after the alleged violation occurred or. within
ten (10} days of when the employee should reasonably huve been aware of any
alleged violatjon. The Empioyee shall, atall tines, have the right to have his Union
representalive presenl in discussing grievances. ‘The Employer will immediaiely
advise the Union of each request. The supervisor shail attenipt {o settle the matter
within three (3) working days.

STEP Z: ifthe grievance is not settled satisfactorily in STLP 1, it shall be appealed
in writing by the Union 1o the nexi level of management within five {5) working
days after the supervisor has answered. I7not so appealed, the grievance shall he
decmed not o cxist. The Local Manager shall attempt to settle the matter within
five (5) wotking days subsequent to the dute of submission of the written grisvance
form.

STEP 3: it the grievance is not adusted satisfactorily in STEP 2, jt shall be ap-
pealed within five {5} working days to the Human Resources Representative of the
Employer and the Business Representative of the Union. Il nol so appealed, the
grievance shull be deemed nat to exist.

STEP 4: 1 not adjusted satistactonly in STEP 3 within ten (10) working days,
the grievance shall be subject, at the insistence of zither party, to arbitration as
provided in Article 5. The time Himit inay be extended in this step if extenvaring
circumstances require.

SECTION2: The Union and the Employer shall keep each other carrently in-
formad of their respective duly authorized representatives who will iandle each
of the steps of the grievance procedure.

=1
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SECTION 3: Umployees shall he compensaled for time speat with the Em-
ployer’s representutive oo sy grigvence involving the Empioyer.

SECTION 4; Any form of writlen discipline will have a copy sent 1o the re-
spective shop steward. 1fthe discipline is so severe as 10 warxant either suspen-
sion v fermination, the respective shop steward shali be notified before such
discipline is administered. -

SECTION 5; Auy gricvance setded priox Lo arbitration shall not set precedent
nor prejudice any other matters wiless specifically agreed to ln writing by the
Business Representative of the union and the Director of Labor Relations.
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ARTICLES
ARBITRATION
SECTIONL:

P 1: In the event an Agreement cannot be veached between the Union
and the Employer, with respect to a grievance involving and fimited 10 the inter-
pretation and application of uny specific provision of the Agresment, it may be
submitied on the request of either party to axbitravion, pursuant to the Labor
Arbitration Rules of the American Arbitration Association, provided such request
{s made within thirty (30) days after final declsion has been rendered. ‘fhe deci-
sion ul the Arbitrator shall be binding on both parties for a period of lime o be
maned in the arbitration decision, bat in no ever to antedate the period during
which the Agreement is effective, The Arbitrator shall not have the authorily to
alter or modify any of the express provisions of the Agreement.  The expenses,
including fees and other necessary expenses of the Arbitralor, shall be shared
equally by the Union and the Employer,

SECTION 2: Changes in business practice, matters invelving capitai expendi-
luzes, the openjng and closing of new units, the cholee of personnel (subject 1¢
seninrity provisions if applicable), the choice of materials, services, products, pro-
cesses and equipment, of other business questinus of a like nature, or any dispute
which either directly or indirectly involves the interpretation of application of
the plans covering employees’ pensions, disability benefits and death beneits,
shall not be arbitrable.
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ARTICLE®
HOURS OF WORK AND OVERTIME

SECTION 1:  The workweck shall be forty (40) hours during any one workweek
or mghl {#) hours during any workday. The workweek for the purposes thereof
shall be the same as the payroll week, which begins on Wedne asdi iy 4nd ends on
Tuesday.

The normal work schedule for the Service Depactment shall be a shifi of eight
and one-half hours with & thirty- minute lunch period comprising of five consec-
ative days, Monday through Saturday between the hours of 8:00 a.m, and 12:00
midnight. There will also be a four-day workweek comprised of ten and one half
hour shifts, witlk a thirty-minute lunch period, between the hours of 8:00 a.. and
12 midnight, Monday through Friday, Customer needs may pesiodically make it
anecessary for work to be performed beginning at 7:00 am. ‘The Company will
first seck qualified volunteers to perform sach work. If there are ao qualified vol-
unleers then the least senior qualified person will be asdgned to perform the work.
Second shift will be defined as those shifts beginning at 12:00 poon and after, Ad-
vance notice of schedule changes will be given whenever possible, except in cases
of emergency, such schedules shall be established one week in advance.

The Instaflation Department may be scheduled {or any eight-hour period between
7:00 2.m. and 5:30 p.m. in any given day between \flanda} and Friday. Customer
needs may periedically make it necessary to add an additional shift for residential
installers from Tuesday through Saturday, The Company will first seek qualified
volunteers to pecform such work. If there are no qualified volunteers thea the
lexst senior qualified person will be assigned 1o perform the work. Such shifts
will occur between the houss of 7:00 am. and 12:00 midnight. Except in cases of
emergency, such schedules shall be established one week in advance. Second shift
will be defined as those shifts beginning at 12:00 noon and after.

SECTION 3: In accordance with Section | of thus article, the Employer will estab-
lish 12:00 noon to &:30 p.m. for trouble and matnierance reguirements, Volun-
leers among qualified personnel wilt be solicited. i no thh:.d volunteess exist,
assignment will be based on reversed seniority among gualified personnel.  As-
signment {or volunteer) will be for a minimum of six ( 6) mnn!‘l., The Employer
teserves all rights ander Section 1 of this article,

SECTION 3: Al time worked daily in excess of eight (8) hougs in & scheduled S x
8 hour workweek, in excess of ten (10) hours in & 4.5 10 howr wirkweek, or weekly
in excess of forty (40) hours, or on scheduled days off shatl be compensated for
at one and one-half (1 1/2) times the employee’s regular straight time howsly rate.
No time werked except for work performed on paid holidays, as hereinafier, Jisted
in Article 8, shall under any circumstances be compensated for at more that one

10
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end one-haif (I 1/2) times the straighi sime houtly rare. There shall he no com-
pounding, duplicating or pyramiding of overdime payments of any description. fn
1y cases when an employze is nol able 1o complete an assigned job during normal
scheduled work hours he will nolify his Supervisor by 1:30 p.m. of that. day. At
such point a deciston shall be made as to when the fob wili be completed if the job
was scheduled to be completed that day.

SECTION 4: Lmergency overtime calls from home shall be compensated for .
at one and one-half (1 1/2) times the employee’s regurlar hourly rate of pay frum
the tlme the employee feaves his home to the tinie reazonably requised for o to
return hame. Employees on-cali will receive at Jeast three {3) bours at overtime
rate vach lime they are notified, respord to a call and return home, If thay are sent
on another call before returning home, the time is added, (Example: Employee
is called out, responds to the site and fixes the problem within two (2) hours. He
receives 3 minimum of three (3) howrs pay af the overtime rate. Ifhe is beeped
prior to returning honte and responds to another call for an additional hour he
weuld be paid three (3) hours minimunt for die Arst call and one {3} hour for the
second call. Total call-out pay is four (4) houirs overlime.)

SECTION §: Service Technicians are to “cali in” with the ene hour period priov
10 the end of their regularly scheduled workday o obtain their first work order
for ilie next day. If a new system is implemented, it shall allow for retrieval of job
assignments during regulazly scheduled work hours.

SECTION G:. In order to assure continuity of service and production standards,
it is agrecd that a supervisor may perform installuion and maintenance work
when there Is an insufficient numiber of Alarn: Techpicians available and when,
such york will not result in the layoff of any Alarm Technicians.,

Supervisors shall not handle emergency cail-outs except when Alaem Technicians

assigned tn the particular Central Station office are not available or except ia major
ernergency situations

11
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ARTICLE7
CALL-QUTS

The eall-gut list shall inclode alk qualitied Service Technicians and Installers as s¢
deemed by management with assignment based on seniority.

A call-owt shift is assigned for s period of one (1) week to coincide with the
cuesent payroll period of Wednesday through Tuesday. The call-out list will be
scheduied months in advance. Scheduled changes are the responsibility of the
technician and must be submitted in writing to the supervisor one (1) week in
advance, except in emergencles, On call schedule will start on Wednesday at 4:30
pin and end the following Wednesday at 8:00 z2m.

The Alarm Techeician assigned @ the call-out shift shallbe paid (affective
F1/25/15-5145.00, effective 06/11/18-5:50.00, effective 06/11/17-5155.00) for
each week assigned. Duving scheduled call-out the Technician must he acces-
sible by pager or lefephone at all times during the assignment. The Alarm Tech-
nician assigned the call-out shift during a week cortaining a fixed holiday listed
in Avticle 8 shall be shall be puid {cflective 11/25/15-§205.00, effective 06/11/16-
$210.00, effective 06/11/17-5215.00) for such week

A call-out, by definition, is that ituation when a customer capnot arin their sys-
tem or any system matfunction which affects the system(s) in such a way that the
customer’s facility/residence is susceptible to damage or loss due o unauthorized
entry, fire, temperature, eec. or is deemed an emergency by the customer. A rea-
songhle time for cail-outs will be for the Techsician to be in their vehicle en route
1o the customer’s lucation within thirty {30) minutes of receiving the call-out.
Whenever pussible, the technicfan can attempt (o resolve the problem over the
telephone. If they are successful, then they are authorized to submit a minimum
of thirty (36} mivutes per incident at the appropriate overtime rate of pay on their
weekly rime sheet.
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ARTICLES
HOLIDAYS

SECTION 1: The holiday schedule will be the same as the ADT holiday schedule

A 5 S L)

fur u total of eleven holidays. There will be seven annual fxad holidays as follews:

New Year’s Day Labar Day
Martin Luther King Day Thanksgiving Day
Memorial Day Christnas Day
Independence Day

The remaining four holidays will be Roating holidays, some, but notall, may be as-
signedasa h.\ed holiday each year. The remaining tloating holidays may be sched-
uled with two weeks notice and supervisory approval.

On those holidays identified by rnanngemen.l, enployees will be given the option
of volustartly working the scheduled day and, in return, be granted an additiosal
day off that may be laken, with management approvel, ducing the remainder of
the calendas vear. In the event an emplovee terminates prior 1o the day Deing
used, the time will be paid at termination.

SECTION 2. Employees who are not required to work on thesa days shall be paid

A2 N

their regular rates when such holidays fall oo their regular scheduled workdays.

For those Individuals warking a 4 x 10 hour schedule, holidays observed on 2 reg-
ularly scheduled workday will receive ten (10 hours of hofiday pay. For a holiday
observed on an employee’s scheduled day off, he/she will receive either the next
scheduled work day off or a flaating holiday to be used during the calendar year.

SECTION 3: Emplayees shall be paid one and ene-haif (1 1/2) times their rep-
ular hourly ratz in addition to their holiday pay for all work performed on listed
holidays.

SECTION 4: When an employee is absent from work on a scheduled workday
immediately preceding or succzeding a listed legal holiday, he shall not be paid for
the holiday unless he submits a certificate from a doctor of nedicine as proof of
incapacity resufting from an illness or injury, or unless for absences as defined ic:
Article 9, Section 1.

SECTION 5: Ifa guaranteed paid holiday falls on an employee’s tegular day off,

he shall be paid straight time for the day, or at the discretion of the Employer, be
allowed a day off in fiev thereof.

13
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ARTICLE9
NYACATION

SECTION 1: Vacations shall be granted to employeas accarding lo the foliowing
schedule based upon length of continuous service:

LENGTH OF AMOUNT OF
CONTINUQUS SERVIGE VACATION
Up ta 5 yearx 2 weeks / 80 hours
5 yedrs to 9 yenrs 3 weeks / 120 hours
30 years and ovey 4 weeks / 160 hours

Employees will earn vacation on & pro-rated basis subject to heir length of
service and i{an employes weniinates during the calendar yemy, he will receive
his acerued vacation, if any, on a pro-rated basis. Proration of vacalion time
does NOT apply to those individuals retiving from the Company.

TION 2: Vacation eligibility shall be pested by January 15th  of each cal-
endar year. Vacation shall be scheduled by March 15t with everyone being able
0 schedule the first two weeks of his or her vacation. Ary conflicts in scheduling
shall be resolved through the principle of bargaining unit seniority by March 15th.
Any vacation not scheduled by March 15th shall be scheduled on a first-come,
fivst-serve basis, not subject to seniorily. Any vacation not scheduled by October
Ist shall be scheduled by management.  No raore than 20% of any departiment
shalt be permitted to schedule vacation at the sume time.

If there is any unused vacation remaining as of December 31st of each year due
ta the requesi of management, besed on business conditions, such vacation shall
be permitted 10 be taken by March 315t of the following year or be paid io full for
the unased time.

SECTION 3; If an employee takes his or her vacation during a period which in-
cludes  listed lagal holiday, the emplovee shall receive on extra day’s vacation, or
an extra dlay’s pay at their siraight ume rate of pay.

SECTION 4: lathe event of the death of an employee during the vear, any up-
used vacation shall be due and payable.

14
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ARTICLE 1
PAID ABSENCES

SECTION 1:  a} An emplovee is eligible to take up lo five (5} workdays with
pay to artend the funeral and take care of personal mattess related to the death
of 4 member af your immediate family which includes your spouse, child, parent,
or sibling. You may take up to three (3) workdays with pay for the death of any
other member of your imznediaie fanily. ‘These funily members are defined vs
your spouse’s parent, spouse’s child by a former marriage, grandparents, or blood
relatives tesiding in the same honsehold.

b) In the event ol a winter death where a spring bucia) is re-
quired, the employze shall be allowed (o use one of his paid days off at the time
of the burial.

SECTION 2: 1you are called for jury duty, you may take the necessary tine off
with pay. Please give your superviser a copy af the jury summons as soun as you
can but no later than 48 hours of yaur receipt. On any day or half dity vor are not
jequired to serve, please return to work and give your superviser a sratement of
jury service, This document should be isseed by the court.

SECIION3: Employees having completed one (£} or more years of service shall
be entitled to time off with pay at their regular hously rate for sick leave in case of
actual illness/off duty injury of the emplogee, which incapacitates the employee
for work not to exceed live (5) days / forty {40) hours in the calendar year Em-
plovees will call in at least one (1) hous before the sty of the shift i the employee
is sick. Commencing the end of the 1995 calendar year, the Eraptoyer agrees to
reimburse employees with two (2) or more years of service for unused sicle leave at
a rate of 50% pav back. Under no circumstances are payments to exceed three (3)
calendar days 2 vear. Such paymients shall be made no later than Jasuary 30th of
the following calendar year. "The Enaployer may reguire a certificate from a doctor
of medicine as proof of incapacity resulting from illness or injury.

SECTION 4: If an emplovee reports to work and hefshe is sent home due to lack
of work, hefshe shall be paid two (2) liours at the appropriate rate. [f this occurs
the employee will be given the uption of leave withow! pay {except twn {2) hours
refecenced hevein) or using accrued time (i.e. vacation, sick-time) however the
use of this time will not be requized.
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ARTICIELL

PLANS FQR EMILOYEE PENSIONS,
DISABILITY BENEFITS & DEATH BENEFITS

SECTION 1: The Employee hereby agrees that the provisions of the plans
covering employee’s pensions, disability benefits, and death benefits, a5 amend-
ed, subject to all the limitations and qualifications therein contained, are bere-
by incorporated ir and made part of this Callective Bargaining Agreement, The
Employer shall not, during the term of this Agreement, terminate this pian. The
Employer, however, resceves the right to alter or modify this plan.

SECTTON 2: The ADT, LLC Benefit Flans shall be implemented. Zach Emplay-
ez shalf receive a written description of benefits provided.

ARTICLE 12
GROUP HOSPITALIZATION, SURGICAL
AND DENTALPLAN

"The Employer shall provide group hospitalization, surgical and derstal benefits to
members of the bargaining unit. The ADT, LLC Benefit Plans shali be implement.
ed. Each emplovee shall receive a written description of the benefits provided,

The Union agrees thal the Employer may elect to change carriers, self-isure and/
ar change benefits during the life of this Agreement providing it Grst notify the
Union and fully advise the Union of such changes.

ARTICLE 13
SENIORITY

SECTIQN ¥: For the purpose of this Agreement senicrity shall be defined as:

Length of continuous emplayment with the Employer, for all purposes except lay-
off and vacation scheduling.

SECTION 2; Pul)-time employees shull have no seniority rights until they have
served the Employer for six (6} months.  Part-time employees sball have no se-
niority until they have served the Employer for one thousand (1,000 work hours,
but in no event less than six (6) months. Upon comgplelion af this probationary
period the employee shall be considered as a regular employee and shall have se-
niority from the date of hire.

During the probationary perlod the employee may be disciplived ar terminated
al the sole discretion of the Employer, for whatever reasos, and such discipline or
termination shall not be subject to review through the grievance or arbitration
procedure.

16
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SECTION 3; When a lsy-off (i.e. reduction in force dus to lack of work) veeurs,
barg#ining unit seniarity shall applv. :

1. Part-time employees shall be laid-off fisst.

2. Falt-time employees without senicrity shali be laid-off next.

3. After all employees without seaiority are laid-off, full-time coaplayees with
semtority shall be faid-off next with the least senior employee laid-off first; second
least senior is naxt, etc. progressing througl the list to the most senlor, full-time
employee.

1 the event of a lay-olf where the least senior person is not employed within the
classitication being reduced, that employee may be bumped by a senior employ-
ee from the other classification. 'This buraping is al the discretion of the senior
employee involved wha will be given the option of taking the lay-off rather
than change classifications.  Au individual who uses seniority to bump into a pew
classification must meet performance expectations within ninety {90) days, It is
understoad that il humpring occurs in & temperary hay- off, at the time of recall the
most sendor person afected has the right ta return to their prior position.

Betare 2 tay-off nocurs, the Company will consider altemalive measuyes, such as
reduction of workwegk hours, before administering a lay-off,

SECTION 4 The right of seniority in re-employment shail be according to hid-
off emplayees prior to nesw emplovees being hired. Job offers chafl be made as
tollows:

1. “The seniority list of laid-off employses shall be vsed 10 determine the ovder of
job offers with izost senior employees offered re-conployment first, provided such
laid-olf emplayee responds to a call to veport to work not more than ten (10) Gays
after such receipr of natice sent to him by registered mail, Lo his last known past of-
fice address. if such laid-ol employee fails to report after frecn (15) diays, he shalk
lose all rights of seniozily; unless he is temporarily incapacitated, preventing
him from responding, it which case lie must notify the Employer in writing with-
in three (3} duys after receipt of notice, or as soon as his heaith permits,

2. 1f no laid-off employees are available from the lay-off kst or such employees
fail to raeet the recall eriteria, the Company may transfer employees from: other
locations or Liire new employes,

Inall cases listed above, jobs of an emergency nature may be filled at once by those
next in line in seniority in the classificaticn, pending return of laid-off employees
having senfority who have been notlfied to report to wock as herein provided..
Return to work on this basis shall be at the employec’s nption without penalty for
refusal.

Any izid-off empioyee offered ta return for a known assignment of two {2) weeks
.. or less shall not forleil recafl rights if they tarn down such assignment,

17
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SECTION $: A voluptary resignation or Jischarge shsll lerminste  seniority
Seniority shall terminate after six months of unemployment (fayotl), absence on
authotized furlough or becanse of sickness or accident disability wilh respect to
emplovees having less than three (3) years of accumulated seniocity; after one
{1) year of unemployment (hayoff} through any such cause with respect (o employ-
ses having three (3) but less than ten {10} years of sccumulated seniarity and afier
the two (2) years of unerployment (layoff} or absencs through any such cause
with respeci to emplovecs having ten {10) or more years of accunulated senjority.

JCLE 14
SEVERANCE PAY

SECTION 1:  In the event of permonent lavoff, each employee with more than
two (2) years of continuous service with the Employer so lid off shall receive
severance pay at the rate of one week’s pay for eech full year of continuows service.
Such payment shall be based on the employee’s authorized houry wage rate in
effect at the time Be is faid off

SECTION 2: If an employee whe has received severance pay is rehived and the
period since the date of his layott is l2ss than the period for which he has received
severance pay, the amount paid to the employee in excess of the pericd of his
actual layofl shail be considered a3 an advance to him by the Esmployer and ve-
payment shal] be made through payrol} deductions at the caie of ten percent (L0%)
of the basic weeldy wage until the amouni is fully repaid: and as a condition of
reemployment, the employee either before, at, or subsequent to the time he
rzlarns to the payroll, shall, upon the Employess demand, execute any and afl
documents thal may be necessary, desirable or proger 10 effectuate this provision.,

SECTIQN 3; In the event an employee is rehired within a two (2) year pericd, his/
her severance pay cights shal! be reestablished on the basis of his/her record of
comtinuous service, provided, howevec, that in the event of a subsequent Jayoff, the
severance pay to which he/she is entitled shull be subject to a deduction equal to
the amount of any severance pay previously received and for which the Employer
was not reimbursed.

SECTION 4; An employee wha resigns, is retired with pension, or s discharged,
or otherwise dropped for cause shali not be entitled to severance pay.

18
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PAY BOR USE OF EMPLOYEE-QWNED AUTOMOBILES,
TRAVELING TIME AND EXPENSES

SECTION 1: a) The Employer shall nat fvor or discriminate against any enploy-
ee by reason of the nse of his peesonally-owned car in the service of the Erployer,
b) Employees, when using their own cars in the Employer's ser-
vice, und the Employers direction, shall be compensated in accordance with TRS
regulations with a minimum of Three dollars and fifty cents ($3.50) per day.
¢) Emplovee-owned motor vehicles shall be used in the service of
the Employer only when appraved by a Supervisor, DepartmentyLocal Manager.

SECTION 2: When the Eruployer deems it necessary to board employees near a
job, siich employees shall be paid up (o 2 tatal of bfy dollars ($50.00] per day for
meals {breakfast, lunch and dinner) plas reasonable cost of yoom sehen 2n em-
playee is required to be away from home overnight. Exceptions may be request-
ed and granted al management’s discretivn for enusval circumstances or expense
requiremeitts.  Receipts must accontpany any single expense over [wenty-five
dollars {$25.00),

SECTION 3: Fmployees who reporl direcdy to the jobsite from home are respon-
sible for up to 45 minutes of unpaid commuting lime from their home Lo their first
job in the morning, and up to 45 miautes of unpaid commuting time from their
fast job to their home each day,

SECTION 4: The Campany will provide employees o minimum of one (1)
week’s potice for overnight assignments if possible. In the event the company i
able to do s0 and fails, the emiployee will receive lime and a half for their fiest eight
straight time hours.

3
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ARTICLEYG
WAGE RATTES

SECTION 1: The wage scale is to be placed in etfect as set forth in Schedule A of
this agreement.

SECTION 2: Increases or decreases in the basic rates of pay shall not be made
effoctive while the employce is absent due Lo sickness, accident or unauthorized
leavs of absence.

SECTION 3: When an eimployee is absent; for any reason cicept for leave of
absence for mililary service, where credit for time for wage purposes is provided
by law, for « continuous period of more than 30 (thicty) davs, the interval from his
last regulay increase uotil the caployees next regular increase following return to
duty, is extended one (1) month for each thirty (30) day peried or a major portion
thereof beyond the first thirty (30) days absence.

SECTION 4: 1l is understood and agreed that new emplovees may be hired
at any of the rates indicated on the progression tables shown in Schedule “4” ar-
tached, consistent with their training, experience and osher qualifications. With
the exception of during the first vear of employment, subject to (he provisions of
Articlel5, Section 3 hereof, such employess thereefler progress in conformity with
the periods and amounts shown on that portion of Schedule *A” beyond the raccs
at which they are employed. Whage increases outside the established progression
may be made during the tirst year of employment at managements discietion.

ARTICLE 17
BULLETIN BOARD

SECTION 1: The Employer shail furnish space on a Bulletin Board for posting of
Urion Bulletin, ete,

SECTION 2: The use of ihe Bulletin boards shall be confined to:
a) PFactual Notices and announcerents of the
Union pertaining to:
1, Union Meelings
2. Union Elections and Nomipations
3. Appointment of Union Officers
4. Union Social and Recreational Afairs,
) Regularly issued financial siaterments of the Union.
c) jointly signed minutes of conferences between the
Union and the Employer.
d) Agreements concluded by the Ustion and the Employer.
¢) Such other material 95 may be approved jn writing
prior to posting, by the Emplover.
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"ARTICLE 18
LEAYE OF ABSENCE

SECTION J: & leave of absence wilhout pay may be granied io an employee,
veotk conditions permitting, woder the follawing conditions:
1} Leave of absence will be granted, initially, for a period
not excecding ninety {90) days.
b) Leave alabsence imay be extended, opoa written
requést, but in no case for a period of mare than
an additional ninety (90} days.
¢) Bmployee wiil receive no wages during his absence.
d) Employee will not aceept employment of any kind
or engage in self-employment.
e) Employec’s service record is guverned by the rules
and regulations of the Benefit Plan.
f) Employecs setumn to work will be subject to employment
conditions al that time.
g} For the performance of ordered military duty
m the service of the State or Federal Government.
h) Forall instances in accordance with the PALA.

21
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ARTICLE
SAFETY

SECTION 1: A safeiy committee will be forined consisting of twa members of
the inanagement team, and two members of the unit, with individual members
being rotated on an es needed basis. The goai of the committe2 wili be to
idenify and recommend work practives 1o miainize accidents in the wark place.
The commiitee shall meet ot least four times (yuarterly) per vear. .

ARTICLE20Q
WORKING STOPPAGE.

SECTION I: Since the Employer’s business is one of protecting its customers
against the hazards of fire and burglary and itis the mutual desire of bath the
Employer and the Union to provide uninterrupted and continueus protection
setvice, to prowots industrial peace and 1o provide for stable Iabor relations,
the Ewmployer agrees that there dhall be no lockouts and the Union agrees that
there shall be no strikes, sympathy strikes ov other stoppage af work during the
life of this Agreement.
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ARTICLE 2]
SEPARABILITY / AGREEMENT OF PARTIES

If the enactment of legislation, or a determination of a court of fina) jurisdic-
ton (wiether in 3 proceeding between the partles or i one based on a similar
statement of fact} iavalidates any portion of this Agreement Ji shall nor affect the
validity of the rest of this Agreement, which slsall remain in full force according
to its terms in the same manner and with the same effect as if such invalid portion
had not originaliy been included heretn.

Any provision invalidated under the preceding paragraph shall immediately be-
come e subject of negotiations belwee: the purtes in an effort to bring the pro-
visians into conformance,

The provisicns of this Agreement constitule the entive 2greenient between the
parties. No waiver or modification of any provision of this Agrecsnent shall be
sffective unless cigned by the parties heseto, and no such writing, applicable ro
any particular [nstance or instances, shali be construed as any gereral waiver or
modification, but shall be strictly limited to extent and occasion specified therein,

ARTICLE 22
ANCILLARY BENEEFITS

1he Compaany may unilaterally coofer ather heselits not specificatly listed in the
contract which are offered to non-bargaining unit employees. These heneiits will
be subject to terms wnd conditions contained in the applicable plan documents.
Thwe Company teserves the right to modify and/ot terminate these benefits at aay
time,
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ARTICLE 23
JERMINATION DATE

This Agreement shafl be effective from June 11, 2015 and shall remain in ctect
thourgh [une 10, 3013, and thereafter. from vear to year, unless prior aotice in
writing shall be given by either party t the other of its rermination or of any

(N WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereio dulv executed this Agz‘ecﬂlét)t.
iocal Union 43, International ADT LEL
Brotherhood of Electrical Woikers Albany, NY

EV: .m'\-_. =...(';.IQ-'--‘\-'\"\"“'"""'_#f‘“-—r B'\': ‘ s fi—li" > ";.r .
A\ ¢
L)
- l‘ l" 1T / . § ;
Date: [- & -—/{ Date: __},L_L; { 2ol
/

ED

INTERNATIONAL OFFICE - |.BEW.

March 3, 2016

Lenwe Stepharsan, Presitent
Trisapprovaldwmh:ﬁke&:
Intemational a party ta this agresment
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SCHEDULE &
ALARM TECHNICIANS

! . Eftective Al Effective  Effective
! Classification | 6/11/2044 Ratification 6/11/2016 6/11/2017
| Start $15.50 515,99 516,28 $16.69
i 4 1months $15.83 515.23 516.63 $17.05
{ & months $16.33 $16.74 $17.16  $17.59
i 12 months $16.78 $17.90 $17.63 $18.07
i 18montls $17.18 817.61 $18.05 $15.50
¢ 24 months $17.70 $18.14 $18.60 $19.06

30 months $18.48 $1891 $19.42 $19.90

Bmonths | §19.01 £19.59 $20.08 320,59

42 months 30,44 $20.95 $21.47 $22.0)

48 months $22.84 $23.41 $2:4,00 $24.60

Lead $23.84 $24.4] $25.00 $25.80

SST EZE §34.91 $25.50 $26.10

Workers who ate required to work 2nd shift shall recejve a $0.30 per hour disfer-
entiaf added to their base rate,

Company and Union agree thet the Company, using management discretion,
will nave the ability of designating s Lead Mechanic on those jobs where there
are four (4) or more technicians (includiag Lead} assigned to ajob. Subcontrac-
tors will be consideced technicians for the purpose of this section, The intent of
providing the Lead Mechanic incentive payment is for the designated lechaician
to assist job profitability by bringing the job in on time and working as a point
persoin.

Lead Mechanic is to be paid at $1.00 over scale from Lhe point hefshe is assigned
as Lead Mechanic until the completion of the job (even if the number of total tech-
njcians assigned to the job [lls belaw four (43). 1 the job is brought in at or under
the estimated (otal hours, the technician will be paid an additional $1.00 per hour
for all hours hefshe works on the job. The company reserves the eight to relieve &
techinician from the Lead Mechanic position during a job if it is deemed that the
technician is not performing satisfactorily,



Case 20-1163, Document 89, 12/11/2020, 2992443, Page183 of 257
A-177




Case 20-1163, Document 89, 12/11/2020, 2992443, Pagel84 of 257

A-178

Pat Castello

e —
From: Pat Costello
Sent: Wednesday, September 07, 2016 9:.04 AM
To: Dave Madsen
Subject: Fwd: Letter from Mike Kirk on 6 day work week
Dave.

Please review and call me.

Pat

Sent from my iPhone

Begin forwarded message:

From: "Stewart, Michae! T (West Henrietta)" <mtstewari@adt.com>

Date: September 7, 2016 at 8:16:32 AM EDT

To: Pat Costello <pcostello@ibewa3.org>, Al Marzullo <amarzullo@ibew43.org>
Cc: "Nixdorf, James C" <jnixdorf@adt.com>

Subject: Latter from Mike Kirk an 6 day work week

Hi Pat & Al,

The below letter is fram Mike Kirk and is outlines golng to a 6 day work week in 2 weeks. | will look ta
call you as well to follow up and thanks,

Team,

With the integration of ADT and Protection 1 we have been given new customer service targets of 1.69
days on all new installations and service tickets created. This equates to being able to deliver, 28hour
tustormer service to our new and existing customers 75% of the time which is a great abjective to mest,
while understanding that 25% of our customers may not be able to be available within 24 hours. While |
understand that each market is different, and we need to approach each market as a separate entity
and make decisions that are based solely on each locatlan. Until we meet the present target, we will be
implanting a mandataery six day workweek in the following markets beginning an Thursday, September
22™ and will continue until each market achieves the destred target which the manager will post locally
for each market. | understand that this Is a burden on some of our technicians and the only exception at
this time are those techniclans that are currently attending classes and are enrolled in higher education,

Allentown Pa
Wites-Barre Pa

Bridgeville Pa 3 ’64 . /F Ma?,é

EXHIBIT NUMBER 4
oD RECD —

e 1 T BX. 4

el3/17
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The fallowing districts witl implzment a mandatury 8day workweak on Thuvsday, September 32 2015 for
the second and fourth weeik of evary month unilf e arget is achiavad and can change o weekly if
neeced with na additienal notice.

Syracuse NY
Buffala NY
frie Pa
Altoona Pa
Lancaster Pa

| appreciate yeur understanding and dedication to praviding faster service to our customer and | truly
appraciate your support, [ 2m providing 5 two week notice to all technicians ast truly believe that this is
the right thing to dol Please keep in constant communication with your manager and myse'f if you are
confused as to why this critical initiative is impertant and why we need your iimmediate assistance and
to see where we are o the target. Thank you for all thes you do and keep those great customer service
emalls coming to me from your customers as | lave io recognize great individual perfermances.... You
guys and glrls are awesome. Thank you.

Mike

Mike Stewart
Regionat HR Manager
Northeast Reglen

ADT Security Services
75 Town Centre Drive
Suiie 200

Rochester, NY 14623

Tel: 5854716602
Cell: 5852815218

mistewad@adt.com

www.adt.com

This ernall, including atiachments, may contzin information that is private or confidential. if you
received this communication in error, please delete it from yotr system without copying it and nerify
sender by reply communication, ADT Security Services and its affillates reserve the right to monitor
communications handled by its data communicaticns systems 1o help ensure compliance with ADT's
palicies, confidentizlity obligations, and applicable laws,
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September 19, 2016 ﬁjé
PPN s

Michael St.ewatt, Regional HR Manager E}i\"“—aﬂw ; cGD
ADT Security Services 00—

75 Town Centre Drive DAT
Rochester, NY 14623 é / /3 / n
Re:  ADT-Six Day Work Week at Syracuse and Albany Locations

Dear Mr. Stewart:

Pursuant to our discusslon, the Union demands that ADT Immediately rescind the six-
day workweek directiva set to take effect on Thursday, September 2! Ast previously
explained, Article § of the CBA explicitly and unambiguwously provides for only four or five-day
workweeks. At no point does the £8A authorize a six-day workweek or allow ADT to change
the agreed-upon schedule. Agaln, the Union does not consant to the changes set farth in ADT's
directive. Accordingly, ADT violates Section 8[d) of the National Labor Relations Act {"Act”} by
implementing, maintaining, and enforcing a six-day workweek as it would change existing terms
and conditions of employment of unit employees embodied In the applicable collective
bargaining agreement, all without Local Union 43°s consent. The direttive Is an uplawful mid-
term modification.

Under Section B{d), It is clear that once an agreement is struck, an employer may not
change terms and conditlons of employment that are governed by a collective bargaining
agreement during the term of that agreement, absent the consent of the unian representing
the employees. Cakland Physicians Medical Center, LLC, 362 NLRB No. 149 {2015) (changes
constituted mid-term contract modifications within the meaning of Section S{d}). Thus, if ADT
refuses to rescind the unlawful six-day workweek directive, the Unlan will file an unfair labor
practice charge with Region 3 of the National Labor Relations Board.

In addition, pursuant to the Natlonal Labor Relatlons Act, the Union is requesting that
the following Information be provided: )

1. Please provide copies of any survey, study, Investigation or summary related to
customer service targets for installation and sesvice tickets referenced In ADT's
September 7, 2016 correspondence to bargalning untt members, together with any
Internal or external communications related thereto,

! The Unton's demand to rescind the unlavrful mid-term madification does not walve the Unlon's right to engage Jn
bargaining over the effects of the Company's declslon to Implement a sh-day workweek.

| J.EX- 5
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Please provide capies of all intemnal and external communications concetning studies,
projections, recommendations, or other corvespondence by Company persennel or
outside parsannel refatad to the need 1o change to a six-dey workwaek and/or
recommendations on haw to implement it operationaliy,

Please provide coples of all internal and extermnal communications conteming
applicatton of the collective bargaining agreements between Local 43 and ADT t0 ADT's
plan to implement a six-day warkweek.

Please provide coples of all internal and external communications cancerning
application of a collective bargaining agreement between any labor organization and
ADT to ADT's plan to implement a six-day workwesek, Thisis relevant s it relates to
ADT's knowledge concerning the bargaining process.

Please providé coples of all studies, Investigations, or summaries and internal and
external cemmuntcations concerning the decislon to implatvient six day workweeks
twice a month for some locations and every week {or other locations, and the factors
ADT considered in settlg thase frequendes. Specifically, the Union seeks this
information to address ADT's reasoning and accuracy of the facts, figuras, and theories
refied on, which may Impact the Union's bergaining position.

Pleasa provide coptes of all internal and external communications concerning studies,
projections, recommendations, or ather correspondence by Company personnel or
autside personnel relating to the decision to exclude only "those technlclans that are
cirrently attending classes and are enrolled in higher education” from having to work
the excended workwask. This Is relevant because it will impact any effects bargaining, if
necessary.

Plaase provide copies of all Intarnal and extarnal communications concerning studies,
projections, recommendations, or other carrespondence in calculating how and
whether each markat will achieve the desirad customer servica target.

Please provide all internal and external communications concerning studles, projections,
recommendations, or other comespendence detafling how the manager will post locally
the desired target at each location, Induding the frequency of the posting, focation of
the pasting, and general opetation of the posting.

Please pravide coples of all decuments, correspondenes, and Internal end external
cammunlcations relled on to support ADT's ahility to establish a shi-day workweek -
under any collective bargaining agreements between Lacal 63 and ADT or ADT and
another {ahor organization. '
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This information is necassary for the Union to fulfill its representative duties to
administer and enforce the provislons of the collactive bargaining agreement. Please provide
this information no later than the close of business on Friday, October 7, 2015,

Very truly yours,
Pitricks Coilelly

Patrick Costello



Case 20-1163, Document 89, 12/11/2020, 2992443, Pagel89 of 257

A-183
Pat Costello
From: Pat Costello
Sent: Thursday, October 06, 2076 9.49 AM
To: Stewart, Michael T {West Henrietta)
Cc: Nixdorf, James C
Subject: Re: Scanned Image Attached
Mike,

! would request that you send all the infermation that you have completed to date now and send the full list of requests
items by the 14th.

Also we are stit waiting for the Syracuse ADT contract signature page. As you know this contract is in effect and has
been ratified. | would hope we do not have ta file a charge 1o get it signed.

Thanks
Pat
Sent from my IPhone

>0n Qct 6, 2016, at 8:29 AM, Stewart, Michae! T {West Henrietta) <mtstewart@adt.com> wrote:

-

> Hi Pat,

>

> We are working with our outside counsel to put together a response to your information request. We are targeting
October 14 to respond. That should give us sufficiant time to analyze the individual requests, and gather any relevant
responsive information. Our counsel reached out to the Union's counsel on this issue, but the Union’s counsel asked
that | reach out to you directly given that the request came directly from you.

>

> Thank you,

>

> Mike Stewart

> Regional HR Manager

> Northeast Region

>

> ADT Security Services

> 75 Town Centre Drive

> Suite 200

> Rochester, NY 14623 3@

>
>Tel: 5854716602 . &4 ~( g \’Jf/-é,/
>Cell, 5852815218 2 2ef =

> mtstewart@adt.com
> www.adt.com ‘0
> S
> ~~Qriginal Message-—— {Z‘ﬂ / /3 / / 7
> From: Pat Costello {mailto:pcostello@ibew4 3.org)

> Sent: Monday, September 19, 2016 8:28 PM

> To: Nixdorf, James C <jnixdorf@adt.com>; Stewart, Michael T (West

1 J EX
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% Menrieits) <mistewarl@adt.core; Kevin Gibh <KGikb@sdt.com>

> Subject: Fud: Scaaned Imege Attached

>

>

>

> Seat fram my iPhone

>

> Begin forwarded message:

> Men,

> This Is the response that | sald would be drafted with respect 1o the mandatory six day week, I'm am at a conference
alt week but 1have email access. Please answer via email. | have put a hard copy of the attached in today's mail.
>

> Pat Costello
un

v W v

1

>

> IBEW 43 Canfidentiality Motice: This electronic mail transmissien is

> intended solely ior the use of the individuzl or entity ta which it is addressed and may contain confidential and/er
privileged infarmation which Is protected. I you are not the intended recipient, you are heraby netified that any
disclosure, copying, distribution, or the talking of any action tn reliance on the contents of this informationis strictly
prohibited, If you have raceived this transrission in error, olease notify the sender immediately by e-mail and delete the
original message. iBEW Locat 43, 4568 Waterhouse, Rd, Clay NY, 13041 This emall, including attachments, may contain
information that is private or confidentiai. If you received this communication in error, please delete it from your system
without copylng it and notify sender by reply communication, ADT Security Services and Its affiliates reserve the right to
monitor communications handled by its data communications systems to help ensure comgliance with ADT's policies,
confidentiality obligations, and applicable [aws.
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Pat Costeallo
From: Steveart, Michael T (West Henrietta) <mtstewart@adt.coms
Sent: Thursday, Octobf 13, 2016 12:37 PM
To; Pat Costello
Ce: Nixdorf, James C
Subject: RE: Scanned Image Attached
Attachments: In Standlard MTTR Daily as of 07-Sep-16v3xlsm; Copy of In Standard MTTR Daily as of
11-Cct-16v4.xlsm
Hi Pat,

| am writing in response to your request far information dated September 19, 2016. At the outset, ADT notes that
several of the requests are vague and ambiguous and/or do not appear to be relevant.

Specifically, to the extent you request information regarding ADT interactions with other unions or locatians other than
the location(s) represanted by Local 43, that infarmation s not relevant,

As noted in the emait that was forwarded to you on Septembér 7, 2016, following ADT's Integration with Protection i,in
order to meet customer service targets of 1.69 days on all new Installations and service tickets created, ADT determined
that it needed to reduce the backlog of tickets/ work orders Nationwide acrass the entire ADT organization, The ADT
Corporate Leadership Team has established a goal to reduce the backlog of tickets ta 15,000, On September 7, 2016 the
backlog for the entire ADT organization was 24,266 tickets and 8,265 tickets nationwide needed to be reduced. This
backlog reduction was necessary for ADT ta be in compliance with the metric of “In Standard” which is each location
responding to our customers within 24 hours on service orinstall tickets 75% of the time or mare. This has been a
metric used by P-1and with the merger with P-1, the In Standard metric will carry over te ADT as well. Attached is the
spreadsheet of metrics setting forth customer service targets and backiog reduction needed for each location.

ADT determined the then-current backlog for each location and further determined the amount of the backlog that
needed ta be reduced in order for that location to meet the new customer service targets. The Albany location on
September 7, 2016 had a backlog of 120 tickets and the backlog goal established was 24 tickets which required to

reduce the backlag by 96 tickets. The Syracuse location on September 7, 2016 had a backlog of 88 tickets and the
backlog goal established was 29 tickets which required to reduce the backlog by 58 tickets, Depending on the severity of
the backlog, ADT determined which locatipns needed to temporarily implement 6 day work weeks every week, and
which needed to temporarily implement 6 day work weeks bi-weekly. ADT prepared daily spread sheets showing, among
other things, the current back log at each location and the goal number that the location is expected to reach before
reverting to normal work weeks. The first spreadsheet shows this information as of September 7, 2016, the day the
Union and employees were provided with notification of the new & day work week. The second attachment shows the

same information as of October 11, 2015.

As of October 11, 2016 the Albany location has a backlog of 93 tickets and reeds to reduce their backlog of tickets by 69
to achieve the backlog goal established uf 24 tickets. The Syracuse location has a backlog of 27 tickets and has achieved
the backlog goal established of 29 tickets. After 10/22/16 the Syracuse location plans to resume to the normal S day

work schedule.

This infarmation should address all of the concerns raised in your September 19 request,
Thanks, F L 4 } é’
S 1
Jike Stewart er"\‘-’t Jatdt e

PMBER- "
Regional HR Manager EK\'“B‘T__N__ REC Q"
O o

nATE 1 —S EX q_a



zation Rank {mtd]Rank {mtd] (mtd) MTT Current Ba Backlog Ge BackLog Reduction
BANY 124 128 15.02 120 24 96
RACUSE 102 120 8.02 B8 29 59
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~ocation
HREVEPQRT LA
YEW ORLEANS, LA
IATON MOUGE LA
AFAYETVE LA
OUISIAMA AREA Total
JALLAS, TX

AST TX

JALLAS AREA Total
WMEUQUERQUE
HLPASO TR

AURQRA

ZO0LORADD SPRINGS

TOLOAADO €1 PASO TX NM AREA Total

AN ANTONID

AUSTIN

STNTRAL TEXAS AREA Toval
CANSAS CITY

AEBRASKA/SD

(ANSAS

C MHI_NEBHASKA_KS AREA Total
10USTON, TX

H0USTON RORTH AREA Total
MJICSON

LRIZONA

ARIZONA AREA Totst

T WORTH TX

_UBBGCK TX

T WORTH WEST TEXAS AREA Total
“ULSA OK

JKLAHOMA CITY OK

JKLAHOMA AREA Total

-IDUSTAN SCUTH

4OUSTON SOUTH AREA Total
TACORAA

I WAMMT

AL WALAK

MASHINGTON ALASICA AREA Total
UAHO

Ranfe {mtd) tn Standard . Rank {mtd) MTTR " {mtd) MTTR Corrént Backlog Backlog Goal Backlog Reduciion

®
o5
55
ab
P
309
61
45
¥7)
79
77
86
29
54
P13
16
101
31
83
a1
80
39
51
65
28
17
15
7
16
29
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41
57
25
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9.52
182
4.47
4.2
305
4.08

4
AST
2.04
531
631
4,26

45
160
29
112
417
453
43
496
79
48
409
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526
338
130
488
205

I8
124
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312
304
a7
344
Gl
29
155
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35
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265
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2
3L
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UTAH

ORZGOM

OREGON IDAHO UTA11 AREA Total
SAN JOSE
MEASANTON

SAN TRANCISCOS
CONCORD SF AREA Total
CHATSWGOTY, CA
CHATSWORTH AAEA tiQ Total

LAS VEGAS

REWO/SIARKS

NV LAS VEGNS AREA Tatal

QRANGE COUNTY

LOS ANGELES

TORRANCE, DRANGE COUNTY ARLA Tolal
SAN CIEGG

SAN DIEGO RIVERSIDE AREA Total
BAKERSFIELD

FRESNO

SACRAMENTO

MODRESTO

SACAAMENTC MODESTQ ARCA Total
RIVERSIDE

INLAND EMPIRE AREA Total
COLUMEBIA

GREENVIALLE, SC

COASTAL SOUTIHE CARDUINA

SDUTI CAROLINA AREA Total
ORLANDG

ORtLANDC AREA Total

MIRAMAR

MIRAMAR ARCA Totat

SOUTH ATLAINTA

NCRTHEAST ATLANTA

NORCADSS SO ATLANTA AREA Totat
HUNTSVILLE AL

BIRMINGHAM, AL

MONTGOMERY, AL

ALAGAMA AREA Total

10
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3
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-}
L
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7%
32
3%
a2
13
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12
16
74
3}
v
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73
13
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31
52
56
80
2o
15
12
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1095
7.14
4,32
3.67
%.12
358
A.87

4.87°

361
5.21
3492
4.73
314

3.9
4.86
4.86
2.62
2.44
357
3.27
338
368
3.68
4,05
4.24
504
4.38
.78
3.79
.65
3.68
3.52
3.11
232
32

2.5
297
279

27

317
240
323
108
671
a6
a6
124

50
174
182
216
405
223
223

253

40

67
120
147
226

EL]
A7}
%2
252
azo

148
s
97
3RS
47
147

18

53
173

13
356
167
167
128

s
107
333
340
340
&22
622
189
184
373

()
1348

55
pLY)

76

103
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NORTHWEST FLORIDA
NORTHEAST FLORIDA
SAVANNAH GA

GAINESVILLE F.

IAX NW FLORIDA AREA Taal
FAYETTEVILLE AR

LITTLE ROCK AR

JACKSON, M5

ARKANSAS MS AREA Tolal
LAHSO

TAMPA

TAMPA AREA Tetal
SDUTHWEST GEORGIA
MOBGILE, AL

COLUMBUS GA

SW GEORGIA MOBILE AREA Total
HOA GROUP

HOA GROUP AREA Total
OUNTA GCRDA
SOUTHWEST FLORIDA AREA Tatal
WEST PALK BEACH

VJLST PALM B8CH AREA Total
PUERTO RICO

PR CAR'BBEAN AREA Total
WEST PENNSYLVANIA
BUFFALD

ALBANY

SVYRACUSE

EAST PENNSYLVANIA
KROCKHESTER

CENTAAL PENNSYLVANIA
CENTRAL_WEST PA, WEST NY AREA Total
NE OHI0

NORTHWEST OHID
CLEVELAND, OH

DI IO AREA Tolal

W MICHIGAN

DETROIT

NE MICHIGAN

119

124
301
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56
120
48
121
pILE)
122
50
97
]
69
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IS-54E GEOAUA MONTE AREA
18- SACARLIEN S0 MOLESTL AHEA
133 WASHNTTIN ALMSKA PALA
A24-ARRSATSAS IS F4LER
147-PAISEEARR) KT LCRSS SFRINGEIELD 2SER
ISFSCSIRWLET [LDMAA ANFA

LI CUAIMIA ARES

143 TAMPAAREA

I2L-ALASAVIA ABER
1EASACPAMTHTO MODLYIY AZLA
137 DREGON IZAND W] AREA
FAL-FT CURATHAYEST TEXAS ARIA,
181-THEABOMA ABEA

J20n kA ARFA

LA3-FT WORTH WIS VERRS Ak
LE-MALAMA MREA

L0 XDACACAS ST STUAH EAAREA
£33 CANInAt W2 M IIORE akCN
AU GFONCAA LIDART MTA
STECOLONARO GL PASC TS SehI A
360 FARIER ARER

201 AOSTON B Hit 34T AREA
121-CEHTRAT 1EXAS ARLS

19 1w TAT PAIA BCH AZEA

130 RAIRGHOOASTAL ARLA
192-HILAs TRADIRS AAEA

192 DXCAIORA AR

101 SALMANICTITO MCOESTH AN &
120 NORCAGSE I ATLAKFA SHEA
135 TURHAKCE, CRANGT SARAITY ALEA
TIVENTAAL MG S5 TIOAE AREA
LOT 1A DAWE L] R ILARSA

olTICT
LT-PAENILALE AR
MASACASAN, ME
BLEUTMI
AILSOIFWELT SFERSIA
SU0-FRISNY
STTE.UNW
232 ROCE A

351 5T. LOWY
LNPUBTA LOR0A

22N SHREVEFDR T th
FEY-LAMGY
A2-DIGRMNRHAM AL
E0Y-1AKERSPIELD

EXO- MDA
20519880 T

204 1 LASA L
AVO-HUEITIVGINF AL
&3-F1 woRtn fx
JAWORTEOMIRY, S
416 SOUFH ATLANTS
ZAZ-CENTRAL MARTI AND
IBIAOPLE, A2
EIT-NBLUULRTIUE
A53-TARTA

10%-R4I0E I4AND
aP-matid

AEG-WEST FALA BTACH
A05-PALLISH
SE-RWIRRIOE
£52-DILAIOMA DI T OX
SUA-MIDESN
AUSSORFIEAST ATLANIA
41-:05 ANGELES
FA0-BALTIMOAE, KD
B5-CLUTHAZ MLINOLS

N2SCITHTAM I SHIL T DELAWART SRZA TA1.SOUTH NEVY TERSEY
148 SWGTORCIAAOSILE AREA KAY-LCEUTARLS GA

133 CURCURD ¥ AREM CRO-SAF HOAE
THL-MTMPHIS NASHVELF QL IAT TAROCG LOUISWLLE LFRINGTON ARES AIE-KIJTHERST TEMHESSLE
WIHRIAGHS AHEA 32¢-HETRONT

J21-A05704 I KH Wik AREA LDY-HEW? FAMPEAAE

122 WL S HASAULE | INTTAKSORA L OLIS AL Anta - s
133-CONIQND 5F ARFA EOLPLEATANTON
123.CONO0AR 5F £AEM AL SAN FRANCIICOS
LHLRSEFAFIE S RASEIVILC SHATTANOOGRA ) CSVILLE LERNGTDN LAEA AR TAST WNNEIAEE
AP CARBREAN ANTA ApSSUENTORICO
LD ASEA SOINAFAYETIE La
11-MEIORIS CASTIVILLE FEIATTAUONGA ) DISVILIE LEXRIGION AZEA S5-RMDOLE RENHT. XY

2 LI MEBLAHIE HASAVILIE CMATTATIODGS LOLGYILLE LEXBGTIH AREL
340 SACRAMENTT LICOZS10 JALA

IOSOSTHCEN D) ARTA

RNV LAS TEGAS AREA

I35 AFIZINA ARER

J48-ICUFTON WOUTH AREA

IZTAMASHINGTON ALASEA ARLA.

ST.CEIRAL IEWASE NSEA

A2ZAUVHNA SREA

ACLLENTRAL YWEST PAUWRLD i AkEn

LR MIRAMILR AREA

13850 S SNAKINA AREN

PYA-FOUNICE, CRANKE COUNTY AREA

S H-LRITASC KOATH_FOUTHAREA

TER-JAX FAY FLORSDA ARER

SPJLATRAPHIS NAKALIF DV-ATTARDUG A LODIWLLE LEUMAI TN Afce

A3NWETT CRTUCEY
632 INCRAMLNIT
H92-IRUH, £

SLO AT VESAS
Lo
ATLHCUETIN STUTH
222.TATTOA
GUSAH ANILST
KSTRATQH PORIGE 1A
JILADCHESIES
HEMEAMAR
H1E-CoLARA
&73NRANGE COUKTY
BASTHICAGO SOUTH
337 GAZMESVILLE 6L
RS - EXENGTDNS XY

Renls [t #) m Slpmderd  nte) ta Slatitand
2 a3
T
3 T2
PR IR
ERLETHY
B 20050
7 6564
W 82245
9 FLEIE

10 §) 2048
1L 83321
3 50.0m¢
1 §T355
14 uP.3a%
38 e
15 ST
1] 508
7 3m

15 49.55%
12 29,488
m Sy5sE
21 sudwd
23 41.05%
1 IR
24 M).00%
5 A3V
w53
7 45 KK
3 A345%
39 44574
30 42.53%
a1
51 s2uEH
33225
ELEYR S
35 cU.Ces
3 ANTEX
37 3093%
RENN Do
ELETET Y
LLELXEY
41 3TN
di 27 65%
4} 16432
4836770
4L AETe%
46 WA
AT ICIEN
W I54R
% WK
S0 39438
51 WwIn
33 3333
32 369A
1 7).638
54 31 43%
5% AL2I%
56 2999
57 33,79%
58 20414
Iy M
[LN18. 5
§1 307
131

AL Mot 44 Staadard  ank med] MTIIR

16675
nL
rEi%
Wass
15694
IC.61%
IAA%
EEN
NS
izyme
4.70%
43,94%
4235
428438
4384
AG.2L%5
L0
T
S48
SDI2K
sLaat
51391
IZask
201
394%
35658
54.43%
SRR
NE.$PE
5522
MR
£S5
qrae
7558
pE 204
% e
;IR
L
L1
LESN
LTS
G254
[ 281
%
€1.23%
L
61T
376N
370
A5.22%
womne
[{ 7Y
§6.6T3
L2
(181,08
SEICY.
éuinl
[=78
[--%1H
@sm
7N
51,72
LR
e

Bowsscen

kg MITER

1N3
2.5y
LES
252
242
07
153
31
19t
195
s
&5
152
33
LT
255
227
427
W
s
343
39
&
5
334
332
Ay
nz
ice
1é3

e
2
2
4
i
EH
Pid
w2
157
456
a1
128
87
7
a1
M
]
wl
s7
nt
129
1 2 E3

nr
L

24
338

13
ir

1)
3
3
5
5

QurrertBeciiog  bmcklog Gt Beghiog Reduetien

“n
-3
-3
L
-1
|4}
k)
=i
L
-2
€2
-in
=
5
LH
u

LenERTUNLEA

Ao o R
Batis -

vump s
Mle o oW



A-195

Case 20-1163, Document 89, 12/11/2020, 2992443, Page201 of 257

MG RORTE
S60THEAS?
ZDUTH CERTRAL
Qv N IVL
WEST

S B
wis|

WD HOEIH
SCUTH FAST
MO HOYYI

AANTEL
SCATHIENTAAL
NG NQITNE
SCUTH ENTRAL
WEST
SCMETM CFNTNAL
SLDNORTH
-SOUT LENTRRL
AT ANTIL
YR EAST
SOUTH CEUTRGL
AlLdnie
AVEST
IR AT
LCAFéZFHTRAL
ARSI
rer
ANKTE
AR
SCEMILERTRA
SRS TS
A LCRTN
ATLAITIC
~ARAUIIC
<MD HEATH
- WD LRI
~apitrcianee
+341D HDATH
VD HOITH
LI DA
U ST
KD NOATH
~ATLAN
AT
“SOAITH CENTAAL
~ATLARIC
SIUNTE
wllanl
AIANTK
-ATLANTIC
SILWTIC
~ARAYTIC
=22 HCRIM
A NERTI
=Kl HOTH
SAHD HOATH
R0 HET
+KUD HOATH
AT
~14 MOATH
~L0utre in5T

JRY-VMNTIZICTA Yei £A AZLA
103-YIUTH CAROLIHA ATEA

125-DALAS AREA

1I9-ARIZCIA ARSA

1I5-VIASIENGTON ALASKA AREA,
10Z-IDMAIACENTHAL W AWEA

LUT-SAH DILGOUATAKSHIE AREA

LO7-IMCHIGAN ASLA

133J3X M2 FLIBIDA RNEA

129 MEMHIEEOTA WAL AXFA

102-SOUTHERN N3 PHILLT DELAVASRE ARIA
L18-UMEANUC AIEA

118 LHICAGO MORTH, SOUH #REA

116 RACHMUHO AL HEKTOLE WIST VA ASFA

JITRY S £ EHET Lt 2
126 CCLUSALD ELPASI TX N3 ARTA
JAL-LABSOUR ST LS SMUNGFIELS RREA
136 COLDRADD EL PATD 1K 1M FREN
L3u-CHATSWORTH MIEA HQ

12€.0C 240_IFEBARIEA, {5 ARTA
1PP-SUUTLRN LI AREA
LIRACAYD_MZERASTA_IS ARFA

10 SCUTHERY KY NTCL)SREA

221500 B FUONIDA ATEA
Tos-COITRAADC ZL 3450 TX NI ASER

AN EIN MO ROANGLE T HARTOIK WIST 22 SAFA.
$32O2EGON HIAHD UTAH ARER

IZ3-FAK HAY FLCRIDA MMIA

190DUSTON HEATH A9EA
WF-RALEGICONT (AL AREA

I5. W VAR VEGAS ARFA

132 £TVT WEST VA AREA
NC-TANTULAYEST heD ARTA
172-A0NSIAKA ARTA

HI5-TERTRAL JIORIALER A AREA

0T HANCHEAYS MITA

IF-ERUTRERN RY #YLLIERTA

LT ULAN P FUELY DL AWARE RATA
LOHCEMTRAL \YESTFA WIST HT ARER
IDPSUUTHERN TUR> ARIA

TINNC 340 BEARASEA_ PG ARFA
LO4.CTUTRAL VST DA, A\WESTHY AREL
303-0RIT AREA

D13 MOIKESGIS A 1A ASEA.

1 13-50UTH CAMM A ARTA

18 INTHAMACEN FRALILAFRA.
LISHICHIMOH D IFIANCKE 20001 WELT VA AREA
FI0-RCETON RN JAS SREA

125 DALLAS PAER

1T VT HEST WA ANGA

JORSSUTHERH HY KYC L AHER
ERICHMOND RCAHDAL HOAT (WK WEST VA A3EA
182-CHARY NTTE CRHSTON SALEM AREA
163 SIUTHERN KY [FTC L ARRA
1EH-TUARIOTET /oA STUN KA Eht AREA
IO CTHEDAL_HINTHERN Ni AREA
1I9-PURKESTTA W AREA

200 CINTPALAWEST PA, WERT AV ARFA
DS CENTABL_WFST PA, \WWEST NT AEA
SCLCINTRAL WEST PA.WVEST NY ASCA
FCHOHEY ARLS

206 DD AMEA

ILAPEOLVITST KD AREA.
SOLCIHIRAL WEST PA, ST NY AUES
3RISIAGROWE AREA

31%.028 MOUHES

A2 1-GREENILLL, SC
FIO-EASToX

G ARIZDHA
[FTRCATIYINN

12 T-NTIRT=LAN DML
GO XAN DIEGO

ZIALNE MITHITAT

140 NCNTHEASY FLUAY A
1FS NSO

LIS-PHl ADEL 2L

45 JRUIHDO
PAPLIOCAGA NOXTH
B52-ROAGRE YA
AFI-masiPIaLFS

EIX AURORA
RSP D, 1
S530-FL 2ASOTH
GHI-LINIINO ), EA
RI3-HFARASEALSD
AFE-CENTRALOHIR
31BN
J16-MARSATTAN
139-HTR MIVETT FLORIDA
EH-CN ARAGO LEHMHCE
245 WEST VRSINIA
GUP-SRNGAN

BB SATLAHAN G

675 ILT0N T
A0S -COASTAL NOATH CAROLINA
523-MIRGISPRRYE

155 CFNTAAL NEW THGLAKD
4e-VIEST tARKILAN D
G3&- HENY ORECANS, 1A
M2 I

T30 MICHIGAR
119-LROILYUMINETHS
238.C2LANVARE
1mdFAn

253 ZHORHATL, I
STrkANTS Oy
123-SSALUSE
SR-HORTIAEST CHDY
ILNOSKRFCRD WY
STATOAT AL B L AR RYA
3T INGIANAPCLIS
AC4- HQAF OLK
164-BQLION

€33.0ULW, T2

WE/MST MASSACHUIETTS
IP-SOUSRER NY STATE
242 RKHMDNY
ALSLTmNILTIE
FIZ.LTRG EUAND
AOB-SVHESTON Sty
BAR-CTHTRAL WIATATE SLAND
235 INOORFIELD W1
ZLEAT LML T,
W-NTET PEUNTILVANGA
JERCENTRAC PERVANIVARIA
3TF-NCGI
336 LLEVELAKD, OH
2ALCAFNCA,

1E2-PANT

A2HICA GROUP

a1 I
& 2ea
4 29.38%
£5 W
&5 23.50%
&7 W%
o8 ANAGK
A s
T8 27040
7L IT.0EK
72 2TEN
26
74 2579%
-
76 WL
U1 MLYA
76 25334
23S
a0 16084
81 7405%
Iz iy
33 11915
52 23617
#5 734
B 73157
" 2290%
8 37,44
[0~ 4417
an P e
93 2145%
a7 21 44
$3 20.41%
o aes
45 23.15%
55 0957
9 lodrs
28 1058
3 lon
0
197 19.90%
W PAE
19 4B
W7 19043
pL R LB 4
108 17.23%
10§ 172%
16T ihlin
IR 1625
10¢ 3219%
110 IS
£2) 3357
02 15068
M3 15.05%
118 15.839%
s 1T
18 14.39%
117 1430
I t19%
U9 14
L% B33
12 INANR
112 900
122 A5
14 d.ead
145 g

0

b
TEANL
A
0 68K
FIS -
W
T132%
IEEY
7265
TraM
nan
FLALY
TeI3%
5%
Fhan
15y
T
5.00%
ISEI
7580
Byvs
8000
T639%
15S8%
TREST
Nues
T
FIuu%
ALY
TS
RLET
yuged
ThIIG
Tres
.ovs
THICK
2L
nng
L1
Busi
BONTH
EYN 1
81183
Haki
287%
szan
51
anx
Ve
n3sg
BLAYS
1un
[TEL
s
£5.2184
15353%
€552y
LRI
sa4%
EENEL
25,34
0.14%
EIR. 13
9.4t
100

132
1a

us
[ 1]
w
e
»
85
e

235
»}
123

j31
115
0t
wl
1

W
106
1z
123

a4
Aga
10%
p %13
134
¥ 14
LY
352

48
33z
AR
373

539
c i
(K1}
(7]
457
ary
S 53
se?
Ty
518
[+1]
su

0.5
573
<61

N {}
§92

n
8
1,
1
FH

[T

nL

(L

k313

jox
136
&

1=y
e
yoJ
[ 3
131
k]
En)

107
I
1]

153
136
1
113
0
u}
kS
1
b2
52
&1
-,
a9
it

[
1t
195

s
FEL

™
13

LTS
)
s

4
1ia
HO
747

(-

113
03

Pty



A-196

Case 20-1163, Document 89, 12/11/2020, 2992443, Page202 of 257

WA (FATU = BAgmth i D) 18 Sandisa
»  PAuAtY lo Gate In-stamiard pating [ lsaed updis Lhe paxerzage ~ abs Fan it e bealtndondaboliziatan,
e Miey st raeked tnyge iy siL Perclu, dead, Bl JHIAS
= faample Reglon 1.5
o [nample A=pa 1 50
PPR e S TR TR N L)

MEN)a Standmd
= WD e taed 0 15 Br oorrea of Sww Lhad Drsleckint 31092 ONHKE wERID the Tens windirs el dedakions Eeleyr

 To-tnrvked agcovmls:
= ARy Servire g Tt 4 CRILEO BEDWEER AR 24 710 AR final Re] McokcMerd “In S1anased” & ok tordmbian kg "Ou-SH4" wilhin I8 haurs of Lhe joli meatinn daia and cinre.
+ Auy Svake fob it s crealrd briwees )| EITALL akd 4:0C PLY {leeal Urave) & L “Wn Wine 03 “OASER" by MUEA TS LPenbeg Ltlaeis 437
& Ay SErlie T2V IO [3 £re sl i) butWesn RULPM 30 SAM the folyatug buslne s itzqls ™ "w daw”™ b Baps *NSita” wxbla 24 Boory of 8N thre bilieslng SUllaess day. [I ». e 2800uf cloth Srpmy a1 52X 12 0o Enyrar oy ahr Phadoyihe

© *" " Fur flad B Mathed Het € snndoe Jobs [ contibaran *in Jardais™ £ e il bgs “Code” b3 Uays ofthe date sudd L Fout e Vo wmiss cresied.
= ppte:varchenly pn:l Bultlaye s e not touaied |a the ) Jaye,
o & ip (s uvneldosas uns of machst Wil i 96+ snilen 1wy Mot 1@ LECH £fllse haas o8 L8 it p: LB ol Catic 300 P SEC 13 FCCL.

MTD}Kat v Stapiard
. o e dole ol daud it Ihe B0cem o) Eopbioartv il ment arelan wietlis Sl 2ibe LY Be mindoras as deatniliod sbowe.

lara I224D) MTTR
* Mohivraie (o R2FTR (Meas Thoe Lz Repai:}1ankieg [ bvved upun We pescenl 132 of [obis that el tha i sl pnctend daSiullics .
= Ther arF ROKLD 1 frEapings LU tegiom, aane, arldati hE
© Csdiwpda Ragim 1.5
v Lmpe Aea 120
o [s=wptn filtcder L 122

EATDY RATIR
L e e3lndste s lwwen oo the Rabuahy:
» <hasad jabs eo'y
© 133¢lass b egaritu iVE
n Nesntrbor divi Doe 13k J framrthe < Hale nensd B0 30 thit 50030 Uhe ot t=ch waelate the ol
@ fhamean of the semisien dagy un khjcts ‘arthe rLrent nreded kemp 1epert rd will eyt tha fean B inrepaer

Jureeet Ralig
- Cusdent NaziisZ 73 Based eashm fdrraquig: o

@ whlap=1WE

& Bt Tu U, P S oM whare
4 O=Dpen
= hehsiigned
= setciifed
= tFarts Powdh
4 Queivmts Fensiop Schadulest, vl
= Kinbianusl tatervatien

latitay Gosl
= U anrgd ey (2106 3D e 19,900 johein The carvkon WICLXA L8N 330V infkalibm
- 1 Aol ipn. g e Aay 15" 2016904 aygora pat J16
. Lurrealivryafing erilng 1het Wit bet revicard oxy haply Ihad b TRD.
u Panmples DI B arasy rsuarias (wo ercesions] rin dusleg this ke seclesl was squidte 8,507 seevire cicdets J4s 1Laanauy 3 Craation ler the arme time prresd vine (62,588 survico Ticeels Distifei ¥ eraatlon seriemage b )G 23000 D, 239 - 274,

i liloorg Ikt lome.
= Thid hivvesdactice segmited indlve rearenr Gachitg Lo 12aththe backtsppesl.



A

Case 20-1163, Document 89, 12/11/2020, 2992443, Page203 of 257
A-197

(g s g
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Internafional Brotherhood of Electrical Workers, Lacal Union 43

* »
Local Union 43 ibew
s e = =
3G %Mjér&
E g
Michae! Stewart, Regional HR Manager GASE N:,J :ngaEP. .Xj"’;—'—
ADT Security Services EXIH‘B" ' —— RECD
75 Town Centre Drive 00—

Rochester, NY 14623 DATE % // 2 / / 7

Re:  ADT - Customet Service Targets at Syvacuse and Albany Locations
September 19th Request for Information Related to Customer Seruice Targets

Dear Mr. Stewart:

{ write in response to your e-maif dated October 13, 2015 and the Information provided
pursuani to the request for information concerning ADT’s newly established service targets. In
my September 19, 2016 letter, | raquested Information pursuant to IBEW Local Union 43's
{"Unlon”} rights under the Nationa! Labor Relations Act Law ["Act"} to evaluata the service
targets and the effects of those targets on the bargaining unit employess. As explained below,
your response does not adequataly provide the information ADT is required to provide under
the Act.

Section 8{a)(5) of the National Labor Relations Act provides that itis an unfair 1abor
practice for an employer to refuse to bargaln with the representative of its employeas. An
employer's duty to bargain includes a general duty to provide information needed by the
bargaining representative for contract administration, NLRB v. Truitt Mfg. Ca., 352 U.S. 149,
152-153 (1956), Information pertalning to employees within the bargaiing unit is
presumptively relevant to a union's representational duties, Thus, employee Job duties, work
hours, and policies that relate thereto are presumptively relevant.

Where the requested Informatlon pertains to employees outside the bargalning untt,
the union has the "initial burden to show relevancy." NLAB v, Associated General Contractors,
633 F.2d 766, 770 (Sth Cir. 1980), cert. denjed 452 U.5. 915 (1981). Howaver, this burden Is not
a heavy one. "The Supreme Court has adopted a liberal, discovesy-type standard by which
refevancy of requested Information s to be judged." NLRB v. Leanard B. Hebert, Jr, & Co., 696
F.2d 2120, 1124 (Sth Clr. 1983). The Union need only be "acting upon the probability that the

" desired information [is] relevant, and that it would be of use to the union in carrying out its
statutory duties and responsibiRties.” NLRB v. Acme Industrial Co., 385 U.S, 432, 437 (1967),
Accordingly, Information that Is “"potentially refevant and will be of use to the union In fulfilting
its responsibilitles as the employees’ exclusive bargaining representative" must be produced.
Peansylvania Power & Light Co., 301 NLRB 1104, 1104-1105 (1991); Conrock Co., 263 NLRB
1293, 1294 {1982} {"An employer must furnish information that Is of even probable or potential

4568 Walerhouse Road O Clay, NY 13041 ¢ Phone 315-422-04350 Fax 315-472-5823 O www.lbaw43.0rg j. Ex . 8
>0
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relevance to the union's duties.”). The requested information need nat be dispasitive of the
issue for which it Is sought but need anly have some bearing on it. /d. at $105,

Where ar: employer believes an information request 1s vague, the onus to request
clarification rests with the employer, See Keauhou Beach Hotel, 298 NLRB 702, 702 {1890}
The employer must request clarification ar comply with the request by furnishing appropriate
informetlon based on a reasonable interpretation of the request, fd, at 703. An employer may
not simply refuse to comply with 2 request it considears overly braad and/or onerous. id.

ADT has failed to adequately respond to the retiuested infonmation or advise which
requests it belleves to be vague, ambiguous, or lacks relevance. ADT was chiigated to notify
he Union of lts objections to each request and where clarification is necessary. Hospitol
Eplscapt Son Lucas, 319 NLRB 54, 57 (1995); Mortin Marfetta Enargy Systems, 316 NLRB 868
{1293).

Despite that fallure, the following is a recitation of the Union’s September 18™ request
{in bold), a clarified raquest (where r.eeded), the relevance of the requested informaticn
{where needed), and the information the Unlon befleves remains outstanding and must be
providad:

Requgst do. 1; Ptease provide copies of any survey, study, Investigation or summary
relatedt to customer service Wrgets for installation and service tekets referenced In
ADT's September 7, 2036 correspandence to bargaining unit members, together with
any internal or extarnal communications refated therets.

Clarification: The Union requests copies of all ADT communications, both internal and
external, discussing the customer service targets for the Syracuse and Alkany locations,
Relsted communications Include how the sustamer service target of 1.69 days was
established, who was involved in the decision-making process, when this infermation
was corwveyed to ADT management In the Northeast Regloa, any feadback offered by
ADT mahagement In the Northezst Reglon, and communication of the customer service
target to bargaining unlt employees, If such communications were writien, please
describe the documents in detall, and provide complete photocopies or arrange a
mutually-convenlent time and piace for their inspection and copying.

Relevance: This information {s presumpiively relevant as it pertains 1o tha terms and
conditions of bargaining unit members. The customer setvica targat of 1.69 impacts the
overtime hours and workioad of all bargaining unit employees in the Syracuse and
Albany [ocations, which are mandatory subjects of bargsining and fundamental terms
and conditions of employment. The Union alse needs this target to gauge how the
employee hours and job duties have changaed since tha Implementation of the new
customer service target and to effectively police the CBA.
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Outstanding information: All internaf and external communications related to the
customer service targets and any survey, study, investigation or summary refating to
how the customer service targat of 1.69 days was established, when it was established,
and who made the decisions in establishing the number at 1,69 days. For example, on or
about September 7, 2016, Michael Kirk sent an etnall to bargaining unlt employees
advising of the “custemer service targets of 1.69 days on all new installations and
service ticket created” and the need to “reduce the backlog of tickets/ work orders” but
a full copy of that e-mail and its recipients was net providad to the Union an October
13th. Stmitarly, In your October 13 response, you advised that the "ADT Corporate
Leadership Team has established a goskto reduce the backlog of tickets™ — the Unlon
requests informatian relating to who is in the Corporate Leadership Team, when they
made the decision, and communications of the Corporate Leadership Team with the
ADT management about the customer service target.

Reguest No. 7: Please pravide copies of all internal and external coramunications
concerning studies, projections, recommendations, or other correspondence in
galeulisting how and whether each markst will achieva the dasired customer service
target,

Relevanca: This infarmation is presumptively relevant as it pertains to the terms and
conditions of bargaining unit members. The customer service target of 1.69 impacts the
overtime hours ant wotkload of all bargalning unit employees in the Syracuse and
Albany locations, which are mandatery subjects of bargaining and fundamental terms
and conditions of employment. The Unlon also needs this target to gauge how the
employee hours have changed since the implementation of the new customer service
target. As similar issues may exist between ADT and other unions, this Information is
relevant to compare ADT's declsion and use It as a gauge when evaluating ADT's
compliance with the enliective bargaining agreement between the Unlon and ADT,

Qutstanding tnformation; ADT has €ailed to provide any communications in connection
with this request.

Reguast Mo, 8; Please pravide all Internal and exterial communications concerning
studles, projections, recommenations, or other correspondence detailing how the
manager will post Jocally the desired target at each locatlan, inctuding the frequency
of the posting, lacation of the posting, and generat operation of the posting.

Relevanca: This information Is presumptively refevant as it pertains to the terms and
conditions of bargaining unit members, The customer service target of 1.6 impacts the
overtime hours and workload of all bargaining unit employees tn the Syracuse and
Albany locations, which are mandatory subjects of bargaining and fundamental terms
and conditions of employment. The Union also needs this target to gauge how the
employee hours have changed since the Implementation of the new customer service
target. As similer issues may exist between ADT and other unions, this Information &

3
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relevant to compare ADT's detislon and use it as o gauge whan evaluating ADT's
compliance with the collective bargaining agreement between the Union and ADT.

Quistanding information: ADT has failed to provide any communications in cannection
with this recuest,

This information Is necessary for the Uinian to fuifill its representative duties to
administer and enforce the provisions of the collective bargaining agreement. Please provide
this Infarmation and documeimtation to us by October 31, 2016, Asalways, please let me know
if you have any questions or need further clarification.

Veryltrulv yours, |
Uy G-

Patrick Costello
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international Brotherhood of Electrical Warkers, Local Union 43

Local Union 43

- e
October 24, 2016
L g%

Michael Stewart, Regional HR Manager rx‘a-‘- g ‘/mlajr B
ADT Security Services E‘ﬂ\"'
75 Town Centre Drive /
Y\,-
Rochester, NY 14623 on / /3 / 9

Re:  ADT- Six Day Work Week nt Syracuse and Albany Locations
September 15th Request for Information Related to Six-Day Warkweek

Dear Mr. Stewart:

bwrite in respanse to your e-mail dated October 13, 2016 énd the information provided
pursuant to the request for information conceming ADT's sh-day woarkweak directive. Inmy
September 19, 2016 letter, [ requested information pursuant to IBEW tecal Union 43's
{“Union"} rights under the Natlonal Labor Relations Act Law ("Act’) to obtain information
relating to the implementation of 2 six-day workweek. As explained below, your response does
not adequately provide the information ADT Is required to provide under the Act.

Section 8(a)(5) of the National Labor Relations Act provides that it is an unfair labor
practice for an employer to refuse to bargain with the representative of its employees. An
employer's duty to bargain includes a general dirty to provide information needed by the
bargalning representative for contract administration. NLRB v. Truitt Mfg. Co., 351 U.S. 149,
152-153 (1956). Information pertaining to employees within the bargalning unit s
presumptively relevent to a union's representational duties. Thus, employee job duties, work
hours, and policies that relate thereto are presumptively relevant.

Where the requestad information pertains to employees ouitside the bargaining unit,
the union has the "Initial burden to show relevancy.” NLAS v. Associoted General Contractors,
633 £.2d 766, 770 {Sth Cir. 1980}, cert. deniad 452 U.S. 915 {19R1), However, this burden Is not
8 heavy one. "The Supreme Court has adopted a liberal, discovery-type standard by which
relevancy of requested Information is to be Judged.” NLRB v. Leanard B, Hebert, Jr. & Co,, 696
F.2d 1120, 1124 (Sth Q. 1983}, The Union need only be "acting upon the probability that the
desired information [is] relevant, and that it wauld be of use to the union In carrylng out Its
statutory duties and responsibilities.” M{RBv. Acme Industrial Co., 385 U.S. 432, 437 (1967).
Accordingly, information that Is “potentially relevant and will be of use to the union in fulfilling
Its responsibifities as the employees' exclusive bargatning representative” must be produced,
Pennsyivenia Power & Light Co., 301 NLRB 1104, 1104-1105 (1991); Conrock Co., 263 NLRB
1293, 1294 (1982) {"An employer must furnish information that Is of even probable or potential

4588 Waterhouse Road ¢ Clay, NY 13041 & Phona 315-422-04350 Fax 315-472-5823 0 www.lbewd . of ]— Ex q
e
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relevance to the unlon’s duifes."). The requested Information naed hat be dispasitive of the
issue for whick it is sought but need only have same bearing on it. id, at 1105,

Where an employer helieves an information request is vague, the onus ta request
clarification rests with the employer, See Keauhou Bzach Hotel, 238 NERB 702, 702 (1550).
The employer must reguest dlarification or comply with the request by furnishing spgropriate
Information based on a reasonable interpretation of the requast. Id. at 703. An emgloyer may
not simply refuse to comply with a request it considers overly broad and/or onerous. id.

ADT has failed to adequately respond ta the requasted information or advise which
requests i believes to be vague, ambiguous, ar lacks relevance: ADT was obligated to notify
the Union of its ohjections to each request and where clarification is necessary. Hospite!
Episcopal San Lucas, 319 NURB 54, 57 (1985); Martin Morietto Energy Systems, 316 NLRB 868
{1893},

Despite that failure, the following Is a recitation of the Union's September 1% request
{in bold), a clarified request {where needed), the ralevance of the requested information
{where needed}, and the information the Union believes remains outstanding and must be
provided:

Reguest Ne. 2: Please provide copies of alt internal and external communications
concernihg stuties, projections, recormmendations, o other corraspondence by
Company personnel or outside personnel related to the need to change to a shiday
workweek and/or recommendatlions on how to lmplement it operationally.

Clarification: The Union requests copies of all ADT communications, both internal and
external, discussing the sit-tlay workwesk for the Syracuse and Albany locations.
Related communications incfude how the six-day warkweek was established, who was
involved in the decision-making process, when this Information was conveyed to ADT
management in tha Northeast Region, any feedback offered by ADT management im the
Northeast Region, and communication of the six-day workweek te bargatning unit
employees. If such commurications were written, please describe the doguments In
datail, and pravide complete photocupies or amange a mutually-convenient ime and
place for their inspection and copying,

Relevance: This information is presumptively relevant as It pertains ta the terms and
conditions of bargaining unit members, The six-tay workweek impacts the hours of
work for all bargaining unit smployees In the Syracuse and Albany locations, whichisa
mandytary subject of bargaining and fundamental term and condition of employment.

Outstanding information: All internal and extarnal cammunications refated to the six-
day workweek and any survey, study, investigation or summary relating to how the six-
day workweek was established, when It was established, and who made the decisions in
estabtishing the sixth day as compared to overtime. For example, in your October 13
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respehse, you advised that the "ADY Corporate Leadership Team has establishad a goal
to reduce the backlog of tickets” -- the Unlon requests infarmation celating to who Isin
the Corporaie Leadership Team, when they made the declsion, and communications of
the Catporate Leadership Team with the ADT management about the six-day warkweek,

Request No. 3: Please provide cogies of alt intarnal and external cormmunlcations
concerning application of the ¢collective bargaining agreements between Local 43 and
ADT to ADT’s glan to implement a six-day worhweek,

Relevance: The six-day workweek impacts the hours of work for all bargatnieg unit
employees in the Syracuse snd Albany locations, which |s a inandatory subject of
bargaining and fundomental term and condition of emplayment,

Qutstanding information: ADT has falled to provide any communications in connection
with this request.

Repuest Mo. 4: Please provida cepies of all internal and external communications
sonceming application of a collective bargaining agreement between any laboy
atganization and ADT to ADT's plan to implement 2 six-day workweek. This is relevant
as it relates to ADY's knowledge concerning the baigalining process.

Refevance: The shi-tay workweek lmpacts the hours of work for all bargaining unit
employees in the Sycacuse and Albany lacatlons, which is a mandatory subjeet of
bargaining and fundamental term and condltion of employment. As simllar languege
may exist between ADT and other unions, this information s relevant to compare ADT’s
decision and use it as a gauge when evaluating ADT's compliance with the collective
bargaining agresment between the Unfon and ADT.

Qutstanding information! ADT has failed to provide any communications in connection
with this request.

Renuest No. 5: Plzase provide coples of all studles, Investigations, or summaries and
internal and external communications conterning the decision to implement six day
workweeks twice a month for some locations and every weel for sther locatlons, and
the factors ADT considered in setting those fraquencies, Spetifically, the Union seaks
this information to address ADT's reasoning and accutasy of the facts, figures, and
theotjes relied un, which may Impact the Unlon's bargaining position.

Duestanding Information: ADT adwvised that “[dfepending on the sevarity of the backiog,
ADT determined which focations needed to temporarlly implement & day work weeks
every week, and which needed to temporarily implement 6 day work weeks bl-weekly.”
ADT did not advise of whet was considered when evaluating the "severity of the
backlog” or other studies, Investigations, summaries, or communications In detarmining
the frequency of six-tfay workweeks.
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Request No. 61 Please provide ¢coples of all internal and exteraaf communteations
concerning studies, projections, recommendations, or other correspondence by
Campany persanniel or outside personnet velating to the declsion to exclude only
"thase techniclans that are currently aktending classes and are anrolfed in higher
education” frant having to work the extonded workweek. Thisis relevant because it
will Impact any effects bargaining, If necassary,

Relevance: The exclusion of individuals impacts the ability of the location to satisfy the
customer service terget and the frequency of the six-day warkwaeks, As stated above,
six-tlay workweek impacts the hours of work for all baegaining unit employees in the
Syracuse and Albany locations, which Is a mandatory subject of bargaining and
funtamental term and condition of employmant.

Quistanding Information: ADT has failed to provide any commugications in connection
with this request.

Request No. 9; Please provide copies of all dotumants, correspondence, and intemal
and axternal communications relied on 1o support ADT's abliity to establish a six-day
watlweek under any collective bargaining agreements batwean Local 43 and ADT or
ADT and another labor organization,

Clarification: The Union requests copies of all ADT communications, both internal and
extemal, discusslng the six-day worlaveek for the Syracuse and Albany locations.
Related communications indude how the six-day workweek was established, wha was
Involved In the decision-making process, when this Information was conveysd to ADT
management in the Northeast Region, any feedback offered by ADT management in the
Northeast Aegian, and communication of the siw-day workweek to bargaining unit
employees. If such communications were written, please deseribe the documents in
detall, and provide complete photocopies or arrange 3 mutually-convenient time and
place for thelr inspection and copylng.

‘Relevgnce: The six-ay workweel impacts the hours of wark for all bargaining unk:
employees in the Syracuse and Albany locations, which is 2 mandatory sublact of
bargaining and fundamental term and condition of employment, As simlfar language
may exist between ADT and other unions, this information is refevant to compare ADT's
decision and use It as 2 gauge when evaluating ADT's compliance with the collective
bargaining agreement between the Unlon and ADT,

Qutstanding, Information: All internal and external cominusications related to the six-
day workwaek and any survey, study, thvestigation or summary relating to how the six-
day workweek was established, when I was established, and who made the decisions in
establishing the sixth day as compared to ovartime.
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This information Is necessary far the Union to fulfill its representative duties to
adminlster and enforce the provisions of the collective bargaining agreemant. Flease provide
this Infermation and documentation ta us by October 31, 2016. As always, please tet me know
it you have any guestions or need further clarification.

Very truly yours,
20 ) Gt
Patrick Costello

Bro\IBEWA3-ADT\StawartDotuanth lnfoReq 2-Workwesk
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Bryan T. Amault
From: Pat Costella <pcostello@ibewd3.org>
Sent: Monday, October 31, 2016 3:50 PM
To: Bryan T. Arnautt
Subject; FW: Scanned Image Atiached
Attachments: 0481_001.pdf

From; Stewart, Michael T (West Henrletta) [mallto: mistewart@adt.com]
Sent: Monday, October 31, 2016 3:44 PM

Tos: Pat Costello

Subject: FW: Scanned Image Attached

Pat,

In response to your letter dated Dctober 24, 2016 which follows my email and information provided to you on October

13,
{ am consulting with our legal team regarding the issues you raised. | will update you on my progress later this week.

Thank you,
Mike

Mika Stewart
Regional HR Manager
Northeast Region

ADT Security Services q }b

75 Town Centre Drive gt{'
Suite 200 . -1 \/ A/
Rochester, NY 14623 5 F ﬁ 0 -

Tel: 5854716602 S
Cell 585 2815218 e

mtstewart@adt.com \%K‘E [ ( 9 [[7

www.adt.com

From: scanToEmail@ibewd3.org [mailto:scanToEmail@ibew43.org]
Sent: Wednesday, October 26, 2016 8:32 AM

To: Stewart, Michael T (West Henrietta) <mtstewart@adt.com>
Subject: Scanned Image Attached

This email, including attachments, may contain information that is private or confidential. If you received this
communication in error, pleage delete il from your system without copying it and notily sender by reply
communication. ADT Security Services and its affiliates veserve the right 10 monitor communications handled
by its data communications systems Lo help ensure compliance with ADT’s policies, confidentiality obligations.

and applicable laws.
N 3 EX- ©
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Bryan T. Arnault
From: Pat Costello <pcostello@ibewd3.org>
Sent: Friday, November 18, 2016 12:32 PM
To: Stewart, Michael T (West Henrietta); Bryan T. Arnault
Subject: FW: Scanned Image Attached
Attachments: 0514_001,pdf
Mike,

Please see attached. 1 also put this In the mail to you today.
Pat

From: scanToEmail@ibew43.0ry [mailto:scanToEmall@ibew43.0rg]
Sent: Friday, November 18, 2016 12:24 PM

To: Pat Costello

Subject: Scanned Image Attached

IBEW 43 Capfidentizlity Hotice: This electione mail Lransmission is intended sclety Tor the use of the individual ¢r entlty ta wheh it s
addressed and may contain confidential and/for privileged Information which is protected, If you are not the intendad recipient, you are heraby
notified that any disclosure, copying, distribation, or the taking of any acdon in refionce on the conents of this infaemation is strictly
prohibited, [ yau have received tivs transmission in error, piease notliy the seader Immediately by e-mall and delete the original message.
IBEY! Lozl 43, 4584 Vaterhause, Rd, Clay My, 13041

3-c4- (84935

UASE MUMDER =
EXHIBIT MUMBER: > //
DD L RECD

DATL

¢ /13/17 T B
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Internaiional Brotherhicod of Elactrical Workers, Local Unten 43

focal Union 43

November 18, 2016

Michael Stewart, Regional HR Manager
ADT Securlty Services

75 Town Centre Drive

Rothester, NY 14623

Re:  IBEW 43's September 19 and etober 24™ Requests far information
Dear Mr. Stewart:

{ write to follow ups on the status of the Union's two information requests dated October
24, 2016 (attached). On October 31, 2016, you advised that *[ijn response to your letter dated
October 24, 2016 which foifows my emall and information provided to you on October 13, {am
consulting with our legal team regarding the issues you ralsed. | will update you on my
progress later this week.” I have notreceived any response from you, your attorney, or anyone
at ADT, Please provide a respense immedisatzly.

As explained in my earlier letters, ADT is required to provide this information under the
National Labror Relations Act {"Act”), This Information is necessary for the Union ta fulfill its
representative dutles Lo administer and enforce the provisions of the collective bargaining
agreement. Please provide this information and documentation to us by November 22, 2015.
If ADT does nat respond by November 22, 2018, | will be fiting an unfair labor charge in
connection with ADT's faiture to provide relevant requested information.

Very truly yours,
/'-\
/) J—%Lﬁﬂ&
¥
Pairick Costello
Enclosures

Cc. Bryan T. Arnault, Esq.
Blitman & King LLP

4368 Watsrhauss Road & Clay, NY 13041 0 Phons 315-422-04350 Fex 315-472-582% & www.lbawd 3.0

I I-_ln'l:g 1
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Bryan T. Arnauit
From: Pat Costetlo <pcostelio@ibewd3.crg>
Sent: Friday, November 18, 2016 12:49 PM
To: Stewart, Michasl T (Wast Henrietta); Bryan T. Arnault
Subject: FW: Scanned Image Attached
Attachments: 0510_001.pdf
Mike,

This is the second email sent out on October 24%,
Pat

From: scanToEmail@ibew43.org [mallto:scanToEmail@lbewd3.org]
Sent: Friday, Novernber 18, 2016 10:33 AM

Tos Pat Costello

Subject: Scanned Image Attached

IBEW 53 Confidentiality Notlee: This electronic mail transmission s Intended salely for the usg of the individual or entity to which it is
addressed and may centain conflidential and/ar privilaged Information which Is protected. 1f you are not the intended recipient, you are hereby
notified that any disclosura, copying, distribution, or the taking of any action in relianze cn the conlenls of this information Is strictly
prohibited. if yav bave reczived this transmission in error, please notify the sender immadiately by e-mall and delate the original message.
1BEW Local 43, 4565 Waterbouse, Rd, Clay NY, 13041

3-cA- (84936
R f fa) A

—
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international Brotherhood of Elactricat Workers, Lacat Union 43

Leocal Union 43

Michael Stewart, Reglonal HR Manager
ADT Securlty Services

75 Town Centre Drive

Rochester, NY 14523

Re:  ADT - Customer Service ‘!‘argel§ at Syracuse and Albany Locations
Septernber 19th Request for Infarmation Related to Custamner Sarvice Targets

Dear Mr. Stewart:

| write in respense te your 2-mail dated October 13, 2016 and the information provided
pursuant to tha raquast for information concerning ADT’s newly established service targsts. In
ray September 18, 2016 letter, | requested information pursuant to IBEW Local Unian 43's
{“Union®) rights under the Natlonal Labor Refations Act Law [“Act”) to evaluate the service
targets and the effects of those targets on the bargaining unit emgloyees. As explained bealow,
your response does not adequately provide the information ADT is required to provide under
the Act,

Saction Bla(S) of the National Labor Relations Act provides that it is an unfair laber
practice for an employer to refuse to bargain with the representative of its employees. An
employer's duty to bargain includes a general defy to provide information needed by the
bargalning representative for contract ad rinistration. NLRB v. Truitt Mfg. Co., 351 U.S. 149,
152-153 {2956). Information pertaining to employees within the bargaining unit is
presumptively relevant to 2 unlon's representationaf duties. Thus, employae job duties, work
hours, and policies that relate thersto are presumptlvely relevant.

Where the requested information pertains to employees outside the bargaining unit,
the union has the "initlal burden to show relevancy.” NLRB v, Assacloted Generaf Contructors,
633 F.2d 766, 770 (9th Cir. 1980), cert denled 452 U8, 915 (1981). However, this burden is not
a heavy ene. "The Supreme Court has adopted 3 liberal, discovery-type standard by which
relevancy of reguested Information Is ta be judged.” MRS v. Leonard B. Hebert, Jr. & Co., 696
F.2d 1120, 1124 {5th Cir. 1983}. The Union need onfy be “acting upon the probability that the
desired Information (is relevant, and that it would be of use to the union in carrying out s
statutory duties and responsibilities." MLRB v. Acme Industrial Co., 385 U.S, 432, 437 {1967),
Accardingly, infarmation that |s "potentlally relevant and will be of use to the union In fulfllling
its rasponsibilities as the employees’ extlusive bargaining representative® must be produced.
Pennsylvania Power & Light Co,, 301 NLRB 1104, 1104-1105 (1991); Convock Co., 263 NLRB
1293, 1294 {1882] {“An employer must fuenish information that is of sven prabable or potential

4588 Weterhbuss Road O Clay, NY 13041 & Phone 315-422-0435 O Far 315472-5823 O wwwibewd3 om

)
Z
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relevance to the union's duties.”}. The requested informatian need not be dispositive af the
issue for which it Is sought but need only have some bearing oniit. id, at 1105,

Where an employer belleves an Information request {s vsgue, the onus to request
clarificatlon rests with the employer, See Keguhou Beach Hotel, 208 NLRB 702, 702 (1990).
The employer must request clarification or comply with the requast by furnishing apprapriate
information based on a reasonable interpretation of the request. 1d. at 703. An employer mey
nat simply refuse to comply with a request it considers overly broad and/or oneraus. {d.

ADT has failed to adequately respond ta the requested information or advise which
requasts [t befieves to be vague, amblguous, or facks relevance. ADT was cbligated to notify
the Union of its objections to each request and where clarification is necessary. Hospitaf
Episcopal San Lucos, 319 NLRB 54, 57 (1985); Martln Moriettc Energy Systems, 316 NLRB 868
{1993).

Despite that failure, the following is a recitation of the Union’s September 19" request
{in bold), a clarified request (where needed), t_he relevance of the requested Infarmation
{whera naeded), and the infermation the Unien helieves remaing cutstanding and must be
provided:

Reguest No. 1: Please provide copies of any survey, study, Investigation or summary
relatad o customer service targets for instaliation and setvice tickers referenced In
ADT’s September 7, 2016 correspondence to bargaining unit membars, together with
any Intemal ar axternal communicatlons related thereto.

Clarification: The Union requests copies of all ADT communications, both internal and
external, discussing the customer service targets for the Syracuse and Albany locations.
Related communications Include how the customer service target of 1.69 days was
established, who was invelved in the decision-making protess, when this information
was conveyed tp ADT management in the Northeast Region, any feedback offered by
ADT management In the Northeast Region, and communication of the customer servica
target to bargalning unit employees. If such comimunications were written, please
describe the documents in detall, and provide complete photacopies or arrange a
mutuatly-convenient time and place for thelr inspection and copying.

Relevance: This information is prasumptively relevant as it pertains to the terms and
conditions of bargaining unit members. The customer service target of 1.69 impacts the
overtime hours and workload of all bargalning unit employeas in the Syracuse and
Albany locatlons, which are mandatory subjects of bargalning and fundamental terms
and conditions of employment. The Union also needs this targat to gauge how the
emaloyee hours and job duties have changed since the implementation of the new
customer service targat and to effectively police the CBA.
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Outstanding information: Ali internal and extarnal communications related o the
customer service targets anz any survey, study, Invastigation or summary relating ta
how the custamer service target of 1.69 days was established, when it was established,
and who made the decisions In establishing the number at 1,69 days. For example, on or
about September 7, 2016, Michael KIrk sent an emall to bargaining unit employees
advising of the "customer service targets of 1,69 days on all new installations and
service ticket ereated” and the need o “reduce the backlog of tickets/ work orders” but
a full copy of that e-mail ant Its reriplents was not provided to the Union on October
13th, Simffarly, in your October 13 response, you advised that the “ADT Corporate
Leadershlp Team has established a goal to reduce the backliog of tickets” - the Unlon
requests information relating to who is in the Corporate teadershlp Team, when they
made the declsion, and communications of the Corporate Leadership Team with the
ADT management about the customer service target.

Reouest No. 7; Please provide coples of all iternal and extaral communications
toncerning studies, projections, recommendations, or other correspandence in
caiculating how and whather each markat will achieve the desired custamer service
target,

Relgvance: This information Is prasumptively relevant as it pertains to the terms and
conditions of bargaining unit members, The custorner service target of 1.63 impacts the
overtiree hours and workloud of all bargaining unit employees In the Syracuse and
Albaay locations, which are mandatory subjects of bargaining and fundamental terms
and conditions of employment. The Unlon afso needs this target to gauge how the
employee hours have changed since the implemeritation of the new tustomer service
target. As simifar issues may exist between ADT and other unions, this Information Is
refevant to compare ADT’s decision and use it as a gauge when evaluating ADT's
coropliance with the coflective bargainlng agreament betweet the Unlon and ADT.

Outstanding Information: ADT has falted to provide any communications in connection
with this requast.

Reguest No. 8: Please provide afl Internal and external comsmunications concerning
studies, projections, recommendations, or ather correspondence detalling how the
manager will post locally the desired target at each location, including the frequency
of the posting, location of the posting, and general operation of the posting,

Relevance: This information is presumptively relevant as It pertains to the terms and
conditions of bargaining unit members. The customer service target of 1.69 impacts the
overtime hours and workload of all bargaining unit employees In the Syracuse and
Albany locations, which are mandatory subjects of bargaining and fundamental terms
and conditions of empfoyment. The Union also needs this target to gauge how the
employee hours have changed since tha implementation of the new customer service
target. As similar issues may exist hetwean ADT and other unions, this infarmation is
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retevant to compare ADT's declslon and use It 25 3 gauge when evatuating ADT's
compliznce with the callective hargalning agreement between the Unlon and ADT.

Qutstanding Information: ADT has failed to provide any communicatlons in connection
with this request.

This Information is necessary for the Union to fulfill its representative duties to
administer and enforce the provisions of the collective bargaining ogreement, Please provide
this information and documentation ta us by October 31, 2016. As always, please fet me know
if you have any questions or need further clarffication.

Very truly yours,
Uy G

Patrick Costello
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Bryan T, Arnault
From: Pat Costeflo <pcostello@ibewd3.org>
Sent: Friday, November 18, 2016 12:46 PM
To: Stewart, Michael T {West Henrietta); Bryan T. Arnault
Subject: FW; Scanned Image Attached
Attachments: 0511.001,pdf
Mike,

This is one of the letters from October 24 . | will forward second letter in an email to follow.

Pat

From: scanToEmafi@ibew43.org [mallto:scanToEmaii@ibew43.0rg)
Sent; Friday, November 18, 2016 10:50 AM

To: Pat Costello

Subject: Scanned Image Attached

IBEW 43 Confientiality Motice: This electronic mall transmission Is intended solely for the use of the individual or entity tm which it Is
addressexl and may contain confidential and/or priviieged informatian which is protected. I yau are not the intended recpient, you are herchy
netified Lhat any disclosure, copylng, distribution, ar the wking of any action in reliance on the cortents of this information I5 strctly
protibited. If you have received this transmission in crror, phease notify the sender immadiabely by e-mail and delete the original message.
{BEVS Local 43, 4568 Waterhouse, Rd, Clay NY, 13041

3-cA- 18493

‘E"Qﬁﬁs?’mﬁ&n. _&iﬁ&.

art));'g'__._f__"‘nmm, _— I -
&[T | -
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" International Brotherhcad of Elecirical Workers, Local Union 43

Local Union 43 958

Uctober 24, 2016

ibew

Michael Stewart, Reglonal HR Manager
ADT Security Services
75 Town Centre Drive

. Rochester, NY 14623

‘Ret  ADT - Six Day Work Week at Syracuse and Albany Locations
September 19th Request for Information Refated to Six-Day Workweek

Dear Mr. Stewart:

fwrite in response {o your e-mail dated October 13, 2016 and the information provided
pursuant to the request for information conceralng ADT's six-tay workweek directive. In my
September 19, 2016 letter, | requested Information pursuant 1o IBEW Loca) Unton 43's
(“Union”} slghts under the National Labor Relations Act Law {"Act") to obtain Information
relating to the implementation of a six-day warkweek. As explained below, your response does
not adequately provida the information ADT is required 1o provide under the Act.

Section 8(a)(5) of the Nationai Labor Relations Act provides that it Is an unfair labor
practice for an employer to refuse to bargaln with the representative of Its employees. An
employer's duty to bargain includes 2 general duty te provide information naeded hy the
bargalning representative for contract administration. NLRB v. Trultt Mfy. Ce., 351 U.S, 149,
152-153 {1956). information pertaining to employees within the bargalning unit Is
presumnptively relevant to a union's rapresentational dutles, Thus, employee jab dusties, work
hours, and policies that relate thereto are presumptively relevant.

Where the requested information pestains to employees outside the bargaining unit,
tha union has the “inltial burden to show relevancy.” NLRB v. Assorfated Generol Contractars,
§33 F.2d 766, 770 (Sth Cir, 1980}, cert, denied 452 1.5, $15 (1981), However, this burdan is not
a heavy one. "The Supreme Court has adopted a liberal, discovery-type standard by which
relevancy of requested information ls ta be Judgad." NLAB v. Leoncrd B. Hebert, Jr. & Co., 596
F.2d 1120, 1124 (Sth Cir, 1983}, The Unlon need only be “acting upon the probability that the
desired information [ls] relevant, and that it would.be ofuse to the unlen in carrying out its
statutory duties and responsibilities.” NLRE v. Acme Indusirial Co,, 385 US. 432, 437 (1967),
Accordingly, Information that is “potentially relevant and will be of use to the unlon in fulfilling
tts responsibliities as the employees exclusive bargalning representative” must be produced.
Pennsylvania Power & Light Co., 301 NLRE 1104, 1104-2105 (1991); Conrock Co,, 263 NLRB
1293, 1294 (1982) {"An employer must furnish Information that is of even probable or potential

A568 Walerhousa Road O Clay, NY 13941¢ Phone 315422-04350 Fax 315-472-5823 0 wwitlbewd3.org

e
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relevance to the union's duties.”). The requested Information need not be disposltive of the
issue for which it is sought but need only heve some bearing on it. 1d. at 1108,

Where an employer believes an information request Is vague, the onus 1o reguest
clarification rests with the employer, See Keatthou Bzach Hotel, 298 NLAB 702, 702 (1390).
The employer must request clarification or comply with the request by furnishing appropriate
information brased on a reasonable Interpretation of the raquest. /. at 703. An employer may
not simply refuse to comply with 2 reguest it considers overly kroad and/or onerous, /d.

ADT has failed to adequately respond to the requested information or advise which
requests it bellevas to be vague, ambiguous, or lacks relevance. ADT was obligated to notify
the Unfon of its ob)ections to each request and where clarificstion s necessary. Hospital
Eplstapal San Lucas, 319 NLRB 54, 87 {1995); Martin Moriette Energy Systems, 316 NLRB 368
{1993).

Despite that fallure, the following Is a recitation of the Union’s September 19t request
{in bold), a clarified request (where needeg), the relevance of the requested information
(whare needed), and the Information the Union believes remains outstanding and must be
provided: .

Reqguest No. 2: Please provide coples of atl internal and external communications
concerntng studies, projections, recommendstions, or ather correspondence by
Company personnel oc cutside personnel related to the need to change to a six-day
warkwaek and/or recommendations on how to implement it operationally,

Clarification: The Union requests copies of all ADT communicatians, both Internat and
external, discussing the six-day workweek for the Syracuse and Albany lacations.
Related communications include how the six-day workweek was established, who was
Involved in the decision-making process, when this Information was conveyed to ADT
management in the Northeast Reglon, any feedback offered by ADT management in the
Northeast Region, and communication of the six-day workweek to bargaining unit
employees. [f such communications viere written, please describe the documents in
detail, and provide complete photocoples or arrange 2 mutually-convenient time and
place for thelr inspection and copying.

Refevance: This information is presumptively relevant as It pertains to the terms and
conditions of bargaining unit members. The six-day workwesk impacts the hours of
work far all bargalning unit employees in the Syracuse and Albany locations, which isa
mandatory subject of bargaining and fundamental lerm and conditlon of employment.

Outstanding (nformation: All internat and external communications refated to the six-
tlay workweek and any survey, study, investigation or summary ralating to how the six-

- day workweek was established, vhen it was established, and who made the decistons in
estahlishing the sicth day as compared to overtime, Far example, in your Qctobar 13
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response, you advised that the “ADT Corporate Leadership Team bas established a goal
to reduce the backlog of tickets” -- the Union requests information relatiag to who ks in
the Corporate Leadership Team, when they made the decision, and caimmunications of
the Corporate Leadership Team with the ADT munagement about the six-day workweek.

Reguest No. 3: Please previde copies of ali internal and external communlcatians
concerning application of the coflective hargalning 2greemants hetwsen Local 43 and
ANT o ADT's plan to Implement a six-day workweek,

" Relevance: The six-day workweek impacts the hours of work for all bargainiag unit
employaes in the Syracuse and Albany locations, which is 2 mandatory subject of
bargaining and fundamental term and conditlon of employment.

Quistanding Informatien: ADT has fafled to provide any communications in cannection
with this reguest.

Request No. 4: Please provide coples of all internal snd external communications
concerning application of a collective bargaining agreement between any labor
organization and ADT %0 ADT's plan to implement a six-day workwaek. Thls s relevant
as }t relates to ADT's inowledge concerning the bargalning process.

Relevance: The six-day warkweek impacts the hours of work for all bargaining unit
employees In the Syracuse and Albany locations, which Is a mandatoty subject of
bargalning and fundamental term and condition of employment, As simitar fanguage
may exist betwaen ADT and other unions, this infermation is relevant to compare ADT's
decision and use R as a gauge when evaluating ADT's compliance wuth the collective
bargalning agreement between the Unian and ADT.

Qutstanding Information: ADT has failed to provide any communications in connection
with this request.

Reauest Wo. 5! Please provide copies of all studies, Investigations, ar summaries and
internal and external commurications conceming the dedsion to implement six day
workweeks twice a month for some locations and every week for othes locations, and
the factors ADT consldered in setting those frequencles, Specifically, the Union saeks
this informatlon to address ADT's reasoning and accuracy of the facts, figures, and
thearies relied on, which may Impact the Unfon's bargalning position.

Outstanding Information: ADT advised that “[d)epending on the severity of the backlog,
ADY determined wlich locatlons needed to temporarily Implement 6 day wark weeks
avery week, and which needed to temporarily implement 6 day work weeks bi-weeldy.”
ADT did not advise of what was considered when evaluating the “severity of the
backlog” or other studies, investigatians, summaries, or communications in determining
the frequency of six-day workweeks.
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Reauest No. 6: Please provide coples of all internal and exterral communicatians
concerning studies, projections, recommendations, or other corraspondence by
Campany personnel or outside personnel relating to the decision to exclude only
"thase technlcians that are currently attending classes and are enrolled in higher
educatlon” irom having to work the extended workweek. This Is relevant because it
will impact any affects bargaining, |f necessary.

Relevanca: The exclusion of individuals impacts the ability of the location to satlsfy the
customer service target and the frequency of the six-day workweeks. As stated above,
six-day workweek Impacts the hours of work for all bargalning unit employees In the
Syracuse and Afbany locations, which is a mandatory subject of bargaining and
fundamental term and condition of employment,

Qutstanding Informagion: ADT has falled to provide any communications in connection
with this request.

Request No, 9; Please provide copies of all documents, carrespondence, and internal
and external communications relied on (o suppost ADT's ability to establish 2 shi-cay
workweek under any collective bargaining agreements betwaen Local 43 and ADT or
ADT and another zbor orgenlzation.

Clarification: The Union requests coples of all ADT communications, both internal and
external, discussing the six-day workweek for the Syracuse and Albany locations.
Related communications include how the six-day workweek was established, wha was
invojved In the decision-making process, when this Infarmation was conveyed t ADT
manzgement in the Northeast Region, any feedhack offered by ADT managament In the
Northeast Reglen, and communication of the six-day workweek to bargaining unit
employees. If such communications were writlen, please describe the documents in
detazil, and provide complete photocopies or arrange a mutually-convenient time and
place for their inspection and capying.

Relevance: The six-day workweek impacts the hotrs of wark for all bargaining unlt
employeas In the Syracuse and Abany locations, which is a mandatory subject of
bargalning and fundamental term and condition of employment. As similar language
ray exist between ADT and other unions, this information is relevant to compare ADT's
dacision and use it as & gauge when evaluating ADT's compliance with the collectiva
bargsining agreement between the Unlon and ADT.

Cutstanding Information: All Internal and external communications related to the six-
day workweek and any survey, study, investigation or summary relating to how the six-
day workweek was established, when It was established, and who made the decisions In
establishing the sixth day 25 compared to overtime.
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This Information Is necessary for the Union to fulfill its representative duties to
administer and enforce the provisions of the collective bargalning agreement. Please provige
this infesmation and documentation to us by October 31, 2016, As always, piease Jet me know
if you have any questions or need further clarification,

Very teuly yours,
20 Y e
Patrick Costelio

S1:\IBEWAS-ADT\StewariOomend- Infohext 2-Warkweek
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From: Pat Costello <peostello@ibewd3.org>
Sent: Thursday, December 15, 2016 6:03 PM
To: Michael T Stewart (West Henrietta)
Cc Bryan T, Arnault
Subject: Information request
Mike,

Could you please send me all the fespanses that you have generated concerning our most recent infarmation requests,
Thanlk you

Pat

Sent from my iPhone

IBEW 43 Confidentiality Notice: This electranic mail transmission is intended solely far the use of the individual or entity
to which it is addressed and may contain confidential and/or privileged information which i protected. If you are not
the intended recipient, you are hereby notified that any disclosure, copying, distributian, or the taking of any action in
reliance on the contents of this informatian is strictly prohibited. If you have received this transmission in error, please

notify the sender iImmediately by e-mail and delete the original message. IBEW Local 43, 4568 Waterhouse, Rd, Clay NY,
13041

3-CA-18493,

CASE NUMBER

EXHIBIT NUMBER: 714 1

D'D_"" RECH. — EX. [L}
DATE T,

6113 /17
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DATE

@//5//_'-7_

From: Stewart, Michael T (West Henrietta) [mallto:mtstewart@adt.com]
Sent: Friday, December 16, 2016 9;54 AM

To: Pat Costello

Cc: Nixdar?, James C

Subject: Information request follow up

Hi Pat,

In addition to the information we already provided an October 13, 2016 responsive to your request for
information, please see the attached memo.

We have now provided you the information In our possession that is respansive to your request.
Thanks,

Mike Stewart
Regional HR Manager
Nartheast Region

ADT Security Services
75 Town Centre Drive
Suite 200

Rochester, NY 14623

Tel: 5854716602
Cell: 5852815218
mtstewari@adt com
www.adt.com

This email, including attachments, may contain information that is private or confidential. If you received this
communication in error, piease delete it from your system without copying it and notify sender by reply
communication. ADT Security Services and its affiliates reserve the right to monitor communications handled
by its data communications systems to help cnsure compliance with ADT's policies, confidentiality obligations,
and applicable laws.

IBEW 43 Conlfidentlality Notica: This electronic mall tranamission is intended salely for the use of the individual or entity to which It is
addressed and may cantaln confidentlal and/er privileged information which Is protected. If you are nat the Intenged reciplent, you ars hereby
natified that any disclasure, copying, distribution, or the taking of any action In rellance on the contents of shis Infarmation is sirickly

1 T ex. 15
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prehibired. B yeu hava received Shis Transniissicn in a-ur, pladsz notlfy tha sender i ytectatsly by #-mad &vl dafsts the asiginal missage.
T2 LoTal 43, 1588 Warathousa, Rd, Clay NY, 11041
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Talking Points

» Due 1o an increasing demand for Saturday service by our customers and the significant
backiog we are experiencing in many markets, we are asking both Install and Service
technicians to voluniarily work an their day(s) off.

» Nationally, we are designating one Saturday and one Monday in August (August 22 and
24) and one Saturday and ene Monday In September {September 19 and 21) as
mandatery days for all technicians. The techniclan will wark their scheduled day off on one
of the days in August and one of those days in September.

*+ Although we are asking the techs to volunteer to work 1 day off in August and September, if
yau wish fo work additional days off, you can.

+» |f a technician already has an approved scheduled vaecation during the mandatory work days,
the technician will need to work with their manager 1o establish another day off in the month
where {hey can make up for the missed mandatery day.

« The Technician Voluntear Incentive Program will be avaltable to technicians who vatunteer to
wark on their day(s) off. If we implement mandatory overtime, this program will not apply.

« The FSC and OSC will be staffed on Saturdays. Additionally, managers will be working
these Saturdays and Mondays during this perfod of time,

» Team Managers shouid direct any questions thal they cannot answer 1o their AGM.

AGM, AAM, TM - Timing and Increasing Scheduled Capacity

Nationally, we have designated one Safurday and one Monday in August (August 22 and
24} and one Saturday and one Monday in September {September 19 and 21) as mandatory
days for all technicians. The technician will work their scheduled day off on one of the days in
August and one of these days In September. {Install and Service Techs)

Team Managers for both Install and Service will need communicate to all Field Technicians and
agree / determine the Scheduie with their AGM and open the schedule for the respective dates to
expand the capacity using Service Manager in the Scheduling System. The Individual $SQ
Increased capacity for the September 19 & 21 dales needs to be opened no later than COB -
THURSDAY SEFTEMBER 10.

Communicate immediately to all Techs and ensure we are continually asking for Techs to valunteer
as we look to expand capacily. AGMs and TMs will determine the Gross Add capacity and o
Service Capacity where MTTR needs to be improved and will need to open the Schedules using
Service Manager by COB - THURSDAY SEPTEMBER 10.
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FAQs

Why are we requesting technitians to work on their day off? We have an increasing demand
from our customers for Saturday work, We are alse experiencing 8 significant backlog across the
business and an increase In ous MTT| which negatively impacis the cusiomer experience. To ensure
that we are meeting the demands of our customers and satisfying the needs of business we believe
that the best way to meet both is by utilizing our most qualified employee rescurces,

When will ADT Implement voluniary overtime? ‘We are asking for ieam members fo begin
volunieering now. Technicians who are normally scheduled to work Tuesday ~ Saturday we would
like to have volunteer {or one Monday in August and one Monday in September to work. Technicians
who are normally scheduled to work Monday - Friday we would fike to have volunteer to work one
Saturday in August and one Salurday in September, (Saturday August 22 and Monday August 24,
and Saturday September 19 ant Monday September 21 are designated national mandatory
days )

Can | vaiunteer to work more than 1 day off in each month? Yes.

Can | volupteer o work overiime on my regular work day instead of working on my day off?
Yes, however, the Technician Incentive Plan would not be applicable. '

What happens if you do not gel enough volunteers? Mandatory overtime may be implemented.

If § have preplanned PTO (vacation or floating holiday), how will it be affected? Management
will honor fime off requests that have been approved, however you will be required to work on 2
subsequent day off. Any requests that have not been approved will be reviewed on a case by case
basis.

Wiit the FSC/OSC and Team Managers be available to the techniciens? Yes, The FSC and OSC
will be fully staffed, including Safurdays. Addtionally, managers are expected fo wark on these
Salurdays,

What Technician Incentive plan is available if | volunteer? In addiional to your regular overtime
pay, the National Tech Volunleer Program will be applicable. This incentive does not apply to 2 work
day which management has classified as mandatory. It only apphies o veluntesring te work on your
day off, The details of the program are below.

ADT will pay an incentive of twenty-five {$25) dollars per NEW Installation to any Technician that
voluntarily works during e scheduled day off.

ADT will pay an incentive of fifty ($80) dollars to any Technician that voluntaiily works during a
scheduled day off completing greater than or equal to six {B) hours of Service.

This Volunteer incentive is in addition 1o the Technician’s normal compensation for the jobs and hours
- warksd on this day. The incentive will be paid under the following guidefines:

« The work is performed an the Technician's scheduled day off.
s The decislon to work is valuntary and pre-aepproved by Team Manager.
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» The branch will accept a Technician’s voluntary request lo work at the branch's discratien. based on
the availability of jobs and sound business principte. A minimal backlog does not justify the work and
expense,

Whai happens i1 don’t volunieer, will the overiime become mandato:y? IFwe do not getenough
technicians to volunteer, mandatory overtime may be implemented for a pericd of time. If mandaiory
overime is implemented, technicians will not be eligible for the Taehnician Incentive,

Who should the tech speak with if they have other questions? Plaase reach out to your manager
or Arez General Manager should you have questians.
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NOTICE: This opinion is subject to formal revision before publication in the
bound volumes of NLRB decisions. Readers are requested to notify the Ex-
ecutive Secretary, National Labor Relations Board, Washington, D.C.
20570, of any typographical or other formal errors so that corrections can
be included in the bound volumes.

ADT, LLC d/b/a ADT Security Services and Interna-
tional Brotherhood of Electrical Workers, Local
Union 43. Cases 03—-CA-184936 and 03-CA-—
192545

February 27, 2020
DECISION AND ORDER

By CHAIRMAN RING AND MEMBERS KAPLAN
AND EMANUEL

On August 4, 2017, Administrative Law Judge Mi-
chael A. Rosas issued the attached decision. The Re-
spondent filed exceptions, a supporting brief, and a reply
brief. The Charging Party filed an answering brief. The
General Counsel filed an answering brief, cross-
exceptions, a brief in support of cross-exceptions, and a
reply brief.

The National Labor Relations Board has considered
the decision and the record in light of the exceptions and
briefs and has decided to affirm the judge’s rulings, find-
ings, and conclusions only to the extent consistent with
this Decision and Order.!

This case arises from the Respondent’s unilateral deci-
sion to implement, temporarily, a mandatory 6-day
workweek at its Albany and Syracuse, New York facili-
ties for service and installation technicians covered by
collective-bargaining agreements between the Respond-
ent and the International Brotherhood of Electrical
Workers, Local Union 43 (the Union). For the reasons
discussed below, we find, contrary to the judge, that the
Respondent did not violate Section 8(a)(5) and (1) of the
National Labor Relations Act by unilaterally implement-
ing a 6-day workweek for service and installation techni-
cians at both the Albany and Syracuse facilities. Because
the Respondent had no duty to bargain over the change to
a 6-day workweek, and because the Union communicat-
ed to the Respondent that it was requesting information
solely for the purpose of bargaining about that change,
we also reverse the judge’s finding that the Respondent
violated Section &(a)(5) and (1) by unreasonably delay-
ing in providing the Union with the requested infor-
mation.> We also find that the Respondent did not vio-

! We shall amend the judge’s conclusions of law and modify his
recommended Order to conform to the violation found. We shall sub-
stitute a new notice to conform to the Order as modified.

2 See, e.g., American Stores Packing Co., 277 NLRB 1656, 1658—
1659 (1986); Emery Industries, 268 NLRB 824, 824-825 (1984); see
also NLRB v. Truitt Mfg. Co., 351 U.S. 149, 152 (1956) (holding that
the duty to furnish information derives from the statutory duty to bar-

369 NLRB No. 31

late Section 8(a)(5) and (1) of the Act within the meaning
of Section 8(d) by modifying its collective-bargaining
agreements with the Union when it implemented the 6-
day workweek. Accordingly, we dismiss those com-
plaint allegations. However, we agree with the judge, for
the reasons he states, that the Respondent violated Sec-
tion 8(a)(5) and (1) by bypassing the Union and dealing
directly with employee Michael Sopok when it granted
him an exemption from the mandatory 6-day workweek.’

I. FACTS

The Respondent installs and services residential and
commercial security systems. Since 1968, the Respond-
ent has had collective-bargaining agreements with the
Union (the Agreements) covering service and installation
technicians at its Albany and Syracuse facilities.* Article
6, section 1 of the Agreements defined a “normal work
schedule” for service technicians as

a shift of eight and one-half hours with a thirty-minute
lunch period comprising of [sic] five consecutive days,
Monday through Saturday between the hours of 8:00
a.m. and 12:00 midnight. There will also be a four-day
workweek comprised of ten and one half hour shifts,
with a thirty-minute lunch period, between the hours of
8:00 a.m. and 12 midnight, Monday through Friday.
Customer needs may periodically make it necessary for
work to be performed beginning at 7:00 a.m. The
Company will first seek qualified volunteers to perform
such work. If there are no qualified volunteers the least
senior qualified person will be assigned to perform the
work.

Article 6, section 1 of the Albany Agreement provided
that installation technicians

may be scheduled for any eight-hour period between
7:00 am. and 5:30 p.m. in any given day between
Monday and Friday. Customer needs may periodically
make it necessary to add an additional shift for residen-
tial installers from Tuesday through Saturday. The
Company will first seek qualified volunteers to perform

gain in good faith); FirstEnergy Generation, LLC v. NLRB, 929 F.3d
321, 334 (6th Cir. 2019) (finding that because the employer did not
have a duty to bargain over a particular subcontracting decision, it had
no duty to provide the Union with information related to that decision).
3 Sopok worked out of the Albany facility. Because the violation
for dealing directly with Sopok is the only unfair labor practice viola-
tion in this case, we shall limit the notice-posting remedy to the Albany
facility. See Marriott Corp., 313 NLRB 896, 896 (1994).
4 The most recent collective-bargaining agreement covering the Albany
unit (the Albany Agreement) was effective from June 11, 2015 to June
10, 2018. The most recent collective-bargaining agreement covering
the Syracuse unit (the Syracuse Agreement) was effective from June
11, 2016, to June 10, 2019.
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such work. Ifthere are no qualified volunteers then the
least senior qualified person will be assigned to per-
form the work.

Article 6, section 1 of the Syracuse Agreement provid-
ed that installation technicians

may be scheduled for any eight-hour shift between 7:00
a.m. and 5:30 p.m. in any given day between Monday
and Friday. Customer needs may periodically make it
necessary for work to be performed on a second shift
and/or Saturdays. The Company will first seek quali-
fied volunteers to perform such work. If there are no
qualified volunteers then the least senior qualified per-
son will be assigned to perform the work.

The overtime provision in Article 6, section 3 of the
Agreements provided that

[a]ll time worked daily in excess of eight (8) hours in a
scheduled 5 x 8 hour workweek, in excess of ten (10)
hours in a 4 x 10 hour workweek, or weekly in excess
of forty (40) hours, or on scheduled days off shall be
compensated for at one and one-half (1'2) times the
employee’s regular straight time hourly rate.

In addition, Article 1, section 2 of the Agreements
provided that “[t]he operation of the Employer’s business
and the direction of the working force including . . . to
determine the reasonable amount and quality of work
needed . . . is vested exclusively in the Employer, sub-
ject, however, to the provisions of this agreement.”

In 2016, the Apollo Group purchased the Respondent
and merged it with Protection One, another Apollo
Group subsidiary. Subsequently, the Apollo Group de-
cided to apply to the Respondent, on a nationwide basis,
Protection One’s customer retention policy of responding
to 75 percent of service calls within 24 hours.

Service and installation technicians’ regular schedule
was a 40-hour, 5-day workweek. On September 7,
2016,° the Respondent emailed technicians and the Un-
ion’s president, Patrick Costello, announcing that it
would be implementing a mandatory 6-day workweek in
Albany and a mandatory biweekly 6-day workweek in
Syracuse for all technicians in order to meet new “cus-
tomer service targets” resulting from the Respondent’s
integration with Protection One. The email added that
the 6-day workweek would begin on September 22 and
would be in effect every week at the Albany facility and
the second and fourth week of each month at the Syra-
cuse facility until the “market achieves the desired target
which the manager will post locally for each market.”

> All subsequent dates are in 2016 unless otherwise stated.

The Union protested the Respondent’s decision, de-
manded that the Respondent rescind it, and asserted that
the Respondent’s failure to bargain over the change was
an unfair labor practice. Nevertheless, the Respondent
implemented the decision. It maintained a 6-day work-
week for technicians for approximately 1 month at the
Syracuse facility and until December 2016 or January
2017 at the Albany facility.®

II. ANALYSIS

The General Counsel alleges that the Respondent vio-
lated Section 8(a)(5) and (1) by failing and refusing to
bargain with the Union regarding implementing a 6-day
workweek for service and installation technicians at the
Albany and Syracuse facilities. The General Counsel
also alleges that the Respondent violated the Act under a
different theory when it implemented a 6-day workweek
for Albany service technicians, Albany installation tech-
nicians, and Syracuse service technicians. The General
Counsel asserts that by doing so, the Respondent modi-
fied the Agreements without the Union’s consent and
thereby failed to continue in effect all the terms of the
Agreements as required by Section 8(d), in violation of
Section 8(a)(5) and (1) of the Act.’

The Respondent points out that the Agreements grant-
ed it the authority to determine the amount of work need-
ed to conduct its business, to modify technicians’ work
schedules, and to assign technicians to work on sched-
uled days off at time-and-a-half pay. This combination
of provisions, the Respondent asserts, authorized it to
implement a 6-day workweek, and therefore it did not
violate the Act by doing so.

As the Board has explained, unilateral-change cases
and contract-modification cases

are fundamentally different in terms of principle, possi-
ble defenses, and remedy. In terms of principle, the
‘unilateral change’ case does not require the General
Counsel to show the existence of a contract provision;
he need only show that there is an employment practice
concerning a mandatory bargaining subject, and that
the employer has made a significant change thereto

¢ Albany technicians worked Saturdays in addition to their regular
Monday through Friday schedules, while Syracuse technicians worked
one of their scheduled days off.

7 The judge found the implementation of a 6-day workweek unlaw-
ful with respect to all technicians, but his analysis addressed only the
General Counsel’s unilateral-change allegations. The General Counsel
cross-excepts to the judge’s failure to consider the contract-
modification allegations in the complaint regarding both groups of
Albany technicians and the Syracuse service technicians, but not the
Syracuse installation technicians—doubtless because language in art. 6,
sec. 1 of the Syracuse Agreement expressly provided that installation
technicians may periodically have to work on Saturdays.
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without bargaining. The allegation is a failure to bar-
gain. In the ‘contract modification’ case, the General
Counsel must show a contractual provision, and that
the employer has modified the provision. The allega-
tion is a failure to adhere to the contract. . .. [T]he is-
sue [in a contract modification case] is whether the con-
tract forbade the conduct. In the unilateral change cas-
es, the issue is whether the contract privileges the con-
duct.

Bath Iron Works Corp., 345 NLRB 499, 501-502 (2005)
(emphasis in original), affd. sub nom. Bath Marine Drafis-
men’s Assn. v. NLRB, 475 F.3d 14 (1st Cir. 2007). “[A]
remedy for a unilateral change is to bargain; the remedy for
a contract modification is to honor the contract.” Id. at 501.
Unlike an employer that unlawfully modifies a contract, an
employer that implements an unlawful unilateral change
only needs to restore the status quo ante until the parties
reach an impasse in bargaining. Id. at 503. Because the
remedies are mutually exclusive, an allegedly unlawful em-
ployer decision cannot be both a unilateral change and a
contract modification. Accordingly, the General Counsel
has alleged these theories in the alternative. For the follow-
ing reasons, we reject them both.®

A. The Unilateral-Change Allegations

The Board recently announced that it would apply the
“contract coverage” standard to evaluate the merits of an
employer’s defense that contractual language privileged
it to make a disputed unilateral change without further
bargaining with a union. See MV Transportation, Inc.,
368 NLRB No. 66, slip op. at 1-2 (2019). The Board
decided to apply the “contract coverage” standard retro-
actively in all pending cases. Id., slip op. at 2. Accord-
ingly, we do so here.

Under contract coverage, the Board examines “the
plain language of the collective-bargaining agreement to
determine whether action taken by an employer was
within the compass or scope of contractual language
granting the employer the right to act unilaterally.” Id.
In doing so, “the Board will give effect to the plain
meaning of the relevant contractual language, applying
ordinary principles of contract interpretation.” Id., slip
op. at 11. Cognizant of the fact that ““a collective bar-
gaining agreement establishes principles to govern a
myriad of fact patterns’ and that “‘bargaining parties
[cannot] anticipate every hypothetical grievance and . . .
address it in their contract,”” the Board stated that it “will

8 The Respondent also defends against the unilateral-change allega-
tions on the basis that its implementation of a 6-day workweek did not
constitute a material, substantial, and significant change in the techni-
cians’ terms and conditions of employment. For the reasons stated by
the judge, we reject that defense.

not require that the agreement specifically mention, refer
to or address the employer decision at issue.” Id., slip
op. at 11 (quoting NLRB v. Postal Service, 8 F.3d 832,
838 (D.C. Cir. 1993) (alterations in MV Transportation)).
“Where contract language covers the act in question, the
agreement will have authorized the employer to make the
disputed change unilaterally, and the employer will not
have violated Section 8(a)(5).” Id.

We find that the Respondent’s implementation of a 6-
day workweek for technicians at both the Albany and
Syracuse facilities was within the compass or scope of
language in the Agreements granting the Respondent the
right to take that action unilaterally. Article 6, section 3
of the Agreements provided for payment of overtime
wages for work performed “weekly in excess of forty
(40) hours, or on scheduled days off.” Article 1, section
2 of the Agreements vested in the Respondent the exclu-
sive right “to determine the reasonable amount . . . of
work needed.” Read together, these provisions author-
ized the Respondent to determine the amount of work it
needed the technicians to perform and to require its tech-
nicians to work in excess of 40 hours a week or on
scheduled days off to accomplish that work. According-
ly, we find that the Agreements covered the Respond-
ent’s decision to implement, temporarily, a 6-day work-
week for service and installation technicians in Albany
and Syracuse, and the Respondent did not violate Section
8(a)(5) and (1) by doing so without bargaining with the
Union.’

B. The Contract-Modification Allegations

To determine whether an employer has unlawfully
modified a contract by failing to adhere to its terms, the
Board applies the “sound arguable basis” standard. Bath
Iron Works, 345 NLRB at 501-502. Under that standard,
if “an employer has a ‘sound arguable basis’ for its inter-
pretation of a contract and is not ‘motivated by union
animus or . . . acting in bad faith,” the Board ordinarily
will not find a violation.” Id. at 502. The employer’s
interpretation need not be the only reasonable one in or-

° Additional contractual language further supports our finding as to
the Albany and Syracuse installation technicians. Art. 6, sec. 1 of the
Albany Agreement provided that “[c]ustomer needs may periodically
make it necessary to add an additional shift for residential installers
from Tuesday through Saturday,” and art. 6, sec. 1 of the Syracuse
Agreement similarly provided that “[cJustomer needs may periodically
make it necessary for work to be performed on a second shift and/or
Saturdays.” Although the Agreements provided that the Respondent
“will first seek qualified volunteers to perform such work,” perfor-
mance of the work was compulsory: the Agreements provided that “[i]f
there are no qualified volunteers then the least senior qualified person
will be assigned to perform the work.” Plainly, these provisions grant-
ed the Respondent the right to periodically require installation techni-
cians to work an extra shift on a 6th day.
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der to pass muster under the “sound arguable basis”
standard; it is sufficient that its interpretation is “colora-
ble.” Id. at 503. If an employer presents a reasonable
interpretation of the relevant contractual language, and
the General Counsel does likewise, the Board “will not
enter the dispute to serve the function of arbitrator in
determining which party’s interpretation is correct.”
NCR Corp., 271 NLRB 1212, 1213 (1984). Under those
circumstances, the employer will not have violated the
Act. Seeid.

We find that the Respondent had a sound arguable ba-
sis for interpreting the Agreements as giving it the right
to implement a 6-day workweek for Albany service and
installation technicians and Syracuse service technicians.
Preliminarily, no party claims that the Respondent im-
plemented a 6-day workweek for anything other than
legitimate business reasons—i.e., that it was motivated
by animus or acting in bad faith. And its interpretation
of the relevant contract language was certainly reasona-
ble. As discussed in detail above in connection with the
General Counsel’s unilateral-change allegations, Articles
1 and 6 of the Agreements, read together, granted the
Respondent the right to modify technicians’ regular work
schedules by requiring them to work a 6-day workweek.
The Agreements required the Respondent to pay techni-
cians time-and-a-half for work on scheduled days off, but
it is undisputed that the Respondent paid technicians the
appropriate overtime rate during the temporary 6-day
workweek period.

The General Counsel argues that the Respondent failed
to follow the overtime provisions in the contract, which
require the Respondent to seek volunteers when overtime
work is necessary before assigning the work to the least
senior qualified employee. The Respondent, however,
was in an “all hands on deck” situation, in which it need-
ed every available employee to perform overtime work in
order to meet its customer service targets. It would have
been nothing more than a formality for the Respondent to
have sought volunteers when it was assigning overtime
to all of the technicians, whether they would have volun-
teered or not."°

19 In a contract-modification case, “the Board may examine the past
practice of the parties as to the interpretation and implementation of the
contractual language in question, in order to determine the parties’
intent.” Comau, Inc., 364 NLRB No. 48, slip op. at 5 fn. 16 (2016). A
memo included in the record shows that, on a previous occasion, the
Respondent sought volunteers to work 1 scheduled day off per month
for 2 months but added that it may resort to “mandatory overtime”
should it not “get enough volunteers.” There is no indication that the
Union protested this earlier, comparable decision by the Respondent.
Indeed, at the hearing, Union President Costello testified that employ-
ees on a Monday through Friday schedule have worked on Saturdays,
and he conceded that “the contract gives the employer the right to

Accordingly, we find that the Respondent adhered to
the Agreements when it implemented a 6-day workweek,
and we therefore dismiss the allegations that it violated
Section 8(a)(5) and (1) within the meaning of Section
8(d) of the Act.

AMENDED CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The Respondent, ADT, LLC d/b/a ADT Security
Services, is an employer engaged in commerce within
the meaning of Section 2(2), (6), and (7) of the Act.

2. International Brotherhood of Electrical Workers,
Local Union 43 is a labor organization within the mean-
ing of Section 2(5) of the Act.

3. The Respondent has violated Section 8(a)(5) and
(1) of the Act by bypassing the Union and dealing direct-
ly with a unit employee regarding his terms and condi-
tions of employment.

4. The above unfair labor practice affects commerce
within the meaning of Section 2(6) and (7) of the Act.

5. The Respondent has not otherwise violated the Act
as alleged in the complaint.

ORDER

The Respondent, ADT, LLC d/b/a ADT Security Ser-
vices, Albany and Syracuse, New York, its officers,
agents, successors, and assigns, shall

1. Cease and desist from

(a) Bypassing the Union and dealing directly with unit
employees regarding their terms and conditions of em-
ployment.

(b) In any like or related manner interfering with, re-
straining, or coercing employees in the exercise of the
rights guaranteed them by Section 7 of the Act.

2. Take the following affirmative action necessary to
effectuate the policies of the Act.

(a) Within 14 days after service by the Region, post at
its Albany, New York facility copies of the attached no-
tice marked “Appendix.”! Copies of the notice, on
forms provided by the Regional Director for Region 3,
after being signed by the Respondent’s authorized repre-
sentative, shall be posted by the Respondent and main-
tained for 60 consecutive days in conspicuous places
including all places where notices to employees are cus-
tomarily posted. In addition to physical posting of paper
notices, notices shall be distributed electronically, such
as by email, posting on an intranet or an internet site,

schedule work on a day off.” This evidence further supports the Re-
spondent’s reasonable interpretation of the Agreements.

' If this Order is enforced by a judgment of a United States court of
appeals, the words in the notice reading “Posted by Order of the Na-
tional Labor Relations Board” shall read “Posted Pursuant to a Judg-
ment of the United States Court of Appeals Enforcing an Order of the
National Labor Relations Board.”



Case 20-1163, Document 89, 12/11/2020, 2992443, Page247 of 257

A-241

Case 20-1163, Document 2, 04/06/2020, 2815629, Page5 of 13

ADT, LLC D/B/A ADT SECURITY SERVICES 5

and/or other electronic means, if the Respondent custom-
arily communicates with its employees by such means.
Reasonable steps shall be taken by the Respondent to
ensure that the notices are not altered, defaced, or cov-
ered by any other material. In the event that, during the
pendency of these proceedings, the Respondent has gone
out of business or closed the Albany facility, the Re-
spondent shall duplicate and mail, at its own expense, a
copy of the notice to all current employees and former
employees employed by the Respondent at that facility at
any time since September 22, 2016.

(b) Within 21 days after service by the Region, file
with the Regional Director for Region 3 a sworn certifi-
cation of a responsible official on a form provided by the
Region attesting to the steps the Respondent has taken to
comply.

IT IS FURTHER ORDERED THAT the complaint is dis-
missed insofar as it alleges violations of the Act not spe-
cifically found.

Dated, Washington, D.C. February 27, 2020

John F. Ring, Chairman
Marvin E. Kaplan, Member
William J. Emanuel, Member

NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD
APPENDIX

NOTICE TO EMPLOYEES
POSTED BY ORDER OF THE
NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD
An Agency of the United States Government

The National Labor Relations Board has found that we vio-
lated Federal labor law and has ordered us to post and obey
this notice.

FEDERAL LAW GIVES YOU THE RIGHT TO

Form, join, or assist a union

Choose representatives to bargain with us on
your behalf

Act together with other employees for your bene-
fit and protection

Choose not to engage in any of these protected
activities.

(SEAL)

WE WILL NOT bypass the Union and deal directly with
unit employees regarding their terms and conditions of
employment.

WE WILL NOT in any like or related manner interfere
with, restrain, or coerce you in the exercise of the rights
listed above.

ADT, LLC D/B/A ADT SECURITY SERVICES

The Board’s decision can be found at
http://www.nlrb.gov/case/03-CA-184936 or by using the
QR code below. Alternatively, you can obtain a copy of
the decision from the Executive Secretary, National La-
bor Relations Board, 1015 Half Street S.E., Washington,
D.C. 20570, or by calling (202) 273-1940.

Alicia E. Pender, Esq., for the General Counsel.
Jeremy C. Moritz, Esq. (Ogletree, Deakins, Nash, Smoak
& Stewart, P.C.), of Chicago, Illinois, for the Respondent.
Bryan T. Arnault, Esq. (Blitman & King), of Syracuse, New
York, for the Charging Party.

DECISION

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

MICHAEL A. ROsAS, Administrative Law Judge. This case
was tried in Albany, New York, on June 13, 2017. Based on
timely filed charges by the International Brotherhood of Elec-
trical Workers, Local Union 43 (Union or Charging Party), the
General Counsel issued a complaint alleging that ADT, LLC
d/b/a ADT Security Services (ADT or the Respondent) violated
Section 8(a)(5) and (1) of the National Labor Relations Act (the
Act)! by failing and refusing to bargain collectively and in good
faith with the Union in several respects. The dispute revolves
around the Respondent’s implementation on September 22,
2016 of a mandatory biweekly 6-day workweek for all service
technicians in its Syracuse office and a mandatory 6-day work-
week for all service and installation technicians in its Albany
office without affording the Union an opportunity to bargain
over such changes.” An additional issue arose when the Re-
spondent allegedly bypassed the Union and dealt directly with
an Albany office employee in granting him an exception from
the new scheduling policy. Finally, it is alleged that the Re-

129 U.S.C. §§ 151-169.
2 All dates are 2016 unless otherwise indicated.
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spondent unreasonably delayed in fully responding to infor-
mation requested by the Union relevant to the 6-day workweek
scheduling change.

On the entire record, including my observation of the de-
meanor of the witnesses, and after considering the briefs filed
by the General Counsel and the Respondent, I make the follow-
ing

FINDINGS OF FACT

I. JURISDICTION

The Respondent, a corporation with offices and places of
business in Albany and Syracuse, New York, has been engaged
in the installation and services of residential and commercial
security systems. In conducting such business operations, the
Respondent annually derives gross revenues in excess of
$500,000 from the sale and retail alarm systems, and purchases
and receives at said facilities goods valued in excess of $5000
directly from points outside the State of New York. The Re-
spondent admits, and I find, that it is an employer engaged in
commerce within the meaning of Section 2(2), (6), and (7) of
the Act and that the Union is a labor organization within the
meaning of Section 2(5) of the Act.

II. ALLEGED UNFAIR LABOR PRACTICES

A. The Respondent’s Operations

The Respondent was purchased by the Apollo Group in
2016. Subsequently, the Apollo Group merged the Respondent
with another subsidiary, Protection One. As part of the consol-
idation, the Apollo Group decided to apply Protection One’s
customer retention policy of responding to 75 percent of service
calls within 24 hours (the In Standard policy) to the Respondent
on a nationwide basis.

During the period of time at issue, the following individuals
were employed by the Respondent as supervisors within the
meaning of Section 2(11) of the Act and as its agents within the
meaning of Section 2(13) of the Act: Peter Bernard—Manager;
Michael Kirk—Area General Manager; Michael Stewart—
Regional HR Manager.

Prior to September, employees worked standard 8 a.m. to
4:30 p.m. shifts, five days per week, 40 hours total. The Re-
spondent occasionally requested employees to work overtime
beyond the end of their regular shifts or on regular days off, but
did so in order of seniority. If necessary, all employees could
be required to work overtime. However, backlogs were usually
handled by a manager calling Patrick Costello, the Union’s
president and assistant business manager, and asking for volun-
teers. Costello would then call employees and offer the over-
time opportunities based on seniority.

B. The Collective-Bargaining Agreements

As of September 2016, there were three technicians employ-
ees by the Respondent’s Albany office. They comprised the
Albany unit, which constituted the following unit appropriate
for the purposes of collective bargaining within the meaning of
Section 9(b) of the Act:

All full-time and regular part-time employees originally de-
scribed in the certification dated November 20, 1968 (Case

Number 3-RC-4533) classified by the Respondent as residen-
tial and small business installers, residential and small busi-
ness high volume commissioned installers, residential and
small business service technicians, employed by the Re-
spondent at its facility in Albany, NY; but excluding all alarm
service investigators, relief supervisors, all office clerical em-
ployees and professional employees, guards and supervisors,
as defined in the Act; and excluding all commercial installers
and commercial service unless the employees are employed
by the Respondent and are located at, or are directly super-
vised by the Respondent’s supervisors located at its Albany,
NY facility.

As of September 2016, there were 12 technicians employed
by the Respondent’s Syracuse office. They comprised the Syra-
cuse unit, which constituted the following unit appropriate for
the purposes of collective bargaining within the meaning of
Section 9(b) of the Act:

All full-time and regular part-time employees originally de-
scribed in the certification dated November 20, 1968 (Case
Number 3-RC-4533) classified by the Respondent as resi-
dential and small business installers, residential and small
business high volume commissioned installers, residential and
small business technicians, employed by the Respondent at its
facility in Syracuse, NY, but excluding all alarm service in-
vestigators, relief supervisors, all office clerical employees
and professional employees, guards and supervisors, as de-
fined by the Act; and excluding all commercial installers and
commercial service unless the employees are employed by the
Respondent and are located at, or are directly supervised by
the Respondent’s supervisors located at, its Syracuse, NY fa-
cility.

The Respondent has recognized the Union as the exclusive
collective-bargaining representative of the Syracuse and Alba-
ny units as reflected in successive collective-bargaining agree-
ments (CBA), the most recent of which are effective from June
11, 2016, to June 10, 2019 as to the Syracuse unit, and June 11,
2015, to June 10, 2018 with respect to the Albany unit.>

The disputed scheduling provisions are set forth in identical
versions of article 6 in the Syracuse and Albany CBAs. In
pertinent part, the identical provisions establish a 40-hour em-
ployee workweek and 8-hour workday. The workweek is
deemed to start on Wednesday and end on Tuesday, the same
as the payroll week. Section 1 further defines the regular
workweek as follows:

The normal work schedule for the Service Department shall
be a shift of eight and one-half hours with a thirty-minute
lunch period comprising of five consecutive days, Monday
through Saturday between the hours of 8:00 am. and 12:00
midnight. There will also be a four-day workweek comprised
of ten and one half hour shifts, with a thirty-minute lunch pe-
riod, between the hours of 8:00 a.m. and 12 midnight, Mon-
day through Friday. Customer needs may periodically make it
necessary for work to be performed beginning at 7:00 a.m.
The Company will first seek qualified volunteers to perform

3 Jt. Exh. 2-3.
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such work. If there are no qualified volunteers then the least
senior qualified person will be assigned to perform the work.
Second shift will be defined as those shifts beginning at 12:00
noon and after. Advance notice of schedule changes will be
given whenever possible, except in cases of emergency, such
schedules shall be established one week in advance.

The Installation Department may be scheduled for any eight-
hour period between 7:00 a.m. and 5:30 p.m. in any given day
between Monday and Friday. Customer needs may periodi-
cally make it necessary for work to be performed on a second
shift and/or Saturdays. The Company will first seek qualified
volunteers to perform such work. If there are no qualified vol-
unteers then the least senior qualified person will be assigned
to perform the work. Such second shifts will occur between
the hours of 7:00 a.m. and 12:00 midnight. Except in cases of
emergency, such schedules shall be established one week in
advance. Second shift will be defined as those shifts begin-
ning at 12:00 noon and after.

Section 2 provides the Respondent with additional authoriza-
tion regarding assignments outside of the regular schedule:

In accordance with Section 1 of this article, the Employer will
establish 12:00 noon to 8:30 p.m. for trouble and maintenance
requirements. Volunteers among qualified personnel will be
solicited. If no qualified volunteers exist, assignment will be
based on reversed seniority among qualified personnel. As-
signment (or volunteer) will be for a minimum of six (6)
months. The Employer reserves all rights under Section 1 of
this article.

Sections 3 and 4 provide for the assignment and compensa-
tion of overtime and emergency overtime work, respectively:

All time worked daily in excess of eight (8) hours in a sched-
uled 5 x 8 hour workweek, in excess of ten (10) hours in a 4 x
10 hour workweek, or weekly in excess of forty (40) hours, or
on scheduled days off shall be compensated for at one and
one-half (1-1/2) times the employee’s regular straight time
hourly rate. No time worked except for work performed on
paid holidays, as hereinafter, listed in Article 8, shall under
any circumstances be compensated for at more than one and
[one-half] (1-1/2) times the straight time hourly rate. There
shall be no compounding, duplicating or pyramiding of over-
time payments of any description. In any cases when an em-
ployee is not able to complete an assigned job during sched-
uled work hours he will notify his Supervisor by 1:30 p.m. of
that day. At such point a decision shall be made as to when
the job will be completed if the job was scheduled to be com-
pleted that day.

Emergency overtime calls from home shall be compensated at
one and one-half (1'%) times the employee’s regular hourly
rate of pay from the time the employee leaves his home to the
time reasonably required for him to return home. Employees
on-call will receive at least three (3) hours at overtime rate
each time they are notified, 3respond to a call and return
home. If they are sent on another call before returning home,
the time is added. (Example: Employee is called out, responds
to the site and fixes the problem within two (2) hours. He re-

ceives a minimum of three (3) hours pay at the overtime rate.
If he is beeped prior to returning home and responds to anoth-
er call for an additional hour he would be paid three (3) hours
minimum for the first call and one (1) hour for the second
call. Total call out pay is four (4) hours overtime.)

C. The 6-Day Workweek

The mandatory nationwide 6-day workweek was prompted
by ADT’s acquisition by Apollo and ADT’s subsequent merger
with Protection 1 on September 1. Based on Protection 1’s
superior customer retention rate, Apollo instructed ADT to
adopt Protection 1°s policy requiring that 75 percent of service
calls be responded to within 24 hours. Under that directive, the
mandatory overtime was applicable to all employees. There
was no limitation on ADT’s ability to schedule work 7 days a
week for 8 hours each day. The only exceptions were for those
attending school classes paid for by ADT.*

On September 6, Kirk communicated the rollout of the ADT
integration with Protection 1 in an email to ADT managers and
supervisors:

Team,

With the integration of ADT and Protection 1 we have been
given new customer service targets of 1.69 days on all new
installations and service tickets created. This equates to being
able to deliver, 24-hour customer service to our new and ex-
isting customers 75% of the time which is a great objective to
meet, while understanding that 25 percent of our customers
may not be able to be available within 24 hours. While I un-
derstand that each market is different, and we need to ap-
proach each market as a separate entity and make decisions
that are based solely on each location. Until we meet the pre-
sent target, we will be implanting a mandatory 6-day work-
week in the following markets beginning on Thursday, Sep-
tember 22 and will continue until each market achieves the
desired target which the manager will post locally for each
market. I understand that this is a burden on some of our tech-
nicians and the only exception at this time are those techni-
cians that are currently attending classes and are enrolled in
higher education.

Allentown Pa
Wilkes-Barre Pa
Bridgeville Pa
Albany NY

The following districts will implement a mandatory 6 Day
workweek on Thursday, September 22 2016 for the second
and fourth week of every month until the target is achieved
and can change to weekly if needed with no additional notice.

Syracuse NY
Buffalo NY
Erie Pa
Altoona Pa
Lancaster Pa

4 James Nixdorf, ADT’s director of labor relations, oversee the pro-
cessing of disciplinary matters and CBAs. He testified about the chang-
es, but professed little knowledge about the actual rollout.
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I appreciate your understanding and dedication to providing
faster service to our customer and I truly appreciate your sup-
port, I am providing a two week notice to all technicians as I
truly believe that this is the right thing to do! Please keep in
constant communication with your manager and myself if you
are confused as to why this critical initiative is important and
why we need your immediate assistance and to see where we
are to the target. Thank you for all that you do and keep those
great customer service emails coming to me from your cus-
tomers as I love to recognize great individual performances . .
. You guys and girls are awesome. Thank you.

Kirk followed up 1 minute later with another email directing
the “Team” to “get this in the hands of every technician no later
than 9:00 AM tomorrow morning.”> His email was forwarded
to the technicians on September 7. Additionally, Stewart, the
Respondent’s regional human resources manager, forwarded
the email to Costello, the Union’s representative. During the
conversation that followed, Costello asserted that the change
violated the CBA and requested it be rescinded immediately.
Stewart agreed to pass along Costello’s view to the Respond-
ent’s hierarchy but doubted that the change would be rescind-
ed.

In the Albany location, the 6-day schedule was implemented
during the week of September 22 and lasted until December or
January 2017. In the Syracuse location, the biweekly 6-day
workweek occurred over the course of nearly a month. During
that time, Albany unit employees worked Saturdays in addition
to their regular Monday through Friday schedules, while Syra-
cuse unit employees worked their off day. Based on article 6 of
the Syracuse CBA, Albany and Syracuse unit employees re-
ceived 1-1/2 times regular compensation for working on their
regular days off.

In Albany, David Madsen, an installation technician in the
Albany branch, served as the Union’s shop steward and report-
ed to Costello. He worked the 6 days per week schedule for at
least 6 Saturdays until December or January 2017. At the time,
two technicians were out or going out on medical leave, which
left Madsen and another employee as the only technicians
available to work on Saturdays. As it turned out, Madsen was
the only technician to work on Saturdays. He did not, however,
file a grievance over the directive.

D. The Information Request

On September 19, prior to the scheduling change, Costello
wrote to Stewart protesting ADT’s unilateral decision to im-
plement a 6-day workweek schedule:

As I previously explained, Article 6 of the CBA explicitly and
unambiguously provides for only four or five-day workweeks.
At no point does the CBA authorize a 6-day workweek or al-
low ADT to change the agreed-upon schedule.

The letter further demanded ADT rescind the directive and
asserted that the failure to bargain over the change constituted
an unfair labor practice. The letter further requested the pro-
duction by October 7 of a broad range of information relating to

S Jt. Exh. 1.
¢ Costello’s credible testimony was not refuted. (Jt. Exh. 4; Tr. 25.)

the decision-making, planning and implementation of the
scheduling change.”

On October 6, Stewart responded to Costello that ADT was
putting together a response to the September 19 information
request and expected to provide it by October 14. Costello did
not object to the revised production date but requested that
Stewart immediately provide all of the responsive information
in his possession.®

On October 13, Stewart replied to Costello by email. Stew-
art noted at the outset that ADT considered several of the re-
quests vague, ambiguous or nonrelevant. Stewart then ex-
plained the purpose of the 6-day workweek as a measure to
reduce a backlog of open work orders so the offices would be
compliant with the company metric for customer service. To do
so, each location was required to respond to customer’s re-
quests within 24 hours, 75 percent of the time. Stewart noted
this was a standard also used by Protection-1 before the merger.
Stewart attached a data set to the email, showing the backlog of
open work orders in the Albany and Syracuse locations and
also the reductions achieved. He declined, however, to provide
information regarding ADT’s interactions with other unions,
claiming the information was not relevant. He did not provide
further explanation or an answer to other questions as set out in
the September 19th email.’

On October 24, Costello responded to Stewart’s email of Oc-
tober 13. He explained that Stewart’s response was insufficient
and restated his argument as to why the requested information
was relevant. Not having received a response to his October 24
information requests, Costello followed up with another letter
and email to Stewart on November 18. He warned that if the
information was not received by November 22 he would file an
unfair labor practice charge. '

On December 15, Costello asked Stewart to send him “all the
responses that you have generated concerning our most recent
information requests.”!! Stewart responded on December 16 by
providing a “Talking Points” memorandum given to all installa-
tion and service team managers.'> Costello did not understand
all of the information contained on the spreadsheets.

E. Direct Dealing

Michael Sopok, a technician in the ADT’s Albany branch,
learned of ADT’s 6-day workweek directive along with the rest
of the workforce on September 22. On that day, he told shop
steward Madsen that he had a problem working on Saturdays
because of his childcare situation but did not ask him to ap-
proach management. Sopok then called Peter Bernard, the in-
stallation team manager, about his dilemma.'> Bernard for-
warded Sopok’s request to Kirk. Kirk asked that Sopok pro-
vide documentation relating to the childcare issue, which Sopok
did. Kirk approved Sopok’s request through Bernard. As a re-

7 Jt. Exh. 5.

8 Jt. Exh. 6.

o Jt. Exh. 7

10Jt. Exh. 10-13.

11 Jt. Exh. 14.

12 Jt. Exh. 15.

13 Tt is not disputed that as a shop steward, Madsen did not have the
authority to bargain with ADT.
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sult, Sopok did not have to work the mandatory Saturday shift
and was removed from the 6-day workweek schedule. Howev-
er, a few weeks after submitting his request, Sopok’s exemption
was conditioned on an extended 5-day workweek, with up to 12
hours per day. As a result, he resigned.

Legal Analysis

1. unilateral change to a 6-day workweek in the Albany and
Syracuse units

The complaint alleges that the Respondent violated Section
8(a)(5) of the Act on September 22 by imposing a mandatory 6-
day workweek for unit employees in the Albany unit. Further,
the Respondent is alleged to have violated the act by unilateral-
ly imposing a biweekly 6-day workweek on employees in the
Syracuse unit. The Respondent denies the allegations, claiming
the issue is not a unilateral change, but rather a dispute between
the Respondent and the Union over an interpretation of the
contract. In support of their interpretation, the Respondent re-
lies on the argument that Syracuse and Albany units have al-
ways permitted management to schedule work on regular days
off, schedule mandatory overtime and require employees to
work past the end of their shifts.

An employer violates Section 8(a)(5) and (1) of the Act if it
makes material unilateral changes during the course of a collec-
tive-bargaining relationship on matters that
are mandatory subjects of bargaining, “for . .. a circumvention
of the duty to negotiate . . . frustrates the objectives of Section
8(a)(5) much as does a flat refusal.” NLRB v. Katz, 369 U.S.
736, 743, 747 (1962); United Cerebral Palsy of New York City,
347 NLRB 603, 606 (2006).Items falling within the language of
Section 8(d) are mandatory subjects of bargaining. NLRB v.
Borg-Warner Corp., 356 U.S. 342, 349 (1958). The Board has
also held that “in order for a statutory bargaining obligation to
arise with respect to a particular change unilaterally imple-
mented by an employer, such change must be a 'material, sub-
stantial, and a significant' one affecting the terms and condi-
tions of employment of bargaining unit employees.” Angelica
Healthcare Services Group, 284 NLRB 844, 853 (1987).

The work schedules of ADT’s unit employees were vital as-
pects of working conditions and are mandatory subjects of bar-
gaining. See Meat Cutters, Local 189 v. Jewel Tea Co., 381
U.S. 676, 691 (1965); Bloomfield Health Care Center, 352
NLRB 252, 256 (2008). Moreover, the Board has long held
changes similar to ADT’s unilateral changes in a 6-day work-
week as material and significant. In Fall River Savings Bank,
the employer unilaterally changed scheduled work from a 5-day
workweek to a 6-day workweek based on the rationale that the
revision was a reasonable variation of past practices involving
flexible work on Saturdays. The Board disagreed, finding that
the change in working conditions amounted to a conversion
from voluntary to mandatory overtime. 260 NLRB 911 (1982).

Similarly, in Intracoastal Terminal, Inc., the Board held that
changing a Monday through Friday workweek to Wednesday
through Sunday was unlawful. The Board rejected the argu-
ment that changes in work schedules were insubstantial, even
though they roughly amounted to the same number of hours the
employees had worked under the previous schedule. The Board
noted that it was axiomatic that “regular and overtime hours of

work are vital aspects of working conditions” to be discussed
with a bargaining units representative. 125 NLRB 359, 359-
360, 367-368 (1959), enf. denied in relevant part on other
grounds 286 F.2d 954 (5th Cir. 1961).

Nor is the impact of the change any less significant because
it affected only a few members of the unit. See Bloomfield
Healthcare Center, supra at 252 (unilateral change made to
bargaining unit’s schedule was significant even though it only
affected a few members of the unit); Georgia Power Co., (uni-
lateral change to scheduling violated Section 8(a)(5) even
though it affected only one unit employee). Similarly, even a
slight change in the amount of time worked per day can consti-
tute a material change. See Pepsi-Cola Bottling Co. of Fayette-
ville, Inc., 330 NLRB 134 (2000) (schedule change was a mate-
rial and significant change because it resulted in route salesmen
commencing their workdays 15 minutes earlier than they had
before).

The Respondent’s alteration of work schedules constituted a
material, substantial and significant change in the terms and
conditions of employment of the Albany units and, as such, was
a mandatory subject for the purposes of collective bargaining.
As such, the Respondent’s failure to afford the Union an oppor-
tunity to bargain over the scheduling change violated Section
8(a)(5) and (1) of the Act.

2. Unilateral creation of exceptions in the Albany unit and
direct dealing with a bargaining unit member

The General Counsel and Charging Party further allege that
the Respondent, without prior notice to the Union or affording
it an opportunity to bargain, also violated Section 8(a)(5) by not
informing the Union of the change in schedule. Further, they
allege the Respondent dealt directly with unit Michael Sopok, a
unit employee, on September 22, creating an exception to the
mandatory 6-day workweek policy for all service and installa-
tion technicians in the Albany unit. The Respondent denies the
allegations, contends the exception granted to Sopok stemmed
from a unique situation that he chose to raise directly with the
Respondent, and was not intended to undermine the Union.

Direct dealing involves interaction with employees that by-
passes the union about a mandatory subject of bargaining. Mer-
cy Health Partners, 358 NLRB 566 (2012), citing Champion
International Corp., 339 NLRB 672, 673 (2003). The standard
for direct dealing was laid out in Permanente Medical Group,
332 NLRB 1143, 1144 (2000), as “[a]n employer engages in
unlawful direct dealing when (1) the employer communicates
directly with union represented employees; (2) the discussion is
for the purpose of establishing or changing wages, hours, and
terms and conditions of employment or undercutting the union's
role in bargaining; and (3) such communication is made to the
exclusion of the union.” Id. at 1144.

The Respondent argues that it did not engage in direct deal-
ing with Sopok because there was neither a promise of a benefit
nor issuance of a threat. It further argues that the prohibition of
such interaction with employees would mean that it would have
to negotiate with the Union over any trivial changes in shifts,
hours or time off.

I disagree with the Respondent’s belief that prohibiting in-
teractions between management and employees about work
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schedules would lead to mandatory negotiations with the Union
over any change in shifts, hours or time off. Sopok’s request
stemmed from a unilateral and unexpected change made by the
Respondent that deviated substantially from the bargaining
agreement that unit members reasonably relied upon. It affected
the entire bargaining unit. I would decline to extend this inter-
pretation to situations involving shift changes or alterations
occurring during the course of a bargaining agreement resulting
from the normal course of business, and not stemming from any
unilateral and unexpected modification of the terms and condi-
tions of the bargaining agreement.

The Respondent’s direct dealing with Sopok, a unit bargain-
ing unit employee, in arranging an exception for him from the
6-day workweek schedule, bypassed the unit representative and
undermined the union’s role in bargaining. By granting a unit
employee member an exception that could plausibly be inter-
preted as favorable treatment, the Respondent effectively un-
dermined confidence in the Union by the bargaining group. In
doing so, the Respondent violated Section 8(a)(5) and (1) of the
Act by failing to meet and bargain exclusively with the bargain-
ing representative of its employees before implementing a
change to the terms and conditions of unit employees. See
Allied—Signal, 307 NLRB 752, 753 (1992); Northwest
Graphics Inc. and Local 6-505-M, 343 NLRB 84,176 (2004).

3. Delay in providing requested information to the union relat-
ing to the 6-day workweek

The General Counsel and Charging Party also allege that the
Respondent failed to provide requested information in a timely
manner. The Respondent contends that it met its obligation to
supply information to the Union by providing the requested
information or asserting legitimate objections to information
requests deemed vague or ambiguous.

Under Section 8(d) of the Act, the Respondent has an obliga-
tion to provide the Union with requested information that is
relevant and necessary to the Union's performance of its duties
as collective-bargaining representative, including deciding
whether to process grievances. NLRB v. Acme Industrial
Co., 385 U.S. 432, 435-436 (1967); Centura Health St. Mary-
Corwin Medical Ctr., 360 NLRB 689, 689 (2014). The applica-
ble standard is whether there exists “a probability that such data
is relevant and will be of use to the union in fulfilling its statu-
tory duties and responsibilities as the employees' exclusive
bargaining representative.” See Detroit Edison Co. v. NLRB,
440 U.S. 301, 303 (1979) ("the duty to bargain collectively,
imposed by Section 8(a) of the NLRA, includes a duty to pro-
vide relevant information requested by the union for the proper
performance of its duty as the employees' bargaining repre-
sentative").

In determining whether the requested information is or was
probably relevant to the union’s role, the Board has typically
applied a liberal discovery-type standard. Brazos Electric Pow-
er Cooperative, 241 NLRB 1016(1979). When information
sought concerns matters outside the bargaining unit, the union
must establish the relevance of that information by making a
special demonstration of relevance based on the logical founda-
tion and a factual basis for the information. Shoppers Food
Warehouse Corp., 315 NLRB 258, 258 (1994). The Board need

only find a probability that the requested information is relevant
and would be useful to the union in carrying out its responsi-
bilities. Reiss Viking, 312 NLRB 622, 625 (1993), citing Postal
Service, 310 NLRB 391, 391-392 (1993).

Each of the Union’s requests explained in detail how the in-
formation was going to be used in relation to the dispute. Nei-
ther the October 13th nor December 16th emails provided suffi-
cient information relative to what was being sought by the Un-
ion. Stewart’s response on October 13th proffered justifications
for the change and provided a data set that seemed to answer
parts of Costello’s questions but it does not, as Stewart says
“address all of the concerns raised” in the September 19th re-
quest. The December 16th communication appears to be an
internally directed marketing document, apparently used by
management to explain to their employees why they were to
work longer hours. It is also the only document provided. The
Respondent provided information in a haphazard manner over a
3-month period.

The Respondent notes than the time to respond is not deline-
ated in the Act and the precedent is largely fact driven, differs
on a case by case basis, and is based on the totality of circum-
stances surrounding the event. Allegheny Power, 339 NLRB
585, 587 (2003). The Respondent’s delay in providing relevant
information sought by the Union, when evaluated in conjunc-
tion with its unlawful unilateral change to work schedules,
along with its direct dealing with a unit employee in carving out
exceptions to its unlawful action, was unreasonable.

The Respondent also concedes that the information could
have been forwarded to the Union earlier than December, but
denies that the delayed production was unreasonable, driven by
animus or resulted in harm to the Union. The Respondent also
cites several decisions in which delays ranging from several
months to almost a year were found neither unreasonable nor
prejudicial to the Union. Union Carbide Co., 275 NLRB 197,
201 (1985); see also Dallas & Mavis Forwarding Co., 291
NLRB 980 (1988). These arguments lack merit. The Union
became aware of the change in schedule only after the decision
was made and announced to employees. When the Union at-
tempted to respond, the Respondent was slow to act and pro-
vided insufficient information. Stewart’s belated and incom-
plete reply to the Union’s request for relevant information as it
rolled out the unlawful change to unit employees’ work sched-
ules, was prejudicial and hampered the Union’s ability to en-
force the contract.

Finally, the Respondent asserted that some of the requests
were vague or non-relevant without providing clarification and
proceeded to provide only information that obliquely responded
to the detailed requests made by the union. When an employer
believes an information request is vague, however, it has the
responsibility to request clarification. See Keauhou Beach Ho-
tel, 298 NLRB 702,702 (1990) (employer may not simply re-
fuse to comply with a request it deems overly broad, onerous or
non-relevant). See also Hospital Episcopal San Lucas, 319
NLRB 54, 57 (1995) (employer is required to notify the Union
of its objections to each request and as needed, ask for clarifica-
tion).

Under the circumstances, the Respondent’s repeated failure
to meet its statutory obligation to timely provide the requested
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information violated Section 8(a)(5) and (1) of the Act.

1 ADT, LLC d/b/a ADT Security Services is an employer
within the meaning of Section 2(2), (6), and (7) of the Act.

2. The Union is a labor organization within the meaning of
Section 2(5) of the Act.

3. The Respondent violated Section 8(a)(5) and (1) of the
Act by unilaterally and without the consent of the Union when
it:

(a) Changed the terms and conditions of employment in the
Albany unit by imposing a 6-day workweek for service and
installation technicians in that location.

(b) Changed the terms and conditions of employment in the
Syracuse unit by imposing a biweekly 6-day workweek for the
service technicians in that location.

(c) Refused to bargain with the Union by making changes to
employees’ terms and conditions of employment by unilaterally
imposing a biweekly 6-day workweek for the installation tech-
nicians in the Syracuse unit without first giving the Union no-
tice and an opportunity to bargain.

(d) Unilaterally created exceptions to the workweek policy
for the Albany unit. And engaged in direct dealing with em-
ployees regarding mandatory terms and conditions of employ-
ment.

(e) Delayed in providing information to the Union necessary
and relevant to its role as the employees’ bargaining representa-
tive.

4. The aforementioned unfair labor practices by the Re-
spondent affected commerce within the meaning of Section
2(6) and (7) of the Act.

REMEDY

Having found that the Respondent has engaged in certain un-
fair labor practices, I shall order it to cease and desist therefrom
and to take certain affirmative action designed to effectuate the
policies of the Act.

On these findings of fact and conclusions of law and on the
entire record, I issue the following recommended'*

ORDER

The Respondent, ADT LLC d/b/a ADT Security Services, its
officers, agents, successors, and assigns, shall

1. Cease and desist from

(a) Unilaterally and without the consent of the Union impos-
ing a 6-day workweek for service and installation technicians in
the Albany unit, or otherwise changing employees’ terms and
conditions of employment as set forth in the Albany collective-
bargaining agreement.

(b) Unilaterally and without the consent of the Union impos-
ing a biweekly 6-day workweek for the service technicians in
the Syracuse unit, or otherwise changing employees’ terms and
conditions of employment as set forth in the Syracuse collec-
tive-bargaining agreement.

(c) Refusing to bargain with the Union by making changes

4 If no exceptions are filed as provided by Sec. 102.46 of the
Board’s Rules and Regulations, the findings, conclusions, and recom-
mended Order shall, as provided in Sec. 102.48 of the Rules, be adopt-
ed by the Board and all objections to them shall be deemed waived for
all purposes.

to employees’ terms and conditions of employment by unilater-
ally imposing a biweekly 6-day workweek for the installation
technicians in the Syracuse unit without first giving the Union
notice and an opportunity to bargain.

(d) Unilaterally creating exceptions to the workweek policy
for the Albany unit.

(e) Engaging in direct dealing with employees regarding
mandatory terms and conditions of employment.

(f) Delaying in providing information to the Union that is
necessary and relevant to its role as the employees’ bargaining
representative.

(g) Refusing to provide information to the Union that is
necessary and relevant to its role as the employees’ bargaining
representative.

(h) In any like or related manner interfering with, restraining
or coercing Respondent’s employees in the exercise of the
rights guaranteed them by Section 7 of the Act.

2. Take the following affirmative action necessary to effec-
tuate the policies of the Act.

(a) Atthe request of the Union, rescind the unlawful unilat-
eral changes to the workweek for the Albany unit and Syracuse
unit.

(b) Provide the Union with the information it requested on
September 19 and October 24 that it has not already provided.

(c) Within 14 days after service by the Region, post at its fa-
cilities in Albany and Syracuse, New York, copies of the at-
tached notice marked “Appendix.”’* Copies of the notice, on
forms provided by the Regional Director for Region 3, after
being signed by the Respondent’s authorized representative,
shall be posted by the Respondent and maintained for 60 con-
secutive days in conspicuous places including all places where
notices to employees are customarily posted. Reasonable steps
shall be taken by the Respondent to ensure that the notices are
not altered, defaced, or covered by any other material. In the
event that during the pendency of these proceedings, the Re-
spondent has gone out of business or closed the facility in-
volved in these proceedings, the Respondent shall duplicate and
mail, at its own expense, a copy of the notice to all current em-
ployees and former employees employed by the Respondent
since September 22, 2016.

(d) Within 21 days after service by the Region, file with the
Regional Director a sworn statement of a responsible official on
a form provided by the Region attesting to the steps the Re-
spondent has taken to comply.

Dated, Washington, D.C. August 4, 2017

APPENDIX

NOTICE TO EMPLOYEES
POSTED BY ORDER OF THE
NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD
An Agency of the United States Government

The National Labor Relations Board has found that we violated

15 If this Order is enforced by a judgment of a United States court of
appeals, the words in the notice reading “Posted by Order of the Na-
tional Labor Relations Board” shall read “Posted Pursuant to a Judg-
ment of the United States Court of Appeals Enforcing an Order of the
National Labor Relations Board.”
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Federal labor law and has ordered us to post and obey this no-
tice.

FEDERAL LAW GIVES YOU THE RIGHT TO

Form, join, or assist a union

Choose representatives to bargain with us on your be-
half

Act together with other employees for your benefit and
protection

Choose not to engage in any of these protected activi-
ties.

WE WILL NOT unilaterally make changes to unit work sched-
ules without consulting the bargaining representatives of the
unit.

WE WILL NOT unilaterally bargain, negotiate or directly deal
with individual members of the bargaining unit about the terms
and conditions of employment without notifying and including
the bargaining unit representatives.

WE WILL NOT fail or refuse or unreasonably delay in provid-
ing requested information to bargaining unit representatives
when the information is necessary for the representatives to
fulfill their duty to unit members.

WE WILL notify you that the workweek directive has been
rescinded.

WE WILL notify you that the mandatory 6-day workweek
order from our September 7, 2016 memorandum has been
rescinded.

ADT, LLC b/B/A ADT SECURITY SERVICES

The Administrative Law Judge’s decision can be found
at http:/www.nlrb.gov/case/03-CA-184936 or by using
the QR code below. Alternatively, you can obtain a copy
of the decision from the Executive Secretary, National
Labor Relations Board, 1015 Half Street S.E., Washing-
ton, D.C. 20570, or by calling (202) 273-1940.
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CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE

I hereby certify that on April 6, 2020, copies of the foregoing Petition
for Review were served on the following counsel by serving a true and
correct copy by electronic mail at the addresses listed below:

Meredith Jason

Acting Deputy Associate General Counsel
National Labor Relations Board

1015 Half Street, SE

Washington, DC 20570
appellatecourt@nlrb.gov

Jeremy Moritz

Ogletree, Deakins, Nash, Smoak & Stewart, P.C.
155 N. Wacker Drive, Suite 4300

Chicago, IL 60606
jeremy.moritz@ogletree.com

Brian Lee

Ogletree, Deakins, Nash, Smoak & Stewart, P.C.
10 Madison Avenue, Suite 400

Morristown, NJ 07960

brian.lee@ogletree.com

Paul Murphy

Regional Director

National Labor Relations Board, Region 3
Niagara Center Building

130 S. ElImwood Avenue, Suite 630
Buffalo, NY 14202-2465
paul.murphy@nlrb.gov

/s/ Matthew J. Ginsburg
Matthew J. Ginsburg
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UNITED STATES COURT OF APPEALS
FOR THE SECOND CIRCUIT

INTERNATIONAL
BROTHERHOOD OF
ELECTRICAL WORKERS,
LOCAL UNION 43,
Petitioner,
V. Petition for Review

NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS

)
)
)
)
)
)
)
)
)
)
BOARD, )
)
)

Respondent.

PETITION FOR REVIEW
International Brotherhood of Electrical Workers, Local Union 43,
(“Local 43”) hereby petitions the Court for review of the Decision and Order
of the National Labor Relations Board (“NLRB”) in cases 03-CA-184936
and 03-CA-192545, entered on the 27th day of February 2020, and
published as ADT, LLC, d/b/a ADT Security Services, 369 NLRB No. 31.

(Attached as Exhibit 1).

/s/ Matthew J. Ginsburg

Jonathan D. Newman Matthew J. Ginsburg
Sherman Dunn, P.C. James B. Coppess

900 Seventh Street, NW 815 Sixteenth Street NW
Suite 1000 Washington, DC 20006

Washington, D.C. 20001 (202) 637-5397
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Bryan Arnault

Blitman & King, LLP

443 N Franklin Street, Suite 300
Syracuse, NY 13204
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